Trends in Mathematics

Christopher C. Bernido Maria Victoria Carpio-Bernido Martin Grothaus Tobias Kuna Maria João Oliveira José Luís da Silva Editors

Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis





Trends in Mathematics

Trends in Mathematics is a series devoted to the publication of volumes arising from conferences and lecture series focusing on a particular topic from any area of mathematics. Its aim is to make current developments available to the community as rapidly as possible without compromise to quality and to archive these for reference.

Proposals for volumes can be submitted using the Online Book Project Submission Form at our website www.birkhauser-science.com.

Material submitted for publication must be screened and prepared as follows:

All contributions should undergo a reviewing process similar to that carried out by journals and be checked for correct use of language which, as a rule, is English. Articles without proofs, or which do not contain any significantly new results, should be rejected. High quality survey papers, however, are welcome.

We expect the organizers to deliver manuscripts in a form that is essentially ready for direct reproduction. Any version of T_EX is acceptable, but the entire collection of files must be in one particular dialect of T_EX and unified according to simple instructions available from Birkhäuser.

Furthermore, in order to guarantee the timely appearance of the proceedings it is essential that the final version of the entire material be submitted no later than one year after the conference.

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/4961

Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis

Christopher C. Bernido • Maria Victoria Carpio-Bernido • Martin Grothaus • Tobias Kuna • Maria João Oliveira • José Luís da Silva Editors



Editors Christopher C. Bernido Research Center for Theoretical Physics Central Visayan Institute Foundation Jagna, Bohol, Philippines

Martin Grothaus Fachbereich Mathematik Technische Universität Kaiserslautern Kaiserslautern, Germany

Maria João Oliveira Universidade Aberta Departamento de Ciências e Tecnologia Lisbon, Portugal Maria Victoria Carpio-Bernido Research Center for Theoretical Physics Central Visayan Institute Foundation Jagna, Bohol, Philippines

Tobias Kuna Department of Mathematics and Physics University of Reading Reading, United Kingdom

José Luís da Silva Universidade da Madeira Faculdade de Ciências Exatas e da Engenharia Funchal, Madeira, Portugal

ISSN 2297-0215 ISSN 2297-024X (electronic) Trends in Mathematics ISBN 978-3-319-07244-9 ISBN 978-3-319-07245-6 (eBook) DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6

Library of Congress Control Number: 2016946343

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010): 60-06, 60HXX, 60H40, 60G22

© Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made.

Printed on acid-free paper

This book is published under the trade name Birkhäuser The registered company is Springer International Publishing AG Switzerland (www.birkhauser-science.com) I am an applied physicist. I apply physics to mathematics. (S. Ulam)

Preface

This volume owes its creation to the conference "Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis" held at ZiF, Bielefeld, on June 2013 for the 75th birthday of the distinguished scientist Prof. Ludwig Streit. This event was organised to celebrate his long ongoing work in these fields, to which he contributed as a forerunner. This publication collects papers, mostly novel research, spanning the whole range of his interests and activities in the past and future. A sizeable number of the contributions do not stem from participants to the conference, and some of the contributions are only vaguely related to the presentations given during the conference.

This book stands out as it combines the many guises in which infinite dimensional analysis can occur like white noise analysis, Malliavin calculus, harmonic analysis, fractional Brownian motion and operator theory. The different guises stem from different viewpoints motivated by particular applications. Fittingly, this collection gathers applications ranging from networks, stochastic partial differential equations, superprocesses, stochastic dynamics on trees, moment problems, and polymer physics to quantum field theory. They play a prominent role as test bed for the mathematics as well as inspiration for the theory.

Prof. Ludwig Streit often recalls when he met S. Ulam and heard firsthand the citation given at the beginning of this volume. This phrase may have made a strong impression on Prof. Ludwig Streit since it actually perfectly summarises his working style. The style of this volume can be considered in this spirit.

Jagna, Bohol, Philippines Jagna, Bohol, Philippines Kaiserslautern, Germany Reading, UK Lisbon, Portugal Funchal, Madeira, Portugal Christopher C. Bernido M. Victoria Carpio-Bernido Martin Grothaus Tobias Kuna Maria João Oliveira José Luís da Silva

Contents

Along Paths Inspired by Ludwig Streit: Stochastic Equations for Quantum Fields and Related Systems	1
Detecting Hierarchical Communities in Networks: A New Approach Michael J. Barber	19
Transition Probabilities for Processes with Memory on Topological Non-trivial Spaces Christopher C. Bernido and M. Victoria Carpio-Bernido	39
Generalized Scaling Operators in White Noise Analysis and Applications to Hamiltonian Path Integrals with Quadratic Action Wolfgang Bock	51
Computer Simulations of Self-repelling Fractional Brownian Motion Jinky Bornales, Cresente Cabahug, Roel Baybayon, Sim Bantayan, and Beverly Gemao	75
Principal Solutions Revisited Stephen Clark, Fritz Gesztesy, and Roger Nichols	85
Laplace Operators in Gamma Analysis Dennis Hagedorn, Yuri Kondratiev, Eugene Lytvynov, and Anatoly Vershik	119
38 Years with Professor Ludwig Streit Takeyuki Hida	149
Quasi-analyticity and Determinacy of the Full Moment Problem from Finite to Infinite Dimensions Maria Infusino	161

Elements for the Retrieval of the Solar Spectrum on the Surface of Mars from an Array of Photodiodes	195
Stochastic Processes on Ends of Tree and Dirichlet Forms	205
Completing Canonical Quantization, and Its Role in Nontrivial Scalar Field Quantization John R. Klauder	227
Stochastic Solutions of Nonlinear PDE's and an Extension of Superprocesses Rui Vilela Mendes	243
Maximum Likelihood Drift Estimation for the Mixing of TwoFractional Brownian MotionsYuliya Mishura	263
Existence of Density for Solutions of Mixed Stochastic Equations Taras Shalaiko and Georgiy Shevchenko	281

Along Paths Inspired by Ludwig Streit: Stochastic Equations for Quantum Fields and Related Systems

Sergio Albeverio

Abstract The interaction between quantum mechanics, quantum field theory, stochastic partial differential equations and infinite dimensional analysis is briefly surveyed, referring in particular to models and techniques to which L. Streit has given outstanding contributions.

Keywords Functional integration • Feynman path integrals • Quantum field theory • Stochastic quantization • Stochastic partial differential equations • Infinite dimensional integrals

1 Introduction

It is a great pleasure to present a contribution to this volume dedicated to Ludwig Streit, on the occasion of his 75th birthday. I have written before in [3] about Ludwig's work and the strong influence it had on my own development. In the present paper I will concentrate on some aspects relating quantum theory with stochastic analysis and infinite dimensional analysis, stressing interactions between these areas and mentioning some open problems.

In Sect. 2 I shall briefly describe the relations between oscillatory and probabilistic integrals.

In Sect. 3 I shall describe canonical quantum mechanics from this point of view.

In Sect. 4 I shall discuss the complex relations between canonical quantum fields and S(P)DEs, and also relate them with Euclidean (and relativistic) quantum fields.

In Sect. 5 I shall provide some remarks on related systems.

HCM, Bonn, Germany

BIBOS, Bielefeld, Bonn, Germany

IZKS, Bonn, Germany

CERFIM, Locarno, Switzerland e-mail: albeverio@iam.uni-bonn.de

S. Albeverio (🖂)

Institut für Angewandte Mathematik, Universität Bonn, Endenicher Allee 60, 53115, Bonn, Germany

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_1

2 Oscillatory and Probabilistic Integrals

Since the work of Feynman (preceded in part by Wentzell and Dirac), see, e.g., [2, 107–110], a very fruitful approach to quantum mechanics and quantum field theory is based on the consideration of heuristic complex-valued measures of the form

$$\mu_F(\mathrm{d}\gamma) = \mathbf{Z}^{-1} e^{iS(\gamma)} \,\mathrm{d}\gamma^{\prime\prime} \tag{1}$$

on a "state space" Γ , hence $\gamma \in \Gamma$, with an "action functional" $S(\gamma) : \Gamma \to \mathbb{R}$ associated with an underlying "classical system", $d\gamma$ a "flat measure on Γ ", *i* the imaginary unit and *Z* a normalization constant.

Physical quantities of interest are then computed as "averages" (linear functionals, integrals)

$$\int_{\Gamma} f(\gamma) \mu_F(\mathrm{d}\gamma) \tag{2}$$

of suitable "observable functionals" $f : \Gamma \to \mathbb{C}$.

For example, to solve the Schrödinger equation for a non relativistic quantum mechanical particle moving for a time from the interval [0, t], t > 0 on a *D*-dimensional manifold *M* one takes as Γ a space of paths from [0, t] into *M*.

For a quantum (scalar) field, vibrating for a time from the interval [0, t] and in a spatial (d - 1)-dimensional domain $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$ (*d* being then the space-timedimension) one takes Γ as a space of paths from [0, t] into a space of real-valued (generalized) functions depending on a space variable $x \in \Lambda$.

Analogous choices are made, e.g., for quantum gauge fields (with Γ a space of connection 1-forms in a principal fibre bundle over a Lorentzian manifold) and for quantum gravity (with Γ a space of locally Lorentzian space-time metrics).

In the case of scalar quantum fields, f could be a product of $n \in \mathbb{N}$ field operators $\prod_{i=1}^{n} \gamma(t_i, x_i), t_i \in \mathbb{R}, x_i \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$, in which case above integrals would yield "correlation functions" (Wightman functions) associated with the quantum field $\gamma(t, x) \in \mathbb{R}$, $t \in \mathbb{R}, x \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$. Similar choices of relevant observable functions can be given in the other cases alluded above. See, e.g., [1, 2, 9, 33, 48, 52, 78, 80, 107, 109, 110], and references therein.

The choice of the action functional *S* depends on the problem at hand. In above examples, *S* has a typical Lagrangian form, e.g., in the case of a non relativistic particle (of unit mass) moving during the time interval [0, t] in the *D*-dimensional Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^D under the force given by a (continuous) potential (function) $v : \mathbb{R}^D \to \mathbb{R}$ one has:

$$S(\gamma) = S_{QM}(\gamma) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t |\dot{\gamma}(s)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}s - \int_0^t v(\gamma(s)) \, \mathrm{d}s, \tag{3}$$

and for scalar quantum fields moving at arbitrary times $s \in \mathbb{R}$ over the space \mathbb{R}^{d-1} one has

$$S(\gamma) = S_{QF}(\gamma) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \dot{\gamma}(s, \vec{x})^2 \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x} - \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left| \nabla \gamma(s, \vec{x}) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x} \qquad (4)$$
$$- \frac{m^2}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \left| \gamma(s, \vec{x}) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} v(\gamma(s, \vec{x})) \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x},$$

 $(s, \vec{x}) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^{d-1}, m \ge 0.$

From the quantum description given in terms of (1), (2), (3), and (4) one obtains heuristically the classical (particle resp. field) mechanical one by inserting the (reduced) Planck constant \hbar at the right place, i.e. replacing *S* by $\frac{1}{\hbar}S$ and making corresponding changes in the observable *f* in (2), and considering \hbar to be small.

Heuristically then from (2) with such replacements one should be able to derive from Feynman's heuristic quantum description (1) and (2) the corresponding classical description in the limit $\hbar \downarrow 0$, with its corresponding "small \hbar -corrections". In the case of relativistic models, the velocity of light *c* appears as a parameter. Then one should be able to recover the non relativistic limit of the relativistic quantum description (1), (2), (3), and (4) by letting the velocity of light *c* go to $+\infty$ (*c* occurs implicitly in *S* and *f*). In principle one could proceed in similar ways to describe the limiting dependence of the quantum averages (2) on other parameters occurring in the action functionals and observables occurring in the examples mentioned above.

There are well known difficulties in trying to transform this heuristic approach into a rigorous one. E.g., even in the case $v \equiv 0$ (the "free field" case), in the computation of (2), the covariance of the "complex Gaussian measure" given by the covariance $S_{QF}(\gamma)|_{\nu=0}$ appears. It is, for $m^2 = 1$, the fundamental solution $(\Box - 1)^{-1}(s, \vec{x}; s'; \vec{x}')$, which has a singularity on the submanifold $(s-s')^2 - (\vec{x}-\vec{x}')^2 = 1$, indicating that it should be interpreted as a generalized function, which then means that the relevant γ 's in (2) also are generalized functions. This creates difficulties in giving mathematical meaning to the complex-valued non linear function $f(\gamma)$ appearing in (2). In the linear case where $v \equiv 0$, taking e.g. f to be of the Wick product type, a sense can easily be given to (2). However, for $v \neq 0$ and neither linear nor quadratic, $v(\gamma)$ is ill defined for γ which are typical relative to the complex Gaussian measure μ_F for the case $v \equiv 0$.

There is a well known trick (going back to Nagumo, Schwinger, and Symanzik) of analytically continuing μ_F to a corresponding "Euclidean" probability measure (or functional) μ_E heuristically written as

$$\mu_E(\mathrm{d}\gamma) = "Z^{-1}e^{-S_E(\gamma)}\mathrm{d}\gamma"$$
(5)

with $S_E(\gamma)$ the "Euclidean" action (in contrast to the above relativistic or "Minkowskian" action (4))

$$S_E(\gamma) = \frac{1}{2} \iint \left[\left| \nabla_{s,\vec{x}} \gamma(s,\vec{x}) \right|^2 + \frac{m^2}{2} \iint \left| \gamma(s,\vec{x}) \right|^2 \right] \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x} + \iint v(\gamma(s,\vec{x})) \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x}, \tag{6}$$

in which case the typical γ 's in (5) become still heuristically generalized random fields but at least μ_E would look as a "positive measure". This however, only really solves the problem for $v \equiv 0$ and arbitrary d, or special $v \neq 0$ when d = 2, 3. In this case one interprets μ_E as a probabilistic (σ -additive) Gaussian measure, e.g., with support on the Schwartz tempered distributions space $S'(\mathbb{R}^d)$. For the mentioned special cases of $v \neq 0$ and d = 2, 3, one manages, in fact, to "renormalize" the nonsensical $v(\gamma(s, \vec{x}))$ to give it a sense as a genuine generalized random field, obtaining non trivial quantum averages (2) (heuristically $\mu_F \neq \mu_F|_{v=0}$, that is, in particular, states which are typically with respect to one of the measures are atypical with respect to the other measure). Moreover from such averages one recovers by "analytic continuation" in the *t* variable a solution of the original problem (1) and (2).

This was achieved in connection with the programme of constructive quantum field theory [9, 71, 76, 78, 98, 106], to which Ludwig Streit contributed substantially and in various ways, see, e.g., [16–18, 65, 78, 79, 81, 101, 102, 107]. Independently of the proper methods of constructive quantum field theory, the original programme of giving directly a meaning to (1) and (2) has also been solved in some cases. E.g., μ_F and μ_E can be defined for various classes of (regularized) v in low space-time dimension d. The integral $\int f(\gamma) d\mu_F(\gamma)$ is then realized as

$$(S)\langle\langle f, \Phi_{\mu_F} \rangle\rangle_{(S)'} \tag{7}$$

in the framework of the infinite dimensional distributional setting

$$(S) \subset L^2(\mu_G) \subset (S)', \tag{8}$$

with pairing $\langle \langle , \rangle \rangle$ and (S), (S)' infinite dimensional analogues of the test functions space $S(\mathbb{R}^d)$ resp. tempered distributions space $S'(\mathbb{R}^d)$. μ_G is the Gaussian white noise measure on $S'(\mathbb{R}^d)$, defined by its Fourier transform

$$\hat{\mu}_G(g) := \int_{\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)} e^{i\langle g, \gamma \rangle} \, \mathrm{d}\mu_G(\gamma) = e^{-\frac{1}{2} \|g\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^d)}^2},\tag{9}$$

with $\langle g, \gamma \rangle$ the distributional pairing between $g \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $\gamma \in \mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

Heuristically thus

$$\mu_G(\mathrm{d}\gamma) = "Z^{-1} e^{-\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\gamma(x)|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x} \,\mathrm{d}\gamma",\tag{10}$$

Along Paths Inspired by Ludwig Streit: Stochastic Equations for Quantum. . .

and, e.g.,

$$\Phi_{\mu_F}(\gamma) = e^{iS(\gamma)} e^{\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\gamma(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \mu_G(\mathrm{d}\gamma). \tag{11}$$

For d = 1, i.e. for quantum mechanics (anharmonic oscillator for m > 0), the functional Φ_{μ_F} in (7) and (11) is well defined for a large class of continuous v and works for solving e.g. the problem of the Schrödinger equation with potential v and with smooth resp. δ -initial conditions (Green's function) by work by L. Streit and coworkers, see e.g. [74, 75] and, for a related approach [94].

Another approach to the rigorous construction of (1) and (2) (for d = 1, and also for $d \ge 2$, but the latter with regularized $v(\gamma)$ -term in (4) resp. (6)) is presented in [26].

In the latter reference also work on the detailed expansion of (2) in fractional powers of \hbar around $\hbar = 0$ by a rigorous method of stationary phase is described (for the case d = 1).

The relations between the white noise and other approaches are discussed, e.g., in [26, 39, 93, 94].

The analogues of Wightman functions in the Euclidean setting, called Schwinger functions (they are the moment functions to μ_E), for d = 1, i.e. related to quantum mechanics, have also been described in terms of white noise functionals, see [74, 75, 94]. Corresponding results for the case $v \equiv 0$ and all d, or for some $v \neq 0$ and d = 2, 3 will be discussed in the next Sects. 3 and 4.

For characterization of interesting probability measures as white noise functionals (like μ_E and related measures) see, e.g., [88, 101, 102].

3 Canonical Quantum Mechanics

In the canonical approach to quantum mechanics (and resp. the theory of quantum fields) one takes the "Schrödinger representation" of the Hilbert space of states and operators acting in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^D, \mu)$ resp. $L^2(S'(\mathbb{R}^d), \mu)$, for some probability measures μ .

By work of Heisenberg, Coester, Haag, Araki from the early 1960s one uses, e.g., for the *D*-dimensional harmonic oscillators, that $L^2(\mathbb{R}^D)$ is isomorphic to $L^2(\mathbb{R}^D, \mu)$, where $\mu(dx) = N(0; 1)(dx) = (\sqrt{2\pi})^{-D}e^{-\frac{1}{2}|x|^2} dx$ is the canonical Gaussian measure on \mathbb{R}^D . E.g., for D = 1 the Hamiltonian *H* given on smooth functions by $H = -\frac{1}{2}\Delta + \frac{1}{2}x^2 - \frac{1}{2}$ acting in $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ is then unitarily equivalent to the operator $H_{\mu} = -L_{\mu}$ given on smooth functions by $H_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}\Delta + x \cdot \nabla$ in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mu)$.

 L_{μ} can be interpreted probabilistically as the restriction to smooth functions of the Ornstein-Uhlenbeck operator associated with the classical Dirichlet form $\frac{1}{2} \int \nabla u \cdot \nabla v \, d\mu$, for u, v in a suitable dense subset of $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mu)$. For classical Dirichlet forms (on \mathbb{R}^D and also on infinite dimensional spaces) see, e.g., [4, 7, 8, 10, 28, 34, 37, 49, 57, 59, 66, 69, 72, 92]. Through the replacement of N(0; 1) by a more general, not necessarily Gaussian probability measure μ , one can set up a corresponding transformation for the generator L_{μ} (called Dirichlet operator) associated with the classical Dirichlet form $\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^D} \nabla u \cdot \nabla v \, d\mu$ in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^D, \mu)$ to a generator $-H, H \ge 0$ in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^D)$.

This "ground state transformation" was first studied in details in [27], where a general and powerful approach to singular interactions in quantum mechanics on \mathbb{R}^D via Dirichlet forms has been initiated. E.g., 3 nucleons interacting via 2-particle δ -functions in \mathbb{R}^3 can be rigorously defined and discussed in this approach. This Dirichlet form approach yields, more generally, a unified picture of quantum mechanics suited both for singular interactions and infinite dimensional extensions (the analogues of above classical Dirichlet forms being naturally also defined on infinite dimensional spaces; the latter forms describe namely quantum fields, see Sect. 4).

Remark 3.1 The probabilistic technique of subordination permits to treat quantum systems with relativistic kinematics in a way similar to those with nonrelativistic kinematics, see [6, 44–46, 50].

To general classical Dirichlet forms, there are (properly) associated good Markov processes $X = (X_t)$, $t \ge 0$, see [69]. Intuitively these can be seen as Brownian motions distorted by a drift term given by the logarithmic derivative of μ , μ itself constitutes then an invariant measure for X_t . In particular X_t can be extended to a μ -symmetric process for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$.

In the quantum mechanical situation corresponding to (4) with d = 1, n = 1, and D = 1, the path space measure μ_E for X_t , $t \in \mathbb{R}$ (giving the joint distribution of $(X_{t_1}, \ldots, X_{t_n})$, $t_i \in \mathbb{R}$, $i = 1, \ldots, n$) is heuristically given by μ_E as specified in (5) and (6) with a suitable v. If we write $S^0(\gamma) := \frac{1}{2} \int \left[|\dot{\gamma}|^2 (s) + |\gamma(s)|^2 \right] ds$, then

$$\mu_E(d\gamma) = Z^{-1} e^{-S^0(\gamma)} e^{-\int v(\gamma(s)) \, ds} \, d\gamma.$$
(12)

This can be rigorously defined for suitable v, e.g. as a probability measure on $S'(\mathbb{R}^d)$. An analytic continuation in time of the (time ordered) moment functions given by μ_E ("Schwinger functions") permits to go over to the corresponding quantities in terms of μ_F ("Wightman functions"), e.g. for v resp. a polynomial or exponential function. This yields the full information on the dynamical quantum mechanical " $P(\varphi)_1$ " resp. "exp $(\varphi)_1$ "-"models". Such models can also be expressed conveniently in terms of the white noise functionals mentioned in Section 2 ([74]).

One proves that both quantum mechanical Schwinger and Wightman functions can be reformulated as limits of quantities defined in the canonical Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}, N(0, 1))$, since for v = 0 the restriction of μ_E to the σ -algebra generated by X_0 is just $\mu = N(0, 1)$ (X_t acts just in the same L^2 -space $L^2(\mathbb{R}, N(0, 1))$) where also H_{μ} and the CCR are realized) and the inclusion of the *v*-term can be handled by "perturbation and passage to the limit", see, e.g., [22, 23, 27, 55, 111].

Let us summarize the situation in quantum mechanics for a particle moving in \mathbb{R}^{D} . As a zero step ("Level 0") we have a (fixed time) Hilbert space, say $L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{D})$, an Hamiltonian *H*, as well as position and momentum operators, with the relative canonical commutation relations (CCR), and a fixed time distribution μ on \mathbb{R}^{D} (that

exists if the lower end of the spectrum of *H* is an isolated simple eigenvalue) which yields the natural Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}^D, \mu)$. At a first step ("Level 1") one has a Markov process X_t (diffusion) with values in \mathbb{R}^D , *t* being the time parameter, its path space measure μ_E (on, say, $S'(\mathbb{R}^D)$), and its moments functions (Schwinger functions). This process has μ as invariant measure. In the case $v \equiv 0$, m = 1, the path measure is $\mu_E = N(0; C^{-1})$, with *C* the operator $\left(-\frac{d^2}{dt^2} + 1\right) \mathbb{1}_D$ (on $S'(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{R}^D)$), X_t is the \mathbb{R}^D -valued Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process satisfying $dX_t =$ $-X_t dt + dW_t$, with W_t a *D*-dimensional Brownian motion. It is associated with the classical Dirichlet form $\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^D} \nabla u \cdot \nabla v d\mu$. For D = 1 this coincides with the measure μ_E given by (5) and (6), for d = 1 and m = 1. For $v \equiv 0$ one has $\mu_E = N(0; (-\Delta + 1)^{-1})$ with Δ the Laplacian on \mathbb{R} .

At "Level 2" one has another Markov process (diffusion) $Y_{\tau}, \tau \ge 0$. For D = 1 this has μ_E (as just described at level 1 given by the D = 1, m = 1 version of (5) and (6)), as invariant measure. The Markov process is given by the stationary solution of the SDE $dY_{\tau}(t) = \left(\frac{d^2}{dt^2} - 1\right)Y_{\tau}(t) d\tau - v'(Y_{\tau}(t)) d\tau + dW_{\tau}(t), \tau \ge 0$, with $dW_{\tau}(t)$ a (τ, t) -Gaussian white noise, $\tau \in \mathbb{R}_+, t \in \mathbb{R}$.

 τ can be interpreted as a "computer time" (*t* is the "time" in the Euclidean version of quantum mechanics; it will be replaced by a space-time variable in \mathbb{R}^d , $d \ge 2$, in a quantum field interpretation, see Sect. 4, the quantum (particle) mechanics corresponding thus to the case d = 1. The equation for Y_{τ} is called "stochastic quantization equation". It is a particular case of Parisi-Wu's approach [100] for computing invariant measures of the type of μ_E .

Note that Y_{τ} can be looked upon (as a modification of) the standard diffusion process associated with the classical Dirichlet form $\frac{1}{2} \int_{S'(\mathbb{R}^D)} \nabla u \nabla v \, d\mu_E = \frac{1}{2} \langle S \rangle \langle \langle \nabla u \nabla v, \mu_E \rangle \rangle \langle S \rangle'$ given by μ_E .

The determination of the associated generator on smooth cylinder functions has been given in [31, 32, 87] (based on previous results in [84, 85]).

We shall now briefly go over to describe similar Level 0–2 structures for quantum fields, i.e. associated with (5) and (6) (with non trivial dependence on the space variable $\vec{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$, $d \ge 2$).

4 Canonical Quantum Fields and S(P)DEs

We shall only discuss, for simplicity, scalar fields.

At Level 0 we have as the analogue of the position operators resp. momentum operators in quantum mechanics, the time zero quantum field $\varphi(\vec{x}), \vec{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$ resp. the time zero momentum field $\Pi(\vec{x})$, satisfying the canonical commutation relations (CCR)

$$[\Pi(\vec{y}), \varphi(\vec{x})] = \frac{1}{i} \delta(\vec{x} - \vec{y}), \quad \vec{x}, \vec{y} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1},$$
(13)

on some suitable dense domain in some Hilbert space.

Since the situation for the case $v \neq 0$ is quite complicated, because of the well known problem of divergences, let us first consider the case where $v \equiv 0$, i.e. the case of free fields describing first Level 0–2 for this case. If $v \equiv 0$ in S_{OF} as given by (4), then the natural Hilbert space for the CCR representation is $L^2(\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1}), \mu_E^{0,0})$, with $\mu_E^{0,0} = N(0; (-\Delta_{d-1} + 1)^{-\frac{1}{2}})$, the free time zero field measure (of mass 1), which can be realized on $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1})$. One shows that $\mu_F^{0,0}$ is the restriction to the σ algebra generated by the time zero fields of the measure μ_E^0 , described heuristically as $\mu_E^0 = Z^{-1} e^{-S_E^0(\gamma)} d\gamma$ with

$$S^{0}(\gamma) := \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d-1}} \left(\left| \dot{\gamma}(s, \vec{x}) \right|^{2} + \left| \nabla \gamma(s, \vec{x}) \right|^{2} + \left| \gamma(s, \vec{x}) \right|^{2} \right) \, \mathrm{d}s \, \mathrm{d}\vec{x}. \tag{14}$$

 μ_E^0 is realized rigorously as $N(0; (-\Delta_d + 1)^{-1})$ on $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$. It is called the Euclidean

free field measure, see [98]. The above $L^2(\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1}), \mu_E^{0,0})$ is naturally isomorphic to the Fock space ("second quantization"), see [78].

Consider the classical Dirichlet form $\mathcal{E}(u, v) = \frac{1}{2} \int \nabla u \nabla v \, d\mu_E^{0,0}$, so that $\mathcal{E}(u,v) = \left(u, -L_{\mu_E^{0,0}}v\right)$ for u, v in the relevant domains, in $L^2\left(\mu_E^{0,0}\right) := L^2(\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1}), \mu_E^{0,0})$ with $L_{\mu_E^{0,0}}$ the associated Dirichlet operator. One has that $H^0 := -L_{\mu_n^{0,0}}$ is self-adjoint (on its natural domain) and is a realization of the Hamiltonian for the free relativistic quantum field. In an analogous way one can consider the generators of the whole Poincaré group on space-time $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$.

The generators of the Lorentz group are not positive, but can be shown to be essentially self-adjoint on smooth cylinder functions (by using the isomorphism of $L^2(\mu_E^{0,0})$ with Fock space, i.e. second quantization).

Then one has a rigorous full implementation of canonical relativistic free quantum fields in $L^2(\mu_E^{0,0})$, see [48].

Note that $L_{\mu_F^{0,0}}$ generates a diffusion process $X_t(\vec{x}), t \ge 0, \vec{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$ with state space $S'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1})$ satisfying the stochastic differential equation

$$dX_t(\vec{x}) = -\left[(-\Delta_{d-1} + 1)^{\frac{1}{2}} X_t(\vec{x}) \right] dt + dw_t(\vec{x}), \quad t \ge 0, \vec{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}.$$
 (15)

 $dw_t(\vec{x})$ denotes the Gaussian white noise in the *t*- and \vec{x} -variables.

This was first discussed in [23] and [81]. Note also that $\mu_E^{0,0}$ is the unique stationary measure for $X_t(\vec{x})$.

The path space distribution of $X_t(\vec{x})$ is the Euclidean free field measure $\mu_E^0 =$ $N(0; (-\Delta_{\mathbb{R}^d} + 1)^{-1})$ on $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$, as described above.

This has been discussed originally by K. Symanzik [112] and E. Nelson [98] (and, in connection with statistics, by L. Pitt, [103]).

That the restriction of μ_E^0 to the σ -algebra $\sigma(X_0)$ generated by the time zero fields $X_0(\cdot)$ can be identified with $\mu_E^{0,0}$ due to the global Markov property of the Euclidean free field [29, 38, 98, 104].

Along Paths Inspired by Ludwig Streit: Stochastic Equations for Quantum...

The Level 2 is described by the SDE (SPDE)

$$dX_{\tau}(y) = (\Delta_d - 1)X_{\tau}(y) + dW_{\tau}(y),$$
(16)

 $y \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $\tau \ge 0$ (τ is a "computer time", y the space-time variable). $dW_{\tau}(y)$ denotes the Gaussian white noise in the τ - and y-variables.

The invariant measure to $X_{\tau}(y)$ is μ_E^0 . The SPDE (16) is called stochastic quantisation equation (SQE) associated with the Euclidean free field (over \mathbb{R}^d).

Already for d = 2, in the case $v \neq 0$ the construction of Levels 0–2 is much more complicated.

Levels 0 and 1 have been achieved first in models with exponential interaction (for which v is of the form $v(u) = e^{\alpha u}$, $|\alpha| < \alpha_0$, for suitable $\alpha_0 > 0$, $u \in \mathbb{R}$) with renormalization, in [82] resp. [20] (see also [11, 21, 89]).

In the same period the case of v of polynomial type, with renormalization, was achieved, see [71, 106], and references therein.

The model with v of trigonometric type was first discussed in [19] (with regularization, see also [14]) and solved (with renormalizations) in [68] (see also [14, 67]).

All models are covered and unified by the white noise calculus approach [16–18].

Let us give a short summary of these constructions. At Level 0 one constructs a non Gaussian $\mu^{v,0}$ on $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1})$. At Level 1 one constructs the analogue of (12) for quantum fields, i.e.

$$\mu_E^v(\mathrm{d}\gamma) = "Z^{-1}e^{-S(\gamma)}\mathrm{d}\gamma'',\tag{17}$$

with $S(\gamma) = S^0(\gamma) + \iint v(\gamma(s, \vec{x})) \, ds \, d\vec{x}$. (Thus μ_E^v coincides with the expression given by (5) and (6)). At Level 2 the measure μ_E^v appears as invariant measure for the solution of the stochastic quantization equation (also called, in other contexts, Allen-Cahn equation, see, e.g., [99], also related to the Ginzburg-Landau equation), associated to Euclidean fields with interaction given by v:

$$dX_{\tau}(y) = (\Delta_d - 1)X_{\tau}(y) d\tau - v'(X_{\tau}(y)) d\tau + dw_{\tau}(y), \quad \tau \ge 0, \ y \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$
(18)

The associated classical Dirichlet forms given by the restriction $\mu_E^{v,0}$ of μ_E^v to the σ algebra of the zero fields, which is thus a measure on $S'(\mathbb{R}^{d-1})$, (coinciding with the level 0 measure $\mu^{v,0}$) resp. by μ_E^v itself, yield in turn generators of Markov processes (diffusions) $X_t(\vec{x})$ resp. $X_\tau(y)$, $t, \tau \ge 0, \vec{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$, the latter solving (18).

The generator of $X_t(\vec{x})$ is identifiable (via a natural isomorphism) on smooth cylinder functions with the Hamiltonian acting in $L^2(\mu_E^{v,0})$, of the interacting quantum fields, given the global Markov property of the Euclidean fields [29]. The generators of the Poincaré group are also realizable as self-adjoint operators on $L^2(\mu_E^{v,0})$ [21, 47].

Whether all generators are already determined on smooth cylinder functions is a hard problem, only solved for the case $X_{\tau}(y)$ in a bounded region when d = 2 [61, 90] (it has been solved in bounded and unbounded regions for d = 1 in [31, 32, 87]).

For recent work on Level 2 for d = 2 with exponential interaction see [30, 31].

Remark 4.1 The SQE has also been studied intensively with noise regularized in the *y*-variable and corresponding modified drift coefficient, so as to heuristically maintain the same invariant measure.

See [41–43, 56, 60, 61, 64, 70, 83–86, 95–97, 99, 100, 105], and also e.g. [58] for related problems.

For d = 3 partial results on Level 0–2 have been achieved for v which are of the form of a 4-th power (with renormalization), see, e.g. the references in [36].

Recently solutions of the SQE of Level 2 has been constructed by different methods in [77]. However the Markov character of the solutions (a property included if one uses processes associated with Dirichlet forms) has not yet been discussed.

The difficulties in constructing solutions is related to the expected singularity of μ_E^v with respect to μ_E^0 even in bounded regions (this has been proved rigorously in [35] only for the restriction of these measure to the σ -algebra generated by the time zero fields).

Other types of relativistic models however also exist for all d including d = 4, provided one relaxes the axioms to the ones which have been introduced (by Strocchi-Wightman and Morchio-Strocchi) for gauge fields, see the work [73] (in white noise analysis) and [12, 13] (and references therein).

For the construction of gauge fields for d = 2 see [1, 24, 25, 47, 48] (and references therein).

For d = 3 in the Euclidean case a model of gauge fields has been constructed using μ_F (Chern-Simons model) [15, 47, 91], again using methods from white noise analysis (to which Ludwig has fundamentally contributed).

5 Some Remarks on Related Systems

Methods related to the ones discussed in the preceding Sections can also be used in other areas.

E.g., in recent years equations for neuronal dynamics of the FitzHugh-Nagumo type have been discussed in [5, 6].

In the simplest version they describe a signal propagating along a single neuron under the influence of external noise and of certain salts concentrations. They are of the form of 2 coupled random variables, the components of a vector $X \in L^2([0, 1]) \times L^2([0, 1])$ satisfying a SDE of the form $dX_t = AX_t dt + F(X_t) dt + \varepsilon dw_t$, $t \ge 0$, with w_t space-time Gaussian white noise and $\varepsilon > 0$ a (small diffusion) parameter.

A is a diffusion operator, F(x) is a non linear term, e.g., of the Fitz-Hugh-Nagumo type $F(x) = \begin{pmatrix} -x(x-1)(x-\theta), & 0 < \theta < 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}, x \in \mathbb{R}.$

Using dissipativity, in [5, 54] the existence, uniqueness of solutions and the uniqueness of the invariant measure have been discussed, as well as the $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ behaviour in terms of detailed asymptotic expansions, with L^p -control, $1 \le p < +\infty$, on remainders.

The invariant measure is exhibited, as being of Gibbsian type with a density e^{-G} with respect to μ_A , and G' = -F, where μ_A is the invariant Gaussian measure associated to the linear stochastic equation for $F \equiv 0$.

It is interesting that in the case of Gaussian white noise replaced by Lévy noise also an invariant measure has been found in [6]. Its character is presently under discussion.

In the finite dimensional case explicit invariant measures of related systems can be constructed via an analogue of the general ground state transformation discussed early in [27], see [6, 50]. Andrisani and Cufaro-Petroni [50] have interesting applications, e.g. to the study of halo formation in intense beams of charged particles in accelerators.

Stochastic pde's of the form of those we have discussed in connection with quantum field theory and neuronal dynamics also occur in many other areas, including, e.g., hydrodynamics and polymer physics, to which Ludwig Streit has given outstanding contributions. Let us mention, in particular, his work on the Burgers equation [51] and his work on polymer-type measures, a prototype for the latter being given by the Edwards' model described heuristically by the invariant measure

$$\mu(\mathrm{d}\gamma) = "Z^{-1}e^{-\lambda \int_0^t \int_0^t \delta(\omega(s) - \omega(s')) \,\mathrm{d}s \,\mathrm{d}s'} \mu_0(\mathrm{d}\omega)"$$
(19)

 μ_0 being Wiener measure for Brownian motion on \mathbb{R}^d , δ the Dirac distribution, λ a (positive) constant, t > 0. The Gibbs factor inhibits self-intersection of paths. For such measures and related ones see, e.g., [9, 40, 62, 63].

Varadhan showed in [113] that setting $L_{\varepsilon} = \int_0^t \int_0^t \delta_{\varepsilon}(\omega(s) - \omega(s')) \, ds \, ds'$ with δ_{ε} a natural ε -regularization of δ one has that $L_{\varepsilon} - E(L_{\varepsilon})$ converges as $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ in $L^2(\mu_0)$ to a limit \tilde{L} , in such a way that

$$\|\tilde{L} - [L_{\varepsilon} - E(L_{\varepsilon})]\|_{L^{2}(\mu_{0})} \le C\varepsilon^{\alpha}$$
⁽²⁰⁾

for some constant C > 0, for all $\alpha < \frac{1}{2}$.

This implies in particular the existence of the polymer measure μ , understood as weak limit of μ_{ε} as $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ defined by (19) with

$$L := \int_0^t \int_0^t \delta(\omega(s) - \omega(s')) \,\mathrm{d}s \,\mathrm{d}s' \tag{21}$$

replaced by $L_{\varepsilon} - E(L_{\varepsilon})$.

The above estimate (20) has been improved to $\alpha < 1$ in a recent publication by Ludwig and coworkers [53].

6 Conclusions

We have just been able to discuss a few of the many important developments inspired, initiated and rigorously pursued by Ludwig Streit. I am very grateful to Ludwig for having been a constant source of inspiration for me and many coworkers since many years. I wish him many more years of good health, happiness, "frohes Schaffen".

Acknowledgements I am very grateful to the organizers for the honour and pleasure they gave me by their invitation to present this little "homage" to my very dear friend Ludwig. I thank Luigi Borasi, Tobias Kuna, anonymous referees and the editors for helpful discussions respectively suggestions. I am also grateful to Nadine Kunze and Luigi for their help with the setting of the manuscript.

References

- Albeverio, S.: Loop groups, random gauge fields, Chern-Simons models, strings: some recent mathematical developments. In: Léandre, R., Paycha, S., Wurzbacher, T. (eds.) Espace des lacets, Proceedings of the Conference Loop Spaces '94, Strasbourg, pp. 5–34 (1996) (Publ. Inst. R. Descartes)
- 2. Albeverio, S.: Wiener and Feynman-Path Integrals and Their Applications. Proceedings of Symposia in Applied Mathematics, vol. 52, pp. 163–194. AMS, Providence (1994)
- Albeverio, S.: Some themes of the scientific work of Ludwig Streit. In: Albeverio, S., Blanchard, Ph., Ferreira, L., Hida, T., Kondratiev, Y., Vilela Mendes, R. (eds.) Mathematical Physics and Stochastic Analysis, Essays in Honour of Ludwig Streit, pp. 1–7. World Scientific, Singapore (2000).
- Albeverio, S.: Theory of Dirichlet forms and applications. In: Bernard, P. (ed.) Lectures on Probability Theory and Statistics (Saint-Flour, 2000). Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1816, pp. 1–106. Springer, Berlin (2003)
- Albeverio, S., di Persio, L., Mastrogiacomo, Z.: Small noise asymptotic expansions for stochastic PDE's I. The case of a dissipative polynomially bounded nonlinearity. Tohôku Math. J. 63, 877–898 (2011)
- Albeverio, S., di Persio, L., Mastrogiacomo, E., Smii, B.: A class of Lévy driven SDEs and their explicit invariant measures. Potential Anal. (2016). doi:10.1007/s111118-016-9544-3
- 7. Albeverio, S., Fan, R., Herzberg, F.S.: Hyperfinite Dirichlet Forms and Stochastic Processes. Lecture Notes of the UMI. Springer, Heidelberg (2011)
- Albeverio, S., Ferrario, B.: Some methods of infinite dimensional analysis in hydrodynamics: an introduction. In: SPDE in Hydrodynamic: Recent Progress and Prospects. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1942, pp. 1–50. Springer, Berlin/London (2008)
- Albeverio, S., Fenstad, J.E., Høegh-Krohn, R., Lindstrøm, T.: Nonstandard Methods in Stochastic Analysis and Mathematical Physics. Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. 122. Academic, Orlando (1986). Reprint: Dover Publications, Mineola (2009)
- Albeverio, S., Fukushima, M., Karwowski, W., Streit, L.: Capacity and quantum mechanical tunneling. Commun. Math. Phys. 80, 301–342 (1981)
- 11. Albeverio, S., Gallavotti, G., Høegh-Krohn, R.: Some results for the exponential interaction in two or more dimensions. Commun. Math. Phys. **70**, 187–192 (1979)
- Albeverio, S., Gottschalk, H., Wu, J.-L.: Models of local relativistic quantum fields with indefinite metric (in all dimensions). Commun. Math. Phys. 184(3), 509–531 (1997)

- Albeverio, S., Gottschalk, H., Yoshida, M.W.: Systems of classical particles in the grand canonical ensemble, scaling limits and quantum field theory. Rev. Math. Phys. 17(2), 175– 226 (2005)
- 14. Albeverio, S., Haba, Z., Russo, F.: A two-space dimensional semilinear heat equation perturbed by (Gaussian) white space. PTRF **121**, 319–366 (2001)
- Albeverio, S., Hahn, A., Sengupta, A.: Chern-Simons theory, Hida distributions and state models. IDAQP 6, 65–81 (2003). (Special Issues on Diff. Geom. Stoch. Anal. I).
- Albeverio, S., Hida, T., Potthoff, J., Röckner, M., Streit, L.: Dirichlet forms in terms of white noise analysis I – Construction and QFT examples. Rev. Math. Phys. 1, 291–312 (1990)
- Albeverio, S., Hida, T., Potthoff, J., Röckner, M., Streit, L.: Dirichlet forms in terms of white noise analysis II – Closability and Diffusion Processes. Rev. Math. Phys. 1, 313–323 (1990)
- Albeverio, S., Hida, T., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: The vacuum of the Høegh-Krohn model as a generalized white noise functional. Phys. Lett. B 217, 511–514 (1989)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R.: Uniqueness of the physical vacuum and the Wightman functions in the infinite volume limit for some non-polynomial interactions. Commun. Math. Phys. 30, 171–200 (1973)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R.: The Wightman axioms and the mass gap for strong interactions of exponential type in two-dimensional space-time. J. Funct. Anal. 16, 39–82 (1974)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R.: Canonical relativistic quantum fields in two space-time dimensions. Preprint Series, Institute of Mathematics, University of Oslo, No. 23 (1975)
- 22. Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R.: Quasi invariant measures, symmetric diffusion processes and quantum fields. In: Editions du CNRS, Proceedings of the International Colloquium on Mathematical Methods of Quantum Field Theory. Colloques Internationaux du Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, No. 248, pp. 11–59 (1976)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R.: Dirichlet forms and diffusion processes on rigged Hilbert spaces. Zeitschrift f
 ür Wahrscheinlichkeitstheorie und verwandte Gebiete 40, 1–57 (1977)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R.: Diffusions, Quantum Fields and Groups of Mappings. Functional Analysis in Markov Processes. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 923, pp. 133– 145 (1982)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R., Holden, H.: Stochastic multiplicative measures, generalized Markov semigroups and group valued stochastic processes and fields. J. Funct. Anal. 78(1), 154–184 (1988)
- 26. Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R., Mazzucchi, S.: Mathematical Theory of Feynman Path Integrals, An Introduction, 2nd edn. Springer, Berlin (2008)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R., Streit, L.: Energy forms, Hamiltonians, and distorted Brownian paths. J. Math. Phys. 18, 907–917 (1977)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R., Streit, L.: Regularization of Hamiltonians and processes. J. Math. Phys. 21, 1636–1642 (1980)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R., Zegarlinski, B.: Uniqueness and global Markov property for Euclidean fields: the case of general polynomial interactions. Commun. Math. Phys. 123, 377–424 (1989)
- 30. Albeverio, S., Kawabi, H., Mihalache, S.: Stochastic quantization of exponential interactions (in preparation)
- 31. Albeverio, S., Kawabi, H., Mihalache, S., Röckner, M.: Dirichlet form approach to stochastic quantization under exponential interaction in finite volume (in preparation)
- 32. Albeverio, S., Kawabi, H., Röckner, M.: Strong uniqueness for both Dirichlet operators and stochastic dynamics for Gibbs measures on a path space with exponential interactions. J. Funct. Anal. 262(2), 602–638 (2012)
- 33. Albeverio, S., Kondratiev, Y., Kozitsky, Y., Röckner, M.: Statistical Mechanics of Quantum Lattice Systems: A Path Integral Approach. EMS Tracts in Mathematics, vol. 8. European Mathematical Society, Zürich (2009)
- Albeverio, S., Kusuoka, S., Streit, L.: Convergence of Dirichlet forms and associated Schrödinger operators. J. Funct. Anal. 68, 130–148 (1986)

- 35. Albeverio, S., Liang, S.: A remark on the nonequivalence of the time-zero ϕ_3^4 -measure with the free field measure. Markov Process. Rel. Fields **14**, 159–164 (2008)
- 36. Albeverio, S., Liang, S., Zegarliński, B.: Remark on the integration by parts formula for the ϕ_3^4 -quantum field model. Infin. Dimens. Anal. Quantum Probab. Relat. Top. **9**, 149–154 (2006)
- Albeverio, S., Ma, Z.M., Röckner, M.: Quasi-regular Dirichlet forms and the stochastic quantization problem, Festschrift Masatoshi Fukushima. In: Chen, Z.-Q., Jacob, N., Takeda, M., Uemura, T. (eds.) Honor of Masatoshi Fukushima's Sanju, pp. 27–58. World Scientific, Singapore (2015)
- Albeverio, S., Mandrekar, V.: A remark on measure indexed Gaussian random fields (2015, submitted)
- 39. Albeverio, S., Mazzucchi, S.: Path integrals, mathematical aspects, tiblo-Scholarpedia (2015)
- 40. Albeverio, S., Oliveira, M.J., Streit, L.: Intersection local times of independent Brownian motions as generalized white noise functionals. Acta Appl. Math. **69**(3), 211–241 (2001)
- Albeverio, S., Röckner, M.: Dirichlet forms, quantum fields and stochastic quantization. In: Elworthy, K.D., Zambrini, J.C. (eds.) Stochastic analysis, path integration and dynamics. Research Notes in Mathematics, vol. 200, pp. 1–21. Longman, Harlow (1989)
- Albeverio, S., Röckner, M.: Classical Dirichlet forms on topological vector spaces the construction of the associated diffusion process. Probab. Theory Relat. Fields 83(3), 405–434 (1989)
- Albeverio, S., Röckner, M.: Stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensions: solution via Dirichlet forms. Probab. Theory Relat. Fields 89(3), 347–386 (1991)
- Albeverio, S., Rüdiger, B.: Infinite dimensional Stochastic Differential Equations obtained by subordination and related Dirichlet forms. J. Funct. Anal. 204(1), 122–156 (2003)
- Albeverio, S., Rüdiger, B.: Subordination of symmetric quasi-regular Dirichlet forms. Random Oper. Stoch. Equ. 13(1), 17–38 (2005)
- 46. Albeverio, S., Rüdiger, B., Wu, J.-L.: Analytic and probabilistic aspects of Lévy processes and fields in quantum theory. In: Barndorff-Nielsen, O., Mikoschi, T., Resnick, S. (eds.) Lévy Processes, Theory and Application, pp. 187–224. Birkhäuser, Basel (2001)
- 47. Albeverio, S., Sengupta, A.: A mathematical construction of the non-abelian Chern-Simons functional integral. Commun. Math. Phys. **186**, 563–579 (1997)
- 48. Albeverio, S., Sengupta, A.: From classical to quantum fields a mathematical approach (in preparation)
- Albeverio, S., Ugolini, S.: Complex Dirichlet forms: non symmetric diffusion processes and Schrödinger operators. Potential Anal. 12, 403–417 (2000)
- Andrisani, A., Cufaro-Petroni, N.: Markov processes and generalized Schrödinger operators. J. Math. Phys. 52, 113509, 22pp (2011)
- Benth, F., Streit, L.: The Burgers equation with a non-Gaussian random force. In: Decreusefond, L., Gjerde, J., Øksendal, B., Üstünel, A.S. (eds.) Stochastic Analysis and Related Topics. Stochastic Monographs vol. 6, pp. 187–210. Birkhäuser, Basel (1998)
- Berezansky, Y.M., Kondratiev, Y.G.: Spectral Methods in Infinite-Dimensional Analysis, vol. 1, 2. Kluwer, Dordrecht (1995) (first issued in URSS. Naukova Dumka, Kiev, 1988)
- Bock, W., Oliveira, M.J., da Silva, J.L., Streit, L.: Polymer measure: Varadhan's renormalization revisited. Rev. Math. Phys. 27(3), 1550009 (2015).
- Bonaccorsi, S., Mastrogiacomo, E.: Analysis of the stochastic Fitz-Hugh-Nagumo System. IDAQP 11, 427–446 (2008).
- 55. Borasi, L.: Complex scaled time oscillatory infinite dimensional integrals and the Gell-Mann Low formula. Master Thesis, University of Pisa (2014)
- Borkar, V.S., Chari, R.T., Mitter, S.K.: Stochastic quantization of field theory in finite and infinite volume. J. Funct. Anal. 81(1), 184–206 (1988)
- 57. Bouleau, N., Hirsch, F.: Dirichlet Forms and Analysis on Wiener Space. Studies in Mathematics, vol. 14. deGruyter, Berlin (1991)
- Bovier, A.: Metastability. In: Methods of Contemporary Mathematical Statistical Physics. Lecture Notes in Mathematics 1970, pp. 177–221. Springer, Berlin (2009)

- 59. Chen, Z.Q., Fukushima, M.: Symmetric Markov Processes, Time change, and Boundary Theory. Princeton University Press, Princeton (2012)
- Da Prato, G., Debussche, A.: Strong solutions to the stochastic quantization equations. Ann. Probab. 31(4), 1900–1916 (2003)
- Da Prato, G., Tubaro, L.: Self-adjointness of some infinite dimensional elliptic operators and applications to stochastic quantization. Probab. Theory Relat. Fields 118(1), 131–145 (2000)
- de Faria, M., Hida, T., Watanabe, H., Streit, L.: Intersection local times as generalized white noise functionals. Acta Appl. Math. 46, 351–362 (1997)
- 63. de Faria, M., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: The Feynman integrand as a Hida distribution. J. Math. Phys. **32**, 2123–2127 (1991)
- 64. Doering, C.R.: Nonlinear parabolic stochastic differential equations with additive colored noise on ℝ^d × ℝ₊: a regulated stochastic quantization. Commun. Math. Phys. 109, 537–561 (1987)
- Eachus, W.J., Streit, L.: Exact solution of the quadratic interaction Hamiltonian. Rep. Math. Phys. 4, 161–182 (1973)
- 66. Eberle, A.: Uniqueness and Non-Uniqueness of Semigroups generated by Singular Diffusion Operators. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1718. Springer, Berlin (1999)
- 67. Fröhlich, J., Park, T.M.: Remarks on exponential interactions and the quantum sine-Gordon equation in two space-time dimensions. Helv. Phys. Acta **50**, 315–329 (1977)
- Fröhlich, J., Seiler, E.: The massive Thirring-Schwinger model (QED2): convergence of perturbation theory and particle structure. Helv. Phys. Acta 49, 889–924 (1976)
- Fukushima, M., Oshima, Y., Takeda, M.: Dirichlet Forms and Symmetric Markov Processes. 2nd revised and extended edn. de Gruyter Studies in Mathematics, vol. 19. Walter de Gruyter & Co., Berlin (2011)
- 70. Gatarek, D., Goldys, B.: Existence, uniqueness and ergodicity for the stochastic quantization equation. Studia Math. **119**, 179–193 (1996)
- 71. Glimm, J., Jaffe, A.: Quantum Physics. Springer, New York (1981). 2nd edn., (1986)
- 72. Gross, L.: Logarithmic Sobolev inequalities. Am. J. Math. 97, 1061–1083 (1976)
- Grothaus, M., Streit, L.: Construction of relativistic quantum fields in the framework of white noise analysis. J. Math. Phys. 40, 5387–5405 (1999)
- Grothaus, M., Streit, L., Vogel, A.: Feynman integrals as Hida distributions: the case of nonperturbative potentials. Astrisque 327, 55–68 (2010)
- Grothaus, M., Streit, L., Vogel, A.: The complex scaled Feynman-Kac formula for singular initial distributions. Stochastics 84(2–3), 347–366 (2012)
- 76. Guerra, F., Rosen, J., Simon, B.: The $P(\Phi)_2$ -Euclidean quantum field theory as classical statistical mechanics. Ann. Math. **101**, 111–259 (1975)
- 77. Hairer, M.: A theory of regularity structures. Invent. Math. 198, 269-504 (2014)
- Hida, T., Kuo, H.-H., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: White Noise: An Infinite Dimensional Calculus. Mathematics and Its Applications, vol. 253. Kluwer Academic Publishers Group, Dordrecht (1993)
- 79. Hida, T., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: Dirichlet forms and white noise analysis. CMP **116**, 235–245 (1988).
- Hida, T., Streit, L.: Generalized Brownian functionals and the Feynman integral. Stoch. Process. Appl. 16, 55–69 (1983)
- Hida, T., Streit, L.: On quantum theory in terms of white noise. Nagrega Math. J. 68, 21–34 (1977)
- Høegh-Krohn, R.: A general class of quantum fields without cut-offs in two space-time dimensions. Commun. Math. Phys. 21, 244–255 (1971)
- Hu, Y., Kallianpur, G.: Exponential integrability and application to Stochastic quantization. Appl. Math. Optim. 37, 295–353 (1998)
- 84. Iwata, K.: Reversible Measures of a $P(\phi)_1$ -Time Evolution. Probabilistic Methods in Mathematical Physics, pp. 195–209. Academic Press, Orlando (1985)
- 85. Iwata, K.: An infinite dimensional stochastic differential equation with state space $C(\mathbb{R})$. Probab. Theory Relat. Fields **74**, 141–159 (1987)

- Jona-Lasinio, G., Mitter, P.K.: On the stochastic quantization of field theory. Commun. Math. Phys. 101, 409–436 (1985)
- Kawabi, H., Röckner, M.: Essential self-adjointness of Dirichlet operators on a path space with Gibbs measures via an SPDE approach. J. Funct. Anal. 242, 486–518 (2007)
- Kondratiev, Y.G., Leukert, P., Potthoff, J., Streit, L., Westerkamp, W.: Generalized functionals in Gaussian spaces: the characterization theorem revisited. J. Funct. Anal. 141(2), 301–318 (1996)
- Kusuoka, S.: Høegh-Krohn's model of quantum fields and the absolute continuity of measures In: Albeverio, S., Fenstad, J.E., Holden, H., Lindstrøm, T. (eds.) Ideas and Methods in Mathematical Analysis, stochastics, and Applications, pp. 405–424. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1992)
- Liskevich, V., Röckner, M.: Strong uniqueness for certain infinite dimensional Dirichlet operators and applications to stochastic quantization. Ann. Scuola Norm. Pisa 27(1), 69–91 (1998)
- Leukert, S., Schäfer, J.: A rigorous construction of Abelian Chern-Simons path integrals using white noise analysis. Rev. Math. Phys. 8, 445–456 (1996)
- 92. Ma, Z.M., Röckner, M.: Introduction to the Theory of (Non-symmetric) Dirichlet Forms. Springer, Berlin (1992)
- Mazzucchi, S.: Mathematical Feynman Path Integrals and Applications. World Scientific, Singapore (2009)
- 94. Mazzucchi, S.: Functional-integral solution for the Schrödinger equation with polynomial potential: a white noise approach. DAQP **14**, 675–688 (2011)
- 95. Mihalache, S.: Stochastische Quantisierung bei exponentieller Wechselwirkung. Diploma Thesis, Bonn (2006)
- Mikulevicius, R., Rozovskii, B.: Martingale problems for stochastic PDE's. In: Carmona, R., Rozovskii, B. (eds.) Stochastic Partial Differential Equations: Six Perspectives, pp. 243–325. AMS, Cambridge (1999)
- Mitter, S.: Markov random fields, stochastic quantization and image analysis. Math. Appl. 56, 101–109 (1989)
- 98. Nelson, E.: The free Markov field. J. Funct. Anal. 12, 211–227 (1973)
- 99. Otto, F., Weber, H., Westdickenberg, M.G.: Invariant measure of the stochastic Allen-Cahn equation: the regime of small noise and large system size. Electron. J. Probab. **19**, 76 (2014)
- 100. Parisi, G., Wu, Y.S.: Perturbation theory without gauge fixing. Sci. Sin. 24, 483–496 (1981)
- 101. Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: A characterization of Hida distributions. J. Funct. Anal. 10, 212–229 (1991)
- 102. Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: Invariant states on random and quantum fields: ϕ bounds and white noise analysis. J. Funct. Anal. **111**, 295–311 (1993)
- Pitt, L.: A Markov property for Gaussian processes with a multidimensional time. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 43, 367–391 (1971)
- Röckner, M.: Traces of harmonic functions and a new path space for the free quantum field. J. Funct. Anal. **79**, 211–249 (1988)
- Röckner, M., Zhang, T.S.: Uniqueness of generalized Schrödinger operators and applications. J. Funct. Anal. 105, 187–231 (1992)
- 106. Simon, B.: The $P(\Phi)_2$ -Euclidean (Quantum) Field Theory. Princeton University Press, Princeton NJ, (1974)
- 107. Streit, L.: An introduction to theories of integration over function spaces. Acta Phys. Austriaca, Suppl. II, 2–21 (1965)
- 108. Streit, L.: Stochastic differential equations. A pedagogical random walk. In: Nonlinear Klein-Gordon and Schrödinger Systems: Theory and Applications (Madrid, 1995), pp. 87–109. World Scientific, River Edge (1996)
- 109. Streit, L.: Beyond Fock Space. An Introduction to Infinite Dimensional Analysis for Physicists. Methods and Applications of Infinite Dimensional Analysis, vol. 3–34. Central Visayan Institute Foundation, Jagna (2006)
- Streit, L.: Feynman Integrals as Generalized Functions on Path Space: Things Done and Open Problems. Path Integrals, vol. 78–85. World Scientific, Hackensack (2008)

- 111. Streater, R.: Euclidean quantum mechanics and stochastic integrals. In: Stochastic Integrals. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 851, pp. 371–393. Springer, Berlin/New York (1981)
- 112. Symanzik, K.: Euclidean quantum field theory. In: Jost, R. (ed.) Local Quantum Theory. Academic, New York (1969)
- Varadhan, S.R.S.: Appendix to "Euclidean quantum field theory" by K. Symanzik. In: Jost, R. (ed.) Local Quantum Theory. Academic Press, New York (1969)

Detecting Hierarchical Communities in Networks: A New Approach

Michael J. Barber

Abstract Agglomerative clustering is a well established strategy for identifying communities in networks. Communities are successively merged into larger communities, coarsening a network of actors into a more manageable network of communities. The order in which merges should occur is not in general clear. necessitating heuristics for selecting pairs of communities to merge. We describe a hierarchical clustering algorithm based on a local optimality property. For each edge in the network, we associate the modularity change for merging the communities it links. For each community vertex, we call the preferred edge that edge for which the modularity change is maximal. When an edge is preferred by both vertices that it links, it appears to be the optimal choice from the local viewpoint. We use the locally optimal edges to define the algorithm: simultaneously merge all pairs of communities that are connected by locally optimal edges that would increase the modularity, redetermining the locally optimal edges after each step and continuing so long as the modularity can be further increased. We apply the algorithm to model and empirical networks, demonstrating that it can efficiently produce high-quality community solutions. We relate the performance and implementation details to the structure of the resulting community hierarchies. We additionally consider a complementary local clustering algorithm, describing how to identify overlapping communities based on the local optimality condition.

Keywords Complex networks • Communities • Agglomerative clustering

1 Introduction

A prominent theme in the investigation of networks is the identification of their community structure. Informally stated, network communities are subnetworks whose constituent vertices are strongly affiliated to other community members and

M.J. Barber (🖂)

Innovation Systems Department, AIT Austrian Institute of Technology GmbH, Donau-City-Str. 1, 1220 Vienna, Austria e-mail: michael.barber@ait.ac.at

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_2

comparatively weakly affiliated with vertices outside the community; several formalizations of this concept have been explored (for useful reviews, see Refs. [1, 2]). The strong internal connections of community members is often accompanied by greater homogeneity of the members, e.g., communities in the World Wide Web as sets of topically related web pages or communities in scientific collaboration networks as scientists working in similar research areas. Identification of the network communities thus can facilitate qualitative and quantitative investigation of relevant subnetworks whose properties may differ from the aggregate properties of the network as a whole.

Agglomerative clustering is a well established strategy for identifying a hierarchy of communities in networks. Communities are successively merged into larger communities, coarsening a network of actors into a more manageable network of communities. The order in which merges should occur is not in general clear, necessitating heuristics for selecting pairs of communities to merge.

A key approach to community identification in networks is from Newman [3], who used a greedy agglomerative clustering algorithm to search for communities with high modularity [4]. In this algorithm, pairs of communities are successively merged based on a global optimality condition, so that the modularity increases as much as possible with each merge. The pairwise merging ultimately produces a community hierarchy that is structured as a binary tree. The structure of the hierarchy closely relates to both the quality of the solution and the efficiency of its calculation; modularity is favored by uniform community sizes [5, 6] while rapid computation is favored by shorter trees [7], so both are favored when the community hierarchy has a well-balanced binary tree structure, where the sub-trees at any node are similar in size. But the greedy algorithm may produce unbalanced community hierarchies—the hierarchy may even be dominated by a single large community that absorbs single vertices one-by-one [8], causing the hierarchy to be unbalanced at all levels.

In this chapter, we describe a new agglomerative clustering strategy for identifying community hierarchies in networks. We replace the global optimality condition for the greedy algorithm with a local optimality condition. The global optimality condition holds for communities c and c' when no other pair of communities could be merged so as to increase the modularity more than would merging c and c'. The local optimality condition weakens the global condition, holding when no pair of communities, one of which is either c or c', could be merged to increase the modularity more than would merging c and c'. The essentials of the clustering strategy follow directly: concurrently merge communities that satisfy the local optimality conditions and repeating until no further modularity increase is possible. The concurrent formation of communities encourages development of a cluster hierarchy with properties favorable both to rapid computation and to the quality of the resulting community solutions.

2 Agglomerative Clustering

2.1 Greedy Algorithms

Agglomerative clustering [9, 10] is an approach long used [11] for classifying data into a useful hierarchy. The approach is based on assigning the individual observations of the data to clusters, which are fused or merged, pairwise, into successively larger clusters. The merging process is frequently illustrated with a dendrogram, a tree diagram showing the hierarchical relationships between clusters; an example dendrogram is shown in Fig. 1. In this work, we will also refer to the binary tree defined by the merging process as a dendrogram, regardless of whether it is actually drawn.

Specific clustering algorithms depend on defining a measure of the similarity of a pair of clusters, with different measures corresponding to different concepts of clusters. Additionally, a rule must be provided for selecting which merges to make based on their similarity. Commonly, merges are selected with a greedy strategy, where the single best merge is made and the similarity recalculated for the new cluster configuration, making successive merges until only a single cluster remains. The greedy heuristic will not generally identify the optimal configuration, but can often find a good one.

2.2 Modularity

Agglomerative clustering has seen much recent use for investigating the community structure of complex networks (for a survey of agglomerative clustering and other community identification approaches, see Refs. [1, 2]). The dominant approaches follow Newman [3] in searching for communities (i.e., clusters) with high modularity Q. Modularity assesses community strength for a partition of the n network



vertices into disjoint sets, and is defined [4] as

$$Q = \frac{1}{2m} \sum_{c} \sum_{i,j \in c} \left(A_{ij} - \frac{k_i k_j}{2m} \right) \quad , \tag{1}$$

where the A_{ij} are elements of the adjacency matrix for the graph, *m* is the number of edges in the graph, and k_i is the degree of vertex *i*, i.e., $k_i = \sum_j A_{ij}$. The outer sum is over all clusters *c*, the inner over all pairs of vertices (i, j) within *c*.

With some modest manipulation, Eq. (1) can be written in terms of cluster-level properties and in a form suitable as well for use with weighted graphs:

$$Q = \lambda \sum_{c} \left(W_c - \lambda K_c^2 \right) \quad , \tag{2}$$

where

$$W_c = \sum_{i,j \in c} A_{ij} \tag{3}$$

$$K_c = \sum_{i \in c} k_i \tag{4}$$

$$\lambda = \left(\sum_{c} K_{c}\right)^{-1} \quad . \tag{5}$$

Here, W_c is a weight of edges internal to cluster *c*, measuring the self-affinity of the cluster constituents; K_c is a form of volume for cluster *c*, analogous to the graph volume; and λ is a scaling factor equal to 1/2m for an unweighted graph. Other choices for λ may also be suitable [6], but we will not consider them further.

Edges between vertices in different clusters c and c' may also be described at the cluster level; denote this edge by (c, c'). Edge (c, c') has a corresponding symmetric inter-cluster weight $w_{cc'}$, defined by

$$w_{cc'} = \sum_{i \in c} \sum_{j \in c'} A_{ij} \quad . \tag{6}$$

Using $w_{cc'}$, we can describe the merge process entirely in terms of cluster properties. When two clusters *u* and *v* are merged into a new cluster *x*, it will have

$$W_x = W_u + W_v + 2w_{uv} \tag{7}$$

$$K_x = K_u + K_v \quad . \tag{8}$$

The inter-cluster weights for the new cluster x will be

$$w_{xy} = w_{uy} + w_{vy} \tag{9}$$

for each existing cluster y, excluding u and v. The modularity change ΔQ_{uv} is

$$\Delta Q_{uv} = 2\lambda \left(w_{uv} - \lambda K_u K_v \right) \quad . \tag{10}$$

From Eq. (10), it is clear that modularity can only increase when $w_{uv} > 0$ and, thus, when there are edges between vertices in u and v.

With the above, we can view a partition of the vertices as an equivalent graph of clusters or communities; merging two clusters equates to edge contraction. The cluster graph is readily constructed from a network of interest by mapping the original vertices to vertices representing singleton clusters and edges between the vertices to edges between the corresponding clusters. For a cluster *c* derived from a vertex *i*, we initialize $W_c = 0$ and $K_c = k_i$.

2.3 Modularity-Based Greedy Algorithms

Newman [3] applied a greedy algorithm to finding a high modularity partition of network vertices by taking the similarity measure to be the change in modularity ΔQ_{uv} . In this approach, ΔQ_{uv} is evaluated for each inter-cluster edge, and a linked pair of clusters leading to maximal increase in modularity is selected for the merge. A naive implementation of this greedy algorithm constructs the community hierarchy and identifies the level in it with greatest modularity in worst-case time O((m + n)n), where *m* and *n* are, respectively, the numbers of edges and vertices in the network.

Finding a partition giving the global maximum in Q is a formally hard, NPcomplete problem, equivalent to finding the ground state of an infinite-range spin glass [12]. We should thus expect the greedy approach only to identify a high modularity partition in a reasonable amount of time, rather than to provide us with the global maximum. Variations on the basic greedy algorithm may be developed focusing on increasing the community quality, reducing the time taken, or both.

Likely the most prominent such variation is the implementation described by Clauset et al. [7]. While neither the greedy strategy nor the modularity similarity measure is altered, the possible merges are tracked with a priority queue implemented using a binary heap, allowing rapid determination of the best choice at each step. This results in a worst-case time of $O(mh \log n)$, where h is the height of the resulting dendrogram. Thus, the re-implementation is beneficial when, as for many empirical networks of interest, the dendrogram is short, ideally forming a balanced binary tree with height equal to $\lfloor \log_2 n \rfloor$, where $\lfloor x \rfloor$ denotes the integer part of x. But the dendrogram need not be short—it may be a degenerate tree of height n, formed

when all singleton clusters are merged one-by-one into the same cluster. Such a dendrogram results in $O(mn \log n)$ time, worse than for the naive implementation.

Numerous variations on the use of the change in modularity have been proposed for use with greedy algorithms, with some explicitly intended to provide a shorter, better balanced dendrogram. We note two in particular. First, Danon et al. [5] consider the impact that heterogeneity in community size has on the performance of clustering algorithms, proposing an altered modularity as the similarity measure for greedy agglomerative clustering. Second, Wakita and Tsurumi [8] report encountering poor scaling behavior for the algorithm of Clauset et al., caused by merging communities in an unbalanced manner; they too propose several modifications to the modularity to encourage more well-balanced dendrograms. In both papers, the authors report an improvement in the (unmodified) modularity found, even though they were no longer directly using modularity to select merges—promoting short, well-balanced dendrograms can promote better performance both in terms of time taken and in the quality of the resulting communities.

Alternatively, the strategy by which merges are selected may be changed, while keeping the modularity as the similarity measure, giving rise to the multistep greedy (MSG) algorithm [13, 14]. In the MSG approach, multiple merges are made at each step, instead of just the single merge with greatest increase in the modularity. The potential merges are sorted by the change in modularity ΔQ_{uv} they produce; merges are made in descending order of ΔQ_{uv} , so long as (1) the merge will increase modularity and (2) neither cluster to be merged has already been selected for a merge with greater ΔQ_{uv} . The MSG algorithm promotes building several communities concurrently, avoiding early formation of a few large communities. Again, this leads to shorter, better balanced dendrograms with improved performance both in terms of time and community quality.

When required for clarity, we will refer to the original greedy strategy as singlestep greedy (SSG). Additionally, we will restrict our attention to an implementation following Clauset et al. [7].

3 Clustering with Local Optimality

3.1 Local Optimality

The SSG and MSG algorithms are global in scope, pooling information from across the entire network to identify the clusters to merge that would lead to the greatest increase in modularity. In contrast, the potential modularity change ΔQ_{uv} is local in scope and can be calculated (Eq. 10) using only properties of the clusters *u* and *v*. It is thus instructive to consider what else can be said on a local scale about the possible merges, particularly those selected in the SSG algorithm.

Let us assume that, at some stage in the SSG algorithm, clusters u and v are identified as those to merge. As noted in Sect. 2.2, there must be an edge between

the two clusters. Restricting our attention to the edges incident on u, the edge (u, v) is distinguished from the edge to any other linked cluster x by leading to a greater modularity change, so that

$$\Delta Q_{uv} \ge \Delta Q_{ux} \qquad \forall x \quad . \tag{11}$$

Considering the edges incident on v leads to a similar preference for the edge (u, v) over that to another linked cluster y, with

$$\Delta Q_{uv} \ge \Delta Q_{yv} \qquad \forall y \quad . \tag{12}$$

Informally, the two clusters each have the other as the best choice of merge.

For any cluster with incident edges, at least one edge will satisfy a condition analogous to those in Eqs. 11 and 12. Call these the *preferred* edges for the vertex; similarly, refer to the corresponding merge as the preferred merge. If an edge is preferred for both vertices on which it is incident, call it and the corresponding merge *locally optimal*. We illustrate preferred and locally optimal edges in Fig. 2.

The local optimality condition is based on softening the global optimality condition used in the SSG algorithm, replacing a network-wide comparison of potential merges with an assessment of how clusters relate to their neighbors. As we will see, locally optimal edges occur frequently and can be used as the basis for an agglomerative clustering algorithm.



Fig. 2 Preferred and locally optimal edges. Each edge is labeled with its modularity change ΔQ_{uv} , which is the basis for determining the merge preferences shown with arrows. Edges with a single arrowhead are preferred edges for the vertex at the tail of the arrow, but not for the vertex at the head of the arrow. Edges with arrowheads at each end are preferred for both vertices; these are locally optimal edges. Those edges without arrowheads are not preferred by either of the linked vertices

3.2 Greedy Clustering Using Local Optimality

We can base an agglomerative clustering algorithm on merging along the locally optimal edges in the network, determining whether any edges become locally optimal as a consequence, and repeating this until no locally optimal edges remain. With such an approach, we discourage the formation of unbalanced dendrograms by allowing multiple merges to occur concurrently, thus favoring shorter dendrograms and—given a suitable implementation—more efficient computation. The approach lies somewhere between SSG and MSG clustering, featuring concurrent formation of clusters like MSG, but selecting merges with a generalization of the condition in SSG.

For the most part, it is straightforward to define a precise algorithm from this idea. One complication is the presence of vertices with multiple locally optimal edges incident upon them. These edges can lead to, for example, a state where edges (u, v) and (u, w) are locally optimal, but (v, w) is not locally optimal. Thus, if we make both locally optimal merges, we produce a combined cluster of $\{u, v, w\}$ which also includes the locally suboptimal merge. But to exclude merging v and w, we must then only make one of the locally optimal merges. In this work, we adopt the latter approach, arbitrarily selecting one of the locally optimal merges.

The resulting algorithm is:

- 1. For each edge (u, v), evaluate ΔQ_{uv} .
- 2. For each vertex v, identify the maximum modularity change ΔQ_v^{max} from all incident edges.
- 3. For each edge (u, v), determine if it is locally optimal by testing $\Delta Q_{uv} = \Delta Q_u^{\max} = \Delta Q_v^{\max}$. If, in addition, $\Delta Q_{uv} > 0$, edge (u, v) is a candidate merge.
- 4. If there are no candidate merges, stop. Otherwise, for each candidate, merge the corresponding clusters, so long as neither cluster has so far been changed in the current iteration.
- 5. Begin a new iteration from step 1.

The order of iteration in step 4 will have an effect on the resulting community hierarchy when vertices have multiple locally optimal edges. In the implementation used in this work, we iterate through the edges in an arbitrary order that is uncorrelated with the modularity changes ΔQ_{uv} . As the algorithm greedily selects edges based on local optimality, we call it GLO clustering—greedy, local optimality clustering.

When the GLO algorithm terminates, no remaining edge will support a positive change in modularity; otherwise, one or more edges (u, v) would have $\Delta Q_{uv} > 0$, and thus there would be at least one candidate merge—that edge with the greatest ΔQ_{uv} . The clusters at termination have greater modularity than at any earlier iteration in the algorithm, since merges are only made when they increase the modularity.

Note that the GLO algorithm generally terminates only having formed the subtrees of the dendrogram for each cluster rather than the full dendrogram with single
root. If the full dendrogram is needed, additional cluster merges can be made by using an alternate greedy algorithm. Here, we follow the above steps for GLO clustering, but drop the requirement that $\Delta Q_{uv} > 0$ —all locally optimal edges become candidate merges. This laxer condition is always satisfied by at least at least the edge with greatest ΔQ_{uv} , so the merge process continues until all edges have been eliminated and only a single cluster remains.

Implementing the GLO algorithm presents no special difficulties. The needed properties of the clusters (W_v , K_v , and w_{uv}) can be handled as vertex and edge attributes of a graph data structure. Straightforward implementation of the above steps can be done simply by iterating through the *m* edges, leading to O(m) worst-case time complexity for each of the *p* iterations of the merge process, or O(mp) overall worst-case time complexity. A simple optimization of this basic implementation strategy is to keep track of the ΔQ_v^{max} values and a list of corresponding preferred edges, recalculating these only when merges could lead to changes; this does not change the worst case time complexity from O(mp), but does notably improve the execution speed in practice.

The above estimates of time complexity have the shortcoming that they are given not just in terms of the size of the network, but also in terms of an outcome of the algorithm—the number of iterations p. There is no clear a priori relation between pand the network size, but we may place bounds on p. First, the algorithm merges at least one pair of clusters in each iteration, so p is bounded above by n. Second, the algorithm involves any cluster in at most one merge in an iteration, so p must be at least the height h of the dendrogram. This gives

$$n > p \ge h \ge \lfloor \log_2 n \rfloor \quad . \tag{13}$$

Runtime of the algorithm is thus seen to be dependent on the structure of the cluster hierarchy found, with better performance requiring a well-balanced dendrogram. We do have reason to be optimistic that p will be relatively small in this case: a well-balanced dendrogram results when multiple clusters are constructed concurrently, which also requires fewer iterations of the algorithm.

3.3 Local Clustering Using Local Optimality

Although all merging decisions in GLO clustering are made using only local information, the algorithm is nonetheless a global algorithm—the clusters possible at one point in the graph are influenced by merges concurrently made elsewhere in the network. Yet we may specify a local clustering algorithm: starting from a single vertex, successively merge along any modularity-increasing, locally optimal edges incident upon it, stopping only when no such locally optimal edges remain. In this fashion, the modularity—an assessment of a partition of the vertices—may be used to identify overlapping communities.

This local algorithm functions by absorbing vertices one-by-one into a single cluster. Unfortunately, this is exactly the behavior corresponding to the worst case behavior for the SSG and GLO algorithms, producing a degenerate binary tree as the dendrogram whose height is one less than the number of vertices in the community and conceivably is one less than the number of vertices in the graph. The expected time complexity is thus quadratic in the resulting community size. Worse still, characterizing all local clusters for the graph may require a sizable fraction of the vertices to be so investigated, giving a worst-case time complexity that is cubic in the number of vertices of the graph. Such an approach is thus suited for networks of only the most modest size.

A compromise approach is possible using a hybrid of the agglomerative and local approaches. First, determine an initial set of clusters using the GLO algorithm. Second, for each community, expand it using local clustering, treating all other vertices as belonging to distinct singleton clusters. The hybrid algorithm is still quite slow (and leaves the worst-case time complexity unchanged), but fast enough to provide some insight into the overlapping community structure of networks with tens of thousands of vertices.

4 Results

4.1 Model Networks

To begin, we confirm that the GLO clustering algorithm is able to identify network communities by applying it to randomly generated graphs with known community structure. We make use of the model graphs proposed and implemented by Lancichinetti et al. [15]. We generate 1000 random graphs using the default parameter settings, where each random graph instance has 1000 vertices with an average degree of 15.

In Table 1, we show some characteristics of the results of clustering algorithm, comparing the results to those for SSG and MSG clustering. For the model networks, GLO produces community solutions that have a greater number of communities, on average, than either SSG or MSG. The average modularity is greatest with SSG, with GLO second and MSG lowest. Modularity values are sufficiently high to indicate that GLO clustering is able to recognize the presence of communities in the model networks.

While modularity characterizes clustering, it does not directly measure the accuracy of the clusters. We instead assess accuracy using the normalized mutual information I_{norm} . For the joint probability distribution P(X, Y) over random variables X and Y, $I_{\text{norm}}(X, Y)$ is

$$I_{\text{norm}}(X,Y) = \frac{2I(X,Y)}{H(X) + H(Y)} , \qquad (14)$$

Table 1 Algorithm performance with model networks. Values are computed by averaging over clustering results from 1000 realizations of the random graphs proposed by Lancichinetti et al. [15], with default parameter settings. Results shown are for the highest modularity clusters in the generated hierarchies, with the number of clusters in the partition, the corresponding modularity Q, the normalized mutual information I_{norm} comparing the algorithm output to the known community assignments, and the height h of the dendrogram (optimal height would be 9). Uncertainties for the final significant digits are shown parenthetically. All values in each column differ significantly (p < 0.001)

Algorithm	Clusters	Q	Inorm	h
SSG	16.16(5)	0.7155(2)	0.8481(6)	124.1(5)
GLO	25.55(5)	0.6904(2)	0.8379(5)	38.3(1)
MSG	15.70(5)	0.5673(5)	0.6457(8)	11.94(2)

where the mutual information I(X, Y) and entropies H(X) and H(Y) are defined

$$I(X, Y) = \sum_{x,y} P(X, Y) \log \frac{P(X, Y)}{P(X) P(Y)}$$
(15)

$$H(X) = -\sum_{x} P(X) \log P(X)$$
(16)

$$H(Y) = -\sum_{y} P(Y) \log P(Y)$$
 . (17)

In Eqs. (14), (15), (16), and (17), we use the typical abbreviations P(X = x, Y = y) = P(X, Y), P(X = x) = P(X), and P(Y = y) = P(Y). The base of the logarithms in Eqs. (15), (16), and (17) is arbitrary, as the computed measures only appear in the ratio in Eq. (14).

To assess clustering algorithms with $I_{norm}(X, Y)$, we treat the actual community membership for a vertex as a realization of a random variable X and the community membership algorithmically assigned to the vertex as a realization of a second random variable Y. The joint probability P(X, Y) is defined by the distribution of paired community membership over all vertices in the graph. We can then evaluate $I_{norm}(X, Y)$, finding a result that parallels the modularity: SSG on average obtains the greatest normalized mutual information, with GLO second and MSG the lowest. The high value for $I_{norm}(X, Y)$ indicates that GLO clustering assigns most vertices to the correct communities.

As GLO clustering attempts to improve performance by favoring well-balanced dendrograms, we also assess the balance of the dendrograms using their height. Since a dendrogram is a binary tree, the optimal height for a graph with n vertices is just the integer part of $\log_2 n$; the extent to which the dendrogram height exceeds this value is then indicative of performance shortcomings of the algorithm. The random graphs considered in this section have 1000 vertices, and therefore the optimal height is 9. The results are essentially what one would expect: SSG, which does not attempt to favor merges leading to balanced dendrograms, produces

the tallest dendrograms on average; MSG, which aggressively makes concurrent merges, produces the shortest dendrograms; and GLO, which makes concurrent merges more selectively than MSG, produces dendrograms with heights on average between those resulting from SSG and MSG.

4.2 Empirical Networks

Based on the model networks considered in the preceding section, it appears that SSG produces the best community solutions of the three clustering algorithms considered. But we are ultimately not interested in model networks—it is in the application to real networks that we are concerned. In this section, we consider algorithm performance with several commonly used empirical networks.

The networks considered are a network of friendships between members of a university karate club [16]; a network of frequent associations between dolphins living near Doubtful Sound, New Zealand [17]; a network of character co-appearances in the novel Les Misérables [18]; a network of related purchases of political books during the 2004 U.S. presidential election [19]; a network of word adjacency in the novel David Copperfield [20]; a network of American college football games played during the Fall 2000 season[21]; a network of collaborations between jazz musicians [22]; a network of the neural connections in the C. elegans nematode worm [23]; a network of co-authorships for scientific papers concerning networks [20]; a network of metabolic processes in the C. elegans nematode worm [24]; a network of university e-mail interactions [25]; a network of links between political blogs during the 2004 U.S. presidential election [26]; a network of the western U.S. power grid [23]; a network of co-authorships for scientific preprints posted to the high-energy theory archive (hep-th) [27]; a network of cryptographic keys shared among PGP users [28]; a network of co-authorships for scientific preprints posted to the astrophysics archive (astro-ph) [27]; a network of the structure of the internet, at the level of autonomous systems [29]; and three networks of co-authorships for scientific preprints posted to the condensed matter archive (cond-mat), based on submissions beginning in 1995 and continuing through 1999, 2003, and 2005 [27]. Several networks feature weighted or directed edges; we ignore these, treating all networks as unweighted, undirected simple graphs. Not all of the networks are connected; we consider only the largest connected component from each network. The networks vary considerably in size, with the number of vertices n and number of edges m spanning several orders of magnitude (Table 2).

We apply SSG, MSG, and GLO clustering algorithms to each of the empirical networks. In Table 3, we show properties of the clusterings produced by each of the algorithms. The properties of the community solutions differ notably from those for the random model networks. The number of clusters produced by GLO

Table 2Empirical networksunder consideration. Thenumber of vertices n andedges m in each network areshown

Network	n	т
Karate club	34	78
Dolphins	62	159
Les Misérables	77	254
Political books	105	441
Word adjacency	112	425
Football	115	615
Jazz	198	2742
C. elegans neural	297	2148
Network science	379	914
C. elegans metabolic	453	2040
Email	1133	5452
Political blogs	1222	16,717
Power grid	4941	6594
hep-th	5835	13,815
PGP users	10,680	24,316
cond-mat 1999	13,861	44,619
astro-ph	14,845	119,652
Internet	22,963	48,436
cond-mat 2003	27,519	116,181
cond-mat 2005	36,458	171,735

clustering no longer exceeds those for SSG and MSG clustering. Instead, the three algorithms produce similar numbers of clusters for the smaller networks, with the SSG algorithm yielding solutions with the greatest number of clusters for the largest networks. As well, the GLO algorithm tends to produce the greatest modularity values, exceeding the other approaches for 15 of the 20 empirical networks considered, including all of the larger networks.

The dendrograms produced for the empirical networks parallel those for the random networks. The dendrograms resulting from the SSG algorithm are the tallest, those from the GLO algorithm are second, and those from MSG the shortest. The SSG algorithm often produces dendrograms far taller than the ideal for a graph with a given number n of vertices.

The differences between the dendrograms suggests the abundant presence of locally optimal edges in the empirical networks. We verify this by counting the number of candidate merges in the network for each iteration of the GLO and SSG algorithms. In Fig. 3, we show the number of candidate merges for the astro-ph network; the other empirical networks show similar trends.

8					0		0			
Network	Clust	ers		Q			h			
	SSG	GLO	MSG	SSG	GLO	MSG	SSG	GLO	MSG	min
Karate club	3	4	4	0.381	0.387	0.381	9	10	8	6
Dolphins	4	3	4	0.495	0.491	0.492	18	10	7	6
Les Misérables	5	6	6	0.501	0.556	0.536	21	13	11	7
Political books	4	5	4	0.502	0.524	0.506	48	18	8	7
Word adjacency	7	7	8	0.295	0.289	0.252	23	13	8	7
Football	7	8	5	0.577	0.564	0.487	27	14	8	7
Jazz	4	4	4	0.439	0.424	0.363	65	33	10	8
C. elegans neural	5	6	5	0.372	0.388	0.333	110	35	17	9
Network science	19	18	16	0.838	0.843	0.836	47	18	13	9
C. elegans metabolic	11	10	9	0.404	0.428	0.400	121	43	13	9
Email	14	11	10	0.510	0.553	0.487	333	60	16	11
Political blogs	11	7	10	0.427	0.420	0.406	631	316	77	11
Power grid	40	41	39	0.934	0.935	0.930	79	35	27	13
hep-th	76	56	51	0.791	0.815	0.794	816	82	28	13
PGP users	176	120	95	0.855	0.874	0.860	904	181	139	14
cond-mat 1999	165	77	71	0.764	0.827	0.801	2005	115	40	14
astro-ph	138	51	38	0.622	0.708	0.642	3576	279	60	14
Internet	43	32	28	0.630	0.653	0.644	3517	1635	1209	15
cond-mat 2003	316	81	67	0.671	0.740	0.690	5893	297	90	15
cond-mat 2005	472	77	70	0.646	0.704	0.645	6857	570	119	16

Table 3 Comparative performance of agglomerative clustering algorithms. For each network and each algorithm, shown are the number of clusters found, the modularity Q, and the dendrogram height h. Additionally shown for h is the minimum height for a dendrogram for the network

We additionally applied the local clustering scheme described in Sect. 3.3, expanding the clusters found for the empirical network. In each case, some or all of the clusters are expanded (Table 4), leading to overlapping communities. As a measure of the degree of cluster expansion, we define a size ratio R as

$$R = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{c} n_c \quad , \tag{18}$$

where n_c is the number of vertices in the expanded cluster c. The size ratio equals the expected number of clusters in which a vertex is found. Values of R for the empirical networks are given in the final column of Table 4.

The clusters do not expand uniformly. We illustrate this in Fig. 4 using the astro-ph network. In this representative example, numerous clusters expand only minimally or not at all, while others increase in size dramatically.



Fig. 3 Number of locally optimal edges. For the astro-ph network, we show the number of locally optimal edges that are candidate merges at each iteration of the algorithm. As the algorithm is not always able to merge all the candidates, also shown are the actual number of merges made at each iteration. For comparison, we also show, for the SSG algorithm, the number of locally optimal edges that would be candidate merges in GLO clustering

Table 4Cluster expansionusing hybrid algorithm,consisting of the GLOclustering algorithm followedby expansion using the localclustering algorithm. Shownare the number of clustersfound in the GLO stage, thenumber of those clusters thatincrease in size in the localclustering stage, and the sizeratio *R* showing an averageexpansion

Network	Clusters	Expanded	R
Karate club	4	1	1.18
Dolphins	3	1	1.02
Les Misérables	6	4	1.38
Political books	5	5	1.97
Word adjacency	7	6	1.31
Football	8	7	1.43
Jazz	4	4	1.51
C. elegans neural	6	6	2.33
Network science	18	11	1.33
C. elegans metabolic	10	9	1.96
Email	11	11	2.64
Political blogs	7	3	1.01
Power grid	41	23	1.01
hep-th	56	45	4.48
PGP users	120	43	2.37
cond-mat 1999	77	61	6.83
astro-ph	51	45	8.20
Internet	32	22	2.45
cond-mat 2003	81	63	9.39
cond-mat 2005	77	58	8.31



Fig. 4 Expansion of astro-ph communities with hybrid algorithm, consisting of the GLO clustering algorithm followed by expansion using the local clustering algorithm. Each point corresponds to a single cluster, with the location showing the number of vertices in the cluster as determined in the GLO stage and after the local clustering stage. The line shown indicates no expansion; all points necessarily lie on or above the line

5 Conclusion

We have described a new agglomerative hierarchical clustering strategy for detecting high-modularity community partitions in networks; we call this GLO clustering, for greedy, local optimality clustering. At the core of the approach is a locally optimality criterion, where merging two communities c and c' is locally optimal when no better merge is available to either c or c'. The cluster hierarchy is then formed by concurrently merging locally optimal community pairs that increase modularity, repeating this until no further modularity increases are possible. As all decisions on which communities to merge are based on purely local information, a natural counterpart strategy exists for local clustering.

The motivation for GLO clustering was to improve the computational performance and result quality of community identification by favoring the formation of a better hierarchy. The performance improvements have been largely achieved. The hierarchical structure, as encoded in the dendrogram, is considerably better balanced than that produced by SSG clustering, with corresponding improvements in computational performance observed for both model and empirical networks. The hierarchies produced by GLO clustering are moderately worse than those produced by MSG clustering, which is far more aggressive about making merges.

In terms of the modularity of the community solutions, the best results are found for the model networks using SSG clustering. But the results with the model are not borne out in reality—the highest modularity solution is found with GLO clustering for 15 of the 20 empirical networks considered, including the eight largest networks.

Overall, the local optimality condition proposed in this paper appears to be a good basis for forming clusters. We can gain some insight into this from the local clustering algorithm. For each of the empirical networks considered here, there is some overlap of the communities, with several networks showing a great deal of community overlap. The borders between communities are then not entirely well defined, with the membership of particular vertices depending on the details of the sequence of merges performed in partitioning the vertices. The concurrent building of communities in GLO clustering seems to allow suitable cores of communities to form, with the local optimality condition providing a useful basis for identifying those cores.

Several directions for future work seem promising. First, the local clustering algorithm described in Sect. 3.3 has worst-case time complexity $O(n^3)$ and is thus unsuited to investigation of large networks; a reconsideration of the local algorithm may lead to a method suited to a broader class of networks. Second, we observe that nothing about GLO clustering requires that it be used with modularity, so application of GLO clustering to community quality measures for specialized classes of networks, such as bipartite networks [30], may prove beneficial. Finally, we note that GLO clustering need not be used with networks at all; application to broader classes of data analysis could thus be explored, developing GLO clustering into a general tool for classifying data into an informative hierarchy of clusters.

Acknowledgements This work has been partly funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF): [I 886-G11] and the Multi-Year Research Grant (MYRG) – Level iii (RC Ref. No. MYRG119(Y1-L3)-ICMS12-HYJ) by the University of Macau.

References

- Porter, M.A., Onnela, J.-P., Mucha, P.J.: Communities in networks. Not. Am. Math. Soc. 56(9), 1082–1097+ (2009)
- Fortunato, S.: Community detection in graphs. Phys. Rep. 486(3–5), 75–174 (2010). ISSN:0370-1573. doi: 10.1016/j.physrep.2009.11.002. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.physrep. 2009.11.002
- 3. Newman, M.E.J.: Fast algorithm for detecting community structure in networks. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) **69**(6), 066133 (2004). http://link.aps.org/abstract/PRE/ v69/e066133
- Newman, M.E.J., Girvan, M.: Finding and evaluating community structure in networks. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 69(2), 026113 (2004). http://link.aps.org/abstract/ PRE/v69/e026113
- Danon, L., Diaz-Guilera, A., Arenas, A.: The effect of size heterogeneity on community identification in complex networks. J. Stat. Mech.: Theory Exp. 2006(11), P11010 (2006). http://stacks.iop.org/1742-5468/2006/P11010
- Barber, M.J., Clark, J.W.: Detecting network communities by propagating labels under constraints. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 80(2), 026129 (2009). doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.80.026129. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevE.80.026129

- Clauset, A., Newman, M.E.J., Moore, C.: Finding community structure in very large networks. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 70(6), 066111 (2004). URL http://link.aps. org/abstract/PRE/v70/e066111.
- 8. Wakita, K., Tsurumi, T.: Finding community structure in mega-scale social networks. In: Proceedings of the Sixteenth International World Wide Web Conference, Banff (2007)
- 9. Hastie, T., Tibshirani, R., Friedman, J.: The Elements of Statistical Learning: Data Mining, Inference, and Prediction, 2nd edn. Springer, New York (2009)
- Jain, A.K., Murty, M.N., Flynn, P.J.: Data clustering: a review. ACM Comput. Surv. 31(3), 264–323 (1999). ISSN:0360-0300. doi: 10.1145/331499.331504. http://dx.doi.org/10.1145/ 331499.331504
- Ward, J.H.: Hierarchical grouping to optimize an objective function. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 58(301), 236–244 (1963). doi: 10.1080/01621459.1963.10500845. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 01621459.1963.10500845
- Reichardt, J., Bornholdt, S.: Statistical mechanics of community detection. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 74(1), 016110 (2006). http://link.aps.org/abstract/PRE/ v74/e016110
- Schuetz, P., Caflisch, A.:: Efficient modularity optimization by multistep greedy algorithm and vertex mover refinement. Phys. Rev. E 77, 046112+ (2008a). doi: 10.1103/physreve.77. 046112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1103/physreve.77.046112
- Schuetz, P., Caflisch, A.: Multistep greedy algorithm identifies community structure in realworld and computer-generated networks. Phys. Rev. E 78, 026112+ (2008b). doi: 10.1103/ physreve.78.026112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1103/physreve.78.026112
- Lancichinetti, A., Fortunato, S., Radicchi, F.: Benchmark graphs for testing community detection algorithms. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 78(4), 046110 (2008). doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.78.046110. http://link.aps.org/abstract/PRE/v78/e046110
- Zachary, W.W.: An information flow model for conflict and fission in small groups. J. Anthropol. Res. 33, 452–473 (1977)
- Lusseau, D., Schneider, K., Boisseau, O.J., Haase, P., Slooten, E., Dawson, S.M.: The bottlenose dolphin community of Doubtful Sound features a large proportion of long-lasting associations. Behav. Ecol. Sociobiol. 54, 396–405 (2003)
- Knuth, D.E.: The Stanford GraphBase: A Platform for Combinatorial Computing, 1st edn. Addison-Wesley Professional, Reading (1994). ISBN:0321606329, 9780321606327. http:// portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=1610343
- Krebs, V.: Political patterns on the WWW—divided we stand. Online: http://www.orgnet.com/ divided2.html (2004). http://www.orgnet.com/divided2.html.
- Newman, M.E.J.: Finding community structure in networks using the eigenvectors of matrices. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 74(3), 036104 (2006). doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.74.036104. http://link.aps.org/abstract/PRE/v74/e036104
- Girvan, M., Newman, M.E.J.: Community structure in social and biological networks. PNAS 99(12), 7821–7826 (2002). http://www.pnas.org/cgi/content/abstract/99/12/7821
- Gleiser, P.M., Danon, L.: Community structure in jazz. Adv. Complex Syst. 6(4), 565–573 (2003). doi: 10.1142/S0219525903001067.
- Watts, D.J., Strogatz, S.H.: Collective dynamics of 'small-world' networks. Nature 393, 440– 442 (1998)
- Jeong, H., Tombor, B., Albert, R., Oltvai, Z.N., Barabasi, A.L.: The large-scale organization of metabolic networks. Nature 407(6804), 651–654 (2000). ISSN:0028-0836. doi: 10.1038/ 35036627. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/35036627
- Guimerà, R., Danon, L., Díaz-Guilera, A., Giralt, F., Arenas, A.: Self-similar community structure in a network of human interactions. Phys. Rev. E 68(6), 065103+ (2003). doi: 10. 1103/physreve.68.065103. http://dx.doi.org/10.1103/physreve.68.065103
- Adamic, L.A., Glance, N.: The political blogosphere and the 2004 U.S. election: divided they blog. In: Proceedings of the 3rd International Workshop on Link Discovery (LinkKDD '05), New York, pp. 36–43. ACM (2005). ISBN:1-59593-215-1. doi: 10.1145/1134271.1134277. http://dx.doi.org/10.1145/1134271.1134277

- Newman, M.E.J.: The structure of scientific collaboration networks. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 98(2), 404–409 (2001). ISSN:1091-6490. doi: 10.1073/pnas.021544898. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1073/pnas.021544898
- Boguñá, M., Pastor-Satorras, R., Díaz-Guilera, A., Arenas, A.: Models of social networks based on social distance attachment. Phys. Rev. E 70(5), 056122+ (2004). doi: 10.1103/ physreve.70.056122. http://dx.doi.org/10.1103/physreve.70.056122
- 29. Newman, M.: Network data. Online: http://www-personal.umich.edu/~mejn/netdata/ (June 2011).
- Barber, M.J.: Modularity and community detection in bipartite networks. Phys. Rev. E (Stat. Nonlinear Soft Matter Phys.) 76(6), 066102 (2007). doi: 10.1103/PhysRevE.76.066102

Transition Probabilities for Processes with Memory on Topological Non-trivial Spaces

Christopher C. Bernido and M. Victoria Carpio-Bernido

Dedicated to Ludwig Streit on his 75th birthday.

Abstract Stochastic processes with memory subjected to a periodic boundary condition are investigated. The transition probability function for some types of memory behavior is calculated by summing over all possible paths within a white noise functional integral framework. Specific examples such as processes in spaces with circular topology and wedges are discussed.

Keywords Stochastic processes with memory • Circular topology • Wedge boundary

1 Introduction

In modeling natural phenomena, we often encounter physical systems which exhibit topological constraints. An illustrative example would be diffusion on a plane with a point singularity, or spaces with circular geometry, where the direction of diffusion can be clockwise or counterclockwise generating topologically inequivalent paths with periodic boundary condition [1, 2]. Similarly, a particle diffusing in a regular lattice could encounter a repetition of events at each lattice point. These types of paths have previously been treated as a path integral for Markov processes and for quantum systems [1–6]. In this paper, we incorporate memory which modifies the stochastic process using a memory function for more realistic applications as a system evolves from an initial time t = 0 to a final time τ . Specifically, we consider

C.C. Bernido (🖂) • M.V. Carpio-Bernido

Research Center for Theoretical Physics, Central Visayan Institute Foundation, Jagna, Bohol 6308, Philippines

e-mail: cbernido.cvif@gmail.com

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_3

a randomly fluctuating variable parametrized as,

$$x(\tau) = x_0 + \int_0^{\tau} f(\tau - t) h(t) \omega(t) dt, \qquad (1)$$

where, $f(\tau - t)$ is a memory function, h(t) a function of time, and $\omega(t)$ a Gaussian white noise. The calculus of white noise as "velocity" of the Brownian motion, i.e., $\omega(t) = dB(t)/dt$, has been extensively developed [7–9]. In the special case where, $f(\tau - t) = h(t) = 1$, Eq. (1) becomes, $x(\tau) = x_0 + B(\tau)$, where $B(\tau)$ is ordinary Brownian motion. This parametrization by Brownian paths B(t) has been successfully applied in discussing the Feynman integral in quantum mechanics [7, 10–13] including those with boundaries [5, 14].

We show in the next section that the conditional probability density function for random variables parametrized as Eq. (1) may be evaluated as a sum over paths where $f(\tau - t)$ and h(t) are chosen to suit a given physical system one wants to model [15, 16]. We shall discuss, in particular, a topologically constrained process in a circle and, in Sect. 5, in a space with a wedge-shaped boundary. We begin in the next section by discussing systems endowed with memory in spaces with circular geometry.

2 Stochastic Process with Memory on a Circle

In analogy to Eq. (1), let us consider the angular variable, $0 \le \varphi < 2\pi$,

$$\varphi(\tau) = \varphi_0 + \int_0^\tau f(\tau - t) h(t) \omega(t) dt, \qquad (2)$$

where, φ_0 is the initial point, $f(\tau - t)$ is a memory function, and $\omega(t)$ the Gaussian white noise [7]. For a process which starts at φ_0 and ends at φ_1 , there are actually numerous possible routes since it may go clockwise or counterclockwise, as well as go around the circle *n* times before ending at φ_1 . Given Eq. (2) we, therefore, look at all paths which satisfy the delta function constraint which pins $\varphi(\tau)$ at the endpoint φ_1 , i.e.,

$$\delta\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right)-\varphi_{1}\right) = \delta\left(\varphi_{0}-\varphi_{1}+\int_{0}^{\tau}f\left(\tau-t\right) h\left(t\right) \omega\left(t\right) dt\right).$$
(3)

To evaluate the probability density function, given that there are topologically inequivalent paths on a circle, we sum Eq. (3) over all histories or all possible paths with endpoints φ_0 and φ_1 , i.e.,

$$\sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \delta(\varphi(\tau) - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n) \quad ; \quad n = 0, \pm 1, \pm 2, \dots .$$
 (4)

where *n* is a winding number. Note that, Eq. (4) is the version of Eq. (3) on the covering space, i.e., one considers \mathbb{R} as built up from infinite repetitions of the interval $[0, 2\pi)$ coding the winding number *n* in this way. We can then evaluate the expectation value of Eq. (4) and get the probability that indeed $\varphi(\tau)$ ends at φ_1 at time τ , if it started at φ_0 . We have,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \mathbb{E}\left(\sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \delta(\varphi(\tau) - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n)\right)$$
$$= \int \left(\sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \delta(\varphi(\tau) - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n)\right) d\mu$$
$$= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \int \delta(\varphi(\tau) - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n) d\mu.$$
(5)

We express the delta function in terms of its Fourier representation such that,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \int \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \exp\left[ik\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right) - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n\right)\right] dk \, d\mu$$
$$= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{dk}{2\pi} \exp\left[ik\left(\varphi_0 - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n\right)\right]$$
$$\times \int \exp\left[ik\int_0^{\tau} f\left(\tau - t\right) h\left(t\right) \omega\left(t\right) dt\right] d\mu, \tag{6}$$

where we used Eq. (2) for $\varphi(\tau)$. The integration over $d\mu$ is done by applying [7],

$$\int \exp\left(i\int\omega\left(t\right)\xi\left(t\right)dt\right)d\mu(\omega) = \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\int\xi^{2}\left(t\right)dt\right),$$
(7)

for the characteristic functional, where $\xi(t) = k \chi_{[0,\tau]}(t) f(\tau - t) h(t)$, with $\chi_{[A]}(t)$ denoting the characteristic function of the set *A*. Hence, we obtain,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{dk}{2\pi} \exp\left[ik\left(\varphi_0 - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n\right)\right] \\ \times \exp\left(-\frac{k^2}{2} \int_0^{\tau} \left[f\left(\tau - t\right)h\left(t\right)\right]^2 dt\right).$$
(8)

The remaining integral over k is a Gaussian integral which could be evaluated to yield,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} P_n(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0)$$
(9)

with n indicating the number of times a path winds around the circle for the partial probability density,

$$P_{n}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \left(2\pi \int_{0}^{\tau} \left[f(\tau-t)h(t)\right]^{2} dt\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \\ \times \exp\left(-\frac{(\varphi_{0}-\varphi_{1}+2\pi n)^{2}}{2\int_{0}^{\tau} \left[f(\tau-t)h(t)\right]^{2} dt}\right).$$
(10)

Alternatively, from Eq. (8), we can apply the Poisson sum formula [17],

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \exp\left(in\phi\right) = \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \delta\left(\phi + 2\pi m\right)$$
(11)

to obtain the expression,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \delta(k+m) \exp\left[ik(\varphi_0 - \varphi_1)\right]$$
$$\times \exp\left(-\frac{k^2}{2} \int_{0}^{\tau} \left[f(\tau-t)h(t)\right]^2 dt\right) dk.$$
(12)

The integration in Eq. (12) is facilitated by the delta function to yield,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \exp\left[-im\left(\varphi_0 - \varphi_1\right)\right] \\ \times \exp\left(-\frac{m^2}{2} \int_0^\tau \left[f\left(\tau - t\right)h\left(t\right)\right]^2 dt\right).$$
(13)

The probability density function Eq. (13) can be expressed as,

$$P(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} q^{m^2} \exp(i2mu)$$

= $\frac{1}{2\pi} \Theta_3(u, q)$ (14)

where $\Theta_3(u,q)$ is a Theta function [19], $q = \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}\int_0^{\tau} \left[f(\tau-t)h(t)\right]^2 dt\right]$, and, $u = -(\varphi_0 - \varphi_1)/2$. Note that, we could also write,

$$\Theta_3(u,q) = 1 + 2\sum_{m=1}^{\infty} q^{m^2} \cos(2mu)$$
 (15)

3 Winding Probabilities

One can also evaluate the winding probability W_n from Eqs. (10) and (14), i.e. [15, 16],

$$W_{n} = \frac{P_{n}(\varphi_{1}, \tau; \varphi_{0}, 0)}{P(\varphi_{1}, \tau; \varphi_{0}, 0)}$$

$$= \sqrt{\frac{2\pi}{\int_{0}^{\tau} [f(\tau - t)h(t)]^{2} dt}} \exp\left(-\frac{(\varphi_{0} - \varphi_{1} + 2\pi n)^{2}}{2\int_{0}^{\tau} [f(\tau - t)h(t)]^{2} dt}\right)$$

$$\times [\Theta_{3}(u, q)]^{-1}.$$
(16)

Note that the winding probability W_n depends on the memory function $f(\tau - t)$ and function h(t) one chooses to model a given system.

4 Memory Functions

Further simplification of the probability density function Eq. (13), or the winding probability Eq. (16) would now depend on the explicit choice of $f(\tau - t)$ and h(t). There are many possible choices and we now consider a few examples.

4.1 Fractional Brownian Motion

A familiar case of a memory function is,

$$f(\tau - t) = \frac{(\tau - t)^{H - 1/2}}{\Gamma (H + 1/2)},$$
(17)

with h(t) = 1 such that Eq. (2) becomes,

$$\varphi(\tau) = \varphi_0 + \int_0^{\tau} \frac{(\tau - t)^{H - 1/2}}{\Gamma(H + 1/2)} \omega(t) dt, \qquad (18)$$

where *H* is the Hurst exponent characterizing sub-diffusion for, 0 < H < 1/2, and super-diffusion for 1/2 < H < 1. Note that, for H = 1/2, Eq. (18) becomes that of ordinary Brownian motion. With this choice, the probability density function for *n*-times winding, Eq. (10), becomes,

$$P_{n}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \sqrt{\frac{H \Gamma^{2} (H + \frac{1}{2})}{\pi \tau^{2H}}} \times \exp\left\{-\frac{H \Gamma^{2} (H + \frac{1}{2}) (\varphi_{0} - \varphi_{1} + 2\pi n)^{2}}{\tau^{2H}}\right\} .$$
 (19)

This $P_n(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0)$ when used in Eq. (9) gives the conditional probability function for $\varphi(\tau)$ ending at φ_1 , given that at time t = 0 it was at φ_0 . Note that Eq. (17) allows us to write the path parametrization Eq. (18) as, $\varphi(\tau) = \varphi_0 + B^H(\tau)$, where $B^H(t)$ is a fractional Brownian motion in the Riemann-Liouville fractional integral representation defined by [18],

$$B^{H}(\tau) = \frac{1}{\Gamma\left(H + \frac{1}{2}\right)} \int_{0}^{\tau} (\tau - t)^{H - 1/2} dB(t) .$$
 (20)

4.2 Bessel-Modified Brownian Motion

For memory function $f(\tau - t)$ and multiplication function h(t), oscillatory functions can also be considered such as,

$$f(\tau - t) = \cos^{\frac{1}{2}}(\tau - t)$$
; $h(t) = \sqrt{J_0(t)}$ (21)

where $J_{\nu}(t)$ is a Bessel function of the first kind and, for simplicity, we take, $0 < (\tau - t) < \pi/2$. For this case, the random path representation Eq. (2) becomes,

$$\varphi(\tau) = \varphi_0 + B^J(\tau)$$
$$= \varphi_0 + \int_0^\tau \cos^{\frac{1}{2}}(\tau - t) \sqrt{J_0(t)} \omega(t) dt.$$

With Eq. (6.674.8) of Ref. [19], this yields for Eq. (10) the probability density function for *n*-times winding,

$$P_n(\vartheta_1,\tau;\varphi_0,0) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\tau J_0(\tau)}} \exp\left(-\frac{(\varphi_0-\varphi_1+2\pi n)^2}{2\tau J_0(\tau)}\right).$$
 (22)

Using this in Eq. (9) gives the transition probability function for random paths with endpoints φ_0 and φ_1 .

4.3 Exponentially-Modified Brownian Motion

Other examples are memory functions of the form,

$$f(\tau - t) = (\tau - t)^{(\mu - 1)/2},$$
(23)

and multiplication factors,

$$h(t) = \frac{e^{-\beta/2t}}{t^{(\mu+1)/2}}.$$
(24)

The path parametrization of Eq. (2) acquires the form,

$$\varphi(\tau) = \varphi_0 + B^{\mu,\beta}(\tau)$$

= $\varphi_0 + \int_0^{\tau} \frac{(\tau - t)^{(\mu - 1)/2} e^{-\beta/2t}}{t^{(\mu + 1)/2}} \omega(t) dt.$ (25)

The process has short-memory behavior for $0 < \mu < 1$, and long-memory for $1 < \mu$. Using Eq. (3.471.3) of Ref. [19], the probability density function Eq. (9) has a partial probability density $P_n(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0)$ given by,

$$P_n(\varphi_1, \tau; \varphi_0, 0) = \frac{\beta^{\mu/2} e^{\beta/2\tau}}{\sqrt{2\pi\Gamma(\mu) \tau^{\mu-1}}} \exp\left(-\frac{\beta^{\mu} e^{\beta/\tau} (\varphi_0 - \varphi_1 + 2\pi n)^2}{2\Gamma(\mu) \tau^{\mu-1}}\right)$$
(26)

where $\mu > 0$, and $\Gamma(\mu)$ is the Gamma function.

5 Wedge Boundary

Consider a wedge with an angular opening of $\bar{\varphi}$ (see, Fig. 1).

As shown in Fig. 1, a particle from φ_0 can go directly to φ_1 . Alternatively, the particle from φ_0 can bounce off the walls before ending at φ_1 , traveling an extra $2\bar{\varphi}n$ $(n = 0, \pm 1, \pm 2, ...)$ distance. The different possible paths may be described by the delta function constraint,

$$\delta\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right)-\varphi_{1}+2\bar{\varphi}n\right).$$
(27)

Using Eq. (27), consider the linear combination,

$$C_n = \delta \left(\varphi \left(\tau \right) - \varphi_1 + 2\bar{\varphi}n \right) - \delta \left(\varphi \left(\tau \right) + \varphi_1 + 2\bar{\varphi}n \right) .$$
⁽²⁸⁾

We can sum over all possible values of *n*, i.e., $\sum_{n} C_{n}$, and evaluate the expectation value as,

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \int \left(\sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} C_{n}\right) d\mu .$$
⁽²⁹⁾

Equation (29) can further be written as,

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \frac{\pi}{\bar{\varphi}} \int \sum_{n=-\infty}^{+\infty} \left[\delta\left(\frac{\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right)-\varphi_{1}\right)+2\pi n\right) -\delta\left(\frac{\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right)+\varphi_{1}\right)+2\pi n\right) \right] d\mu, \quad (30)$$

Fig. 1 The angular opening $\bar{\varphi}$ is a constant characterizing the wedge. There are many paths for a particle to go from φ_0 to φ_1



for which we apply the Poisson sum formula, Eq. (11) to get,

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \frac{1}{2\bar{\varphi}} \int \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \left\{ \exp\left[\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right)-\varphi_{1}\right)\right] - \exp\left[\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\left(\varphi\left(\tau\right)+\varphi_{1}\right)\right] \right\} d\mu.$$
(31)

Using the path parametrization of Eq. (2) for $\varphi(\tau)$, Eq. (31) gives,

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \frac{1}{2\bar{\varphi}} \int \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \left\{ \exp\left[\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}(\varphi_{0}-\varphi_{1})\right] - \exp\left[\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}(\varphi_{0}+\varphi_{1})\right] \right\}$$
$$\times \exp\left(\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}} \int_{0}^{\tau} f(\tau-t) h(t) \omega(t) dt\right) d\mu. \quad (32)$$

We can further write,

$$\sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \left\{ \exp\left[\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}} \left(\varphi_0 - \varphi_1\right)\right] - \exp\left[\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}} \left(\varphi_0 + \varphi_1\right)\right] \right\}$$
$$= 2\sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \sin\left(\frac{m\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\varphi_0\right) \sin\left(\frac{m\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\varphi_1\right). \tag{33}$$

Hence, we have,

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \frac{1}{\bar{\varphi}} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \sin\left(\frac{m\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\varphi_{0}\right) \sin\left(\frac{m\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\varphi_{1}\right)$$
$$\times \int \exp\left(\frac{im\pi}{\bar{\varphi}} \int_{0}^{\tau} f(\tau-t) h(t) \omega(t) dt\right) d\mu. \quad (34)$$

The integral over the white noise measure $d\mu$ can be carried out using Eq. (7) where, $\xi(t) = (m\pi/\bar{\varphi}) \chi_{[0,\tau]}(t) f(\tau - t) h(t)$ to yield,

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \frac{1}{\bar{\varphi}} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \sin\left(\frac{m\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\varphi_{0}\right) \sin\left(\frac{m\pi}{\bar{\varphi}}\varphi_{1}\right)$$
$$\times \exp\left[-\frac{m^{2}\pi^{2}}{2\bar{\varphi}^{2}} \int_{0}^{\tau} \left[f\left(\tau-t\right)h\left(t\right)\right]^{2} dt\right], \qquad (35)$$

$$P_{w}(\varphi_{1},\tau;\varphi_{0},0) = \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \Phi_{m}(\varphi_{0}) \Phi_{m}(\varphi_{1})$$
$$\times \exp\left[-\frac{m^{2}\pi^{2}}{2\bar{\varphi}^{2}}\int_{0}^{\tau} \left[f(\tau-t)h(t)\right]^{2}dt\right].$$
(36)

In Eq. (36), $\Phi_m(\varphi) = 1/\sqrt{\bar{\varphi}} \sin(m\pi\varphi/\bar{\varphi})$, are solutions vanishing at the walls of the wedge, $\varphi = 0$ and $\varphi = \bar{\varphi}$, and hence satisfying the Dirichlet boundary condition.

6 Conclusion

Studies involving stochastic processes with memory [20], as exemplified by fractional Brownian motion, can be extended to more realistic applications by putting boundaries and topological constraints. In particular, we have shown that spaces with topological constraints could be efficiently dealt with using Feynman's sumover-all-possible paths or histories [2, 3]. Moreover, we have demonstrated in this paper that white noise analysis appears to be an effective tool for carrying out path summation to obtain the transition probability function even for stochastic processes with varying memory behavior. Since one is able to choose the type of memory function $f(\tau - t)$ and h(t) to realistically model an event, the approach is versatile enough to contribute in the description of various natural and social phenomena.

References

- 1. Edwards, S.F.: Statistical mechanics with topological constraints. I. Proc. Phys. Soc. **91**, 513–519 (1967)
- 2. Schulman, L.S.: Techniques and Applications of Path Integration. Wiley, New York (1981)
- 3. Feynman, R.P., Hibbs, A.R.: Quantum Mechanics and Path Integrals. McGraw-Hill, New York (1965)
- Bernido, C.C., Carpio-Bernido, M.V., Aringa, H.P.: Topology-dependent entropic differences for chiral polypeptides in solvents. Phys. Lett. A 375, 1225–1228 (2011)
- 5. Bernido, C.C., Carpio-Bernido, M.V.: Path integrals for boundaries and topological constraints: a white noise functional approach. J. Math. Phys. **43**, 1728–1736 (2002)
- 6. Grosche, C., Steiner, F.: Handbook of Feynman Path Integrals. Springer, Berlin (1998)
- 7. Hida, T., Kuo, H.H., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: White Noise. An Infinite Dimensional Calculus. Kluwer, Dordrecht (1993)
- Obata, N.: White Noise Calculus and Fock Space. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1577. Springer, Berlin (1994)
- 9. Kuo, H.H.: White Noise Distribution Theory. CRC, Boca Raton (1996)

or,

- 10. Streit, L., Hida, T.: Generalized Brownian functionals and the Feynman integral. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 16, 55–69 (1983)
- Grothaus, M., Khandekar, D.C., da Silva, J.L., Streit, L.: The Feynman integral for timedependent anharmonic oscillators. J. Math. Phys. 38, 3278 (1997)
- 12. Kuna, T., Streit, L., Westerkamp, W.: Feynman integrals for a class of exponentially growing potentials. Jour. Math. Phys. **39**, 4476–4491 (1998)
- de Faria, M., Oliveira, M.J., Streit, L.: Feynman integrals for non-smooth and rapidly growing potentials, J. Math. Phys. 46, Art. No.063505 (2005)
- 14. Streit, L.: Feynman paths, sticky walls, white noise. In: Arafune, J., et al. (eds.) A Garden of Quanta, Essays in Honor of Hiroshi Ezawa, pp. 105–113. World Scientific, Singapore (2003)
- Bernido, C.C., Carpio-Bernido, M.V.: White noise analysis: some applications in complex systems, biophysics and quantum mechanics. Int. J. Mod. Phys. B 26, 1230014 (2012)
- Bernido, C.C., Carpio-Bernido, M.V.: Methods and Applications of White Noise Analysis in Interdisciplinary Sciences. World Scientific, Singapore (2015)
- 17. Bellman, R.: A Brief Introduction to Theta Functions. Holt, Rinehart & Winston, New York (1961)
- 18. Mishura, Y.: Stochastic Calculus for Fractional Brownian Motion and Related Processes. Springer, Berlin (2008)
- Gradshteyn, I.S., Ryzhik, I.M.: Tables of Integrals, Series, and Products. Academic Press, New York (1980)
- Klafter, J., Lim, S.C., Metzler, R. (eds.): Fractional Dynamics. World Scientific, Singapore (2012)

Generalized Scaling Operators in White Noise Analysis and Applications to Hamiltonian Path Integrals with Quadratic Action

Wolfgang Bock

On the occasion of the 75th birthday of Ludwig Streit

Abstract We give an outlook, how to realize the ideas of complex scaling from [15–17] to phase space path integrals in the framework of White Noise Analysis. The idea of this scaling method goes back to [9]. Therefore we extend the concept complex scaling to scaling with suitable bounded operators.

Keywords Hamiltonian path integrals • White noise analysis • Scaling operators

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) Primary 60H40; Secondary 81Q30

1 Introduction

As an alternative approach to quantum mechanics Feynman introduced the concept of path integrals [10–12], which was developed into an extremely useful tool in many branches of theoretical physics. The phase space Feynman integral, or Hamiltonian path integral, for a particle moving from y_0 at time 0 to y at time t under the potential V is given by

$$N\int_{x(0)=y_0,x(t)=y}\int \exp\left(\frac{i}{\hbar}\int_0^t \left[p\dot{x} - \frac{p^2}{2} - V(x,p)\right]d\tau\right)\prod_{0<\tau< t}dp(\tau)dx(\tau),$$

$$\hbar = \frac{h}{2\pi}.$$
 (1)

W. Bock (🖂)

This work is supported by the FCT-project: PTDC/MAT-STA/1284/2012

CMAF Avenida Prof. Gama Pinto 2, 1649-009, Lisboa, Portugal e-mail: bock@campus.ul.pt

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_4

Here *h* is Planck's constant, and the integral is thought of being over all position paths with $x(0) = y_0$ and x(t) = y and all momentum paths. The missing restriction on the momentum variable at time 0 and time *t* is an immediate consequence of the Heisenberg uncertainty relation, i.e. the fact that one can not measure momentum and space variable at the same time. The path integral to the phase space has several advantages. Firstly the semi-classical approximation can be validated easier in a phase space formulation and secondly that quantum mechanics are founded on the phase space, i.e. every quantum mechanical observable can be expressed as a function of the space and momentum. A discussion about phase space path integrals can be found in the monograph [3] and in the references therein.

There are many attempts to give a meaning to the Hamiltonian path integral as a mathematical rigorous object. Among these are analytic continuation of probabilistic integrals via coherent states [22, 23] and infinite dimensional distributions e.g. [8]. Most recently also an approach using time-slicing was developed by Naoto Kumano-Go [27] and also by Albeverio et al. using Fresnel integrals [1– 3]. As a guide to the literature on many attempts to formulate these ideas we point out the list in [3]. Here we choose a white noise approach. White noise analysis is a mathematical framework which offers generalizations of concepts from finite-dimensional analysis, like differential operators and Fourier transform to an infinite-dimensional setting. We give a brief introduction to White Noise Analysis in Sect. 2, for more details see [4, 18, 20, 28, 32]. Of special importance in White Noise Analysis are spaces of generalized functions and their characterizations. In this article we choose the space of Hida distributions, see Sect. 2.

The idea of realizing Feynman integrals within the white noise framework goes back to [19]. There the authors used exponentials of quadratic (generalized) functions in order to give meaning to the Feynman integral in configuration space representation

$$N\int_{x(0)=y_0,x(t)=y}\exp\left(\frac{i}{\hbar}S(x)\right)\prod_{0<\tau< t}dx(\tau),\quad \hbar=\frac{h}{2\pi},$$

with the classical action $S(x) = \int_0^t \left[\frac{1}{2}m\dot{x}^2 - V(x)\right] d\tau$. In [5, 6] and [7] concepts of quadratic actions in White Noise Analysis, see [14] were used to give a rigorous meaning to the Feynman integrand

$$I_{V} = \operatorname{Nexp}\left(\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_{0}^{t} \left[p(\tau)\dot{x}(\tau) - \frac{p(\tau)^{2}}{2m} \right] d\tau + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{t} \left[\dot{x}(\tau)^{2} + p(\tau)^{2} \right] d\tau \right)$$
(2)

$$\cdot \exp\left(-\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_{0}^{t} V(x(\tau), p(\tau), \tau) d\tau\right) \cdot \delta(x(t) - y)$$

as a Hida distribution. In this expression the sum of the first and the third integral in the exponential is the action S(x, p), and the (Donsker's) delta function serves to pin trajectories to *y* at time *t*. The second integral is introduced to simulate the Lebesgue

integral by a local compensation of the fall-off of the Gaussian reference measure μ . Furthermore a Brownian motion starting in y_0 is used to model the space variable when the momentum variable is modeled by white noise, i.e.

$$x(\tau) = y(0) + \sqrt{\frac{\hbar}{m}}B(\tau), \quad p(\tau) = \omega(\tau), \quad 0 \le \tau \le t.$$
(3)

For the integrand we have thus the following ansatz

$$I_{V} = \operatorname{Nexp}\left(-\frac{1}{2}\langle(\omega_{x}, \omega_{p}), K(\omega_{x}, \omega_{p})\rangle\right) \cdot \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\langle(\omega_{x}, \omega_{p}), L(\omega_{x}, \omega_{p})\rangle\right)$$
$$\cdot \delta\left(\langle(\omega_{x}, \omega_{p}), (\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}, 0)\rangle - y\right),$$

where K is given by

$$K = \begin{pmatrix} -\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} & -i\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} \\ -i\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} & -(1-i)\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4)

Here the operator $\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}$ denotes the multiplication with $\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}$. And the operator *L*, fulfilling the assumptions of Lemma 2.14 is used to model the quadratic potential. For sake of simplicity we consider in this article path integrals with one degree of freedom, i.e. the underlying space is the space $S'_{2}(\mathbb{R})$.

In the euclidean configuration space a solution to the heat equation is given by the Feynman-Kac formula with its corresponding heat kernel. In White Noise Analysis one constructs the integral kernel by inserting Donsker's delta function to pin the final point $x \in \mathbb{R}$ and taking the expectation, i.e.,

$$K_V(x, t, x_0, t_0) = \mathbb{E}\left(\exp(\int_{t_0}^t V(x_0 + \langle \mathbf{1}_{[t_0, r)}, \cdot \rangle) \, dr)\delta(x_0 + \langle \mathbf{1}_{[t_0, t)}, \cdot \rangle - x)\right),$$

where the integrand is a suitable distribution in White Noise Analysis (e.g. a Hida distribution).

A complementary strategy to construct Feynman integrals in the configuration space with White Noise methods was inspired by [9], see also [16, 36, 37] and also [30] and [24]. Here for suitable potentials V a complex-scaled Feynman-Kac kernel can be rigorously justified by giving a meaning to

$$K(x,t,x_0,t_0) = \mathbb{E}\left(\exp\left(\frac{1}{z^2}\int_{t_0}^t V(x+zB_s)\,ds\right)\sigma_z\delta(B_t-(x-x_0))\right).$$
 (5)

In the configuration space, this has been done in [37] and [16, 36]. Note that if $z = \sqrt{i}$ in (5), we have the Schrödinger kernel.

This scaling approach has several advantages e.g.

· Treatable potentials are beyond perturbation theory such as

$$V(x) = (-1)^{n+1} a_{4n+2} x^{4n+2} + \sum_{j=1}^{4n+1} a_j x^j, \quad x \in \mathbb{R}, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

with $a_{4n+2} > 0, a_j \in \mathbb{C}$.

- Due to a Wick formula we have a convenient structure (i.e. "Brownian motion is replaced by a Brownian bridge")
- The kinetic energy " $\sigma_z \delta''$ and the potential can be treated separately, for details see e.g. [29].

We give an idea how to implement this approach to phase space for quadratic potentials. This is a first step to a scaling approach to the above potential class also for Hamiltonian path integrands.

2 Preliminaries

2.1 Gel'fand Triples

Starting point is the Gel'fand triple $S_d(\mathbb{R}) \subset L^2_d(\mathbb{R}) \subset S'_d(\mathbb{R})$ of the \mathbb{R}^d -valued, $d \in \mathbb{N}$, Schwartz test functions and tempered distributions with the Hilbert space of (equivalence classes of) \mathbb{R}^d -valued square integrable functions w.r.t. the Lebesgue measure as central space (equipped with its canonical inner product (\cdot, \cdot) and norm $\|\cdot\|$), see e.g. [18, 28]. Since $S_d(\mathbb{R})$ is a nuclear space, represented as projective limit of a decreasing chain of Hilbert spaces $(H_p)_{p\in\mathbb{N}}$, see e.g. [34, Chap. 2] and [13], i.e.

$$S_d(\mathbb{R}) = \bigcap_{p \in \mathbb{N}} H_p$$

we have that $S_d(\mathbb{R})$ is a countably Hilbert space in the sense of Gel'fand and Vilenkin [13]. We denote the inner product and the corresponding norm on H_p by $(\cdot, \cdot)_p$ and $\|\cdot\|_p$, respectively, with the convention $H_0 = L_d^2(\mathbb{R})$. Let H_{-p} be the dual space of H_p and let $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ denote the dual pairing on $H_p \times H_{-p}$. H_p is continuously embedded into $L_d^2(\mathbb{R})$. By identifying $L_d^2(\mathbb{R})$ with its dual $L_d^2(\mathbb{R})'$, via the Riesz isomorphism, we obtain the chain $H_p \subset L_d^2(\mathbb{R}) \subset H_{-p}$. Note that $S'_d(\mathbb{R}) = \bigcup_{p \in \mathbb{N}} H_{-p}$, i.e. $S'_d(\mathbb{R})$ is the inductive limit of the increasing chain of Hilbert

spaces $(H_{-p})_{p \in \mathbb{N}}$, see e.g. [13]. We denote the dual pairing of $S_d(\mathbb{R})$ and $S'_d(\mathbb{R})$ also by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. Note that its restriction on $S_d(\mathbb{R}) \times L^2_d(\mathbb{R})$ is given by (\cdot, \cdot) . We also use the complexifications of these spaces denoted with the sub-index \mathbb{C} (as well as their inner products and norms). The dual pairing we extend in a bilinear way. Hence we have the relation

$$\langle g, f \rangle = (\mathbf{g}, \overline{\mathbf{f}}), \quad \mathbf{f}, \mathbf{g} \in L^2_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}},$$

where the overline denotes the complex conjugation.

2.2 White Noise Spaces

We consider on $S'_d(\mathbb{R})$ the σ -algebra $\mathcal{C}_{\sigma}(S'_d(\mathbb{R}))$ generated by the cylinder sets { $\omega \in S'_d(\mathbb{R}) | \langle \xi_1, \omega \rangle \in F_1, \ldots, \langle \xi_n, \omega \rangle \in F_n$ }, $\xi_i \in S_d(\mathbb{R}), F_i \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}), 1 \le i \le n, n \in \mathbb{N}$, where $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R})$ denotes the Borel σ -algebra on \mathbb{R} .

The canonical Gaussian measure μ on $C_{\sigma}(S'_d(\mathbb{R}))$ is given via its characteristic function

$$\int_{S'_d(\mathbb{R})} \exp(i\langle \mathbf{f}, \boldsymbol{\omega} \rangle) d\mu(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \exp(-\frac{1}{2} \|\mathbf{f}\|^2), \quad \mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}),$$

by the theorem of Bochner and Minlos, see e.g. [31], [4, Chap. 2 Theo. 1. 11]. The space $(S'_d(\mathbb{R}), C_\sigma(S'_d(\mathbb{R})), \mu)$ is the basic probability space in our setup. The central Gaussian spaces in our framework are the Hilbert spaces $(L^2) := L^2(S'_d(\mathbb{R}), C_\sigma(S'_d(\mathbb{R})), \mu)$ of complex-valued square integrable functions w.r.t. the Gaussian measure μ .

Within this formalism a representation of a d-dimensional Brownian motion is given by

$$\mathbf{B}_{t}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := (B_{t}(\omega_{1}), \dots, B_{t}(\omega_{d})) := (\langle \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}, \omega_{1} \rangle, \dots \langle \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}, \omega_{d} \rangle), \tag{6}$$

with $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \dots, \omega_d) \in S'_d(\mathbb{R}), \quad t \ge 0$, in the sense of an (L^2) -limit. Here $\mathbf{1}_A$ denotes the indicator function of a set A.

2.3 The Hida Triple

Let us now consider the Hilbert space (L^2) and the corresponding Gel'fand triple

$$(S) \subset (L^2) \subset (S)'.$$

Here (S) denotes the space of Hida test functions and (S)' the space of Hida distributions. In the following we denote the dual pairing between elements of (S) and (S)' by $\langle\!\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle\!\rangle$. Instead of reproducing the construction of (S)' here we give its characterization in terms of the *T*-transform.

Definition 2.1 We define the *T*-transform of $\Phi \in (S)'$ by

$$T\Phi(\mathbf{f}) := \langle \langle \exp(i\langle \mathbf{f}, \cdot \rangle), \Phi \rangle \rangle, \quad \mathbf{f} := (f_1, \dots, f_d) \in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

- *Remark* 2.2 (i) Since $\exp(i\langle \mathbf{f}, \cdot \rangle) \in (S)$ for all $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$, the *T*-transform of a Hida distribution is well-defined.
- (ii) For $\mathbf{f} = 0$ the above expression yields $\langle\!\langle \Phi, 1 \rangle\!\rangle$, therefore $T\Phi(0)$ is called the generalized expectation of $\Phi \in (S)'$
- (iii) Another important examples of Hida test functions are the so-called coherent states or Wick exponentials

$$:\exp(\langle \mathbf{f},\cdot\rangle):=\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \mathbf{f},\mathbf{f}\rangle)\cdot\exp(\langle \mathbf{f},\cdot\rangle),\quad \mathbf{f}\in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

In order to characterize the space (S)' by the *T*-transform we need the following definition.

Definition 2.3 A mapping $F : S_d(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{C}$ is called a *U*-functional if it satisfies the following conditions:

- U1. For all $\mathbf{f}, \mathbf{g} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$ the mapping $\mathbb{R} \ni \lambda \mapsto F(\lambda \mathbf{f} + \mathbf{g}) \in \mathbb{C}$ has an analytic continuation to $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ (ray analyticity).
- U2. There exist constants $0 < C, D < \infty$ and a $p \in \mathbb{N}_0$ such that

$$|F(z\mathbf{f})| \le C \exp(D|z|^2 \|\mathbf{f}\|_p^2),$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$ and $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$ (growth condition).

This is the basis of the following characterization theorem. For the proof we refer to [18, 25, 26, 33].

Theorem 2.4 A mapping $F : S_d(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{C}$ is the *T*-transform of an element in (S)' if and only if it is a *U*-functional.

Theorem 2.4 enables us to discuss convergence of sequences of Hida distributions by considering the corresponding *T*-transforms, i.e. by considering convergence on the level of U-functionals. The following corollary is proved in [18, 26, 33].

Corollary 2.5 Let $(\Phi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ denote a sequence in (S)' such that:

- (i) For all $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$, $((T\Phi_n)(\mathbf{f}))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is a Cauchy sequence in \mathbb{C} .
- (ii) There exist constants $0 < C, D < \infty$ such that for some $p \in \mathbb{N}_0$ one has

$$|(T\Phi_n)(z\mathbf{f})| \le C \exp(D|z|^2 \|\mathbf{f}\|_p^2)$$

for all $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}), z \in \mathbb{C}, n \in \mathbb{N}$.

Then $(\Phi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ converges strongly in (S)' to a unique Hida distribution.

Example 2.6 (Vector valued white noise) Let $\mathbf{B}(t)$, $t \ge 0$, be the *d*-dimensional Brownian motion as in (6). Consider

$$\frac{\mathbf{B}(t+h,\boldsymbol{\omega})-\mathbf{B}(t,\boldsymbol{\omega})}{h}=(\langle\frac{\mathbf{1}_{[t,t+h]}}{h},\omega_1\rangle,\ldots(\langle\frac{\mathbf{1}_{[t,t+h]}}{h},\omega_d\rangle),\quad h>0.$$

Then in the sense of Corollary 2.5 it exists

$$\langle \boldsymbol{\delta}_t, \boldsymbol{\omega} \rangle := (\langle \delta_t, \omega_1 \rangle, \dots, \langle \delta_t, \omega_d \rangle) := \lim_{h \searrow 0} \frac{\mathbf{B}(t+h, \boldsymbol{\omega}) - \mathbf{B}(t, \boldsymbol{\omega})}{h}.$$

Of course for the left derivative we get the same limit. Hence it is natural to call the generalized process $\langle \delta_t, \omega \rangle$, $t \ge 0$ in (S)' vector valued white noise. One also uses the notation $\omega(t) = \langle \delta_t, \omega \rangle$, $t \ge 0$.

Another useful corollary of Theorem 2.4 concerns integration of a family of generalized functions, see [18, 26, 33].

Corollary 2.7 Let $(\Lambda, \mathcal{A}, \nu)$ be a measure space and $\Lambda \ni \lambda \mapsto \Phi(\lambda) \in (S)'$ a mapping. We assume that its *T*-transform $T\Phi$ satisfies the following conditions:

- (i) The mapping $\Lambda \ni \lambda \mapsto T(\Phi(\lambda))(\mathbf{f}) \in \mathbb{C}$ is measurable for all $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$.
- (ii) There exists a $p \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and functions $D \in L^{\infty}(\Lambda, \nu)$ and $C \in L^1(\Lambda, \nu)$ such that

 $|T(\Phi(\lambda))(z\mathbf{f})| \le C(\lambda) \exp(D(\lambda) |z|^2 \|\mathbf{f}\|^2),$

for a.e. $\lambda \in \Lambda$ and for all $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}), z \in \mathbb{C}$.

Then, in the sense of Bochner integration in $H_{-q} \subset (S)'$ for a suitable $q \in \mathbb{N}_0$, the integral of the family of Hida distributions is itself a Hida distribution, i.e. $\int_{\Lambda} \Phi(\lambda) d\nu(\lambda) \in (S)'$ and the T-transform interchanges with integration, i.e.

$$T\left(\int_{\Lambda} \Phi(\lambda) d\nu(\lambda)\right)(\mathbf{f}) = \int_{\Lambda} T(\Phi(\lambda))(\mathbf{f}) d\nu(\lambda), \quad \mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

Based on the above theorem, we introduce the following Hida distribution.

Definition 2.8 We define Donsker's delta at $x \in \mathbb{R}$ corresponding to $0 \neq \eta \in L^2_d(\mathbb{R})$ by

$$\delta_0(\langle \boldsymbol{\eta}, \cdot \rangle - x) := \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \exp(i\lambda(\langle \boldsymbol{\eta}, \cdot \rangle - x)) \, d\lambda$$

in the sense of Bochner integration, see e.g. [18, 29, 37]. Its *T*-transform in $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$ is given by

$$T(\delta_0(\langle \boldsymbol{\eta}, \cdot \rangle - x)(\mathbf{f}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi \langle \boldsymbol{\eta}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2\langle \boldsymbol{\eta}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle}(i\langle \boldsymbol{\eta}, \mathbf{f} \rangle - x)^2 - \frac{1}{2}\langle \mathbf{f}, \mathbf{f} \rangle\right), \ \mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

2.4 Generalized Gauss Kernels

Here we review a special class of Hida distributions which are defined by their T-transform, see e.g. [14]. Let \mathcal{B} be the set of all continuous bilinear mappings $B: S_d(\mathbb{R}) \times S_d(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{C}$. Then the functions

$$S_d(\mathbb{R}) \ni f \mapsto \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}B(\mathbf{f},\mathbf{f})\right) \in \mathbb{C}$$

for all $B \in \mathcal{B}$ are U-functionals. Therefore, by using the characterization of Hida distributions in Theorem 2.4, the inverse T-transform of these functions

$$\Phi_B := T^{-1} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}B\right)$$

are elements of (S)'.

Definition 2.9 The set of generalized Gauss kernels is defined by

$$GGK := \{ \Phi_B, B \in \mathcal{B} \}.$$

Definition 2.10 Let *K* be a symmetric trace class operator on $L^2_d(\mathbb{R})$. We define for $\omega \in S'_d(\mathbb{R})$

$$\langle \boldsymbol{\omega}, \mathbf{K} \boldsymbol{\omega} \rangle := \lim_{N \to \infty} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \langle \mathbf{e}_n, \boldsymbol{\omega} \rangle \langle k_n \rangle \langle \mathbf{e}_n, \boldsymbol{\omega} \rangle,$$

where $(\mathbf{e}_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ denotes an eigenbasis of the corresponding eigenvalues $(k_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$.

Example 2.11 ([14]) We consider a symmetric trace class operator K on $L^2_d(\mathbb{R})$ such that $-\frac{1}{2} < K \le 0$, then

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}_{d}'(\mathbb{R})} \exp\left(-\langle \omega, K\omega \rangle\right) \, d\mu(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \left(\det(Id+2K)\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}} < \infty.$$

Here *Id* denotes the identity operator on the Hilbert space $L^2_d(\mathbb{R})$, and det(*A*) of a symmetric trace class operator *A* on $L^2_d(\mathbb{R})$ denotes the infinite product of its eigenvalues, if it exists. In the present situation we have det(Id + 2K) $\neq 0$. Therefore we obtain that the exponential $g = \exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \cdot, K \cdot \rangle)$ is square-integrable and its T-transform is given by

$$Tg(\mathbf{f}) = (\det(Id + K))^{-\frac{1}{2}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}(\mathbf{f}, (Id + K)^{-1}\mathbf{f})\right), \quad \mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

Therefore $(\det(Id + K))^{\frac{1}{2}}g$ is a generalized Gauss kernel.

Definition 2.12 Let $K : L^2_{d,\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{R}, dx) \to L^2_{d,\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{R}, dx)$ be linear and continuous such that

- (i) Id + K is injective,
- (ii) there exists $p \in \mathbb{N}_0$ such that $(Id + K)(L^2_{d,\mathbb{C}}(\mathbb{R}, dx)) \subset H_{p,\mathbb{C}}$ is dense,
- (iii) there exist $q \in \mathbb{N}_0$ such that $(Id + K)^{-1} : H_{p,\mathbb{C}} \to H_{-q,\mathbb{C}}$ is continuous with p as in (ii).

Then we define the normalized exponential

$$\operatorname{Nexp}(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle) \tag{7}$$

by

$$T(\operatorname{Nexp}(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle))(\mathbf{f}) := \exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\mathbf{f}, (Id+K)^{-1}\mathbf{f}\rangle), \quad \mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

Remark 2.13 The "normalization" of the exponential in the above definition can be regarded as a division of a divergent factor. In an informal way one can write

$$T(\operatorname{Nexp}(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle))(\mathbf{f}) = \frac{T(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle))(\mathbf{f})}{T(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle))(0)}$$
$$= \frac{T(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle))(\mathbf{f})}{\sqrt{\det(Id+K)}}, \quad \mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R}),$$

i.e. we can still define the normalized exponential by the T-transform even if the determinant is not defined.

Lemma 2.14 ([6]) Let L be a $d \times d$ block operator matrix on $L^2_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$ acting component-wise such that all entries are bounded operators on $L^2(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$. Let K be a $d \times d$ block operator matrix on $L^2_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$, such that Id + K and N = Id + K + L are bounded with bounded inverse. Furthermore assume that $\det(Id + L(Id + K)^{-1})$ exists and is different from zero (this is e.g. the case if L is trace class and -1 in

the resolvent set of $L(Id + K)^{-1}$). Let $M_{N^{-1}}$ be the matrix given by an orthogonal system $(\eta_k)_{k=1,...J}$ of non-zero functions from $L^2_d(\mathbb{R}), J \in \mathbb{N}$, under the bilinear form $(\cdot, N^{-1}\cdot)$, i.e. $(M_{N^{-1}})_{i,j} = (\eta_i, N^{-1}\eta_j), 1 \leq i, j \leq J$. Under the assumption that either

$$\Re(M_{\mathbf{N}^{-1}}) > 0 \quad or \quad \Re(M_{\mathbf{N}^{-1}}) = 0 \text{ and } \Im(M_{\mathbf{N}^{-1}}) \neq 0,$$

where $M_{N^{-1}} = \Re(M_{N^{-1}}) + i\Im(M_{N^{-1}})$ with real matrices $\Re(M_{N^{-1}})$ and $\Im(M_{N^{-1}})$, then

$$\Phi_{K,L} := \operatorname{Nexp}\left(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K \cdot\rangle\right) \cdot \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, L \cdot\rangle\right) \cdot \exp(i\langle\cdot, \mathbf{g}\rangle) \cdot \prod_{i=1}^{J} \delta_{0}(\langle\cdot, \boldsymbol{\eta}_{k}\rangle - y_{k}),$$

for $\mathbf{g} \in L^2_d(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C})$, t > 0, $y_k \in \mathbb{R}$, $k = 1 \dots, J$, exists as a Hida distribution. Moreover for $\mathbf{f} \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$

$$T\Phi_{K,L}(\mathbf{f}) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{(2\pi)^{J} \det((M_{N^{-1}}))}} \sqrt{\frac{1}{\det(Id + L(Id + K)^{-1})}} \\ \times \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2} \left((\mathbf{f} + \mathbf{g}), N^{-1}(\mathbf{f} + \mathbf{g})\right)\right) \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2} (u, (M_{N^{-1}})^{-1}u)\right), \quad (8)$$

where

$$u = \left(\left(iy_1 + (\boldsymbol{\eta}_1, N^{-1}(\mathbf{f} + \mathbf{g})) \right), \dots, \left(iy_J + (\boldsymbol{\eta}_J, N^{-1}(\mathbf{f} + \mathbf{g})) \right) \right).$$

2.5 Scaling Operator

First note, that every test function $\varphi \in (S)$ can be extended to $S_d(\mathbb{R})'_{\mathbb{C}}$, see e.g. [28]. Thus the following definition makes sense.

Definition 2.15 Let φ be the continuous version of an element of (*S*). Then for $0 \neq z \in \mathbb{C}$ we define the scaling operator σ_z by

$$(\sigma_z \varphi)(\omega) = \varphi(z\omega), \quad \omega \in S'_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

Proposition 2.16 (i) For all $0 \neq z \in \mathbb{C}$ we have $\sigma_z \in L((S), (S))$, (ii) for $\varphi, \psi \in (S)$ we have

$$\sigma_z(\varphi \cdot \psi) = (\sigma_z \varphi)(\sigma_z \psi).$$

Proof (*i*) is proved in [37]

For (*ii*), first note that (*S*) is an algebra under pointwise multiplication. Since the scaling operator is continuous from (*S*) to itself by (*i*), it suffices to show the assumption for the set of Wick ordered exponentials. Since this set is total the rest follows by a density argument. We have for ξ , $\eta \in S_d(\mathbb{R})$,

$$\sigma_{z}(:\exp(\langle\xi,\cdot\rangle):\cdot:\exp(\langle\eta,\cdot\rangle):) = \sigma_{z}(\exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}(\langle\xi,\xi\rangle+\langle\eta,\eta\rangle)\right)\exp(\langle\xi+\eta,\omega\rangle)$$
$$=\exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}(\langle\xi,\xi\rangle+\langle\eta,\eta\rangle)\right)\exp(\langle\xi+\eta,z\omega\rangle)$$
$$=\exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}(\langle\xi,\xi\rangle+\langle\eta,\eta\rangle)\right)\exp(\langle z\xi,\omega\rangle)\exp(\langle z\eta,\omega\rangle)$$

on the other hand

$$\sigma_{z}(:\exp(\langle\xi,\cdot\rangle:)\cdot\sigma_{z}(:\exp(\langle\eta,\cdot\rangle:)) = \exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\xi,\xi\rangle)\exp(\langle\xi,z\omega\rangle)\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\eta,\eta\rangle)\exp(\langle\eta,z\omega\rangle),$$

which proves the assumption. \Box

More precisely we have, compare to [36] and [37] the following proposition.

Proposition 2.17 Let $\varphi \in (S)$, $z \in \mathbb{C}$, then

$$\sigma_z \varphi = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \langle \varphi_z^{(n)}, : \cdot^n : \rangle,$$

with kernels

$$\varphi_z^{(n)} = z^n \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(n+2k)!}{k!n!} \left(\frac{z^2-1}{2}\right)^k \cdot tr^k \varphi^{(n+2k)}.$$

Definition 2.18 Since σ_z is a continuous mapping from (*S*) to itself we can define its dual operator $\sigma_z^{\dagger} : (S)^* \to (S)^*$ by

$$\langle\!\langle \varphi, \sigma_z^{\dagger} \Phi \rangle\!\rangle = \langle\!\langle \sigma_z \varphi, \Phi \rangle\!\rangle,$$

for $\Phi \in (S)^*$ and $\varphi \in (S)$.

The following proposition can be found in [37] and [36].

Proposition 2.19 Let $\Phi \in (S)^*$, $\varphi, \psi \in (S)$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}$ then we have (i)

$$\sigma_z^{\dagger} \Phi = J_z \diamond \Gamma_z \Phi$$

where Γ_z is defined by

$$S(\Gamma_z \Phi)(\xi) = S(\Phi)(z\xi), \quad \xi \in S_d(\mathbb{R}),$$

and $J_z = \text{Nexp}(-\frac{1}{2}z^2\langle\cdot,\cdot\rangle)$. In particular we have

$$\sigma_z^{\dagger} \mathbf{1} = J_z.$$

(ii) $J_z \varphi = \sigma_z^{\dagger}(\sigma_z \varphi)$.

3 Generalized Scaling Operators

In a view to the previous section we want to generalize the notion of scaling to bounded operators. More precisely we investigate for which kind of linear mappings $B \in L(S_d(\mathbb{R})', S_d(\mathbb{R})')$ there exists some operator $\sigma_B : (S) \to (S)$ such that

$$\Phi_{(BB^*)} \cdot \varphi := \sigma_B^{\dagger} \sigma_B \varphi.$$

Further we state a generalization of the Wick formula to Gauss kernels. We start with the definition of σ_B .

Definition 3.1 Let $B \in L(S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}, S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}})$. By tr_B we denote the element in $S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}} \otimes S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$, which is defined by

$$\forall \xi, \ \eta \in S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}} : \ tr_B(\xi \otimes \eta) := \langle \xi, B\eta \rangle$$

Note that tr_B is not symmetric. Further there exists a $q \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $tr_B \in H_{q,\mathbb{C}} \otimes H_{q,\mathbb{C}}$.

Proposition 3.2 Let $B \in L(L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C}), L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C}))$ be a Hilbert-Schmidt operator. Then $tr_B \in L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C}) \otimes L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C})$. Furthermore for each orthonormal basis $(e_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$ of $L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C})$ we have:

$$tr_B = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} Be_i \otimes e_i.$$

Proof We have

$$\left|\sum_{i,j=0}^{\infty} \langle e_i, Be_j \rangle e_i \otimes e_j \right|_0^2 = \sum_{i,j=0}^{\infty} \left| \langle e_i, Be_j \rangle \right|^2 = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \left| Be_j \right|_0^2$$
$$= \left\| B \right\|_{HS}^2 < \infty.$$

Hence the sum is a well-defined element in $L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C}) \otimes L^2_d(R, \mathbb{C})$. The identity follows by verifying the formula for $\{e_k \otimes e_l\}_{k,l \in \mathbb{N}}$:

$$\left\langle e_k \otimes e_l, \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} Be_i \otimes e_i \right\rangle = (e_k, \overline{Be_l})_{\mathcal{H}}(e_l, \overline{e_l})_{L^2_d(R,\mathbb{C})} = (e_k, \overline{Be_l})_{L^2_d(R,\mathbb{C})} = \langle e_k, Be_l \rangle.$$

Proposition 3.3 In the case $S_d(\mathbb{R}) = S_d(\mathbb{R})$ and $B \in L(S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}, S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}})$ we have

$$tr_B = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} Bh_i \otimes h_i$$

Proof By the continuity of the bilinear form $\langle \cdot, B \cdot \rangle$ on $S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}} \times S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$ there exists $p \ge 0$ such that $B \in L(H_{p,\mathbb{C}}, H_{-p,\mathbb{C}})$. Let q > p + 1. Then

$$|\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} Bh_n \otimes h_n|_{-q}^2 = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |Bh_n|_{-q}^2 \cdot |h_n|_{-q}^2 \le K \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |h_n|_p^2 \cdot |h_n|_{-q}^2,$$

for some K > 0. For the last expression we have

$$K\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |h_n|_p^2 \cdot |h_n|_{-q}^2 \le K\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{1}{2n+2}\right)^2 < \infty.$$

Then as in the proof of Proposition 3.2 we obtain

$$tr_B = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} Bh_n \otimes h_n,$$

since

$$\overline{\operatorname{span}\{h_n\otimes h_l\}_{n,l}}^{S(\mathbb{R})\otimes S_d(\mathbb{R})}=S_d(\mathbb{R})\otimes S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

Definition 3.4 For $B \in L(S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}, S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}})$ we define $\sigma_B \varphi, \varphi \in (S)$, via its chaos decomposition, which is given by

$$\sigma_B \varphi = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left\langle \varphi_B^{(n)}, :\cdot^{\otimes n} : \right\rangle, \tag{9}$$

with kernels

$$\varphi_B^{(n)} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(n+2k)!}{k!n!} \left(-\frac{1}{2}\right)^k (B^*)^{\otimes n} (\operatorname{tr}_{(Id-BB^*)}^k \varphi^{(n+2k)}).$$

Here, B^* means the dual operator of B with respect to $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. Further for $A \in L(S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}, S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}})$, the expression $\operatorname{tr}_A^k \varphi^{(n+2k)}$ is defined by

$$\operatorname{tr}_{A}^{k}\varphi^{(n+2k)} := \left\langle \operatorname{tr}_{A}^{\otimes k}, \varphi^{(n+2k)} \right\rangle \in S_{d}(\mathbb{R})^{\hat{\otimes}n},$$

where the generalized trace kernel tr_A is defined in (3.1).

Proposition 3.5 Let $B \in L(S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}, S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}})$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$, n > 0. Then for all $p \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists a K > 0 and $q_1, q_2 \in \mathbb{N}$, with $p < q_1 < q_2$ such that for all $\theta \in S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}^{\otimes n}$ we have

$$\left|B^{\otimes n}\theta\right|_{p} \leq \left(K \left\|B\right\|_{q_{2},q_{1}} \left\|i_{q_{1},p}\right\|_{HS}\right)^{n} \cdot \left|\theta\right|_{q_{2}}$$

Proof Choose $q_1, q_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ with $q_2 > q_1 > p$ and

$$B \in L(H_{q_1,\mathbb{C}}, H_{p,\mathbb{C}})$$
 and $B \in L(H_{q_2,\mathbb{C}}, H_{q_1,\mathbb{C}},)$.

For a shorter notation we write e_J for $e_{j_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes e_{j_n}$. Now let $(e_J)_J$ be an orthonormal basis of $H_p^{\otimes n}$. Further let \mathcal{I}_p : $(H_{p,\mathbb{C}}^{\otimes n})' \to H_{p,\mathbb{C}}^{\otimes n}$ be the Riesz isomorphism. Then for $\theta \in S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}^{\otimes n}$

$$\begin{split} \left| B^{\otimes n} \theta \right|_{p}^{2} &= \sum_{J} \left| (B^{\otimes n} \theta, e_{J})_{p} \right|^{2} = \sum_{J} \left| \left\langle B^{\otimes n} \theta, \overline{\mathcal{I}_{p}^{-1}(e_{J})} \right\rangle \right|^{2} \\ &= \sum_{J} \left| \left\langle B^{\otimes n} \theta, \mathcal{I}_{p}^{-1}(e_{J}) \right\rangle \right|^{2} = \sum_{J} \left| \left\langle \theta, (B^{*})^{\otimes n} \overline{\mathcal{I}_{p}^{-1}(e_{J})} \right\rangle \right|^{2} \\ &\leq \left| \theta \right|_{q_{2}}^{2} \cdot \sum_{J} \left| (B^{*})^{\otimes n} \overline{\mathcal{I}_{p}^{-1}(e_{J})} \right|_{-q_{2}}^{2}, \end{split}$$
We can estimate this with the norm of B^* : $H_{-q_1,\mathbb{C}} \to H_{-q_2,\mathbb{C}}$, denoted by $\|B^*\|_{-q_1,-q_2}$. Then for a K > 0 we have

$$\begin{split} |\theta|_{q_2}^2 \cdot \sum_J \left| (B^*)^{\otimes n} \mathcal{I}_p^{-1}(e_J) \right|_{-q_2}^2 &\leq |\theta|_{q_2}^2 \cdot K^{2n} \left\| B^* \right\|_{-q_1, -q_2}^{2n} \sum_J \left| \mathcal{I}_p^{-1}(e_J) \right|_{-q_1}^2, \\ &= |\theta|_{q_2}^2 \cdot K^{2n} \left\| B \right\|_{q_1, q_2}^{2n} \left\| i_{q_1, p} \right\|_{HS}^{2n}, \end{split}$$

where the last equation is due to [35, Theorem 4.10(2), p. 93]

Next we show the continuity of the generalized scaling operator.

Proposition 3.6 Let $B : S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}} \to S'_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$ a bounded operator. Then $\varphi \mapsto \sigma_B \varphi$ is continuous from (S) into itself.

Proof Let $\varphi_{R}^{(n)}$ as in Definition 9.

First choose $q_1 > 0$, such that $|tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_1}^k < \infty$. Then, by (3.5), there exist C(B) > 0, $q_2 > q_1$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\varphi_B^{(n)}|_p &= |\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(n+2k)!}{k!n!} \left(-\frac{1}{2}\right)^k (B^*)^{\otimes n} (\operatorname{tr}_{Id-BB^*}^k \varphi^{(n+2k)})|_p \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} C(B)^n \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \sqrt{\binom{n+2k}{2k}} \frac{\sqrt{(2k)!}}{k!2^k} \sqrt{(n+2k)!} |tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_2}^k |\varphi^{n+2k}|_{q_2} \end{aligned}$$

Since $\frac{\sqrt{(2k)!}}{k!2^k} < 1$, see [37], we have

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} C(B)^n \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \sqrt{\binom{n+2k}{2k}} \frac{\sqrt{(2k)!}}{k! 2^k} \sqrt{(n+2k)!} |tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_2}^k |\varphi^{n+2k}|_{q_2} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} C(B)^n \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \sqrt{\binom{n+k}{k}} \sqrt{(n+k)!} |tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_2}^k |\varphi^{n+k}|_{q_2} \\ &\leq \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} C(B)^n 2^{-n\frac{q'}{2}} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \binom{n+k}{k} 2^{-q'k} |tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_2}^k \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\qquad \times \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (n+k)! 2^{q'(n+k)} |\varphi^{(n+k)}|_{q_2}^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \|\varphi\|_{q_2,q'} \frac{1}{\sqrt{n!}} 2^{-n\frac{q'}{2}} C(B)^n \left(1 - 2^{-q'} |tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_2} \right)^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

If q' fulfills

$$2^{-q'}|tr_{Id-BB^*}|_{-q_2} < 1,$$

we obtain

$$\|\sigma_B\varphi\|_{q_2,q}^2 \le \|\varphi\|_{q_2,q'}^2 \cdot \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} 2^{n(q-q')} C(B)^{2n} \left(1 - 2^{-q'} |tr_{Id-BB^*}| - q_2\right)^{-(n+1)},$$

where the right hand side converges if q' - q is large enough.

Proposition 3.7 Let $\varphi \in (S)$ given by its continuous version. Then it holds

$$\sigma_B\varphi(\omega)=\varphi(B\omega),$$

if $B \in L(S'_d(\mathbb{R}), S'_d(\mathbb{R})), \ \omega \in S'_d(\mathbb{R}).$

This can be proved directly by an explicit calculation on the set of Wick exponentials, a density argument and a verifying of pointwise convergence, compare [32, Proposition 4.6.7, p. 104], last paragraph.

In the same manner the following statement is proved.

Proposition 3.8 Let $B : S(\mathbb{R})' \to S(\mathbb{R})'$ be a bounded operator. For $\varphi, \psi \in (\mathcal{N})$ the following equation holds

$$\sigma_B(\varphi\psi) = (\sigma_B\varphi)(\sigma_B\psi).$$

Since we consider a continuous mapping from (\mathcal{N}) into itself one can define the dual scaling operator with respect to $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$, $\sigma_B^{\dagger} : (\mathcal{N})' \to (\mathcal{N})'$ by

$$\left\langle\!\!\left\langle \sigma_{B}^{\dagger}\Phi,\psi\right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle = \left\langle\!\!\left\langle \Phi,\sigma_{B}\psi\right\rangle\!\!\right\rangle,$$

The Wick formula as stated in [16, 36] for Donsker's delta function can be extended to Generalized Gauss kernels.

Proposition 3.9 (Generalized Wick formula) Let $\Phi \in (S)'$, $\varphi, \psi \in (S)$ and $B \in L(S'_d(\mathbb{R}), S'_d(\mathbb{R}))$. then we have

(i)

$$\sigma_B^{\dagger} = \Phi_{BB^*} \diamond \Gamma_B^* \Phi,$$

where Γ_B^* is defined by

$$S(\Gamma_B^*\Phi)(\xi) = S(\Phi)(B^*\xi), \quad \xi \in S_d(\mathbb{R}).$$

In particular we have

$$\sigma_B^{\dagger} \mathbf{1} = \Phi_{BB^*}$$

Proof Proof of (i): Let $\Phi \in (S)'$ and $\xi \in S_d(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$ then we have

$$S(\sigma_B^{\dagger}\Phi)(\xi) = \langle\!\langle : \exp(\langle \xi, \cdot \rangle) :, \sigma_B^{\dagger}\Phi \rangle\!\rangle$$

= $\langle\!\langle \sigma_B : \exp(\langle \xi, \cdot \rangle) :, \Phi \rangle\!\rangle = \exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \xi, \xi \rangle) \langle\!\langle \exp(\langle B^*\xi, \cdot \rangle), \Phi \rangle\!\rangle$
= $\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \xi, (Id - BB^*)\xi \rangle) S(\Phi)(B^*\xi) = S(\Phi_{BB^*})(\xi) \cdot S(\Gamma_{B^*}\Phi)(\xi)$

Proof of (ii): First we have $\sigma_B^{\dagger} \mathbf{1} = \Phi_{BB^*} \diamond \Gamma_{B^*} \mathbf{1} = \Phi_{BB^*}$. Thus for all $\varphi, \psi \in (S)$

$$\langle\!\langle \Phi_{BB^*}\varphi,\psi\rangle\!\rangle = \langle\!\langle \sigma^{\dagger}\mathbf{1},\varphi\cdot\psi\rangle\!\rangle = \langle\!\langle \mathbf{1},(\sigma_B\varphi)(\sigma_B\psi)\rangle\!\rangle = \langle\!\langle (\sigma_B\varphi),(\sigma_B\psi)\rangle\!\rangle = \langle\!\langle \sigma_B^{\dagger}(\sigma_B\varphi),\psi\rangle\!\rangle$$

Proof of (iii): Immediate from (i) and (ii). \Box

Remark 3.10 The scaling operator can be considered as a linear measure transform. Let $\varphi \in S - d(\mathbb{R})$ and *B* a real bounded operator on $S_d(\mathbb{R})'$. Then we have

$$\int_{S(\mathbb{R})'} \sigma_B \varphi(\omega) \, d\mu(\omega) = \int_{S(\mathbb{R})'} \varphi(B\omega) \, d\mu(\omega) = \int_{S(\mathbb{R})'} \varphi(\omega) \, d\mu(B^{-1}\omega)$$

Moreover we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})'} \exp(i\langle\xi,\omega\rangle) \, d\mu(B^{-1}\omega) = \exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle B^*\xi, B^*\xi\rangle,$$

which is a characteristic function of a probability measure by the Theorem of Bochner and Minlos [31]. Furthermore

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R})'} \exp(i\langle \xi, \omega \rangle \, d\mu(B^{-1}\omega) = T(\sigma^{\dagger}\mathbf{1})(\xi),$$

such that Φ_{BB^*} is represented by the positive Hida measure $\mu \circ B^{-1}$.

4 Construction of Hamiltonian Path Integrand via Generalized Scaling

We construct in this section by a suitable generalized scaling the Hamiltonian path integral as an expectation based on the formula above as in (5).

In phase space however the arguments are multidimensional, since we consider momentum and space variables as independent variables. For simplicity we consider $t_0 = 0$ and furthermore $\hbar = m = 1$. Indeed we have the following

Proposition 4.1 Let $N^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)^c} & 0 \\ 0 & \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)^c} \end{pmatrix} + i \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} & \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} \\ \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ as in the case of the free Hamiltonian integrand I_0 (i.e. V = 0). Let R be a symmetric operator (w.r.t. the dual pairing) with $R^2 = N^{-1}$. Indeed we have:

$$R = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)^c} & 0\\ 0 & \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)^c} \end{pmatrix} + \frac{\sqrt{i}}{1 + (\frac{\sqrt{5}+1}{2})^2} U^T \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} & 0\\ 0 & \frac{1-\sqrt{5}}{2} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)} \end{pmatrix} U,$$

with

$$U = \begin{pmatrix} -\frac{\sqrt{5}+1}{2} & 1\\ -1 & -\frac{\sqrt{5}+1}{2} \end{pmatrix}$$

Then under the assumption that $\sigma_R \delta(\langle (\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}, 0), \cdot \rangle) = \delta(\langle R(\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}, 0), \cdot \rangle) \in (S)'$, we have

$$I_0 = \sigma_R^{\dagger} \sigma_R \delta(\langle (\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}, 0), \cdot \rangle).$$

Consequently the Hamiltonian path integrand for an arbitrary space dependent potential V, can be informally written as

$$I_{V} = \operatorname{Nexp}\left(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot, K\cdot\rangle\right) \exp\left(-i\int_{0}^{t} V(x_{0} + \langle(\mathbf{1}_{[0,r)}, 0), \cdot\rangle) dr\right)$$
$$\times \delta(x_{0} + \langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)}, 0), \cdot\rangle - x)$$
$$= \sigma_{R}^{\dagger} \left(\sigma_{R} \left(\exp\left(-i\int_{0}^{t} V(x_{0} + \langle(\mathbf{1}_{[0,r)}, 0), \cdot\rangle) dr\right)\right)$$
$$\times \sigma_{R} \delta(x_{0} + \langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)}, 0), \cdot\rangle - x)\right), \quad (10)$$

for $x, x_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $0 < t_0 < t < \infty$.

In the following we give some ideas to give a mathematical meaning to the expression in (10). First we consider a quadratic potential, i.e. we consider

$$\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \cdot L \cdot \rangle)\delta(\langle (\mathbf{1}_{[t_0,t)}, 0), \cdot \rangle - x).$$

Definition 4.2 For *L* fulfilling the assumption of Lemma 2.14 and

$$\delta(\langle (\mathbf{1}_{[t_0,t)},0),\cdot\rangle-x)$$

we define

$$\sigma_R\left(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \cdot L \cdot \rangle)\delta(\langle (\mathbf{1}_{[t_0,t]}, 0), \cdot \rangle - x)\right)$$

:= $\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \cdot RLR \cdot \rangle)\delta(\langle R(\mathbf{1}_{[t_0,t]}, 0), \cdot \rangle - x).$

We now take a look at the *T*-transform of this expression in $\mathbf{f} \in S_2(\mathbb{R})$. We have

$$T(\sigma_{R}^{\dagger}\sigma_{R}\left(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot L\cdot\rangle)\delta(\langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)},0),\cdot\rangle-y)\right))(\mathbf{f})$$

$$=T(\sigma_{R}\left(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot L\cdot\rangle)\delta(\langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)},0),\cdot\rangle-y)\right))(R\mathbf{f})$$

$$=\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}\det(Id+RLR)}\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle R\mathbf{f},(Id+RLR)^{-1}R\mathbf{f}\rangle)$$

$$\times\exp\left(\frac{(iy-\langle R\mathbf{f},(Id+RLR)^{-1}R(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)},0)\rangle)^{2}}{2\langle R(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)},0),(Id+RLR)^{-1}R(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)},0)\rangle}\right).$$

Now with $R^2 = N^{-1}$ and since *R* is invertible with $R^{-1}R^{-1} = N$, we have

$$Id + RLR = RR^{-1}R^{-1}R + RLR = R(Id + K + L)R$$

and

$$(Id + RLR)^{-1} = R^{-1}(Id + K + L)^{-1}R^{-1}.$$

Thus

$$T(\sigma_{R}^{\dagger}\sigma_{R}\left(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot L\cdot\rangle)\delta(\langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t]},0),\cdot\rangle-y)\right))(\xi)$$

= $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}\det((N+L)N^{-1})}\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\xi,(N+L)^{-1}\xi\rangle)$
 $\exp\left(\frac{1}{2\langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t]},0),(N+L)^{-1}(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t]},0)\rangle}(iy-\langle\xi,(N+L)^{-1}(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t]},0)\rangle)^{2}\right),$

which equals the expression from Lemma 2.14. Hence we have that for a suitable quadratic potential

$$\sigma_R^{\dagger}\sigma_R\left(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle \cdot L \cdot \rangle)\delta(\langle (\mathbf{1}_{[t_0,t)}, 0), \cdot \rangle - y)\right),$$

exists as a Hida distribution. Moreover for all quadratic potentials from the previous chapter, the *T*-transform obtained via scaling gives the generating functional as in chapter "38 Years with Professor Ludwig Streit". Since the *T*-transforms coincide, also the distributions are the same.

For the case of quadratic potentials we obtained the correct physics also by the scaling approach.

Example 4.3 We construct the Feynman integrand for the harmonic oscillator in phase space via the generalized scaling. I.e. the potential is given by $x \mapsto V(x) = \frac{1}{2}kx^2, 0 \le k < \infty$.

Thus the matrix L which includes the information about the potential, is given by

$$L = \begin{pmatrix} ikA \ 0\\ 0 \ 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ y \in \mathbb{R}, \ t > 0,$$

where $Af(s) = \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}(s) \int_{s}^{t} \int_{0}^{\tau} f(r) dr d\tau$, $f \in L^{2}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C})$, $s \in \mathbb{R}$, then for $\mathbf{f} \in S_{2}(\mathbb{R})_{\mathbb{C}}$, see also [6] and [14] we have

$$T\left(\sigma_{R}^{\dagger}\sigma_{R}\left(\exp(-\frac{1}{2}\langle\cdot L\cdot\rangle)\delta(\langle(\mathbf{1}_{[t_{0},t)},0),\cdot\rangle-y)\right)\right)(\mathbf{f})$$
$$=\sqrt{\left(\frac{\sqrt{k}}{2\pi i\sin(\sqrt{k}t)}\right)}\exp\left(\frac{1}{2}\frac{\sqrt{k}}{i\tan(\sqrt{k}t)}\left(iy+(\eta,\mathbf{f}+\mathbf{g})\right)^{2}\right)$$

$$\times \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\left((\mathbf{f}+\mathbf{g}), \begin{pmatrix}\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)^c} & 0\\ 0 & \mathbf{1}_{[0,t)^c}\end{pmatrix}(\mathbf{f}+\mathbf{g})\right)\right)$$
$$\times \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\left((\mathbf{f}+\mathbf{g}), \frac{t}{i}\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)}\left(\frac{1}{t}(kA-\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)})^{-1} & (kA-\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)})^{-1}\\ (kA-\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)})^{-1} & ktA(kA-\mathbf{1}_{[0,t)})^{-1}\right)(\mathbf{f}+\mathbf{g})\right)\right),$$

which is identically equal to the generating functional of the Feynman integrand for the harmonic oscillator in phase space, see e.g.[6].

Moreover its generalized expectation

$$\mathbb{E}(I_{HO}) = T(I_{HO})(0) = \sqrt{\left(\frac{\sqrt{k}}{2\pi i \sin(\sqrt{k}t)}\right)} \exp\left(i\frac{\sqrt{k}}{2\tan(\sqrt{k}t)}y^2\right)$$

is the Greens function to the Schrödinger equation for the harmonic oscillator, compare e.g. with [21].

Acknowledgements Dear Ludwig Streit, I wish you all the best to your 75th birthday. The author would like to thank the organizing and programme committee of the Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis conference for an interesting and stimulating meeting. The author thanks the FCT for financial support within the project PTDC/MAT-STA/1284/2012.

References

- 1. Albeverio, S., Guatteri, G., Mazzucchi, S.: Phase space Feynman path integrals. J. Math. Phys. **43**(6), 2847–2857 (2002)
- Albeverio, S., Guatteri, G., Mazzucchi, S.: A representation of the Belavkin equation via phase space Feynman path integrals. IDAQP 7(04), 507–526 (2004)
- Albeverio, S., Høegh-Krohn, R., Mazzucchi, S.: Mathematical Theory of Feynman Path Integrals: An Introduction. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 523. Springer Verlag, Berlin/Heidelberg/New York (2008)
- Berezansky, Y.M., Kondratiev, Y.G.: Spectral methods in infinite-dimensional analysis. Vol. 2, Mathematical Physics and Applied Mathematics, vol. 12/2. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht (1995). Translated from the 1988 Russian original by P.V. Malyshev and D.V. Malyshev and revised by the authors. MR1340627 (96d:46001b)
- Bock, W.: Hamiltonian path integrals in momentum space representation via white noise techniques. Rep. Math. Phys. 73(1), 91–107 (2014)
- Bock, W., Grothaus, M.: A white noise approach to phase space Feynman path integrals. Theor. Probab. Math. Stat. 85, 7–22 (2012)
- Bock, W., Grothaus, M.: The Hamiltonian Path Integrand for the Charged Particle in a Constant Magnetic Field as White Noise Distribution, pp. 1–19 (2013). http://arxiv.org/abs/1307.3478
- DeWitt-Morette, C., Maheshwari, A., Nelson, B.: Path integration in phase space. Gen. Relativ. Gravit. 8(8), 581–593 (1977)
- 9. Doss, H.: Sur une Resolution Stochastique de l'Equation de Schrödinger à Coefficients Analytiques. Commun. Mat. Phys. **73**, 247–264 (1980)

- Feynman, R.P.: Space-time approach to non-relativistic quantum mechanics. Rev. Mod. Phys. 20, 367–387 (1948). MR0026940 (10,224b)
- Feynman, R.P.: An operator calculus having applications in quantum electrodynamics. Phys. Rev. 84(1), 108–124 (1951)
- 12. Feynman, R.P., Hibbs, A.R.: Quantum Mechanics and Path Integrals. McGraw-Hill, London/New York (1965)
- 13. Gel'fand, I.M., Vilenkin, N.Ya.: Generalized Functions, vol. 4. Academic, New York/London (1968)
- Grothaus, M., Streit, L.: Quadratic actions, semi-classical approximation, and delta sequences in Gaussian analysis. Rep. Math. Phys. 44(3), 381–405 (1999)
- 15. Grothaus, M., Streit, L., Vogel, A.: Feynman integrals as hida distributions: the case of nonperturbative potentials. SMF, Asterisque **327** (2009). Dai X. (ed.) et al., From Probability to Geometry I. FestSchrift in Honor of the 60th Birthday of Jean-Michel Bismutth
- Grothaus, M., Streit, L., Vogel, A.: The complex scaled Feynman–kac formula for singular initial distributions. Stochastics 84(2–3), 347–366 (2012)
- Grothaus, M., Vogel, A.: The Feynman integrand as a white noise distribution beyond perturbation theory. In: Bernido, C.C. et al. (ed.) Stochastics and Quantum Dynamics in Biomolecular Systems, AIP Conference Proceedings, vol. 1021, pp. 25–33 (2008)
- Hida, T., Kuo, H.-H., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: White Noise. An infinite dimensional calculus. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht/Boston/London (1993)
- 19. Hida, T., Streit, L.: Generalized brownian functionals and the Feynman integral. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 16, 55–69 (1983)
- Hida, T.: Brownian Motion. Applications of Mathematics, vol. 11. Springer-Verlag, New York (1980). Translated from the Japanese by the author and T. P. Speed. MR562914 (81a:60089)
- Khandekar, D.C., Lawande, S.V.: Feynman path integrals: some exact results and applications. Phys. Rep. 137(2), 115–229 (1986)
- 22. Klauder, J.R., Daubechies, I.: Measures for path integrals. Phys. Rev. Lett. 48(3), 117–120 (1982)
- Klauder, J.R., Daubechies, I.: Quantum mechanical path integrals with Wiener measures for all polynomial Hamiltonians. Phys. Rev. Lett. 52(14), 1161–1164 (1984)
- 24. Kolokoltsov, V.N.: Semiclassical Analysis for Diffusions and Stochastic Processes. Springer, Berlin/New York (2000)
- 25. Kondratiev, Yu.G.: Spaces of entire functions of an infinite number of variables, connected with the rigging of a Fock space. Selecta Mathematica Sovietica 10(2), 165–180 (1991). Originally published in Spectral Analysis of Differential Operators, Mathematical Institute of the Academy of Sciences of the Ukrainian SSR, Kiev, pp. 18–37 (1980)
- Kondratiev, Yu.G., Leukert, P., Potthoff, J., Streit, L., Westerkamp, W.: Generalized functionals in Gaussian spaces: the characterization theorem revisited. J. Funct. Anal. 141(2), 301–318 (1996)
- 27. Kumano-Go, N.: Phase space Feynman path integrals with smooth functional derivatives by time slicing approximation. Bull. Sci. Math. **135**(8), 936–987 (2011) (English)
- 28. Kuo, H.-H.: White Noise Distribution Theory. CRC Press, Boca Raton/New York/London/Tokyo (1996)
- Lascheck, A., Leukert, P., Streit, L., Westerkamp, W.: More about Donsker's delta function. Soochow J. Math. 20(3), 401–418 (1994). MR1292245 (95k:60100)
- Mazzucchi, S.: Functional-integral solution for the Schrödinger equation with polynomial potential: a white noise approach. IDAQP 14(4), 675–688 (2011)
- Minlos, R.A.: Generalized random processes and their extension to a measure. Selected Transl. Math. Stat. Prob. 3, 291–313 (1963)
- 32. Obata, N.: White Noise Calculus and Fock Spaces. Vol. 1577 of LNM. Springer Verlag, Berlin/Heidelberg/New York (1994)
- Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: A characterization of Hida distributions. J. Funct. Anal. 101, 212–229 (1991)

- 34. Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, vol. I. Academic, New York/London (1975)
- 35. Rudin, W.: Functional Analysis, 1st edn. International Series in Pure and Applied Mathematics. McGraw-Hill Inc., New York (1974). MR1157815 (92k:46001)
- 36. Vogel, A.: A new Wick formula for products of white noise distributions and application to Feynman path integrands. Verlag Dr. Hut (2010)
- Westerkamp, W.: Recent results in infinite dimensional analysis and applications to Feynman integrals. Ph.D. Thesis University of Bielefeld, pp. 1–140 (1995) http://arxiv.org/abs/math-ph/ 0302066

Computer Simulations of Self-repelling Fractional Brownian Motion

Jinky Bornales, Cresente Cabahug, Roel Baybayon, Sim Bantayan, and Beverly Gemao

Abstract Self-repelling fractional Brownian motion (fBm) has been constructed, generalizing the Edwards model for the conformations of chain polymers. In this context of particular interest is the predicted scaling behaviour of their end-to-end length, i.e. the anomalous diffusion of self-repelling fBm. We briefly present the model and a heuristic formula of the scaling behaviour for general dimension and Hurst index, and then our computer simulations of self-repelling fBm paths, their method and first results.

Keyword Fractional Brownian motion

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) 60G22

1 Self-Repelling Brownian Motion

The field of self-avoiding or self-repelling random paths has been widely studied in combinatorics, stochastic analysis, statistical mechanics, numerically using Monte Carlo methods, and in the chemistry of polymers. It is thus highly interdisciplinary: while the motivation came from chemistry and the modelling of polymer conformations [9], physics provided structural intuition and far-reaching predictions. The mathematical results are less far-reaching but have the higher reliability characteristic of the mathematical approach. Large scale computer simulations back up the theoretical arguments. For reviews of recent results in the mathematics and physics communities see [11] and [17].

This work was financed by Portuguese national funds through FCT - Fundaão para a Ciência e Tecnologia within the project PTDC/MAT-STA/1284/2012.

J. Bornales (⊠) • C. Cabahug • R. Baybayon • S. Bantayan • B. Gemao Physics Department, Mindanao State University – Iligan Institute of Technology, 9200 Iligan City, Philippines

e-mail: jinky.bornales@g.msuiit.edu.ph

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_5

2 The Edwards Model

Self-repelling paths were introduced by Edwards [8] to avoid the combinatorial complications of strictly self-avoiding random walks. For Brownian trajectories this can be done via a "Boltzmann factor" which suppresses the probability of self-intersections, informally

$$G = \frac{1}{Z} \exp\left(-g \int_0^N ds \int_0^N dt \delta \left(B(s) - B(t)\right)\right).$$

Mathematically, the self-intersection local time in the exponent is increasingly singular for increasing spatial dimension d of the Brownian motion; for d = 2 it requires centering [19] to be finite, in higher dimension a multiplicative renormalization is required [20].

3 The Flory Formula

A characteristic observable is the (mean square) end-to-end distance *R* of paths B = x:

$$R^{2}(N) = E\left((x(N) - x(0))^{2}\right).$$

When the time N (the number of monomers) becomes large one expects a scaling behavior

$$R(N) \sim N^{\nu}$$

For Brownian motion the root-mean-square length *R* is scaling with v = 1/2. But self avoidance, "the excluded volume effect", makes the polymers swell: the end-to-end length increases; there is the famous Flory formula [9]

$$\nu = \frac{3}{d+2},$$

derived on the basis of heuristic arguments. The following table summarizes what is known about the Flory index.

Flory Theory Exp.

$$d = 1: 1 1$$

 $d = 2: 0.75 0.75 0.79$
 $d = 3: 0.60 0.588 0.59$
 $d = 4: 0.5 0.5$

The theoretical values are of a different nature: for d = 1 there exists a mathematical proof, see e.g. [11], and for $d \ge 4$ there are no self-intersections of Brownian paths, hence no anomalous scaling. For d = 2 there exists an often quoted justification for $\nu = 3/4$ using arguments from quantum field theory [16].

4 Generalization to Fractional Brownian Motion

Fractional Brownian motion in \mathbb{R}^d , $d \ge 1$, with "Hurst parameter" $H \in (0, 1)$ is a *d*-dimensional centered Gaussian process [2, 15] $B^H = \{B_t^H : t \ge 0\}$ with covariance function

$$\mathbb{E}(B_t^H B_s^H) = \frac{\delta_{ij}}{2} \left(t^{2H} + s^{2H} - |t - s|^{2H} \right), \quad i, j = 1, \dots, d, \ s, t \ge 0.$$

and, by the Kolmogorov-Chentsov argument, has continuous trajectories. H = 1/2 is ordinary Brownian motion. So increments are uncorrelated for H = 1/2, and positively correlated ("persistent" paths) for H > 1/2, and negatively correlated for H < 1/2 so that for larger resp. smaller H the paths are smoother resp. curlier than those of Brownian motion.

5 Extension of the Edwards Model and of the Flory Formula

The Varadhan existence proof of the Edwards model has been extended to fractional Brownian motion in [10]. If Hd < 1, the fBm Edwards model is well defined. Starting from a smooth approximation

$$\delta_{\varepsilon}(x) := rac{1}{(2\pi\varepsilon)^{d/2}} e^{-rac{|x|^2}{2\varepsilon}}, \quad \varepsilon > 0,$$

of the Dirac δ -function we get that

$$L := \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0^+} \int_0^N dt \int_0^t ds \,\delta_\varepsilon (B^H(t) - B^H(s)) \tag{1}$$

exists in L^2 [12] so that

$$G := \frac{1}{Z} \exp\left(-g \int_0^N ds \int_0^N dt \delta \left(B^H(s) - B^H(t)\right)\right)$$

is integrable for $g \ge 0$. For H = 1/d, and g sufficiently small

$$G = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \frac{1}{Z_{\varepsilon}} \exp\left(-g \int_0^N ds \int_0^N dt \delta_{\varepsilon} \left(B^H(s) - B^H(t)\right)\right) ,$$

with

$$Z_{\varepsilon} \equiv \mathbb{E}\left(\exp\left(-g\int_{0}^{N}ds\int_{0}^{N}dt\delta_{\varepsilon}\left(B^{H}(s)-B^{H}(t)\right)\right)\right)$$

is well-defined [10].

As is to be expected from the Brownian case, no such mathematical rigorous result exists (yet) for the Flory index. Heuristic physical arguments [5] suggest

$$\nu_{H} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } 2H \ge d \\ H & \text{if } Hd \ge 2 \\ \frac{2H+2}{d+2} & otherwise \end{cases}$$
(2)

The first case pertains to d = 1 and H > 1/2 where the repulsion produces linear scaling, the second comes from the fact that for $Hd \ge 2$ there are no more self-intersections [18].

More generally [4],

$$\upsilon_H = \frac{2H+k+1}{kd+2} \tag{3}$$

if up to k-fold intersections are tolerated [6, 7].

The heuristic derivation calls for validation. Analytic arguments do not easily carry over from the Brownian case insofar as they are typically based on the Markov property which is not available in the fractional case. This makes numerical simulations particularly interesting.

6 Numerical Computation

As a starting point for our computational simulations we have focused on the onedimensional case. While this would be unphysical as a polymer model it is the best studied case in mathematical terms [11], and there exists a recursion relation linking it to the Flory index in higher dimensions [4, 5], see also [13] for the Brownian case.

6.1 Off-lattice Discretization

Approximations of fBm by random walks on a lattice are notoriously difficult. By contrast an off-lattice N step discretization, with

$$x_k = B^H(k), \ k = 0, 1, 2, \dots, N-1$$

is easy. Physically this would correspond to the positions of N consecutive monomers.

We introduce N - 1 "bond vectors"

$$y_k = B^H(k+1) - B^H(k)$$

and invert the covariance $A_{kl} = \mathbb{E}(y_k y_l)$ to get their probability density

$$\varrho_0(y) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{(2\pi)^{N-1} \det A}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}(y, A^{-1}y)\right).$$

To discretize the self-intersection local time one expresses it by the local time at points *x* as follows:

$$L = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} dx L_x^2 \tag{4}$$

where

$$L_x = \int_0^N ds \delta \left(B^H(s) - x \right) \quad -\infty < x < \infty.$$

is the local time of Fractional Brownian motion, see for e.g. [1] (the relation (6.1) is in fact rigorous for the approximate local time with the δ_{ϵ} instead of δ). One discretizes this by decomposing the real line into cells I_n of equal length l, and replaces L_x by the number of positions $x_k = B^H(k)$ that fall into the cell with number n:

$$L_n = \# \{x_k : x_k \in I_n\}$$
 $n = 0, \pm 1, \pm 2, \dots$

Likewise we replace the self-intersection local time of (4) by

$$L = \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} L_n^2$$

so that the unnormalized probability density becomes

$$\rho(\mathbf{y}) \sim \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}\left(\mathbf{y}, A^{-1}\mathbf{y}\right) - gL(\mathbf{y})\right).$$

Given this density, the Metropolis algorithm [14] can now be invoked to produce updates of configurations by updating a randomly chosen $y_{k} \rightarrow y'_{k}$ so that

$$y^{(0)} = (y_1, \ldots, y_k, \ldots, y_{N-1})$$

becomes

$$y^{(1)} = (y_1, \ldots, y'_k, \ldots, y_{N-1})$$

and so on by iteration, generating asymptotically an equilibrium distribution of conformations. In practice, for polymers of a length N between 200 and 450, we have performed 4×10^7 relaxation updates before starting the sampling during another 10^7 updates.

In these computations one has to set various parameters on which however the final outcome should depend as little as possible; we mention the relaxation time, the sample size, updating range, incidence cell size, and in particular the coupling g. Asymptotically for large N, scaling should be independent of the value of g > 0. For finite N we expect a steep rise of the scaling exponent to its asymptotic value as g increases from zero. In Fig. 1 we show the behaviour found in the Brownian case. After the initial steep rise there is first an overshoot, but unexpectedly the scaling index then does not settle to the asymptotic value but drops down further.



Fig. 1 Computation of the Flory index for H = 1/2 as a function of the coupling constant

	N=200	N=250	N=300	N=350	N=400	N=450
1	148.561384	185.806757	223.251292	3.448908	297.20476	331.017782
2	148.652515	185.72289	222.974883	70.237671	297.43551	334.692323
з	148.586736	185.779066	222.867817	260.452468	297.619368	334.650762
4	148.639374	185.817225	223.000005	259.749553	56.303116	334.420879
5	148.55003	185.86164	222.859288	260.067569	297.109958	5.103747
6	148.577061	185.841825	222.884541	260.544606	297.673914	39.028559
7	148.581016	185.698062	223.126486	260.057698	297.24476	334.641647
8	148.615485	185.858159	21.789704	260.265199	63.775105	42.701186
9	148.533144	185.725278	196.492051	257.004769	297.639218	334.28078
10	148.534548	185.837531	223.024658	85.857103	45.0312	92.201333
11	148.576327	185.901009	222.783749	260.357831	297.392041	32.10668
12	148.662716	185.816336	223.064216	260.21.3159	297.463301	92.7516
13	148.587298	185.827205	222.746137	260.277839	11.691363	119.339916
14	148.62341	185.922296	18.333827	15.130467	297.675597	72.621415
16	148.557851	185.721584	223.084027	260.526415	164.260284	182.796229
16	148.600935	185.699077	223.134297	222.626352	1.610342	68.209445
17	148.603842	185.969839	188.739957	260.404777	297.540813	43.970589
18	148.549373	185.744266	168.512637	260.395694	215.65133	333.182499
19	148.62828	185.897628	222.922391	260.398273	87.128402	10.22831
20	148.542545	185.801928	222.898458	259.82197	297.33094	149.353809
21	148.64334	185.693459	103.821578	259.987072	297.480941	146.287636
22	148.69905	185.882721	222.93866	260.227582	67.058627	139.531098
23	148.539749	185.750587	223.059164	260.117636	297.578633	173.411716
24	148.533786	185.598232	222.907012	260.334485	297.679209	111.216881
25	148.669657	185.753258	222.147937	87.399481	296.95735	81.674027
26	148.642073	185.667924	13.518397	260.05062	296.966906	34.016774
27	148.592352	185.608875	13.719802	1.472821	297.510537	334.547351
26	148.647449	185.582618	223.066872	260.263489	297.300942	31.119832
20	148.475577	185.663681	162.451293	260.286568	297.91388	67.170682
30	148.520298	185.608068	223.115845	259.970831	297.337112	334.553507

148.5909067 185.7686341 185.6412327 215.5982969 231.952182 158.0276331

Fig. 2 Thirty simulations of the end-to-end length, exhibiting outliers

To understand this phenomenon it is useful to study the output of independent simulations undertaken in parallel, with identical parameters but different (random) initial conformations. As one sees in Fig. 2, there is remarkable agreement among them of the output end-to-end-length, except for a number of outliers (underlaid in blue). Their number increases for longer polymers as well as for decreasing Hurst parameter. To some extent one would find saturation of the Hurst index if one neglected the outliers, but as one sees they become dominant for longer polymers so that this ad hoc method is also not practical.

Sampling during the relaxation phase revealed that the energy relaxes very fast but there are instances where the end-to-end length does not, there are knotted conformations which "are stuck" and will not unfold even after some 10^7 updates of the bond vectors.

To remedy this we have used a different relaxation schedule where during the relaxation phase we gradually increase the coupling constant g toward its final value which will then be maintained during the sampling phase as before. And as one sees in Fig. 3, the outliers disappear completely.

Repetition	N=200	N=250	N=300	N=350	N=400	N=450
1	148.6504	185.563832	223.120711	260.237567	297.203576	334.201745
2	148.587533	185.975031	223.05208	260 146227	297.591033	333 918754
3	148.550504	185.869825	223.165109	260 172032	297.534908	334 908739
4	148.593103	185.745288	223.007484	260.366241	297.299172	334.040505
5	148.610276	185 824746	222.949928	260 112603	297.460062	334.104725
6	148.573696	185.909148	222.857897	260.348838	297.307381	334.49865
7	148.597635	185.821458	223.143498	260.041732	297.553124	334.598725
8	148.489073	185.699712	222.824836	260.21261	297.328421	334.319885
9	148.552984	185.76551	223.170691	259.924632	296.953543	334.222533
10	148.431483	185.861387	222.927253	260.258366	297.121156	334.459799
11	148.633894	185.791991	222.754894	260.260697	297.844716	334.602555
12	148.531866	185.607052	222.86885	260 299898	297.543014	334.354046
13	148.644907	185.559144	223.12939	259.832518	296.95551	334.580474
14	148.487541	185.799071	223.141509	260 179839	297.238684	334.515631
15	148.49412	185 818187	223 110507	260.340611	297.170119	334 686127
16	148.62402	185.724318	223.130467	259.989741	297.288408	334.806163
17	148.51484	185.834309	222.87394	260.065101	297.285923	334.330625
18	148.560266	185 941492	223.101371	260.272554	297.033194	335.117352
19	148.542795	185.700651	223.09496	260.258955	297.523493	334.328159
20	148.54457	185.644292	222.861689	260.20083	297.653882	334.309695
21	148.543491	185 678962	223 224613	260 513108	296.851085	334 196446
22	148.554732	185.604953	222.907663	260.263076	297.64733	334.197565
23	148.667461	185.776529	222.944079	260.10418	297.333776	334,760177
24	148.634812	185.654273	222.93497	260.167068	297.63772	334.033739
25	148.611196	185.880865	222.917895	259.876358	297.325034	333.943712
26	148.538941	185 870052	223.012433	260.02487	297.281886	334.451067
27	148.551245	185 621134	222.91257	260.255444	297.140606	334.89955
28	148.51419	185.689918	223.212625	260.277183	297.444075	335.013269
29	148.625335	185.852606	222.932698	260 199741	297.426877	333.842213
30	148.581303	185.788748	222 849463	260.235273	297.789288	334 794652

Average 148.5679404 185.7624828 223.0045358 260.1812631 297.3588999 334.4345759

Fig. 3 Thirty simulations of the end-to-end length, outliers eliminated

Preliminary results under this regime have produced Flory indices deviating no more that about 1% from the theoretical prediction of

$$\nu = \frac{2H+2}{d+2}$$

for d = 1 and Hurst indices in the range $0.1 \le H \le 0.5$.

A more detailed investigation, including a study of parameter dependence and error estimates, is in preparation [3].

Acknowledgements This work was financed by Portuguese national funds through FCT – Fundaão para a Ciência e Tecnologia within the project PTDC/MAT-STA/1284/2012. We are grateful to W. Bock and S. Eleuterio for sharing their simulation program and for generous advice. Roel Baybayon and Sim Bantayan are also grateful to the Department of Science and Technology – ASTHRD for the scholarship grant.

References

- 1. Besold, G., Guo, H., Zuckermann, M.J.: Off-lattice Monte Carlo simulation of the discrete Edwards model. J. Polym. Sci. B Polym. Phys. **38**, 10531068 (2000)
- 2. Biagini, F., Hu, Y., Oksendal, B., Zhang, T.: Stochastic Calculus for Fractional Brownian Motion and Applications. Springer, Berlin (2007)
- 3. Bock, W., Bornales, J.B., Cabahug, C.O., Eleuterio, S., Streit, L.: Scaling properties of weakly self-avoiding fractional Brownian motion in one dimensions. J. Stat. Phys. **161**, 1155–1162 (2016)
- Bock, W., Bornales, J., Streit, L.: Self-repelling fractional Brownian motion the case of higher order self-intersections. arXiv:1311.4375 [math-ph]
- Bornales, J., Oliveira, M.J., Streit, L.: Self-repelling fractional Brownian motion a generalized Edwards model for chain polymers. In: Accardi, L., Freudenberg, W., Ohya, M. (eds.) Quantum Bio-Informatics V. Proceedings of Quantum Bio-Informatics 2011. Quantum Probability and White Noise Analysis, vol. 30, pp. 389–401. World Scientific, Singapore/New Jersey/London (2013)
- Dekeyzer, R., Maritan, A., Stella, A.: Excluded-volume effects in linear polymers: universality of generalized self-avoiding walks. Phys. Rev. B 31, 4659–4662 (1985)
- 7. Dekeyzer, R., Maritan, A., Stella, A.: Random walks with intersections: static and dynamic fractal properties Phys. Rev. A **36**, 2338–2351 (1987)
- 8. Edwards, S.F.: The statistical mechanics of polymers with excluded volume. Proc. R. Soc. **85**, 613–624 (1965)
- 9. Flory, P.J.: Principles of Polymer Chemistry. Cornell University Press, Ithaca (1953)
- Grothaus, M., Oliveira, M.J., Silva, J.-L., Streit, L.: Self-avoiding fBm the Edwards model. J. Stat. Phys. 145, 1513–1523 (2011)
- van der Hofstad, R., König, W.: A survey of one-dimensional random polymers. J. Stat. Phys. 103, 915–944 (2001)
- Hu, Y., Nualart, D.: Renormalized self-intersection local time for fractional Brownian motion. Ann. Probab. 33, 948–983 (2005)
- Kosmas, M.K., Freed, K.F.: On scaling theories of polymer solutions. J. Chem. Phys. 69, 3647– 3659 (1978)
- Metropolis, N., Rosenbluth, A., Rosenbluth, M., Teller, A., Teller, E.: Equations of state calculations by fast computing machines. J. Chem. Phys. 21, 1087–1092 (1953)

- Mishura, Y.: Stochastic Calculus for Fractional Brownian Motion and Related Processes. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1929. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg (2008)
- 16. Nienhuis, B.: Exact critical point and critical exponents of O(n) models in two dimensions. Phys. Rev. Lett. **49**, 1062 (1982)
- 17. Pelissetto, A., Vicari, E.: Critical phenomena and renormalization-group theory. Phys. Rep. **368**, 549–727 (2002)
- Talagrand, M.: Multiple points of trajectories of multiparameter fractional Brownian motion. Prob. Theory Relat. Fields 122, 545–563 (1998)
- Varadhan, S.R.S.: Appendix to Euclidean quantum field theory by K. Symanzik. In: Jost, R. (ed.) Local Quantum Theory, p. 285. Academic Press, New York (1970)
- 20. Westwater, J.: On Edwards' model for polymer chains. Commun. Math. Phys. 72, 131–174 (1980)

Principal Solutions Revisited

Stephen Clark, Fritz Gesztesy, and Roger Nichols

Dedicated with admiration to Ludwig Streit on the occasion of his 75th birthday

Abstract The main objective of this paper is to identify principal solutions associated with Sturm–Liouville operators on arbitrary open intervals $(a, b) \subseteq \mathbb{R}$, as introduced by Leighton and Morse in the scalar context in 1936 and by Hartman in the matrix-valued situation in 1957, with Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions, as long as the underlying Sturm–Liouville differential expression is nonoscillatory (resp., disconjugate or bounded from below near an endpoint) and in the limit point case at the endpoint in question. In addition, we derive an explicit formula for Weyl–Titchmarsh functions in this case (the latter appears to be new in the matrix-valued context).

Keywords Matrix-valued Schrödinger operators • Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions • principal solutions • oscillation theory

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) Primary 34B20, 34B24, 34C10; Secondary 34B27, 34L05, 34L40, 47A10, 47E05.

S. Clark

Department of Mathematics & Statistics, Missouri University of Science and Technology, Rolla, MO 65409, USA

e-mail: sclark@mst.edu

F. Gesztesy (🖂) Department of Mathematics, University of Missouri, Columbia, MO 65211, USA e-mail: gesztesyf@missouri.edu

R. Nichols

R.N. gratefully acknowledges support from an AMS-Simons Travel Grant.

Mathematics Department, The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga, 415 EMCS Building, Dept. 6956, 615 McCallie Ave, Chattanooga, TN 37403, USA e-mail: Roger-Nichols@utc.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016 C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_6

1 Introduction

We dedicate this paper to Ludwig Streit in great appreciation of the tremendous influence he exerted on all those who were permitted a glimpse at his boundless curiosity and approach to all aspects of science. We hope this modest contribution will create some joy for him.

The main focus of this paper centers around Weyl–Titchmarsh and principal solutions for general Sturm–Liouville operators (associated with three coefficients) on arbitrary open intervals $(a, b) \subseteq \mathbb{R}$. We will discuss in great detail the case of scalar coefficients p, q, r associated with the differential expression

$$\ell = \frac{1}{r} \left(-\frac{d}{dx} p \frac{d}{dx} + q \right), \quad -\infty \le a < x < b \le \infty, \tag{1}$$

and corresponding operator realizations in the Hilbert space $L^2((a, b); rdx)$, as well as the case of $m \times m$ matrix-valued coefficients $P, Q, R, m \in \mathbb{N}$, associated with the differential expression

$$L = R^{-1} \left(-\frac{d}{dx} P \frac{d}{dx} + Q \right), \quad -\infty \le a < x < b \le \infty,$$
(2)

and operator realizations of L in the Hilbert space $L^2((a, b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^m)$.

Focusing in this introduction for reasons of brevity exclusively on the right end point *b*, if ℓ is nonoscillatory at *b*, (real-valued) *principal solutions* $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = \lambda u, \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, are characterized by the condition that $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ does not vanish in a neighborhood [*c*, *b*) of *b* (with $c \in (a, b)$) and that

$$\int_{c}^{b} dx p(x)^{-1} u_b(\lambda, x)^{-2} = \infty.$$
(3)

As discussed in Lemma 2.7, $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ is unique up to constant (possibly, λ -dependent) multiples and, in a certain sense (made precise in Lemma 2.7), also characterized as the smallest (minimal) possible solution of $\ell u = \lambda u$ near the endpoint *b*.

In contrast to (3), if ℓ is in the limit point case at *b*, *Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions* $\psi_+(z, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = zu, z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, are characterized by the condition that for some (and hence for all) $c \in (a, b)$,

$$\psi_{+}(z,\cdot) \in L^{2}((c,b); rdx) \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \backslash \mathbb{R}.$$
(4)

Again, $\psi_+(z, \cdot)$ is unique up to constant (generally, z-dependent) multiples.

Our main result, Theorem 2.13 in Sect. 2, then proves equality of these solutions (up to constant, possibly spectral parameter dependent multiples) under appropriate assumptions. More precisely, assuming ℓ to be nonoscillatory and in the limit point

case at *b*, there exists $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$, such that for all $\lambda < \lambda_b$, $x, x_0 \in (a, b)$, with x, x_0 beyond the last zero of $\psi_+(\lambda, \cdot), u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ (if any),

$$\psi_{+}(\lambda, x)\psi_{+}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} = u_{b}(\lambda, x)u_{b}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1}.$$
(5)

Here, $\psi_+(\lambda, \cdot)$, $\lambda < \lambda_b$, denotes the extension of $\psi_+(z, \cdot)$, defined initially only for $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, to real values $z < \lambda_b$. This extension is permitted on the basis that ℓ is assumed to be nonoscillatory and in the limit point case at *b* (cf. Remark 2.12).

We also recall Green's function formulas in terms of principal solutions and an explicit formula for the Weyl–Titchmarsh function at the end of Sect. 2, supposing the underlying limit point assumptions on ℓ .

In Sect. 3, the main new section in this paper, we prove the analogous results in the matrix-valued setting. We will be primarily concerned with self-conjugate solutions $U(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $LU = \lambda U, \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, defined by the vanishing of the underlying $m \times m$ matrix-valued Wronskian,

$$W(U(\lambda, \cdot)^*, U(\lambda, \cdot)) = 0, \quad \lambda \in \mathbb{R}.$$
 (6)

Focusing again exclusively on the endpoint *b*, a self-conjugate solution $U_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $LU = \lambda U$ that is invertible on [c, b) for some $c \in (a, b)$ is called a *principal solution* of $LU = \lambda U$ at *b* if

$$\lim_{x\uparrow b} \left[\int_{c}^{x} dx' \, U_{b}(\lambda, x')^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[U_{b}(\lambda, x')^{-1} \right]^{*} \right]^{-1} = 0.$$
(7)

Again, by Lemma 3.6, $U_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ is unique up to right multiplication by invertible (possibly, λ -dependent) constant $m \times m$ matrices, and in a certain sense (detailed in Lemma 3.7) it represents the smallest (minimal) solution of $LU = \lambda U$ near the endpoint *b*.

In analogy to (4), if *L* is in the limit point case at *b*, *Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions* $\Psi_+(z, \cdot)$ of $LU = zU, z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, are then characterized by the condition that for some (and hence for all) $c \in (a, b)$, there exists an invertible $m \times m$ matrix-valued solution $\Psi_+(z, \cdot)$ of LU = zU such that the $m \times m$ matrices

$$\int_{c}^{b} dx \,\Psi_{+}(z,x)^{*} R(x) \Psi_{+}(z,x), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \backslash \mathbb{R},$$
(8)

exist. As in the context of principal solutions, $\Psi_+(z, \cdot)$ is unique up to right multiplication by (generally, *z*-dependent) invertible $m \times m$ matrices and it can be shown that $\Psi_+(z, \cdot)$ is self-conjugate.

Our main result, Theorem 3.11 in Sect. 3, once again proves equality of these solutions (up to right multiplication by possibly, spectral parameter dependent invertible $m \times m$ matrices) under appropriate assumptions. More precisely, assuming the existence of $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$, such that $L - \lambda_b I$ is disconjugate on [c, b) for all $c \in (a, b)$, and supposing *L* to be in the limit point case at *b*, then for all $\lambda < \lambda_b, x, x_0 \in (a, b)$,

with *x*, x_0 beyond the last zero of det_{\mathbb{C}^m} ($\Psi_+(\lambda, \cdot)$), det_{\mathbb{C}^m} ($U_b(\lambda, \cdot)$) (if any),

$$\Psi_{+}(\lambda, x)\Psi_{+}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} = U_{b}(\lambda, x)U_{b}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1}.$$
(9)

Moreover, with the normalized $m \times m$ matrix-valued solutions $\Theta(z, \cdot, x_0)$ of LU = zU defined by

$$\Theta(z, x_0, x_0) = I_m, \quad [P(x)\Theta'(z, x, x_0)](x_0)|_{x=x_0} = 0, \tag{10}$$

we will show the following formula for the $m \times m$ matrix-valued Weyl–Titchmarsh function associated with *L*,

$$M_{+}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x \uparrow b} \left[\int_{x_{0}}^{x} dx' \,\Theta(z, x', x_{0})^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\bar{z}, x', x_{0})^{-1} \right]^{*} \right]^{-1},$$
$$z \in \mathbb{C} \backslash \mathbb{R}, \quad (11)$$

assuming *L* to be in the limit point case at *b*. If in addition, $Lu = \lambda_b u$ is disconjugate for some $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$, then also

$$M_{+}(\lambda, x_{0}) = -\left[\int_{x_{0}}^{b} dx' \,\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1}\right]^{*}\right]^{-1}, \ \lambda < \lambda_{b},$$
(12)

holds, and

$$(\xi, M_{+}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1}\eta)_{\mathbb{C}^{m}}$$

$$= -\int_{x_{0}}^{b} dx' (\xi, \Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1} P(x')^{-1} [\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1}]^{*}\eta)_{\mathbb{C}^{m}},$$

$$\lambda < \lambda_{b}, \ \xi, \eta \in \mathbb{C}^{m},$$

$$(13)$$

exists as a Lebesgue integral. Both formulas, (11) and (12), are of independent interest and we know of no previous source that recorded them.

Concluding this introduction, we briefly summarize some of the notation used in this paper. If \mathcal{H} is a separable complex Hilbert space the symbol $(\cdot, \cdot)_{\mathcal{H}}$ denotes the scalar product in \mathcal{H} (linear in the second entry). If *T* is a linear operator mapping (a subspace of) a Hilbert space into another, dom(*T*) denotes the domain of *T*. The spectrum and resolvent set of a closed linear operator in \mathcal{H} will be denoted by $\sigma(\cdot)$ and $\rho(\cdot)$, respectively. The closure of a closable operator *S* in \mathcal{H} is denoted by \overline{S} .

The Banach spaces of bounded and compact linear operators on \mathcal{H} are denoted by $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and $\mathcal{B}_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$, respectively.

The symbol I_m , $m \in \mathbb{N}$, represents the identity operator in \mathbb{C}^m . The set of $m \times m$ matrices with complex-valued (resp., real-valued) entries is abbreviated by $\mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$ (resp., $\mathbb{R}^{m \times m}$), and similarly, $L^s((c, d); dx)^{m \times m}$ (resp., $L^s_{loc}((c, d); dx)^{m \times m}$)

denotes the set of $m \times m$ matrices with entries belonging to $L^{s}((c, d); dx)$ (resp., $L^{s}_{loc}((c, d); dx)$), where s > 0 and $a \leq c < d \leq b$. For notational simplicity, I represents the identity operator in $L^{2}((a, b); rdx)$ and also in $L^{2}((a, b); rdx; \mathbb{C}^{m})$.

Finally, \mathbb{C}_+ (resp., \mathbb{C}_-) denotes the open complex upper (resp., lower) half-plane, and we will use the abbreviation "a.e." for "Lebesgue almost everywhere."

2 Basic Facts on Scalar Principal Solutions

In this preparatory section we recall some of the basic facts on oscillation theory with particular emphasis on principal solutions, a notion originally due to Leighton and Morse [68], in connection with scalar Sturm–Liouville operators on arbitrary open intervals $(a, b) \subseteq \mathbb{R}$.

We start by summarizing a few key results in the one-dimensional scalar case, whose extension to the matrix-valued context we are particularly interested in.

Our basic hypothesis in this section will be the following (however, we emphasize that all results in this section have been proved under more general conditions on the coefficients p, q, and for more general differential expressions ℓ , in [16]).

Hypothesis 2.1 Let $-\infty \le a < b \le \infty$ and suppose that p, q, r are (Lebesgue) measurable on (a, b), and that

$$p > 0, r > 0 \text{ a.e. on } (a, b), q \text{ is real-valued},$$

$$1/p, q, r \in L^{1}_{loc}((a, b); dx).$$
(14)

Given Hypothesis 2.1, we consider the differential expression

$$\ell = \frac{1}{r} \left(-\frac{d}{dx} p \frac{d}{dx} + q \right), \quad -\infty \le a < x < b \le \infty, \tag{15}$$

and define the minimal operator T_{min} and maximal operator T_{max} in the Hilbert space $L^2((a, b); rdx)$ associated with ℓ by

$$T_{min}u = \ell u,$$

$$u \in \operatorname{dom}(T_{min}) = \left\{ v \in L^2((a,b); rdx) \mid v, pv' \in AC_{loc}((a,b)); \quad (16)$$

$$\operatorname{supp}(v) \subset (a,b) \operatorname{compact}; \ \ell v \in L^2((a,b); rdx) \right\},$$

$$T_{max}u = \ell u, \quad (17)$$

$$u \in \operatorname{dom}(T_{max}) = \left\{ v \in L^2((a,b); rdx) \mid v, pv' \in AC_{loc}((a,b)); \\ \ell v \in L^2((a,b); rdx) \right\},$$

respectively. Here $AC_{loc}((a, b))$ denotes the set of locally absolutely continuous functions on (a, b).

Then T_{min} is densely defined and [73, p. 64, 88]

$$T_{min}^{*} = T_{max}, \quad T_{max}^{*} = \overline{T_{min}}.$$
 (18)

- *Remark* 2.2 (*i*) In obvious notation, we will occasionally write $[p(x_0)u'(x_0)]$ for the quasi-derivative $pu'|_{x=x_0}$.
- (*ii*) In the following we will frequently invoke solutions $u(z, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = zu$ for some $z \in \mathbb{C}$. Such solutions are always assumed to be distributional solutions, that is, we tacitly assume

$$u(z,\cdot), p(\cdot)u'(z,\cdot) \in AC_{loc}((a,b))$$
(19)

in such a case.

Lemma 2.3 (cf., e.g., [33]) Assume Hypothesis 2.1.

- (*i*) Suppose $\ell u = \lambda u$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ with $u(\lambda, \cdot) \ge 0$ ($u(\lambda, \cdot) \ne 0$) on (a, b). Then $u(\lambda, \cdot) > 0$ on (a, b).
- (ii) (Harnack's inequality). Let $\mathcal{K} \subset (a, b)$ be compact and $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Then there exists a $C_{\mathcal{K},\lambda} > 0$ such that for all solutions $u(\lambda, \cdot) \ge 0$ satisfying $\ell u = \lambda u$, one has

$$\sup_{x \in \mathcal{K}} (u(\lambda, x)) \leq C_{\mathcal{K}, \lambda} \inf_{x \in \mathcal{K}} (u(\lambda, x)).$$
(20)

Definition 2.4 Assume Hypothesis 2.1.

- (i) Fix c ∈ (a, b). Then l is called *nonoscillatory* near a (resp., b) for some λ ∈ ℝ if and only if every solution u(λ, ·) of lu = λu has finitely many zeros in (a, c) (resp., (c, b)). Otherwise, l is called *oscillatory* near a (resp., b).
- (*ii*) Let $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$. Then T_{min} is bounded from below by λ_0 , and one writes $T_{min} \ge \lambda_0 I$, if

$$(u, [T_{min} - \lambda_0 I]u)_{L^2((a,b);rdx)} \ge 0, \quad u \in \operatorname{dom}(T_{min}).$$
(21)

The following is a key result.

Theorem 2.5 ([39, 55, 80, 90]) Assume Hypothesis 2.1. Then the following assertions are equivalent:

- (i) T_{min} (and hence any symmetric extension of T_{min}) is bounded from below.
- (*ii*) There exists a $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that ℓ is nonoscillatory near a and b for all $\lambda < \lambda_0$.
- (iii) For fixed $c \in (a, b)$, there exists a $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that for all $\lambda < \lambda_0$, $\ell u = \lambda u$ has solutions $u_a(\lambda, \cdot) > 0$, $\hat{u}_a(\lambda, \cdot) > 0$ in a neighborhood (a, c] of a, and solutions $u_b(\lambda, \cdot) > 0$, $\hat{u}_b(\lambda, \cdot) > 0$ in a neighborhood [c, b) of b, such that

$$W(u_a(\lambda, \cdot), \hat{u}_a(\lambda, \cdot)) = 1, \quad u_a(\lambda, x) = o(\hat{u}_a(\lambda, x)) \text{ as } x \downarrow a, \tag{22}$$

$$W(u_b(\lambda,\cdot),\hat{u}_b(\lambda,\cdot)) = 1, \quad u_b(\lambda,x) = o(\hat{u}_b(\lambda,x)) \text{ as } x \uparrow b,$$
(23)

$$\int_{a}^{c} dx \, p(x)^{-1} u_{a}(\lambda, x)^{-2} = \int_{c}^{b} dx \, p(x)^{-1} u_{b}(\lambda, x)^{-2} = \infty, \tag{24}$$

$$\int_{a}^{c} dx \, p(x)^{-1} \hat{u}_{a}(\lambda, x)^{-2} < \infty, \quad \int_{c}^{b} dx \, p(x)^{-1} \hat{u}_{b}(\lambda, x)^{-2} < \infty.$$
(25)

Here

 $W(u,v)(x) = u(x)(pv')(x) - (pu')(x)v(x), \quad x \in (a,b),$ (26)

denotes the Wronskian of u and v, assuming $u, (pu'), v, (pv') \in C((a, b))$. In particular, if $\ell u_j = z_j u_j, z_j \in \mathbb{C}$, then

$$\frac{d}{dx}W(u_1(z_1,x),u_2(z_2,x)) = (z_1 - z_2)r(x)u_1(z_1,x)u_2(z_2,x), \quad x \in (a,b).$$
(27)

Definition 2.6 Assume Hypothesis 2.1 and let $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Then $u_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ (resp., $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$) in Theorem 2.5 (*iii*) is called a *principal* (or *minimal*) solution of $\ell u = \lambda u$ at *a* (resp., *b*). A solution $\tilde{u}_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ (resp., $\tilde{u}_b(\lambda, \cdot)$) of $\ell u = \lambda u$ linearly independent of $u_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ (resp., $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$) is called *nonprincipal* at *a* (resp., *b*).

Principal and nonprincipal solutions are well-defined due to Lemma 2.7 (i) below.

Lemma 2.7 ([39]) Assume Hypothesis 2.1.

(i) $u_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ and $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ in Theorem 2.5 (iii) are unique up to constant multiples. Moreover, $u_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ and $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ are minimal solutions of $\ell u = \lambda u$ in the sense that

$$u(\lambda, x)^{-1}u_a(\lambda, x) = o(1) \text{ as } x \downarrow a,$$
(28)

$$u(\lambda, x)^{-1}u_b(\lambda, x) = o(1) \text{ as } x \uparrow b,$$
(29)

for any other solution $u(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = \lambda u$ (which is positive near a, resp., b) with $W(u_a(\lambda, \cdot), u(\lambda, \cdot)) \neq 0$, respectively, $W(u_b(\lambda, \cdot), u(\lambda, \cdot)) \neq 0$.

(ii) Let $u(\lambda, \cdot)$ be any positive solution of $\ell u = \lambda u$ near a (resp., b). Then for $c_1 > a$ (resp., $c_2 < b$) sufficiently close to a (resp., b),

$$\hat{u}_a(\lambda, x) = u(\lambda, x) \int_x^{c_1} dx' \, p(x')^{-1} u(\lambda, x')^{-2}$$
(30)

$$\left(resp., \,\hat{u}_b(\lambda, x) = u(\lambda, x) \int_{c_2}^{x} dx' \, p(x')^{-1} u(\lambda, x')^{-2}\right) \tag{31}$$

is a nonprincipal solution of $\ell u = \lambda u$ at a (resp., b). If $\hat{u}_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ (resp., $\hat{u}_b(\lambda, \cdot)$) is a nonprincipal solution of $\ell u = \lambda u$ at a (resp., b) then

$$u_a(\lambda, x) = \hat{u}_a(\lambda, x) \int_a^x dx' \, p(x')^{-1} \hat{u}_a(\lambda, x')^{-2}$$
(32)

$$\left(resp., u_b(\lambda, x) = \hat{u}_b(\lambda, x) \int_x^b dx' p(x')^{-1} \hat{u}_b(\lambda, x')^{-2}\right)$$
(33)

is principal at a (resp., b).

The following two theorems describe a fundamental link between spectral theory and non-oscillation results.

Theorem 2.8 ([39]) Assume Hypothesis 2.1 and let $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$. Then the following assertions are equivalent:

- (*i*) $T_{min} \ge \lambda_0 I$.
- (ii) There exists a positive (distributional) solution u > 0 of $\ell v = \lambda_0 v$ on (a, b).

For the proof of Theorem 2.8 one notes that Theorems XI.6.1 and XI.6.2 and Corollary XI.6.1 in Hartman's monograph [39] extend to our more general hypotheses on p, q, r without modifications. In particular, item (*ii*) implies item (*i*) by Jacobi's factorization identity

$$-(pg')' + h^{-1}(ph')'g = -h^{-1}(ph^{2}(g/h)')',$$

$$0 < h, ph' \in AC_{loc}((a, b)), g \in \text{dom}(T_{min}).$$
(34)

Theorem 2.9 (Dunford–Schwartz [15], Theorem XIII.7.40, [16], Section 11) Suppose Hypothesis 2.1. Then the following assertions hold:

- (i) T_{min} is not bounded from below if and only if for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, every solution $u(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = \lambda u$ has infinitely many zeros on (a, b).
- (ii) If T_{min} is bounded from below and $\mu_0 = \inf(\sigma_{ess}(T))$ for some self-adjoint extension T of T_{min} , then, for $\lambda > \mu_0$, every solution $u(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = \lambda u$ has infinitely many zeros on (a, b), while, for $\lambda < \mu_0$, no solution $u(\lambda, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = \lambda u$ has infinitely many zeros on (a, b).

Thus, the existence of positive solutions on (a, b) can be used to characterize $inf(\sigma(T))$ while the existence of nonoscillatory solutions can be used to characterize $inf(\sigma_{ess}(T))$. Without going into further details at this point, we note that under appropriate assumptions on the coefficients, these characterizations extend to elliptic partial differential operators. We also note that eigenvalue counts in essential spectral gaps in terms of (renormalized) oscillation theory in terms of zeros of Wronskians, rather than zeros of eigenfunctions, was established in [29]. For additional work in this direction we refer to [63–65].

Next, in order to set up the connection between principal and Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions, we recall Weyl's definition of the limit point property of ℓ at the endpoint *a* (resp., *b*).

Definition 2.10 Assume Hypothesis 2.1 and let $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$. Then ℓ is said to be in the *limit point case* (*l.p.c.*) *at b* (*resp., a*) if for some (and hence for all) $c \in (a, b)$, there exists a unique solution (up to constant multiples) $\psi_+(z, \cdot)$ (resp., $\psi_-(z, \cdot)$) of $\ell u = zu$ such that

$$\psi_{+}(z,\cdot) \in L^{2}((c,b); rdx) \text{ (resp., } \psi_{-}(z,\cdot) \in L^{2}((a,c); rdx)\text{).}$$
 (35)

The constants permitted above in Definition 2.10 (while of course *x*-independent) are generally *z*-dependent.

One notes that L^2 -solutions $u_{\pm}(z, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = zu$ in a neighborhood of a and b always exist. What singles out the limit point case for ℓ at a or b is the uniqueness (up to constant multiples) of the L^2 -solution $\psi_+(z, \cdot)$, respectively, $\psi_-(z, \cdot)$ in Definition 2.10.

Any solution of $\ell u = zu$ satisfying the square integrability in (35) in a neighborhood of b (resp., a), independent of whether it is unique up to constant multiples or not, is called a *Weyl–Titchmarsh solution* of $\ell u = zu$ near b (resp., a).

We continue with the fact that nonoscillatory behavior at one end point plus a simple condition on r/p implies the limit point property at that endpoint:

Lemma 2.11 (Hartman [37], see also [16], Section 11, [26, 75, 80]) Assume Hypothesis 2.1, let $c \in (a, b)$, and suppose that for some $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, $\ell - \lambda_0$ is nonoscillatory near $d \in \{a, b\}$. Then, if

$$\left|\int_{c}^{d} dx \left[r(x)/p(x)\right]^{1/2}\right| = \infty,$$
(36)

 ℓ is in the limit point case at d.

Hartman's elegant proof of Lemma 2.11 in [37] is based on an application of (non)principal solutions of $\ell u = \lambda u$.

Remark 2.12 Assuming ℓ to be nonoscillatory and in the limit point case at *a* (resp., *b*), one recalls that ψ_- (resp., ψ_+) in (35) analytically extends to $z < \lambda_a$ for some $\lambda_a \in \mathbb{R}$ (resp., $z < \lambda_b$ for some $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$). In particular, for fixed $x \in (a, b)$, $\psi_-(\cdot, x)$ (resp., $\psi_+(\cdot, x)$) is analytic in $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_a, \infty)$ (resp., $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b, \infty)$). For more details in this context we refer to the comments following [29, Proposition 1.1].

Next, we fix a reference point $x_0 \in (a, b)$, and introduce the normalized solutions $\phi(z, \cdot, x_0)$ and $\theta(z, \cdot, x_0)$ of $\ell u = zu$ by

$$\phi(z, x_0, x_0) = 0, \quad [p(x)\phi'(z, x, x_0)]_{x=x_0} = 1,
\theta(z, x_0, x_0) = 1, \quad [p(x)\theta'(z, x, x_0)]_{x=x_0} = 0,$$
(37)

with prime ' denoting $\partial/\partial x$, one infers (from the *z*-independence of the initial conditions in (37)) that for fixed $x \in (a, b)$, $\phi(\cdot, x, x_0)$ and $\theta(\cdot, x, x_0)$ are entire with respect to $z \in \mathbb{C}$ and that

$$W(\theta(z, \cdot, x_0), \phi(z, \cdot, x_0)) = 1, \quad z \in \mathbb{C}, \ x_0 \in (a, b).$$
(38)

Consequently, if $u_{\pm}(z, \cdot)$ denote *any* nontrivial square integrable solutions of $\ell u = zu$ in a neighborhood of *a* and *b*, that is, for some (and hence for all) $c \in (a, b)$,

$$u_{+}(z, \cdot) \in L^{2}((c, b); rdx), \quad u_{-}(z, \cdot) \in L^{2}((a, c); rdx),$$
(39)

one obtains $u_{\pm}(z, x_0) \neq 0$, and

$$u_{\pm}(z, x)u_{\pm}(z, x_0)^{-1} = \theta(z, x, x_0) + \phi(z, x, x_0)m_{\pm}(z, x_0),$$

$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \ x, x_0 \in (a, b),$$
(40)

for some coefficients $m_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$, the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions associated with ℓ .

The function $m_+(z, x_0)$ (resp., $m_-(z, x_0)$) is uniquely determined if and only if ℓ is in the limit point case at *b* (resp., *a*). In this case $u_+(z, \cdot)$ (resp., $u_-(z, \cdot)$) coincides up to *z*-dependent constant multiples with $\psi_+(z, \cdot)$ (resp., $\psi_-(z, \cdot)$) in (35).

Moreover, $\pm m_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$ are Nevanlinna–Herglotz functions, that is, for all $x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$m_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$$
 are analytic in $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, (41)

and

$$\pm \operatorname{Im}(m_{\pm}(z, x_0)) > 0, \quad z \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$
 (42)

In addition, for all $x_0 \in (a, b)$, $m_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$ satisfy

$$m_{\pm}(z, x_0) = \overline{m_{\pm}(\overline{z}, x_0)}, \quad z \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$
(43)

Finally, one also infers for all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, $x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$W(u_{+}(z,\cdot),u_{-}(z,\cdot)) = [m_{-}(z,x_{0}) - m_{+}(z,x_{0})]u_{+}(z,x_{0})u_{-}(z,x_{0}),$$
(44)

$$m_{\pm}(z, x_0) = [p(x_0)u'_{\pm}(z, x_0)]/u_{\pm}(z, x_0).$$
(45)

Given these preparations we can finally state the main result of this section which identifies principal and Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions at an endpoint where ℓ is nonoscillatory and in the limit point case:

Theorem 2.13 Assume Hypothesis 2.1.

(i) If l is nonoscillatory and in the limit point case at b, then there exists λ_b ∈ ℝ, such that for all λ < λ_b, x, x₀ ∈ (a, b), with x, x₀ to the right of the last zero of ψ₊(λ, ·), u_b(λ, ·) (if any),

$$\psi_{+}(\lambda, x)\psi_{+}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} = u_{b}(\lambda, x)u_{b}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1},$$
(46)

that is, $\psi_+(\lambda, \cdot)$ and $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$, $\lambda < \lambda_b$, are constant multiples of each other.

(ii) If ℓ is nonoscillatory and in the limit point case at a, then there exists $\lambda_a \in \mathbb{R}$, such that for all $\lambda < \lambda_a$, $x, x_0 \in (a, b)$, with x, x_0 to the left of the first zero of $\psi_{-}(\lambda, \cdot), u_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ (if any),

$$\psi_{-}(\lambda, x)\psi_{-}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} = u_{a}(\lambda, x)u_{a}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1},$$
(47)

that is, $\psi_{-}(\lambda, \cdot)$ and $u_{a}(\lambda, \cdot)$, $\lambda < \lambda_{a}$ are constant multiples of each other.

Proof It suffices to consider the case of ψ_+ and u_b . Then, if ψ_+ is a nonprincipal solution of $\ell u = \lambda u$, Lemma 2.7 (*i*) implies the existence of $C_+ > 0$ and $c \in (a, b)$, such that for all $\lambda < \lambda_b$ and for all $x \in (c, b)$,

$$|u_b(\lambda, x)| \le C_+ |\psi_+(\lambda, x)|. \tag{48}$$

Thus, $u_b(\lambda, \cdot) \in L^2((c, b); rdx)$. But since by hypothesis ψ_+ and u_b are linearly independent, $W(\psi_+(\lambda, \cdot), u_b(\lambda, \cdot)) \neq 0$, this contradicts the limit point hypothesis at *b* which yields precisely one $L^2((c, b); rdx)$ -solution up to constant (generally, λ -dependent) multiples. \Box

In particular, if T_{min} is bounded from below by $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and essentially selfadjoint, then for all $\lambda < \lambda_0$, principal and Weyl–Titchmarsh solutions at an endpoint coincide up to constant (λ -dependent) multiples.

We briefly follow up with the connection between Green's functions and principal solutions for Sturm–Liouville operators, illustrating once more the relevance of principal solutions.

Lemma 2.14 Assume Hypothesis 2.1 and suppose that $T_{min} \ge \lambda_0 I$ for some $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$. In addition, assume that ℓ is in the limit point case at a and b. Then

$$\overline{T_{min}} = T_{max} := T \tag{49}$$

is the unique self-adjoint extension of T_{min} in $L^2((a, b); rdx)$ and for any $x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$0 < G(\lambda, x, x') = \left(\int_{x_0}^b dt \, p(t)^{-1} u_a(\lambda, t)^{-2}\right) u_b(\lambda, x_0)^{-1} u_a(\lambda, x_0) \times \times \begin{cases} u_a(\lambda, x) u_b(\lambda, x'), & a < x \le x' < b, \\ u_a(\lambda, x') u_b(\lambda, x), & a < x' \le x < b, \end{cases}$$
(50)

is the positive Green's function of T. Here we abbreviated

$$G(z, x, x') = (T - zI)^{-1}(x, x'), \quad x, x' \in (a, b), \ z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_0, \infty).$$
(51)

As a consequence of Theorem 2.13, $u_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ and $u_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ in the Green's function representation (50) can be replaced by $\psi_{-}(z, \cdot)$ and $\psi_{+}(z, \cdot)$. More precisely, an additional analytic continuation with respect to $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_0, \infty)$ yields

$$G(z, x, x') = \frac{1}{W(\psi_{+}(z, \cdot), \psi_{-}(z, \cdot))} \begin{cases} \psi_{-}(z, x)\psi_{+}(z, x'), & a < x \le x' < b, \\ \psi_{+}(z, x)\psi_{-}(z, x'), & a < x' \le x < b, \end{cases}$$

$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_{0}, \infty),$$
(52)

where for all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_0, \infty), x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$W(\psi_{+}(z,\cdot),\psi_{-}(z,\cdot)) = [m_{-}(z,x_{0}) - m_{+}(z,x_{0})]\psi_{+}(z,x_{0})\psi_{-}(z,x_{0}),$$
(53)

$$m_{\pm}(z, x_0) = [p(x_0)\psi'_{\pm}(z, x_0)]/\psi_{\pm}(z, x_0).$$
(54)

The material in Lemma 2.3–Theorem 2.9, Lemmas 2.11 and 2.14 (and considerably more) is discussed in great detail in [33] (with special emphasis on the Friedrichs extension T_F of T_{min}), and under more general conditions on ℓ and its coefficients in [16].

We conclude this section by recalling a known formula for $m_+(\cdot, x_0)$ (resp., $m_-(\cdot, x_0)$) whenever ℓ is in the limit point case and nonoscillatory at *b* (resp., *a*): Assuming the limit point case of ℓ at *b* (resp., at *a*), it is well-known that

$$m_{+}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x\uparrow b} \theta(z, x, x_{0})/\phi(z, x, x_{0}), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R},$$

(resp., $m_{-}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x\downarrow a} \theta(z, x, x_{0})/\phi(z, x, x_{0}), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}).$ (55)

Next, fix $z \in \mathbb{C}$ and suppose that $v(z, \cdot, x_0)$ satisfies $\ell u = zu$ and $v(z, x) \neq 0$ for $x \in [x_0, b)$, then clearly $w(z, \cdot, x_0)$ defined by

$$w(z,x) = v(z,x,x_0) \left[C_1 + C_2 \int_{x_0}^x dx' \, p(x')^{-1} v(z,x',x_0)^{-2} \right], \quad x \in [x_0,b),$$
(56)

is a solution of $\ell u = zu$ satisfying $W(v(z, \cdot, x_0), w(z, \cdot, x_0)) = C_2$. An elementary application of these facts to $\phi(z, \cdot, x_0)$ and $\theta(z, \cdot, x_0)$, taking into account that $\theta(z, x, x_0) \neq 0, z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, x, x_0 \in (a, b)$, yields

$$\phi(z, x, x_0) = \theta(z, x, x_0) \int_{x_0}^{x} dx' \, p(x')^{-1} \theta(z, x', x_0)^{-2}, \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \ x, x_0 \in (a, b).$$
(57)

Insertion of (57) into (55) yields the interesting formula,

$$m_{+}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x \uparrow b} \left[\int_{x_{0}}^{x} dx' \, p(x')^{-1} \theta(z, x', x_{0})^{-2} \right]^{-1}, \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$
(58)

If in addition, ℓ is nonoscillatory at *b*, analytic continuation of both sides in (58) with respect to *z* permits one to extend (58) to all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b, \infty)$, with λ_b as in Theorem 2.13 (*i*). We also note that for $\lambda < \lambda_b$, the expression

$$\left[\int_{x_0}^{x} dx' \, p(x')^{-1} \theta(\lambda, x', x_0)^{-2}\right]^{-1}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_b,$$
(59)

is strictly monotonically decreasing with respect to *x* and hence the existence of the limit of the integral in (59) as $x \uparrow b$ is guaranteed and one obtains

$$m_{+}(\lambda, x_{0}) = -\left[\int_{x_{0}}^{b} dx' p(x')^{-1} \theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-2}\right]^{-1}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_{b},$$
(60)

with $\int_{x_0}^{b} dx' \cdots$ in (60) representing a Lebesgue integral.

We first found (60) mentioned without proof in a paper by Kotani [58]. Kotani kindly alerted us to a paper by Kac and Krein [54], where such a formula is discussed near the end of their section 2, but the precise history of (60) is unknown to us at this point. We will provide a detailed derivation of (58), (60) in the matrix-valued context in Sect. 3.

Next, replacing $\phi(z, \cdot, x_0)$, $\theta(z, \cdot, x_0)$ satisfying $\ell u = zu$ and (37) by the more general $\phi_{\alpha}(z, \cdot, x_0)$, $\theta_{\alpha}(z, \cdot, x_0)$ satisfying $\ell u = zu$ and

$$\begin{aligned} \phi_{\alpha}(z, x_0, x_0) &= -\sin(\alpha), \quad [p(x)\phi'_{\alpha}(z, x, x_0)]|_{x=x_0} = \cos(\alpha), \\ \theta_{\alpha}(z, x_0, x_0) &= \cos(\alpha), \quad [p(x)\theta'_{\alpha}(z, x_0, x_0)]|_{x=x_0} = \sin(\alpha), \end{aligned}$$
(61)

for some $\alpha \in [0, \pi)$, and hence replacing (40) by

$$u_{\pm,\alpha}(z,x) = \theta_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0) + \phi_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0)m_{\pm,\alpha}(z,x),$$

$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \ x, x_0 \in (a,b),$$
(62)

for appropriate Weyl–Titchmarsh coefficients $m_{\pm,\alpha}(\cdot, x_0)$, one obtains along the lines leading to (57) for $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$,

$$\phi_{\alpha}(z, x, x_0) = -\tan(\alpha)\theta_{\alpha}(z, x, x_0) + \theta_{\alpha}(z, x, x_0) \int_{x_0}^{x} \frac{dx'}{p(x')\theta_{\alpha}(z, x', x_0)^2},$$

$$\alpha \in [0, \pi) \setminus \{\pi/2\},$$
(63)

$$\theta_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0) = -\cot(\alpha)\phi_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0) - \phi_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0) \int_{x_0}^x \frac{dx'}{p(x')\phi_{\alpha}(z,x',x_0)^2}, \quad (64)$$
$$\alpha \in (0,\pi),$$

and using

$$m_{+,\alpha}(z,x_0) = -\lim_{x\uparrow b} \theta_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0)/\phi_{\alpha}(z,x,x_0), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \backslash \mathbb{R},$$
(65)

one now obtains

$$m_{+,\alpha}(z) = \begin{cases} \left[\tan(\alpha) - \lim_{x \uparrow b} \int_{x_0}^x dx' \, p(x')^{-1} \theta_\alpha(z, x', x_0)^{-2} \right]^{-1}, & \alpha \in [0, \pi) \setminus \{\pi/2\}, \\ \cot(\alpha) + \lim_{x \uparrow b} \int_{x_0}^x dx' \, p(x')^{-1} \phi_\alpha(z, x', x_0)^{-2}, & \alpha \in (0, \pi), \\ & z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \end{cases}$$
(66)

whenever ℓ is in the limit point case at *b* (and similarly for $z < \lambda_{b,\alpha}$ for an appropriate $\lambda_{b,\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}$, and a Lebesgue integral $\int_{x_0}^{b} dx' \cdots$ if ℓ is also nonoscillatory at *b*).

Replacing $\lim_{x\uparrow b} \int_{x_0}^x dx' \cdots$ by $-\lim_{x\downarrow a} \int_x^{x_0} dx' \cdots$, all formulas for $m_+(\cdot, x_0)$ and $m_{+,\alpha}(\cdot, x_0)$ immediately extend to $m_-(\cdot, x_0)$ and $m_{-,\alpha}(\cdot, x_0)$, assuming ℓ to be in the limit point case at *a* (and analogously if ℓ is also nonoscillatory at *a*).

3 Matrix-Valued Principal Solutions

This section is devoted to an extension of some of the basic results on principal solutions of the previous Sect. 2 to those associated with matrix-valued singular Sturm–Liouville operators.

Matrix oscillation theory relevant to this paper originated with Hartman [38] and Reid [76]. The literature on oscillation theory for systems of differential equations is so rich by now that we cannot possibly offer a comprehensive list of references. Hence, we restrict ourselves primarily to a number of monographs by Coppel [14, Ch. 2], Hartman [39, Sects. X.10, X.11], Hille [41, Sect. 9.6], [42], Kratz [62, Chs. 4, 7], Reid [78, Ch. VII], [79, Ch. V], Rofe-Beketov and Kholkin [84, Chs. 1–4], and a few additional such as [4, 6, 9, 17, 21–24, 36, 51, 77, 83], and [95].

Basic Weyl–Titchmarsh theory and general spectral theory for matrix-valued singular Sturm–Liouville operators as well as the more general case of singular Hamiltonian systems has been derived in detail by Hinton and Shaw [46–50] (we also refer to [8, Ch. 10], [10–13, 22, 27, 30], [41, Sect. 10.7], [43–45, 52, 53, 57, 59–61, 69, 74, 81, 89, 94] for pertinent spectral results in this connection).

In the following we take these developments for granted and only focus on the required changes in Sect. 2 in connection with principal solutions which are implied by inherent noncommutativity issues due to the matrix-valued setting.

The basic assumptions for this section then read as follows:

Hypothesis 3.1 Let $-\infty \leq a < b \leq \infty$ and suppose that $P, Q, R \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$, have (Lebesgue) measurable entries on (a, b), and that

$$P > 0, R > 0 \text{ a.e. on } (a, b), Q = Q^* \text{ is self-adjoint,}$$

$$P^{-1}, Q, R \in L^1_{loc}((a, b); dx)^{m \times m}.$$
(67)

In addition, we introduce the Hilbert space of \mathbb{C}^m -valued elements,

$$L^{2}((a,b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^{m}) = \left\{ U = (U_{1}, \dots, U_{m})^{\top}, U_{k} \text{ (Lebesgue) measurable,} \\ 1 \leq k \leq m \left| \int_{(a,b)} dx (U(x), R(x)U(x))_{\mathbb{C}^{m}} < \infty \right\},$$
(68)

with associated scalar product

$$(U, V)_{L^{2}((a,b);Rdx;\mathbb{C}^{m})} = \int_{(a,b)} dx \, (U(x), R(x)V(x))_{\mathbb{C}^{m}},$$

$$U, V \in L^{2}((a,b);Rdx;\mathbb{C}^{m}).$$
 (69)

Here $(...)^{\top}$ indicates a column vector in \mathbb{C}^m and $(\cdot, \cdot)_{\mathbb{C}^m}$ represents the standard scalar product in \mathbb{C}^m , that is,

$$(w_1, w_2)_{\mathbb{C}^m} = \sum_{k=1}^m \overline{w_{1,k}} w_{2,k}, \quad w_j = (w_{j,1}, \dots, w_{j,m})^\top \in \mathbb{C}^m, \ j = 1, 2.$$
 (70)

Given Hypothesis 3.1, we consider the differential expression

$$L = R^{-1} \left(-\frac{d}{dx} P \frac{d}{dx} + Q \right), \quad -\infty \le a < x < b \le \infty, \tag{71}$$

and once more define the minimal operator T_{min} and maximal operator T_{max} in $L^2((a, b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^m)$ associated with L by

$$T_{min}u = Lu,$$

$$u \in \operatorname{dom}(T_{min}) = \left\{ v \in L^{2}((a,b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^{m}) \mid v, Pv' \in AC_{loc}((a,b))^{m \times 1}; \quad (72)$$

$$\operatorname{supp}(v) \subset (a,b) \operatorname{compact}; Lv \in L^{2}((a,b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^{m}) \right\},$$

$$T_{max}u = Lu,$$

 $u \in \text{dom}(T_{max}) = \{ v \in L^2((a, b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^m) \mid v, Pv' \in AC_{loc}((a, b))^{m \times 1};$ (73)
 $Lv \in L^2((a, b); Rdx; \mathbb{C}^m) \},$

respectively. Here $AC_{loc}((a, b))^{m \times n}$ denotes the set of $m \times n$ matrices, $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, with locally absolutely continuous entries on (a, b) (we will use the analogous in connection with $C((a, b))^{m \times n}$ below).

Again, T_{min} is densely defined and

$$T_{min}^{*} = T_{max}, \quad T_{max}^{*} = \overline{T_{min}}.$$
(74)

In the following, matrix-valued solutions $U(z, \cdot)$ of LU = zU for some $z \in \mathbb{C}$, are always assumed to be distributional solutions, in addition, we either assume the vector-valued

$$u(z,\cdot), Pu'(z,\cdot) \in AC_{loc}((a,b))^{m\times 1},$$
(75)

or the $m \times m$ matrix-valued case

$$U(z,\cdot), PU'(z,\cdot) \in AC_{loc}((a,b))^{m \times m},$$
(76)

in this context. In fact, assuming $U, (PU'), V, (PV') \in C((a, b))^{m \times m}$, one introduces the matrix-valued Wronskian of u and v by

$$W(U, V)(x) = U(x)(PV')(x) - (PU')(x)V(x), \quad x \in (a, b),$$
(77)

and if U_i are $m \times m$ matrix solutions of $LU_i = z_i U_i, z_i \in \mathbb{C}$, then

$$\frac{d}{dx}W(U_1(\overline{z_1},x)^*,U_2(z_2,x)) = (z_1 - z_2)U_1(\overline{z_1},x)^*R(x)U_2(z_2,x), \quad x \in (a,b).$$
(78)

Definition 3.2 Assume Hypothesis 3.1 and let $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$. Then *L* is said to be in the *limit point case (l.p.c.) at b (resp., a)* if for some (and hence for all) $c \in (a, b)$, there exists a unique invertible $m \times m$ matrix-valued solution (up to constant multiples by right multiplication with invertible $m \times m$ matrices) $\Psi_+(z, \cdot)$ (resp., $\Psi_-(z, \cdot)$) of LU = zU such that the $m \times m$ matrices

$$\int_{c}^{b} dx \,\Psi_{+}(z,x)^{*} R(x) \Psi_{+}(z,x) \,\left(\text{resp.}, \int_{a}^{c} dx \,\Psi_{-}(z,x)^{*} R(x) \Psi_{-}(z,x)\right)$$
(79)

exist.

Again, the constant invertible $m \times m$ matrices permitted in connection with right multiplication in Definition 3.2 (while of course *x*-independent) are generally *z*-dependent.

Given the analogy to the scalar case m = 1, any solution of LU = zU satisfying the square integrability condition (79) in a neighborhood of *b* (resp., *a*), independent of uniqueness up to right multiplication by constant invertible matrices, will be called a ($m \times m$ matrix-valued) Weyl–Titchmarsh solution of LU = zU near *b* (resp., *a*).

Remark 3.3 Assuming there exists a $\lambda_a \in \mathbb{R}$ (resp., $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$) for which $(u, [T_{min} - \lambda_a I]u)_{L^2((a,b);Rdx;\mathbb{C}^m)} \ge 0$ for all $u \in \text{dom}(T_{min})$ with u = 0 in a neighborhood of b (resp., $(u, [T_{min} - \lambda_b I]u)_{L^2((a,b);Rdx;\mathbb{C}^m)} \ge 0$ for all $u \in \text{dom}(T_{min})$ with u = 0 in a neighborhood of a) and that L is in the limit point case at a (resp., b), then Ψ_- (resp., Ψ_+) in (79) analytically extends to $z < \lambda_a$ (resp., $z < \lambda_b$). In particular, for fixed $x \in (a, b), \Psi_-(\cdot, x)$ (resp., $\Psi_+(\cdot, x)$) is analytic in $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_a, \infty)$ (resp., $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b, \infty)$) (cf. the analogous Remark 2.12 in the scalar context).

We shall now turn to a brief summary of the principal facts of Weyl–Titchmarsh theory in the present matrix-valued context. Again, we fix a reference point $x_0 \in (a, b)$, and introduce the normalized $m \times m$ matrix-valued solutions $\Phi(z, \cdot, x_0)$ and $\Theta(z, \cdot, x_0)$ of LU = zU by

$$\Phi(z, x_0, x_0) = 0, \quad [P(x)\Phi'(z, x, x_0)]|_{x=x_0} = I_m, \Theta(z, x_0, x_0) = I_m, \quad [P(x)\Theta'(z, x, x_0)]|_{x=x_0} = 0,$$
(80)

and note again that for fixed $x \in (a, b)$, $\Phi(\cdot, x, x_0)$ and $\Theta(\cdot, x, x_0)$ are entire with respect to $z \in \mathbb{C}$. Moreover, one verifies (cf., e.g., [11, Sect. 2], [31, Sect. 2]) that for any $z \in \mathbb{C}$, $x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$W(\Theta(\overline{z},\cdot,x_0)^*,\Phi(z,\cdot,x_0)) = I_m,$$
(81)

$$W(\Phi(\overline{z},\cdot,x_0)^*,\Theta(z,\cdot,x_0)) = I_m,$$
(82)

$$W(\Phi(\bar{z}, \cdot, x_0)^*, \Phi(z, \cdot, x_0)) = 0,$$
(83)

$$W(\Theta(\overline{z},\cdot,x_0)^*,\Theta(z,\cdot,x_0)) = 0, \tag{84}$$

as well as,

$$\Phi(z, x, x_0)\Theta(\bar{z}, x, x_0)^* - \Theta(z, x, x_0)\Phi(\bar{z}, x, x_0)^* = 0,$$

$$[P(x)\Phi'(z, x, x_0)][P(x)\Theta'(\bar{z}, x, x_0)]^*$$
(85)

$$-[P(x)\Theta'(z,x,x_0)][P(x)\Phi'(\bar{z},x,x_0)]^* = 0,$$
(86)

$$[P(x)\Phi'(z,x,x_0)]\Theta(\bar{z},x,x_0)^* - [P(x)\Theta'(z,x,x_0)]\Phi(\bar{z},x,x_0)^* = I_m,$$
(87)

$$\Theta(z, x, x_0) [P(x)\Phi'(\bar{z}, x, x_0)]^* - \Phi(z, x, x_0) [P(x)\Theta'(\bar{z}, x, x_0)]^* = I_m.$$
(88)
Consequently, if $U_{\pm}(z, \cdot)$ denote *any* invertible square integrable $m \times m$ matrixvalued solutions of LU = zU in a neighborhood of *a* and *b* in the sense that for some (and hence for all) $c \in (a, b)$, the $m \times m$ matrices

$$\int_{c}^{b} dx \, U_{+}(z,x)^{*} R(x) U_{+}(z,x), \quad \int_{a}^{c} dx \, U_{-}(z,x)^{*} R(x) U_{-}(z,x), \tag{89}$$

exist, one obtains

$$U_{\pm}(z, x)U_{\pm}(z, x_0)^{-1} = \Theta(z, x, x_0) + \Phi(z, x, x_0)M_{\pm}(z, x_0),$$

$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \ x, x_0 \in (a, b),$$
(90)

for some $m \times m$ matrix-valued coefficients $M_{\pm}(z, x_0) \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$, the Weyl–Titchmarsh matrices associated with *L*.

Again, the matrix $M_+(z, x_0)$ (resp., $M_-(z, x_0)$) is uniquely determined if and only if *L* is in the limit point case at *b* (resp., *a*). In this case $U_+(z, \cdot)$ (resp., $U_-(z, \cdot)$) coincides up to right multiplication by *z*-dependent constant matrices with $\Psi_+(z, \cdot)$ (resp., $\Psi_-(z, x_0)$) in (79).

Moreover, $\pm M_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$ are $m \times m$ Nevanlinna–Herglotz matrices, that is, for all $x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$M_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$$
 are analytic in $\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathbb{R}$, rank $(M_{\pm}(z, x_0)) = m, z \in \mathbb{C}_+,$ (91)

and

$$\pm \operatorname{Im}(M_{\pm}(z, x_0)) > 0, \quad z \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$
 (92)

(Here, in obvious notation, $\text{Im}(M) = (2i)^{-1}(M - M^*), M \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$.) In addition, for all $x_0 \in (a, b), M_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$ satisfy

$$M_{\pm}(z, x_0) = M_{\pm}(\bar{z}, x_0)^*, \quad z \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$
(93)

Finally, one also infers for all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, $x_0 \in (a, b)$,

$$W(U_{+}(\bar{z},\cdot)^{*},U_{-}(z,\cdot)) = U_{+}(\bar{z},x_{0})^{*}[M_{-}(z,x_{0}) - M_{+}(z,x_{0})]U_{-}(z,x_{0}),$$
(94)

$$M_{\pm}(z, x_0) = P(x_0)U'_{\pm}(z, x_0)U_{\pm}(z, x_0)^{-1}.$$
(95)

Unraveling the crucial identities (93) and (95) results in the fundamental fact

$$U_{\pm}(\bar{z},x)^{*}[P(x)U'_{\pm}(z,x)] = [P(x)U'_{\pm}(\bar{z},x)]^{*}U_{\pm}(z,x), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R},$$
(96)

for $x \in (a, b)$. In particular,

$$W(U_{\pm}(\bar{z},\cdot)^*, U_{\pm}(z,\cdot)) = 0.$$
(97)

In other words, invertible square integrable $m \times m$ matrix-valued solutions of LU = zU in the sense of (89) closely resemble *prepared* solutions in the sense of Hartman [38]. We use the term "closely resemble" as Hartman avoids the use of a complex spectral parameter and focuses on z = 0 instead. The term "prepared" did not stick as one finds also the notions of *conjoined, isotropic*, and *self-conjugate* solutions in the literature in connection with the property (96) (resp., (97)). Be that as it may, isolating property (96) was definitely a crucial step in the spectral analysis of systems of differential equations as the following observations will demonstrate.

Definition 3.4 Assume Hypothesis 3.1, let $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, and suppose that $U(\lambda, \cdot)$ is an $m \times m$ matrix-valued solution of $LU = \lambda U$. Then $U(\lambda, \cdot)$ is called *self-conjugate* if

$$W(U(\lambda, \cdot)^*, U(\lambda, \cdot)) = 0, \tag{98}$$

equivalently, if

$$U(\lambda, x)^{*}[P(x)U'(\lambda, x)] = [P(x)U'(\lambda, x)]^{*}U(\lambda, x), \quad x \in (a, b).$$
(99)

That is, $U(\lambda, x)^*[P(x)U'(\lambda, x)]$ is self-adjoint in (99) for all $x \in (a, b)$, and this is why we thought it most natural to follow those who adopted the term "self-conjugate" in connection with Definition 3.4. While we could have extended Definition 3.4 immediately to $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ along the lines of (96), (97), we are eventually aiming at principal matrix-valued solutions which are typically considered for $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$.

Next, let $V_+(z, \cdot, c)$ (resp., $V_-(z, \cdot, c)$) be $m \times m$ matrix-valued solutions of LU = zU, invertible on the interval [c, b) (resp., (a, c]) for some $c \in (a, b)$, satisfying property (96) on [c, b) (resp., (a, c]). In particular,

$$W(V_{\pm}(\bar{z},\cdot,c)^*,V_{\pm}(z,\cdot,c)) = 0.$$
(100)

We introduce

$$W_{+}(z, x, c) = V_{+}(z, x, c) \bigg[C_{+,1} + \int_{c}^{x} dx' V_{+}(z, x', c)^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \big[V_{+}(\bar{z}, x', c)^{-1} \big]^{*} C_{+,2} \bigg], \quad x \in [c, b),$$
(101)

and

$$W_{-}(z, x, c) = V_{-}(z, x, c) \bigg[C_{-,1} - \int_{x}^{c} dx' V_{+}(z, x', c)^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \big[V_{+}(\bar{z}, x', c)^{-1} \big]^{*} C_{-,2} \bigg], \quad x \in (a, c],$$
(102)

where $C_{\pm,j} \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$, j = 1, 2. Then straightforward computations yield

$$LW_{+}(z, \cdot, c) = zW_{+}(z, \cdot, c) \text{ on } [c, b),$$
 (103)

$$LW_{-}(z, \cdot, c) = zW_{-}(z, \cdot, c) \text{ on } (a, c],$$
 (104)

$$W(V_{\pm}(\bar{z},\cdot,c)^*,W_{\pm}(z,\cdot,c)) = C_{\pm,2},$$
(105)

$$W(W_{\pm}(\bar{z},\cdot,c)^*,W_{\pm}(z,\cdot,c)) = C_{\pm,1}^*C_{\pm,2} - C_{\pm,2}^*C_{\pm,1}.$$
(106)

At this point we introduce the notion of matrix-valued principal solutions of $LU = \lambda U, \lambda \in \mathbb{R}$.

Definition 3.5 Assume Hypothesis 3.1 and let $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$.

(i) Suppose that U_b(λ, ·) is a self-conjugate solution of LU = λU that is invertible on [c, b) for some c ∈ (a, b). Then U_b(λ, ·) is called a *principal solution* of LU = λU at b if

$$\lim_{x\uparrow b} \left[\int_{c}^{x} dx' \, U_{b}(\lambda, x')^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[U_{b}(\lambda, x')^{-1} \right]^{*} \right]^{-1} = 0.$$
(107)

(*ii*) Suppose that $U_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ is a self-conjugate solution of $LU = \lambda U$ that is invertible on (a, c] for some $c \in (a, b)$. Then $U_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ is called a *principal solution* of $LU = \lambda U$ at *a* if

$$\lim_{x \downarrow a} \left[\int_{x}^{c} dx' \, U_{a}(\lambda, x')^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[U_{a}(\lambda, x')^{-1} \right]^{*} \right]^{-1} = 0.$$
(108)

Principal solutions, if they exist, are unique up to right multiplication with invertible constant $m \times m$ matrices:

Lemma 3.6 Assume Hypothesis 3.1 and let $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Then if a principal solution $U_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ at b (resp., $U_a(\lambda, \cdot)$ at a) of $LU = \lambda U$ exists, it is unique up to right multiplication with an invertible (generally, λ -dependent) constant $m \times m$ matrix.

This follows from [14, Theorem 2.3], or [39, Theorem 10.5 (*ii*)].

Lemma 3.7 Assume Hypothesis 3.1 and let $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$. Suppose that $U_0(\lambda, \cdot)$ is a self-conjugate solution of $LU = \lambda U$ that is invertible on [c, b) (resp., (a, c]) and let $V(\lambda, \cdot)$ be any $m \times m$ matrix-valued solution of $LU = \lambda U$. Then $U_0(\lambda, \cdot)$ is a principal solution at b (resp., a) and

$$W(U_0(\lambda, \cdot)^*, V(\lambda, \cdot))$$
 is invertible, (109)

if and only if $V(\lambda, \cdot)$ is invertible near b (resp., a) and

$$\lim_{x \uparrow b} V(\lambda, x)^{-1} U_0(\lambda, x) = 0 \quad (resp., \lim_{x \downarrow a} V(\lambda, x)^{-1} U_0(\lambda, x) = 0). \tag{110}$$

If (110) holds, then, for appropriate $c_b, c_a \in (a, b)$,

$$\lim_{x\uparrow b} \left[\int_{c_b}^{x} dx' V(\lambda, x')^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[V(\lambda, x')^{-1} \right]^* \right]^{-1} \text{ exists and is invertible}$$
(111)
$$\left(\text{resp., } \left[\lim_{x\downarrow a} \int_{x}^{c_a} dx' V(\lambda, x')^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[V(\lambda, x')^{-1} \right]^* \right]^{-1} \text{ exists and is invertible} \right).$$

Again, this follows from [14, Proposition 2.4], or [39, Theorem 10.5 (iii)].

Definition 3.8 Assume Hypothesis 3.1. The equation $Lu = zu, z \in \mathbb{C}$, is called *disconjugate* on the interval $J \subseteq (a, b)$ if every nontrivial (i.e., not identically vanishing) solution v of Lu = zu vanishes at most once on J.

It is well known (cf., e.g., [14, Sect. 2.1], [39, Theorem XI.10.1]) that Lu = zu, $z \in \mathbb{C}$, is disconjugate on $J \subseteq (a, b)$ if and only if

for any
$$x_j \in J$$
 and any $\eta_j \in \mathbb{C}^m$, $Lu = zu$ has a unique solution $v(z, \cdot)$
satisfying $v(z, x_j) = \eta_j, j = 1, 2.$ (112)

Equivalently, $Lu = zu, z \in \mathbb{C}$, is disconjugate on $J \subseteq (a, b)$ if and only if

for any
$$x_j \in J$$
, $j = 1, 2, x_1 \neq x_2$, $Lu = zu$ has a no nontrivial solution
 $v(z, \cdot)$ satisfying $v(z, x_j) = 0, j = 1, 2.$
(113)

We also recall the following useful result:

Theorem 3.9 ([14], Sect. 2.1–2.2, [39], Theorem XI.10.2) Assume Hypothesis 3.1.

- (i) If J is a closed half-line (i.e., J = [c, b) or J = (a, c] for some $c \in (a, b)$), then $Lu = zu, z \in \mathbb{C}$, is disconjugate on J if and only if there exists a self-conjugate solution $U(z, \cdot)$ of LU = zU such that $U(z, \cdot)$ is invertible on the interior of J.
- (ii) If J is a closed bounded subinterval of (a, b) or $J \subseteq (a, b)$ is an open interval, then Lu = zu, $z \in \mathbb{C}$, is disconjugate on J if and only if there exists a selfconjugate solution $U(z, \cdot)$ of LU = zU such that $U(z, \cdot)$ is invertible on J.

Next, we derive the analog of (57)–(60) in the present matrix-valued context. Combining (80)–(84) and (100)–(102) yields the analog of (57),

$$\Phi(z, x, x_0) = \Theta(z, x, x_0) \int_{x_0}^{x} dx' \,\Theta(z, x', x_0)^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \Big[\Theta(\overline{z}, x', x_0)^{-1} \Big]^*,$$
$$z \in \mathbb{C} \backslash \mathbb{R}, \ x, x_0 \in (a, b).$$
(114)

Moreover, assuming that L is in the limit point case at b (resp., at a), it is known (cf., [46]) that the analog of (55) also holds in the form,

$$M_{+}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x \uparrow b} \Phi(z, x, x_{0})^{-1} \Theta(z, x, x_{0}), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R},$$

(resp., $M_{-}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x \downarrow a} \Phi(z, x, x_{0})^{-1} \Theta(z, x, x_{0}), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}).$ (115)

Hence, we obtain the following formulas for $M_{\pm}(\cdot, x_0)$, the analogs of (58) and (60):

Theorem 3.10 Assume Hypothesis 3.1 and suppose that L is in the limit point case at b (resp., at a). Then

$$M_{+}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x \uparrow b} \left[\int_{x_{0}}^{x} dx' \,\Theta(z, x', x_{0})^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\overline{z}, x', x_{0})^{-1} \right]^{*} \right]^{-1},$$

$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R},$$

(116)

$$\left(resp., \ M_{-}(z, x_{0}) = \lim_{x \downarrow a} \left[\int_{x}^{x_{0}} dx' \,\Theta(z, x', x_{0})^{-1} \right]^{x} + P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\overline{z}, x', x_{0})^{-1} \right]^{x} \right]^{-1}, \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R} \right).$$
(117)

If, in addition, $Lu = \lambda_b u$ is disconjugate on $[x_0, b)$ (resp., $(a, x_0]$) for some $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$ (resp., $\lambda_a \in \mathbb{R}$), then

$$M_{+}(\lambda, x_{0}) = -\left[\int_{x_{0}}^{b} dx' \,\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1}\right]^{*}\right]^{-1}, \ \lambda < \lambda_{b},$$
(118)

$$\left(resp., \ M_{-}(\lambda, x_{0}) = \left[\int_{a}^{x_{0}} dx' \Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1} \times P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1}\right]^{*}\right]^{-1}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_{a}\right),$$
(119)

and

$$(\xi, M_{+}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1}\eta)_{\mathbb{C}^{m}} = -\int_{x_{0}}^{b} dx' (\xi, \Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1}$$

$$\times P(x')^{-1} [\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1}]^{*}\eta)_{\mathbb{C}^{m}},$$

$$\lambda < \lambda_{b}, \ \xi, \eta \in \mathbb{C}^{m},$$

$$(120)$$

$$\left(resp., \left(\xi, M_{-}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} \eta \right)_{\mathbb{C}^{m}} = \int_{a}^{x_{0}} dx' \left(\xi, \Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1} \right)^{-1}$$

$$\times P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\lambda, x', x_{0})^{-1} \right]^{*} \eta _{\mathbb{C}^{m}}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_{a}, \ \xi, \eta \in \mathbb{C}^{m} \right),$$

$$(121)$$

exists as a Lebesgue integral.

Proof It suffices to focus on the endpoint *b*. Combining (114) and (115) (employing that *L* is l.p.c. at *b*) yields relation (116).

For the remainder of this proof we thus assume that $Lu = \lambda_b u$ is disconjugate on $[x_0, b)$ for some $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$ (in addition to *L* being l.p.c. at *b*). Then,

$$\int_{x_0}^{x} dx' \,\Theta(\lambda, x', x_0)^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \big[\Theta(\lambda, x', x_0)^{-1} \big]^*, \quad \lambda < \lambda_b,$$
(122)

is strictly monotone increasing with respect to $x > x_0$. Recalling the well-known fact (cf. [7, Lemma 2.1]),

If
$$0 \leq C_1 \leq C_2 \leq \cdots \leq C_{\infty}$$
, with $C_n, C_{\infty} \in \mathcal{B}_{\infty}(\mathcal{H}), n \in \mathbb{N}$,
then $\lim_{n \to \infty} \|C_n - C\|_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})} = 0$ for some $C \in \mathcal{B}_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$, (123)

one infers convergence of the $m \times m$ matrix $-\int_{x_0}^x dx' \cdots$ to $-\int_{x_0}^b dx' \cdots$ on the righthand-side in (118) as $x \uparrow b$. In addition, the monotone convergence theorem implies the existence of

$$\int_{x_0}^b dx' \left(\xi, \Theta(\lambda, x', x_0)^{-1} P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\lambda, x', x_0)^{-1}\right]^* \xi\right)_{\mathbb{C}^m}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_b, \ \xi \in \mathbb{C}^m,$$
(124)

as a Lebesgue integral. The general case depicted in (120) for $\xi, \eta \in \mathbb{C}^m$ then follows by polarization.

It remains to prove equality of $M_+(\lambda, x_0)$ with the right-hand side of (118) for $\lambda < \lambda_b$. We start by noting that disconjugacy of $Lu = \lambda_b u$ implies analyticity of $M_+(\cdot, x_0)$ on $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b, \infty)$ and hence the fact that the $m \times m$ matrix-valued measure $\Omega(\cdot, x_0)$ in the Nevanlinna–Herglotz representation for $M_+(\cdot, x_0)$ is supported on $[\lambda_b, \infty)$, that is, one infers the representation,

$$M_{+}(z, x_{0}) = A + \int_{[\lambda_{b}, \infty)} d\Omega(\lambda, x_{0}) [(\lambda - z)^{-1} - \lambda(1 + \lambda^{2})^{-1}],$$
$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_{b}, \infty),$$
$$A = A^{*} \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}, \quad \int_{[\lambda_{b}, \infty)} d(\xi, \Omega(\lambda, x_{0})\xi)_{\mathbb{C}^{m}} (1 + \lambda^{2})^{-1} < \infty, \ \xi \in \mathbb{C}^{m}.$$
(125)

Similarly, one infers that for each $x \in [x_0, b)$ the $m \times m$ matrix-valued function, $M_{+,x}(\cdot, x_0)$, defined by

$$M_{+,x}(z,x_0) := -\Phi(z,x,x_0)^{-1}\Theta(z,x,x_0)$$

= $-\left[\int_{x_0}^x dx' \,\Theta(z,x',x_0)^{-1}P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\bar{z},x',x_0)^{-1}\right]^*\right]^{-1},$ (126)
 $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b,\infty), \ x \in (x_0,b),$

is meromorphic on \mathbb{C} and analytic on $\mathbb{C}\setminus[\lambda_b,\infty)$. General Weyl–Titchmarsh theory in connection with the interval $[x_0, x]$, $x \in (x_0, b)$, where x_0, x are regular endpoints for *L*, yields that for fixed $x_0, y \in (a, b)$, $M_{+,y}(\cdot, x_0)$, and hence the $m \times m$ matrix-valued integral in (126), represents a matrix-valued meromorphic Herglotz– Nevanlinna function (cf. [46]). Indeed, employing (85) yields

$$M_{+,y}(z,x_0)^* = M_{+,y}(\bar{z},x_0), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R},$$
(127)

and introducing

$$U_{y}(z, x, x_{0}) = \Theta(z, x, x_{0}) + \Phi(z, x, x_{0})[-\Phi(z, y, x_{0})^{-1}\Theta(z, y, x_{0})],$$

$$z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \ x \in [x_{0}, y], y \in (x_{0}, b),$$
(128)

a combination of (78) (for $z = \overline{z}_1 = z_2$), $U_y(z, y, x_0) = 0$, (81), (82), (83), and (84) imply the identity

$$\operatorname{Im}(M_{+,y}(z,x_0)) = \operatorname{Im}\left(-\Phi(z,y,x_0)^{-1}\Theta(z,y,x_0)\right)$$

= $\operatorname{Im}(z) \int_{x_0}^{y} dx' \, U_y(z,x',x_0)^* R(x') U_y(z,x',x_0), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}, \ y \in (x_0,b).$
(129)

Again, disconjugacy of $Lu = \lambda_b u$ implies that the $m \times m$ matrix-valued measure Ω_x associated with $M_{+,x}(\cdot, x_0)$ in (126), is again supported on $[\lambda_b, \infty)$, that is, for each $x \in (x_0, b)$,

$$M_{+,x}(z,x_0) = -\Phi(z,x,x_0)^{-1}\Theta(z,x,x_0)$$

= $-\left[\int_{x_0}^x dx' \,\Theta(z,x',x_0)^{-1}P(x')^{-1} \left[\Theta(\bar{z},x',x_0)^{-1}\right]^*\right]^{-1}$
= $A_x + \int_{[\lambda_b,\infty)} d\Omega_x(\lambda,x_0) \left[(\lambda-z)^{-1} - \lambda(1+\lambda^2)^{-1}\right], \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b,\infty),$
(130)

$$A_x = A_x^* \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}, \quad \int_{[\lambda_b, \infty)} d(\xi, \Omega_x(\lambda, x_0)\xi)_{\mathbb{C}^m} (1 + \lambda^2)^{-1} < \infty, \ \xi \in \mathbb{C}^m.$$

In accordance with the limiting relation (115), the finite measures $d\Omega_x(\lambda, x_0)(1 + \lambda^2)^{-1}$ converge to $d\Omega(\lambda, x_0)(1 + \lambda^2)^{-1}$ as $x \uparrow b$ in the weak-* sense (cf. also [66]), that is,

$$\lim_{x\uparrow b} \int_{[\lambda_b,\infty)} d\Omega_x(\lambda, x_0) \left(1 + \lambda^2\right)^{-1} f(\lambda) = \int_{[\lambda_b,\infty)} d\Omega(\lambda, x_0) (1 + \lambda^2)^{-1} f(\lambda)$$
(131)

for all $f \in C(\mathbb{R}) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}; d\lambda)$. The Nevanlinna–Herglotz representation (130) for $M_{+,x}(\cdot, x_0)$ demonstrates that for any compact $K \subset \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_b, \infty)$, there exists a constant C(K) > 0 such that $||M_{+,x}(z, x_0)||_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{C}^m)} \leq C(K)$ uniformly with respect to $z \in K$ and $x \in (x_0, b)$. An application of Vitali's Theorem (see, e.g., [82, Sect. 7.3]) then proves that the convergence in (115) extends to

$$M_{+}(z, x_{0}) = -\lim_{x \uparrow b} \Phi(z, x, x_{0})^{-1} \Theta(z, x, x_{0}), \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus [\lambda_{b}, \infty),$$
(132)

in particular, it applies to $z < \lambda_b$ and hence yields (118). \Box

We are not aware of any source containing formulas of the type (116), (117), (118), (119), (120), and (121). Naturally, these formulas can be extended to the more general self-adjoint boundary conditions at the regular endpoint $x_0 \in (a, b)$ discussed in detail in [46] (cf. also [10, 11]) in the matrix-valued context, extending the scalar case described in (61), (62), and (66). We omit further details at this point.

The main result of this section then reads as follows.

Theorem 3.11 Assume Hypothesis 3.1.

(i) Suppose that for some $\lambda_b \in \mathbb{R}$, $(u, [T_{min} - \lambda_b I]u)_{L^2((a,b);Rdx;\mathbb{C}^m)} \ge 0$ for all $u \in \text{dom}(T_{min})$ with u = 0 in a neighborhood of a. In addition, assume that L is in the limit point case at b. Then for all $\lambda < \lambda_b$, the Weyl–Titchmarsh solution $\Psi_+(\lambda, \cdot)$ is also a principal solution of $LU = \lambda U$ at b, that is, for x, x_0 to the right of the last zero of $\det_{\mathbb{C}^m}(\Psi_+(\lambda, \cdot))$, $\det_{\mathbb{C}^m}(U_b(\lambda, \cdot))$ (if any),

$$\Psi_{+}(\lambda, x)\Psi_{+}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} = U_{b}(\lambda, x)U_{b}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1}.$$
(133)

(ii) Suppose that for some $\lambda_a \in \mathbb{R}$, $(u, [T_{min} - \lambda_a I]u)_{L^2((a,b);Rdx;\mathbb{C}^m)} \ge 0$ for all $u \in \operatorname{dom}(T_{min})$ with u = 0 in a neighborhood of b. In addition, assume that L is in the limit point case at a. Then for all $\lambda < \lambda_a$, the Weyl–Titchmarsh solution $\Psi_{-}(\lambda, \cdot)$ is also a principal solution of $LU = \lambda U$ at a, that is, for x, x_0 to the left of the first zero of $\det_{\mathbb{C}^m}(\Psi_{-}(\lambda, \cdot))$, $\det_{\mathbb{C}^m}(U_a(\lambda, \cdot))$ (if any),

$$\Psi_{-}(\lambda, x)\Psi_{-}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1} = U_{a}(\lambda, x)U_{a}(\lambda, x_{0})^{-1}.$$
(134)

Proof It suffices to consider item (*i*). By [39, Theorem XI.10.3], the assumption on $T_{min} - \lambda_b I$ implies that for all $\lambda < \lambda_b$ and all $c \in (a, b)$, $Lu = \lambda u$ is disconjugate on [*c*, *b*). By [14, Theorem 2.3] or [39, Theorem XI.10.5], $LU = \lambda U$ has a principal solution $U_b(\lambda, \cdot)$ for all $\lambda < \lambda_b$. Without loss of generality we may uniquely

determine $U_b(\lambda, \cdot, x_0)$ by demanding the normalization $U_b(\lambda, x_0; x_0) = I_m$. As proved in [14, p. 44–45], it is possible to approximate $U_b(\lambda, \cdot, x_0)$ as follows: For $y \in (x_0, b)$, consider the unique solution $U_y(\lambda, \cdot; x_0)$, of $LU = \lambda U, \lambda < \lambda_b$, satisfying

$$U_{\rm v}(\lambda, x_0, x_0) = I_m, \quad U_{\rm v}(\lambda, y, x_0) = 0.$$
 (135)

Then

$$U_b(\lambda, \cdot, x_0) = \lim_{y \uparrow b} U_y(\lambda, \cdot, x_0), \quad \lambda < \lambda_b.$$
(136)

In addition, one obtains that

$$U_{y}(\lambda, \cdot, x_{0}) = \Theta(\lambda, \cdot, x_{0}) + \Phi(\lambda, \cdot, x_{0})M_{+,y}(\lambda; x_{0}),$$
(137)

with $M_{+,y}(\lambda; x_0)$ introduced in (126). Employing the convergence result (118), that is, $\lim_{y\uparrow b} M_{+,y}(\lambda, x_0) = M_+(\lambda, x_0), \lambda < \lambda_b$, in (137) thus also yields

$$\lim_{y\uparrow b} U_y(\lambda,\cdot,x_0) = \Psi_+(\lambda,x)\Psi_+(\lambda,x_0)^{-1}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_b.$$
(138)

A comparison of (136) and (138) then proves

$$U_b(\lambda, \cdot, x_0) = \Psi_+(\lambda, x)\Psi_+(\lambda, x_0)^{-1}, \quad \lambda < \lambda_b,$$
(139)

completing the proof. \Box

We emphasize that the continuity assumptions on the coefficients in L made in the context of oscillation theory in [14, Sect. 2.1], [39, Sect. XI.10] are not necessary and the quoted results in this section all extend to our current Hypothesis 3.1.

We also note that while we focused on Sturm–Liouville operators with matrix-valued coefficients, a treatment of more general singular Hamiltonian systems (along the lines of [11], [14, Ch. 2], [43–50, 76, 77], [78, Ch. VII], [79, Chs. V, VI], is clearly possible.

Emboldened by the results in Theorem 3.11 in the matrix context, one might guess that if $T_{min} \ge \lambda_0 I$ for some $\lambda_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, positivity of the solution $u(\lambda_0, \cdot)$ of $\ell u = \lambda_0 u$, or alternatively, $u \ne 0$ in Theorem 2.8 could be translated to the matrix-valued case in a multitude of different ways. Let $U(\lambda_0, \cdot) \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$ denote a matrix-valued solution of $LU = \lambda_0 U$, then here is a possible list of "positivity results" one could imagine in the matrix context from the outset:

- (*I*) $U \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$ is invertible.
- (II) $U \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$ is positive definite.
- (III) $U \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$ is positivity preserving.
- (*IV*) $U \in \mathbb{C}^{m \times m}$ is positivity improving.

For completeness we briefly recall the notions of positivity preserving (resp., improving) matrices:

Definition 3.12 Let $A = (A_{j,k})_{1 \le j,k \le m} \in \mathbb{R}^{m \times m}$ for some $m \in \mathbb{N}$.

- (*i*) A is called *positivity preserving* if $A_{j,k} \ge 0$ for all $1 \le j, k \le m$.
- (*ii*) A is called *positivity improving* if $A_{j,k} > 0$ for all $1 \le j, k \le m$.

However, item (*II*) implies self-adjointness of $U(\lambda_0, \cdot)$ and hence upon invoking the equation adjoint to $LU = \lambda_0 U$, commutativity of $U(\lambda_0, \cdot)$ and $Q(\cdot)$. Our next example, a matrix-valued Schrödinger operator (i.e., $P(\cdot) = R(\cdot) = I_m$ in *L*), provides a simple counter-example to positive definiteness.

Example 3.13 Let m = 2, $(a, b) = \mathbb{R}$, $P(\cdot) = R(\cdot) = I_2$ a.e. on \mathbb{R} , and

$$Q(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 2 \end{pmatrix} \tag{140}$$

in L. One verifies that

$$T_{min} \ge -2. \tag{141}$$

Taking E = -2, the general solution to LU = -2U has the form

$$U(x) = \begin{pmatrix} U_{1,1}(x) & U_{1,2}(x) \\ U_{2,1}(x) & U_{2,2}(x) \end{pmatrix}, \quad x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(142)

where

$$U_{1,1}(x) = c_1 e^{\sqrt{2}x} + c_2 e^{-\sqrt{2}x},$$
(143)

$$U_{2,1}(x) = \tilde{c}_1 e^{2x} + \tilde{c}_2 e^{-2x} - (c_1/2)e^{\sqrt{2}x} - (c_2/2)e^{-\sqrt{2}x},$$
(144)

$$U_{2,2}(x) = d_1 \cos(x) + d_2 \sin(x) + d_3 e^{\sqrt{7}x} + d_4 e^{-\sqrt{7}x},$$
(145)

$$U_{1,2}(x) = \tilde{d}_1 e^{\sqrt{2}x} + \tilde{d}_2 e^{-\sqrt{2}x} - (d_1/3)\cos(x) - (d_2/3)\sin(x)$$
(146)

$$+ (d_3/5)e^{\sqrt{7}x} + (d_4/5)e^{-\sqrt{7}x}, \tag{147}$$

and c_j , \tilde{c}_j , \tilde{d}_j , $j \in \{1, 2\}$, and d_k , $k \in \{1, 2, 3, 4\}$ are arbitrary parameters. No solution of the form (142), (143), (144), (145), (146), and (147) is positive definite for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$. If such a solution were positive definite, it would commute with Q, so it suffices to show that solutions that commute with Q are not positive definite. By writing out UQ = QU, and equating corresponding matrix entries, one infers that U commutes with Q if and only if

$$\tilde{c}_1 = \tilde{c}_2 = d_1 = d_2 = d_3 = d_4 = 0, \ c_1 = -2\tilde{d}_1, \ c_2 = -2\tilde{d}_2,$$
 (148)

with \tilde{d}_1 and \tilde{d}_2 arbitrary. (One could just as well arrive at (148) using self-adjointness of U(x).) Taking (148) for granted, for a fixed choice of constants \tilde{d}_1 and \tilde{d}_2 , U(x) has the form

$$U(x) = \begin{pmatrix} -2A(x) A(x) \\ A(x) & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(149)

where we have set

$$A(x) = \tilde{d}_1 e^{\sqrt{2}x} + \tilde{d}_2 e^{-\sqrt{2}x}, \quad x \in \mathbb{R}.$$
 (150)

One then computes the eigenvalues of U(x) in (149) to be

$$\lambda_{\pm}(x) = -A(x) \pm \sqrt{2}|A(x)|, \quad x \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(151)

Since $\lambda_{-}(x) \leq 0$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$, U(x) is not positive definite for any value of *x*, let alone for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

In addition, items (*III*) and (*IV*) are ruled out by the following elementary constant coefficient example:

Example 3.14 Let m = 2, $(a, b) = \mathbb{R}$, $P(\cdot) = R(\cdot) = I_2$ a.e. on \mathbb{R} , $q_0 \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$, and

$$Q(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & q_0 \\ q_0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (152)

One verifies that

$$T_{\min} \ge -|q_0|. \tag{153}$$

Assuming that $E \leq -|q_0| < 0$, let

$$\delta_{\pm}(E) = \sqrt{|E \pm q_0|}.$$
 (154)

We claim that $U_{\infty}(E, \cdot)$, defined by

$$U_{\infty}(E,x) = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} & -e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \\ e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} & e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \end{pmatrix}, \quad E \leq -|q_{0}| < 0, \ x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(155)

is a principal solution of LU = EU at ∞ . That $U_{\infty}(E, \cdot)$ is self-conjugate follows from the observation that

$$(U_{\infty}(E,x)')^* U_{\infty}(E,x) = \begin{pmatrix} -2\delta_{-}(E)e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} & 0\\ 0 & -2\delta_{+}(E)e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (156)

Since det $(U_{\infty}(E, x)) = 2e^{-(\delta - (E) + \delta + (E))x}$, one infers that $U_{\infty}(E, \cdot)$ is invertible on \mathbb{R} . That this particular solution is principal at ∞ follows from the fact that

$$\begin{bmatrix} \int_{0}^{x} dx' U_{\infty}(E, x')^{-1} [U_{\infty}(E, x')^{-1}]^{*} \end{bmatrix}^{-1}$$

$$= \begin{pmatrix} 4\delta_{-}(E)/(e^{2\delta_{-}(E)x} - 1) & 0\\ 0 & 4\delta_{+}(E)/(e^{2\delta_{+}(E)x} - 1) \end{pmatrix} \xrightarrow[x\uparrow\infty]{} 0.$$
(157)

Next, we turn to all principal solutions of this example and hence consider

$$\tilde{U}_{\infty}(E,x) = \begin{pmatrix} e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} & -e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \\ e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} & e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha & \beta \\ \gamma & \epsilon \end{pmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{pmatrix} \alpha e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} - \gamma e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} & \beta e^{-\delta(E)x} - \epsilon e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \\ \alpha e^{-\delta_{-}(E)x} + \gamma e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} & \beta e^{-\delta(E)x} + \epsilon e^{-\delta_{+}(E)x} \end{pmatrix}$$
(158)

with $\begin{pmatrix} \alpha & \beta \\ \gamma & \epsilon \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{C}^{2 \times 2}$ a nonsingular constant matrix. By inspection, $\widetilde{U}_{\infty}(-|q_0|, \cdot)$ is never positivity preserving (let alone, improving).

The question of positive vector solutions of $Lu = \lambda_0 u$ has been studied in the literature and we refer, for instance to [1–3, 5, 25, 91].

We conclude with the remark that the results presented in this section extend from the case of $m \times m$ matrix-valued coefficients to the situation of operatorvalued coefficients in an infinite-dimensional, complex, separable Hilbert space. For instance, basic Weyl–Titchmarsh theory for the infinite-dimensional case has been derived by Gorbachuk [34], Gesztesy, Weikard, and Zinchenko [31, 32], Saito [85– 88] (see also [28], [35, Chs. 3, 4], [70–72], [84, Chs. 1–4], [92, 93]). For oscillation theoretic results in the infinite-dimensional context we refer, for example, to [18– 20, 40, 56, 67]. A detailed treatment of this circle of ideas will appear elsewhere.

Acknowledgements We are indebted to Don Hinton for directing our attention to reference [46] and the connection between Weyl–Titchmarsh and principal solutions pointed out therein. We are also grateful to Shinichi Kotani for pointing out reference [54] to us in connection with formula (60).

References

- 1. Ahmad, S.: On Sturmian theory for second order systems. Proc. Am. Math. Soc. 87, 661–665 (1983)
- Ahmad, S., Lazar, A.C.: Component properties of second order linear systems. Bull. Am. Math. Soc. 82, 287–289 (1976)
- Ahmad, S., Lazar, A.C.: On the components of extremal solutions of second order systems. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 8, 16–23 (1977)
- Ahmad, S., Lazar, A.C.: An N-dimensional extension of the Sturm separation and comparison theory to a class of nonselfadjoint systems. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 9, 1137–1150 (1978)

- Ahmad, S., Lazar, A.C.: Positive operators and Sturmian theory of nonselfadjoint second-order systems. In: Lakshmikantham, V. (ed.) Nonlinear Equations in Abstract Spaces, pp. 25–42. Academic Press, New York (1978)
- Ahmad, S., Salazar, J.A.: Conjugate points and second order systems. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 84, 63–72 (1981)
- Allen, G.D., Narcowich, F.J.: *R*-operators I. Representation theory and applications. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 25, 945–963 (1976)
- 8. Atkinson, F.V.: Discrete and Continuous Boundary Problems. Academic Press, New York (1964)
- 9. Butler, G.J., Erbe, L.H., Mingarelli, A.B.: Riccati techniques and variational principles in oscillation theory for linear systems. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. **303**, 263–282 (1987)
- Clark, S., Gesztesy, F.: Weyl–Titchmarsh *M*-function asymptotics for matrix-valued Schrödinger operators. Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. 82(3), 701–724 (2001)
- Clark, S., Gesztesy, F.: Weyl-Titchmarsh *M*-function asymptotics and Borg-type theorems for Dirac-type operators. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 354, 3475–3534 (2002)
- Clark, S., Gesztesy, F.: On Povzner–Wienholtz-type self-adjointness results for matrix-valued Sturm–Liouville operators. Proc. Math. Soc. Edinb. 133A, 747–758 (2003)
- 13. Clark, S., Gesztesy, F., Holden, H., Levitan, B.M.: Borg-type theorems for matrix-valued Schrödinger operators. J. Diff. Eq. 167, 181–210 (2000)
- 14. Coppel, W.A.: Disconjugacy. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 220. Springer, Berlin (1971)
- 15. Dunford, N., Schwartz, J.T.: Linear Operators, Part II. Wiley, New York (1988)
- Eckhardt, J., Gesztesy, F., Nichols, R., Teschl, G.: Weyl–Titchmarsh theory for Sturm– Liouville operators with distributional potentials. Opusc. Math. 33, 467–563 (2013)
- 17. Etgen, G.J.: On the oscillation of solutions of second order self-adjoint matrix differential equations. J. Diff. Equ. 6, 187–195 (1969)
- Etgen, G.J., Lewis, R.T.: A Hille-Wintner comparison theorem for second order differential systems. Czech. Math. J. 30, 98–107 (1980)
- Etgen, G.J., Pawlowski, J.F.: Oscillation criteria for second order self adjoint differential systems. Pac. J. Math. 66, 99–110 (1976)
- Etgen, G.J., Pawlowski, J.F.: A comparison theorem and oscillation criteria for second order differential systems. Pac. J. Math. 72, 59–69 (1977)
- Fabbri, R., Johnson, R., Núñez, C.: Rotation number for non-autonomous linear Hamiltonian sytems I: basic properties. Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 54, 484–502 (2003)
- Fabbri, R., Johnson, R., Núñez, C.: Rotation number for non-autonomous linear Hamiltonian sytems II: the Floquet coefficient. Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 54, 652–676 (2003)
- Fabbri, R., Johnson, R., Núñez, C.: Disconjugacy and the rotation number for linear, nonautonomous Hamiltonian sytems. Ann. Mat. 185, S3–S21 (2006)
- Fabbri, R., Johnson, R., Novo, S., Núñez, C.: Some remarks concerning weakly disconjugate linear Hamiltonia systems, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 380, 853–864 (2011)
- 25. Finster Zirker, F.: Node theorem for matrix Schrödinger operators. Ph.D. Thesis, ETH-Zürich (1995)
- Gesztesy, F.: A complete spectral characterizaton of the double commutation method. J. Funct. Anal. 117, 401–446 (1993)
- Gesztesy, F., Kiselev, A., Makarov, K.A.: Uniqueness results for matrix-valued Schrödinger, Jacobi, and Dirac-type operators. Math. Nachr. 239–240, 103–145 (2002)
- Gesztesy, F., Kalton, N.J., Makarov, K.A., Tsekanovskii, E.: Some applications of operatorvalued Herglotz functions. In: Operator Theory, System Theory and Related Topics. Operator Theory, Advances and Applications, vol. 123, pp. 271–321. Birkhäuser, Basel (2001)
- 29. Gesztesy, F., Simon, B., Teschl, G.: Zeros of the Wronskian and renormalized oscillation theory. Am. J. Math. **118**, 571–594 (1996)
- Gesztesy, F., Tsekanovskii, E.: On matrix-valued Herglotz functions. Math. Nachr. 218, 61– 138 (2000)
- Gesztesy, F., Weikard, R., Zinchenko, M.: Initial value problems and Weyl–Titchmarsh theory for Schrödinger operators with operator-valued potentials. Oper. Matrices 7, 241–283 (2013)

- 32. Gesztesy, F., Weikard, R., Zinchenko, M.: On spectral theory for Schrödinger operators with operator-valued potentials. J. Diff. Equ. **255**, 1784–1827 (2013)
- Gesztesy, F., Zhao, Z.: On critical and subcritical Sturm-Liouville operators. J. Funct. Anal. 98, 311–345 (1991)
- 34. Gorbachuk, M.L.: On spectral functions of a second order differential operator with operator coefficients. Ukrain. Math. J. 18(2), 3–21 (1966). (Russian.) Engl. transl. in Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. 72(2), 177–202 (1968)
- 35. Gorbachuk, V.I., Gorbachuk, M.L.: Boundary Value Problems for Operator Differential Equations. Kluwer, Dordrecht (1991)
- Gutkin, E., Johnson, R.: Intersection theory for linear eigenvalue problems. J. Reine Angew. Math. 401, 1–24 (1989)
- Hartman, P.: Differential equations with non-oscillatory eigenfunctions. Duke Math. J. 15, 697–709 (1948)
- Hartman, P.: Self-adjoint, non-oscillatory systems of ordinary, second order, linear differential equations. Duke Math. J. 24, 25–35 (1957)
- 39. Hartman, P.: Ordinary Differential Equations. Birkhäuser, Boston (1982)
- Hayden, T.L., Howard, H.C.: Oscillation of differential equations in Banach spaces. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. 85, 385–394 (1970)
- 41. Hille, E.: Lectures on Ordinary Differential Equations. Addison-Wesley, Reading (1969)
- Hinton, D.: Principal solutions of positive linear Hamiltonian systems. J. Aust. Math. Soc. 22A, 411–420 (1976)
- Hinton, D.B., Schneider, A.: On the Titchmarsh-Weyl coefficients for singular S-Hermitian systems I. Math. Nachr. 163, 323–342 (1993)
- 44. Hinton, D.B., Schneider, A.: On the Titchmarsh-Weyl coefficients for singular S-Hermitian Systems II. Math. Nachr. 185, 67–84 (1997)
- 45. Hinton, D., Schneider, A.: On the spectral representation for singular selfadjoint boundary eigenvalue problems. In: Dijksma, A., Gohberg, I., Kaashoek, M.A., Mennicken, R. (eds.) Contributions to Operator Theory in Spaces with an Indefinite Metric. Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, vol. 106, pp. 217–251. Birkhaüser, Basel (1998)
- 46. Hinton, D.B., Shaw, J.K.: On Titchmarsh-Weyl M(λ)-functions for linear Hamiltonian systems.
 J. Diff. Eqs. 40, 316–342 (1981)
- 47. Hinton, D.B., Shaw, J.K.: On the spectrum of a singular Hamiltonian system. Quaest. Math. 5, 29–81 (1982)
- Hinton, D.B., Shaw, J.K.: Hamiltonian systems of limit point or limit circle type with both endpoints singular. J. Diff. Eqs. 50, 444–464 (1983)
- 49. Hinton, D.B., Shaw, J.K.: On boundary value problems for Hamiltonian systems with two singular points. SIAM J. Math. Anal. **15**, 272–286 (1984)
- Hinton, D.B. Shaw, J.K.: On the spectrum of a singular Hamiltonian system, II. Quaest. Math. 10, 1–48 (1986)
- Jakubovič, V.A.: Oscillatory properties of the solutions of canonical equations. Am. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2 42, 247–288 (1964)
- 52. Johnson, R.A.: *m*-Functions and Floquet exponents for linear differential systems. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. Ser. 4, **147**, 211–248 (1987)
- Johnson, R., Novo, S., Obaya, R.: Ergodic properties and Weyl *M*-functions for random linear Hamiltonian systems. Proc. R. Soc. Edinb. 130A, 1045–1079 (2000)
- 54. Kac, I.S., Krein, M.G.: On the spectral functions of the string. Am. Math. Soc. Transl. **10**(2), 19–102 (1974)
- Kalf, H.: A characterization of the Friedrichs extension of Sturm-Liouville operators. J. Lond. Math. Soc. 17(2), 511–521 (1978)
- 56. Kartsatos, A.G., Walters, T.: Origins of oscillation criteria of operator differential equations in Hilbert space. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 67, 12–16 (1979)
- Kogan, V.I., Rofe-Beketov, F.S.: On square-integrable solutions of symmetric systems of differential equations of arbitrary order. Proc. R. Soc. Edinb. 74A, 1–40 (1974)

- Kotani, S.: Support theorems for random Schrödinger operators. Commun. Math. Phys. 97, 443–452 (1985)
- Kotani, S., Simon, B.: Stochastic Schrödinger operators and Jacobi matrices on a strip. Commun. Math. Phys. 119, 403–429 (1988)
- 60. Krall, A.M.: $M(\lambda)$ theory for singular Hamiltonian systems with one singular point. SIAM J. Math. Anal. **20**, 664–700 (1989)
- 61. Krall, A.M.: $M(\lambda)$ theory for singular Hamiltonian systems with two singular points. SIAM J. Math. Anal. **20**, 701–715 (1989)
- 62. Kratz, W.: Quadratic Functionals in Variational Analysis and Control Theory. Akademie Verlag, Berlin (1995)
- Krüger, H., Teschl, G.: Effective Prüfer angles and relative oscillation criteria. J. Diff. Eq. 245, 3823–3848 (2008)
- Krüger, H., Teschl, G.: Relative oscillation theory for Sturm-Liouville operators extended. J. Funct. Anal. 254, 1702–1720 (2008)
- 65. Krüger, H., Teschl, G.: Relative oscillation theory, weighted zeros of the Wronskian, and the spectral shift function. Commun. Math. Phys. **287**, 613–640 (2009)
- 66. Krutikov, D., Remling, C.: Schrödinger operators with sparse potentials: asymptotics of the Fourier transform of the spectral measure. Commun. Math. Phys. **223**, 509–532 (2001)
- 67. Kulenović, M.R.S.: On a result of Etgen and Lewis. Czech. Math. J. 32, 373–376 (1982)
- Leighton, W., Morse, M.: Singular quadratic functionals. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 40, 252–286 (1936)
- Lesch, M., Malamud, M.: On the deficiecy indices and self-adjointness of symmetric Hamiltonian systems. J. Diff. Eq. 189, 556–615 (2003)
- Malamud, M., Neidhardt, H.: Sturm–Liouville boundary value problems with operator potentials and unitary equivalence. J. Diff. Eq. 252, 5875–5922 (2012)
- Mogilevskii, V.I.: Description of spectral functions of differential operators with arbitrary deficiency indices. Math. Notes 81, 553–559 (2007)
- V. Mogilevskii, Boundary triplets and Titchmarsh–Weyl functions of differential operators with arbitrary deficiency indices, Meth. Funct. Anal. Topology 15, 280–300 (2009).
- 73. Naimark, M.A.: Linear Differential Operators, Part II. Ungar, New York (1968)
- 74. Orlov, S.A.: Nested matrix disks analytically depending on a parameter, and theorems on the invariance of ranks of radii of limiting disks. Math. USSR Izv. **10**, 565–613 (1976)
- Read, T.T.: Limit-point criteria for polynomials in a non-oscillatory expression. Proc. R. Soc. Edinb. 76A, 13–29 (1976)
- 76. Reid, W.T.: Principal solutions of non-oscillatory self-adjoint linear differential systems. Pac. J. Math. 8, 147–169 (1958)
- 77. Reid, W.T.: Principal solutions of nonoscillatory linear differential systems. J. Math. Anal. 9, 397–423 (1964)
- 78. Reid, W.T.: Ordinary Differential Equations. Wiley, New York (1971)
- 79. Reid, W.T.: Sturmian Theory for Ordinary Differential Equations. Springer, Berlin (1980)
- Rellich, F.: Halbbeschränkte gewöhnliche Differentialoperatoren zweiter Ordnung. Math. Ann. 122, 343–368 (1951)
- Remling, C.: Geometric characterization of singular self-adjoint boundary conditions for Hamiltonian systems. Appl. Anal. 60, 49–61 (1996)
- Remmert, R.: Classical Topics in Complex Function Theory. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, Vol. 172. Springer, New York (1998)
- Rofe-Beketov, F.S., Hol'kin, A.M.: On the connection between spectral and oscillatory properties of the Sturm-Liouville matrix problem. Math. USSR Sbornik 31, 365–378 (1977)
- Rofe-Beketov, F.S., Kholkin, A.M.: Spectral Analysis of Differential Operators. Interplay Between Spectral and Oscillatory Properties. Monograph Series in Mathematics, Vol. 7. World Scientific, Singapore (2005)
- Saitō, Y.: Eigenfunction expansions associated with second-order differential equations for Hilbert space-valued functions. Publ. RIMS, Kyoto Univ. 7, 1–55 (1971/72)

- Saitō, Y.: The principle of limiting absorption for second-order differential equations with operator-valued coefficients. Publ. RIMS, Kyoto Univ. 7, 581–619 (1971/72)
- Saitō, Y.: Spectral and scattering theory for second-order differential operators with operatorvalued coefficients. Osaka J. Math. 9, 463–498 (1972)
- Saitō, Y.: Spectral Representations for Schrödinger Operators with Long-Range Potentials. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 727. Springer, Berlin (1979)
- 89. A.L. Sakhnovich: Spectral functions of a canonical system of order 2*n*. Math. USSR Sbornik **71**, 355–369 (1992)
- Schmidt, K.M.: An application of Gesztesy-Simon-Teschl oscillation theory to a problem in differential geometry. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 261, 61–71 (2001)
- Schmitt, K., Smith, H.L.: Positive solutions and conjugate points for systems of differential equations. Nonlin. Anal. Theory Meth. & Appl. 2, 93–105 (1978)
- 92. Trooshin, I.: Asymptotics for the spectral and Weyl functions of the operator-valued Sturm-Liouville problem. In: Nakamura, G., Saitoh, S., Seo, J.K., Yamamoto, M. (eds.) Inverse Problems and Related Topics. Chapman & Hall/CRC Research Notes in Mathematics Series, vol. 419, pp. 189–208. Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton (2000)
- Vainerman, L.I., Gorbachuk, M.L.: On self-adjoint semibounded abstract differential operators. Ukrain. Math. J. 22, 694–696 (1970)
- Weidmann, J.: Spectral Theory of Ordinary Differential Operators. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1258. Springer, Berlin (1987)
- Yakubovich, V.A.: Nonoscillation of linear periodic Hamiltonian equations, and related topics. St. Petersburg Math. J. 3, 1165–1188 (1992)

Laplace Operators in Gamma Analysis

Dennis Hagedorn, Yuri Kondratiev, Eugene Lytvynov, and Anatoly Vershik

Abstract Let $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ denote the cone of discrete Radon measures on \mathbb{R}^d . The gamma measure \mathcal{G} is the probability measure on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ which is a measure-valued Lévy process with intensity measure $s^{-1}e^{-s} ds$ on $(0, \infty)$. We study a class of Laplace-type operators in $L^2(\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d), \mathcal{G})$. These operators are defined as generators of certain (local) Dirichlet forms. The main result of the paper is the essential self-adjointness of these operators on a set of 'test' cylinder functions on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

Keywords Dirichlet form • Gamma measure • Measure-valued Lévy process • Laplace operator

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) Primary 60G51, 60G55, 60G57; Secondary 60G20, 60H40

1 Introduction

Handling and modeling complex systems have become an essential part of modern science. For a long time, complex systems have been treated in physics, where e.g. methods of probability theory are used to determine their macroscopic behavior by their microscopic properties. Nowadays, complex systems, including ecosystems, biological populations, societies, and financial markets, play an important role in various fields, like biology, chemistry, robotics, computer science, and social science.

E. Lytvynov (🖂)

A. Vershik

D. Hagedorn • Y. Kondratiev

Fakultät für Mathematik, Universität Bielefeld, Postfach 10 01 31, D-33501 Bielefeld, Germany e-mail: dhagedor@math.uni-bielefeld.de; kondrat@mathematik.uni-bielefeld.de

Department of Mathematics, Swansea University, Singleton Park, Swansea SA2 8PP, UK e-mail: e.lytvynov@swansea.ac.uk

Laboratory of Representation Theory and Computational Mathematics, St.Petersburg Department of Steklov Institute of Mathematics, 27 Fontanka, St.Petersburg 19102, Russia e-mail: vershik@pdmi.ras.ru

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016 C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_7

A mathematical tool to study complex systems is infinite dimensional analysis. Such studies are often related to a probability measure μ defined on an infinite dimensional state space. The most 'traditional' example of a measure μ is the Gaussian (white noise) measure, which is defined on the Schwartz space of tempered distributions, $S'(\mathbb{R}^d)$, see e.g. [3, 4, 9]. Another example of measure μ is the Poisson random measure on \mathbb{R}^d . This is a probability measure on the configuration space $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ consisting of all locally finite subsets of \mathbb{R}^d . A configuration $\gamma = \{x_i\} \in \Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ may be interpreted either as a collection of indistinguishable physical particles located at points x_i , or as a population of a species whose individuals occupy points x_i , or otherwise depending on the type of the problem. The Poisson measure corresponds to a system without interaction between its entities. In order to describe an interaction, one introduces Gibbs perturbations of the Poisson measure, i.e., Gibbs measures on $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

In papers [1, 2], some elements of analysis and geometry on the configuration space $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ were introduced. In particular, for each $\gamma = \{x_i\} \in \Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$, a tangent space to $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ at point γ was defined as

$$T_{\gamma}(\Gamma) := L^2(\mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d, \gamma),$$

where we identified γ with the Radon measure $\sum_i \delta_{x_i}$. A gradient of a differentiable function $F : \Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d) \to \mathbb{R}$ was explicitly identified as a function

$$\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d) \ni \gamma \mapsto (\nabla^{\Gamma} F)(\gamma) \in T_{\gamma}(\Gamma).$$

This, in turn, led to a Dirichlet form

$$\mathcal{E}^{\Gamma}(F,G) = \int_{\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)} \langle (\nabla^{\Gamma} F)(\gamma), (\nabla^{\Gamma} G)(\gamma) \rangle_{T_{\gamma}(\Gamma)} d\mu(\gamma),$$

where μ is either Poisson measure or a Gibbs measure. Denote by $-L^{\Gamma}$ the generator of the Dirichlet form \mathcal{E}^{Γ} . Then, in the case where μ is Poisson measure, the operator L^{Γ} can be understood as a Laplace operator on the configuration space $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

Assume that the dimension d of the underlying space \mathbb{R}^d is ≥ 2 . By using the theory of Dirichlet forms, it was shown that there exists a diffusion process on $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ which has generator L^{Γ} , see [1, 2, 19, 22, 31]. In particular, this diffusion process has μ as an invariant measure. (For d = 1, in order to construct an associated diffusion process an extension of $\Gamma(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is required.)

A further fundamental example of a probability measure on an infinite dimensional space is given by the gamma measure [6, 27, 29, 30]. This measure, denoted in this paper by \mathcal{G} , was initially defined through its Fourier transform as a probability measure on the Schwartz space of tempered distributions, $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$. White noise analysis related to the gamma measure was initiated by Kondratiev, da Silva, Streit, and Us in [14], and further developed in [12, 16, 17]. Note that the gamma measure belongs to the class of five Meixner-type Lévy measures (this class also includes Gaussian and Poisson measures). Each measure μ from this Meixner-type class admits a 'nice' orthogonal decomposition of $L^2(\mu)$ in orthogonal polynomials of infinitely many variables. In particular, in the case of the gamma measure \mathcal{G} , these orthogonal polynomials are an infinite dimensional counterpart of the Laguerre polynomials on the real line [14].

A more delicate analysis shows that the gamma measure is concentrated on the smaller space $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ of all Radon measures on \mathbb{R}^d . More precisely, \mathcal{G} is concentrated on the cone of discrete Radon measures on \mathbb{R}^d , denoted by $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. By definition, $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ consists of all Radon measures of the form $\eta = \sum_i s_i \delta_{x_i}$. It should be stressed that, with \mathcal{G} -probability one, the countable set of positions, $\{x_i\}$, is dense in \mathbb{R}^d . As for the weights s_i , with \mathcal{G} -probability one, we have $\eta(\mathbb{R}^d) = \sum_i s_i = \infty$, but for each compact set $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, $\eta(A) = \sum_{i: x_i \in A} s_i < \infty$. Elements $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ may model, for example, biological systems, so that the points x_i represent location of some organisms, and the values s_i are a certain attribute attached to these organisms, like their weight or height.

A very important property of the gamma measure is that it is quasi-invariant with respect to a natural group of transformations of the weights s_i [27], see also [15]. Note also that an infinite dimensional analog of the Lebesgue measure is absolutely continuous with respect to the gamma measure [27, 28].

In paper [13], which is currently in preparation, we introduce elements of differential structure on the space of Radon measures, $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. More precisely, for a differentiable function $F : \mathbb{M}(\mathbb{R}^d) \to \mathbb{R}$, we define its gradient $(\nabla^{\mathbb{M}} F)(\eta)$ as a function of $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ taking value in a tangent space $T_{\eta}(\mathbb{M})$ to $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ at point η . Furthermore, we identify a class of measure-valued Lévy processes μ which are probability measures on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and which admit an integration by parts formula. This class of measures μ includes the gamma measure \mathcal{G} as an important example. We introduce and study the corresponding Dirichlet form

$$\mathcal{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(F,G) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)} \langle (\nabla^{\mathbb{M}}F)(\eta), (\nabla^{\mathbb{M}}G)(\eta) \rangle_{T_{\eta}(\mathbb{M})} \, d\mu(\eta).$$

In particular, we find an explicit form of the generator $-L^{\mathbb{M}}$ of this Dirichlet form on a proper set of 'test' functions on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Note that the operator $L^{\mathbb{M}}$ can, in a certain sense, be thought of as a Laplace operator on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, associated with the measure μ .

In this paper, we will discuss a class of Laplace-type operators associated with the gamma measure G. More precisely, we will consider a Dirichlet form

$$\mathcal{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(F,G) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)} \langle (\nabla^{\mathbb{M}} F)(\eta), c(\eta) (\nabla^{\mathbb{M}} G)(\eta) \rangle_{T_{\eta}(\mathbb{M})} \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta),$$

where $c(\eta)$ is a certain coefficient (possibly equal identically to one). We prove that this bilinear form is closable, its closure is a Dirichlet form and derive the generator $-L^{\mathbb{M}}$ of this form. The main result of the paper is that, under some assumption on the coefficient $c(\eta)$, the operator $L^{\mathbb{M}}$ is essentially self-adjoint on a proper set of 'test' functions on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. Unfortunately, our result does not yet cover the case where $c(\eta)$ is identically equal to one. The open problem here is to prove the essential self-adjointness of a certain differential operator on $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty)$.

Let us briefly discuss the structure of the paper. In Sect. 2, we recall basic notions from [13] related to differentiation on $\mathbb{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, like a tangent space and a gradient of a function on $\mathbb{M}(X)$. As intuitively clear, we have two types of such objects: one related to transformations of the support of a Radon measure, which we call intrinsic transformations, and one related to transformations of masses, which we call extrinsic transformations. We also combine the two types of tangent spaces/gradients into a full tangent space/gradient.

In Sect. 3, we explicitly construct the gamma measure \mathcal{G} on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. In Sect. 4, we construct and study the respective Dirichlet forms on the space $L^2(\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d), \mathcal{G})$. These Dirichlet forms are related to the intrinsic, extrinsic, and full gradients. We carry out the integration by parts with respect to the measure \mathcal{G} and derive the generators of these bilinear forms.

Finally, in Sect. 5, we prove the essential self-adjointness in $L^2(\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d), \mathcal{G})$ of the generators of the Dirichlet forms on a proper set of 'test' functions on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. To this end, we construct a unitary isomorphism between $L^2(\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d), \mathcal{G})$ and the symmetric Fock space $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ over the space

$$\mathcal{H} = L^2(\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty), dx \, s^{-1} e^{-s} \, ds).$$

We show that the semigroup $(\mathbf{T}_t)_{t\geq 0}$ in $L^2(\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d), \mathcal{G})$ which corresponds to the Dirichlet form is unitary isomorphic to the second quantization of a respective semigroup $(T_t)_{t\geq 0}$ in \mathcal{H} . It can be shown that this semigroup $(T_t)_{t\geq 0}$ generates a diffusion on $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty)$. In particular, in the extrinsic case, the respective diffusion on $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty)$ is related to a simple space-time transformation of the square of the 0-dimensional Bessel process on $[0, \infty)$.

In the forthcoming paper [5], by using the theory of Dirichlet forms, we will prove the existence of a diffusion on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with generator $L^{\mathbb{M}}$. We will also explicitly construct the Markov semigroup of kernels on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ which corresponds to this diffusion. Furthermore, we plan to study equilibrium dynamics on $\mathbb{K}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ for which a Gibbs perturbation of the gamma measure (see [8]) is a symmetrizing (and hence invariant) measure.

2 Differentiation on the Space of Radon Measures

In this section, we present some definitions from [13].

Let *X* denote the Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^d , $d \in \mathbb{N}$, and let $\mathcal{B}(X)$ denote the Borel σ algebra on *X*. Let $\mathbb{M}(X)$ denote the space of all (nonnegative) Radon measures on $(X, \mathcal{B}(X))$. The space $\mathbb{M}(X)$ is equipped with the vague topology, i.e., the coarsest

topology making all mappings

$$\mathbb{M}(X) \ni \eta \mapsto \langle \varphi, \eta \rangle := \int_X \varphi \, d\eta, \quad \varphi \in C_0(X),$$

continuous. Here $C_0(X)$ is the space of all continuous functions on X with compact support. It is well known (see e.g. [11, 15.7.7]) that $\mathbb{M}(X)$ is a Polish space. Let $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{M}(X))$ denote the Borel σ -algebra on $\mathbb{M}(X)$.

Let us now introduce an appropriate notion of a gradient $\nabla^{\mathbb{M}}$ of a differentiable function $F : \mathbb{M}(X) \to \mathbb{R}$. We start with transformations of the support, which we call intrinsic transformations. We fix any $v \in C_0^{\infty}(X \to X)$, a smooth, compactly supported vector field over X. Let $(\phi_t^v)_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ be the corresponding one-parameter group of diffeomorphisms of X which are equal to the identity outside a compact set in X. More precisely, $(\phi_t^v)_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ is the unique solution of the Cauchy problem

$$\begin{cases} \frac{d}{dt}\phi_t^v(x) = v(\phi_t^v(x)),\\ \phi_0^v(x) = x. \end{cases}$$
(1)

We naturally lift the action of this group to the space $\mathbb{M}(X)$. For each $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(X)$, we define $\phi_t^v(\eta) \in \mathbb{M}(X)$ as the pushforward of η under the mapping ϕ_t^v . Hence, for each $f \in L^1(X, \eta)$,

$$\langle f, \phi_t^v(\eta) \rangle = \langle f \circ \phi_t^v, \eta \rangle. \tag{2}$$

For a function $F : \mathbb{M}(X) \to \mathbb{R}$, we define the intrinsic derivative of *F* in direction *v* by

$$(\nabla_{v}^{\text{int}}F)(\eta) := \frac{d}{dt}\Big|_{t=0} F(\phi_{t}^{v}(\eta)), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{M}(X),$$
(3)

provided the derivative on the right hand side of formula (3) exists. As an intrinsic tangent space to $\mathbb{M}(X)$ at point $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(X)$ we choose the space

$$T_n^{\text{int}}(\mathbb{M}) := L^2(X \to X, \eta),$$

i.e., the space of X-valued functions on X which are square integrable with respect to the measure η . The intrinsic gradient of F at point η is, by definition, the element $(\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta)$ in $T_n^{\text{int}}(\mathbb{M})$ satisfying

$$(\nabla_{v}^{\text{int}}F)(\eta) = ((\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta), v)_{T_{\eta}^{\text{int}}(\mathbb{M})}$$
$$= \int_{X} \langle (\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta, x), v(x) \rangle_{X} \, d\eta(x), \quad v \in C_{0}^{\infty}(X \to X).$$
(4)

(In the above formula, $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_X$ denotes the usual scalar product in *X*.)

We will now introduce transformations of the masses, which we call extrinsic transformations. We fix any $h \in C_0(X)$. We consider the one-parameter group of transformations of $\mathbb{M}(X)$ given through multiplication of each measure $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(X)$ by the function $e^{th(x)}$, $t \in \mathbb{R}$. Thus, for each $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(X)$, we define $M_{th}(\eta) \in \mathbb{M}(X)$ by

$$dM_{th}(\eta)(x) := e^{th(x)} d\eta(x).$$
(5)

The extrinsic derivative of a function $F : \mathbb{M}(X) \to \mathbb{R}$ in direction *h* is defined by

$$(\nabla_h^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta) := \frac{d}{dt}\Big|_{t=0} F(M_{th}(\eta)), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{M}(X),$$
(6)

provided the derivative on the right hand side of (6) exists. As an extrinsic tangent space to $\mathbb{M}(X)$ at point $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(X)$ we choose

$$T_n^{\text{ext}}(\mathbb{M}) := L^2(X, \eta).$$

The extrinsic gradient of F at point η is defined to be the element $(\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta)$ in $T_n^{\text{ext}}(\mathbb{M})$ satisfying

$$(\nabla_h^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta) = ((\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta), h)_{T_\eta^{\text{ext}}(\mathbb{M})}$$
$$= \int_X (\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta, x)h(x)\,d\eta(x), \quad h \in C_0(X).$$
(7)

We finally combine the intrinsic and extrinsic differentiation. For any $\eta \in \mathbb{M}(X)$, the full tangent space to $\mathbb{M}(X)$ at point η is defined by

$$T_{\eta}(\mathbb{M}) := T_{\eta}^{\mathrm{int}}(\mathbb{M}) \oplus T_{\eta}^{\mathrm{ext}}(\mathbb{M}).$$

We define the full gradient $\nabla^{\mathbb{M}} := (\nabla^{\text{int}}, \nabla^{\text{ext}}).$

For example, let us consider the set $\mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{M}(X))$ of all functions $F : \mathbb{M}(X) \to \mathbb{R}$ of the form

$$F(\eta) = g(\langle f_1, \eta \rangle, \dots, \langle f_N, \eta \rangle), \tag{8}$$

where $g \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ (an infinitely differentiable function on \mathbb{R}^N which, together with all its derivatives, is bounded), $f_1 \dots, f_N \in \mathcal{D}(X)$, and $N \in \mathbb{N}$. Here $\mathcal{D}(X) := C_0^{\infty}(X)$ is the space of all smooth, compactly supported functions on *X*. An easy calculation shows that

$$(\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta, x) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_i g)(\langle f_1, \eta \rangle, \dots, \langle f_N, \eta \rangle) \nabla f_i(x),$$
(9)

$$(\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta, x) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_i g)(\langle f_1, \eta \rangle, \dots, \langle f_N, \eta \rangle) f_i(x),$$
(10)

so that

$$(\nabla^{\mathbb{M}}F)(\eta, x) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g)(\langle f_{1}, \eta \rangle, \dots, \langle f_{N}, \eta \rangle)(\nabla f_{i}, f_{i}).$$

Here $\partial_i g$ denotes the partial derivative of g in the *i*-th variable.

3 Gamma Measure

In this section, following [13, 27], we will recall a construction of the gamma measure. Recall that we denote by $\mathbb{K}(X)$ the cone of discrete Radon measures on *X*:

$$\mathbb{K}(X) := \left\{ \eta = \sum_{i} s_i \delta_{x_i} \in \mathbb{M}(X) \mid s_i > 0, \, x_i \in X \right\} \,.$$

Here, δ_{x_i} is the Dirac measure with mass at x_i , the atoms x_i are assumed to be distinct and their total number is at most countable. By convention, the cone $\mathbb{K}(X)$ contains the null mass $\eta = 0$, which is represented by the sum over the empty set of indices *i*. We denote $\tau(\eta) := \{x_i\}$, i.e., the set on which the measure η is concentrated. For $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$ and $x \in \tau(\eta)$, we denote by s(x) the mass of η at point *x*, i.e., $s(x) := \eta(\{x\})$. Thus, each $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$ can be written in the form $\eta = \sum_{x \in \tau(\eta)} s(x)\delta_x$.

As shown in [8], $\mathbb{K}(X) \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{M}(X))$. We denote by $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{K}(X))$ the trace σ -algebra of $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{M}(X))$ on $\mathbb{K}(X)$.

Proposition 3.1 There exists a unique probability measure \mathcal{G} on $(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{K}(X)))$, called the gamma measure, which has Laplace transform

$$\int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} e^{\langle \varphi, \eta \rangle} \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta) = \exp\left[-\int_X \log(1-\varphi(x)) \, dx\right], \quad \varphi \in C_0(X), \ \varphi < 1.$$
(11)

We will present a constructive proof of this statement, as it will be used throughout the paper.

Proof of Proposition 3.1 Denote $\mathbb{R}^*_+ := (0, \infty)$ and define a metric on \mathbb{R}^*_+ by

$$d_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}(s_1, s_2) := |\log(s_1) - \log(s_2)|, \quad s_1, s_2 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$$

Then \mathbb{R}^*_+ becomes a locally compact Polish space, and any set of the form [a, b], with $0 < a < b < \infty$, is compact. We denote $\widehat{X} := X \times \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and define the

configuration space over \widehat{X} by

$$\Gamma(\widehat{X}) := \{ \gamma \subset \widehat{X} \mid |\gamma \cap \Lambda| < \infty \text{ for each compact } \Lambda \subset \widehat{X} \}.$$

Here $|\gamma \cap \Lambda|$ denotes the number of points in the set $\gamma \cap \Lambda$. One can identify a configuration $\gamma \in \Gamma(\widehat{X})$ with the Radon measure $\sum_{(x,s)\in\gamma} \delta_{(x,s)}$ from $\mathbb{M}(\widehat{X})$. The space $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$ is endowed with the vague topology, i.e., the weakest topology on $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$ with respect to which all maps

$$\Gamma(\widehat{X}) \mapsto \langle f, \gamma \rangle := \int_{\widehat{X}} f(x, s) \, d\gamma(x, s) = \sum_{(x, s) \in \gamma} f(x, s), \quad f \in C_0(\widehat{X}),$$

are continuous. Let $\mathcal{B}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ denote the Borel σ -algebra on $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$. We denote by π the Poisson measure on $(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \mathcal{B}(\Gamma(\widehat{X})))$ with intensity measure

$$d\varkappa(x,s) := dx \, d\lambda(s),\tag{12}$$

where

$$d\lambda(s) := \frac{1}{s} e^{-s} ds.$$
(13)

The measure π can be characterized as the unique probability measure on $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$ which satisfies the Mecke identity: for each measurable function $F : \Gamma(\widehat{X}) \times \widehat{X} \to [0, \infty]$, we have

$$\int_{\Gamma(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} d\gamma(x,s) F(\gamma,x,s)$$

=
$$\int_{\Gamma(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} d\varkappa(x,s) F(\gamma \cup \{(x,s)\},x,s).$$
(14)

Denote by $\Gamma_p(\widehat{X})$ the set of so-called pinpointing configurations in \widehat{X} . By definition, $\Gamma_p(\widehat{X})$ consists of all configurations $\gamma \in \Gamma(\widehat{X})$ such that if $(x_1, s_1), (x_2, s_2) \in \gamma$ and $(x_1, s_1) \neq (x_2, s_2)$, then $x_1 \neq x_2$. Thus, a configuration $\gamma \in \Gamma_p(\widehat{X})$ can not contain two points (x, s_1) and (x, s_2) with $s_1 \neq s_2$. As easily seen, $\Gamma_p(\widehat{X}) \in \mathcal{B}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}))$. Since the Lebesgue measure dx is non-atomic, the set

$$\{(x_1, s_1, x_2, s_2) \in \widehat{X}^2 \mid x_1 = x_2\}$$

is of zero $\varkappa^{\otimes 2}$ -measure. Denote by $\mathcal{B}_{c}(\widehat{X})$ the set of all Borel measurable sets in \widehat{X} which have compact closure. Fix any $\Lambda \in \mathcal{B}_{c}(\widehat{X})$. Using the distribution of the configuration $\gamma \cap \Lambda$ under π (see e.g. [11]), we conclude that

$$\pi\left(\gamma\in\Gamma(\widehat{X})\mid \exists (x_1,s_1),(x_2,s_2)\in\gamma\cap\Lambda:x_1=x_2,\,s_1\neq s_2\right)=0.$$

Hence, $\pi(\Gamma_p(\widehat{X})) = 1$.

For each $\gamma \in \Gamma_p(\widehat{X})$ and $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$, we define a local mass by

$$\mathfrak{M}_{A}(\gamma) := \int_{\widehat{X}} \chi_{A}(x) s \, d\gamma(x, s) = \sum_{(x, s) \in \gamma} \chi_{A}(x) s \in [0, \infty].$$
(15)

Here χ_A denotes the indicator function of the set *A*. The set of pinpointing configurations with finite local mass is defined by

 $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}) := \big\{ \gamma \in \Gamma_p(\widehat{X}) \mid \mathfrak{M}_A(\gamma) < \infty \text{ for each } A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X) \big\}.$

As easily seen, $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}) \in \mathcal{B}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ and we denote by $\mathcal{B}(\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}))$ the trace σ -algebra of $\mathcal{B}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ on $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})$. For each $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$, using the Mecke identity (14), we get

$$\int_{\Gamma_p(\widehat{X})} \mathfrak{M}_A(\gamma) \, d\pi(\gamma) = \int_{\Gamma_p(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_A d\varkappa(x,s) \, s = \int_A dx < \infty$$

Therefore, $\pi(\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})) = 1$ and we can consider π as a probability measure on $(\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}), \mathcal{B}(\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}))).$

We construct a bijective mapping \mathcal{R} : $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}) \to \mathbb{K}(X)$ by setting, for each $\gamma = \{(x_i, s_i)\} \in \Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}), \mathcal{R}\gamma := \sum_i s_i \delta_{x_i} \in \mathbb{K}(X)$. By [8, Theorem 6.2], we have

$$\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{K}(X)) = \big\{ \mathcal{R}A \mid A \in \mathcal{B}(\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})) \big\}.$$

Hence, both \mathcal{R} and its inverse \mathcal{R}^{-1} are measurable mappings. We define \mathcal{G} to be the pushforward of the measure π under \mathcal{R} . One can easily check that \mathcal{G} has Laplace transform (11) and this Laplace transform uniquely characterizes this measure. \Box

Corollary 3.2 For each measurable function $F : \mathbb{K}(X) \times X \to [0, \infty]$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{X} d\eta(x) F(\eta, x) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} F(\eta + s\delta_{x}, x).$$
(16)

Proof By the proof of Proposition 3.1 (in particular, using the Mecke identity), we see that the left hand side of (16) is equal to

$$\int_{\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} d\gamma(x,s) \, sF(\mathcal{R}\gamma,x)$$

=
$$\int_{\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} d\varkappa(x,s) \, sF(\mathcal{R}(\gamma \cup \{(x,s)\}),x),$$

which is equal to the right hand side of (16).

Remark 3.3 In fact, identity (16) uniquely characterizes the gamma measure \mathcal{G} , i.e., if a probability measure μ on $\mathbb{K}(X)$ satisfies identity (16) with \mathcal{G} being replaced by μ , then $\mu = \mathcal{G}$. See [8, Theorem 6.3] for a proof of this statement.

Remark 3.4 By using either the Laplace transform of the gamma measure (formula (11)) or formula (16), one can easily show that the gamma measure has all moments finite, that is, for each $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} \langle \chi_A, \eta \rangle^n \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} \eta(A)^n \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta) < \infty.$$
(17)

4 Dirichlet Forms

Having arrived at notions of both a gradient and a tangent space to $\mathbb{M}(X)$, we would like to construct a corresponding Dirichlet form on the space $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$. This, in turn, should lead us, in future, to a diffusion process on $\mathbb{K}(X)$. In fact, we will consider different types of Dirichlet forms, corresponding to the intrinsic gradient ∇^{int} , extrinsic gradient ∇^{ext} , and the full gradient $\nabla^{\mathbb{M}}$. Furthermore, in the case of the intrinsic gradient (full gradient, respectively), we will use a coefficient in the Dirichlet form which depends on masses only. The sense of this coefficient will become clear below.

A natural candidate for the domain of these bilinear forms (before the closure) seems to be the set $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{M}(X))$, see (8). However, as we learnt in [13], the gamma measure does not allow, on this set, an integration by parts formula with respect to intrinsic differentiation. In view of this, we will now introduce an alternative set of test functions on $\mathbb{K}(X)$.

Denote by $\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$ the space of all infinitely differentiable functions on \widehat{X} which have compact support in \widehat{X} . In particular, the support of each $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$ is a subset of some set $A \times [a, b]$, where $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$ and $0 < a < b < \infty$. We denote by $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ the set of all cylinder functions $F : \Gamma(\widehat{X}) \to \mathbb{R}$ of the form

$$F(\gamma) = g(\langle \varphi_1, \gamma \rangle, \dots, \langle \varphi_N, \gamma \rangle), \quad \gamma \in \Gamma(X),$$
(18)

where $g \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$, $\varphi_1 \dots, \varphi_N \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$, and $N \in \mathbb{N}$. Next, we define

$$\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$$

:= { $F : \mathbb{K}(X) \to \mathbb{R} \mid F(\eta) = G(\mathcal{R}^{-1}\eta)$ for some $G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ }.

For $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$ and $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$, we denote

$$\langle\!\langle \varphi, \eta \rangle\!\rangle := \langle \varphi, \mathcal{R}^{-1}\eta \rangle = \sum_{x \in \tau(\eta)} \varphi(x, s(x)) = \int_X \frac{\varphi(x, s(x))}{s(x)} \, d\eta(x).$$

Then, each function $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$ has the form

$$F(\eta) = g(\langle\!\langle \varphi_1, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_N, \eta \rangle\!\rangle), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X),$$
(19)

with $g, \varphi_1 \ldots, \varphi_N$ and N as in (18).

We note that $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ is a dense subset of $L^2(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \zeta)$ for any probability measure ζ on $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$. Hence, $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$ is a dense subset of $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mu)$ for any probability measure μ on $\mathbb{K}(X)$, in particular, $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$ is dense in $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$.

For a function *F* of the form (19), $v \in C_0^{\infty}(X \to X)$, $h \in C_0(X)$, and $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$, we easily calculate:

$$\begin{split} (\nabla_{v}^{\text{int}}F)(\eta) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g) \big(\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle \big) \sum_{x \in \tau(\eta)} \langle\!\langle \nabla_{y} \big|_{y=x} \varphi_{i}(y, s(x)), v(x) \rangle_{X} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g) \big(\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle \big) \\ &\qquad \times \int_{X} \frac{1}{s(x)} \langle\!\langle \nabla_{y} \big|_{y=x} \varphi_{i}(y, s(x)), v(x) \rangle_{X} d\eta(x), \\ (\nabla_{h}^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g) \big(\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle \big) \sum_{x \in \tau(\eta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial u} \Big|_{u=s(x)} \varphi(x, u) s(x) h(x) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g) \big(\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle \big) \int_{X} \frac{\partial}{\partial u} \Big|_{u=s(x)} \varphi(x, u) h(x) d\eta(x). \end{split}$$

Hence,

$$(\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta, x) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_i g) \big(\langle\!\langle \varphi_1, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_N, \eta \rangle\!\rangle \big) \frac{1}{s(x)} \nabla_y \big|_{y=x} \varphi_i(y, s(x)),$$
(20)

$$(\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta, x) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_i g) \big(\langle\!\langle \varphi_1, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_N, \eta \rangle\!\rangle \big) \frac{\partial}{\partial u} \Big|_{u=s(x)} \varphi(x, u).$$
(21)

Let $F : \mathbb{K}(X) \to \mathbb{R}, \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$, and $x \in \tau(\eta)$. We define

$$\left(\nabla_x^X F\right)(\eta) := \nabla_y\Big|_{y=x} F(\eta - s(x)\delta_x + s(x)\delta_y), \tag{22}$$

D. Hagedorn et al.

$$(\nabla_x^{\mathbb{R}^*_+})(\eta) := \frac{d}{du}\Big|_{u=s(x)} F(\eta - s(x)\delta_x + u\delta_x),$$
(23)

provided the derivatives on the right hand side of (22) and (23) exist. Here the variable *y* is from *X*, ∇_y is the usual gradient on *X* in the *y* variable, and the variable *u* is from \mathbb{R}^*_+ . The following simple result is proven in [13].

Lemma 4.1 For each $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)), \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$, and $x \in \tau(\eta)$, we have

$$(\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta, x) = \frac{1}{s(x)} (\nabla_x^X F)(\eta), \qquad (24)$$

$$(\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta, x) = (\nabla_x^{\mathbb{R}^+}F)(\eta).$$
(25)

We fix a measurable function $c : \mathbb{R}^*_+ \to [0, \infty)$ which is locally bounded. We define the symmetric bilinear forms on $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$ by

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) := \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} \langle (\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta), c(s(\cdot))(\nabla^{\text{int}}G)(\eta) \rangle_{T^{\text{int}}_{\eta}(\mathbb{M})} d\mathcal{G}(\eta),$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{X} d\eta(x) \langle (\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta, x), c(s(x))(\nabla^{\text{int}}G)(\eta, x) \rangle_{X}, \qquad (26)$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{ext}}(F,G) := \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} \langle (\nabla^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta), (\nabla^{\text{ext}}G)(\eta) \rangle_{T^{\text{ext}}_{\eta}(\mathbb{M})} \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta), \tag{27}$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(F,G) := \mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{int}}(F,G) + \mathcal{E}^{\mathrm{ext}}(F,G),$$
(28)

where $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$. It follows from formulas (20) and (21) that, for each $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$, there exist a constant $C_1 > 0$, a set $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$ and an interval [a, b] with $0 < a < b < \infty$ such that

$$\max\{\|\nabla^{\text{int}}F(\eta, x)\|_X, |\nabla^{\text{ext}}F(\eta, x)|\} \le C_1 \chi_A(x) \chi_{[a,b]}(s(x)), \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X), x \in \tau(\eta).$$
(29)

Since the function *c* is locally bounded, there exists a constant $C_2 > 0$ such that

$$c(s(x))\chi_{[a,b]}(s(x)) \le C_2, \quad \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X), \ x \in \tau(\eta).$$
(30)

Therefore, by (17), (29), and (30), the integrals in (26) and (27) indeed make sense and are finite for any $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$.

Using Lemma 4.1, we may also give an equivalent representation of the bilinear forms \mathcal{E}^{int} , \mathcal{E}^{ext} .

Lemma 4.2 For any $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$,

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \, \frac{c(s)}{s^2} \big\langle \nabla_x F(\eta + s\delta_x), \nabla_x G(\eta + s\delta_x) \big\rangle_X,$$
(31)

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{ext}}(F,G) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \left(\frac{d}{ds} F(\eta + s\delta_x)\right) \left(\frac{d}{ds} G(\eta + s\delta_x)\right).$$
(32)

Proof Formulas (31) and (32) directly follow from Corollary 3.2, Lemma 4.1, and formulas (26) and (27). \Box

The lemma below shows that the introduced symmetric bilinear forms are well defined on $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$.

Lemma 4.3 Let $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$ and let F = 0 \mathcal{G} -a.e. Then $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F, G) = 0, \ \sharp = \text{int, ext, } \mathbb{M}.$

Proof For each $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$, making use of Corollary 3.2, we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} |F(\eta + s\delta_x)| \chi_A(x) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \, |F(\eta)| \, \eta(A) = 0$$

Hence $F(\eta + s\delta_x) = 0 \ d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \ dx \ ds$ -a.e. on $\mathbb{K}(X) \times \widehat{X}$. From here and Lemma 4.2, the statement easily follows. \Box

Lemma 4.4 For $\sharp = \text{int, ext, } \mathbb{M}$, the bilinear form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}_{b}^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)))$ is a pre-Dirichlet form on $L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$ (i.e., if it is closable, then its closure is a Dirichlet form).

Proof The assertion follows, by standard methods, directly from [18, Chap. I, Proposition 4.10] (see also [18, Chap. II, Exercise 2.7]). \Box

Analogously to (22) and (23), we define, for a function $F : \mathbb{K}(X) \to \mathbb{R}, \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$, and $x \in \tau(\eta)$,

$$(\Delta_x^X F)(\eta) := \Delta_y \Big|_{y=x} F(\eta - s(x)\delta_x + s(x)\delta_y), \tag{33}$$

$$(\Delta_x^{\mathbb{R}^*_+}F)(\eta) := \left(\frac{d^2}{du^2} - \frac{d}{du}\right)\Big|_{u=s(x)}F(\eta - s(x)\delta_x + u\delta_x).$$
(34)

Here and below, Δ denotes the usual Laplacian on X (Δ_y denoting the Laplacian in the *y* variable). Explicitly, for a function $F \in \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$ of the form (19),

we get

$$(\Delta_{x}^{X}F)(\eta) = \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}\partial_{j}g)(\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle)$$

$$\times \langle \nabla_{y} \big|_{y=x} \varphi_{i}(y, s(\eta, \check{a}x)), \nabla_{y} \big|_{y=x} \varphi_{j}(y, s(x)) \rangle_{X}$$

$$+ \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g)(\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle, \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle) \Delta_{y} \big|_{y=x} \varphi_{i}(y, s(x)), \qquad (35)$$

and similarly, we calculate $(\Delta_x^{\mathbb{R}^*_+} F)(\eta)$.

Proposition 4.5 For each $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$, we define

$$(L^{\text{int}}F)(\eta) := \int_X d\eta(x) \, \frac{c(s(x))}{s(x)^2} \, (\Delta_x^X F)(\eta), \tag{36}$$

$$(L^{\text{ext}}F)(\eta) := \int_X d\eta(x) \, (\Delta_x^{\mathbb{R}^+}F)(\eta), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X), \tag{37}$$

$$L^{\mathbb{M}}F := L_1^{\text{int}}F + L_1^{\text{ext}}F.$$
(38)

Then, for $\sharp = \text{int}, \text{ext}, \mathbb{M}, (L^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)))$ is a symmetric operator in $L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$ which satisfies

$$\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F,G) = (-L^{\sharp}F,G)_{L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X),\mathcal{G})}, \quad F,G \in \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}),\mathbb{K}(X)).$$

The bilinear form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)))$ is closable on $L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$ and its closure, denoted by $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$, is a Dirichlet form. The operator

$$(-L^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{h}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)))$$

has Friedrichs' extension, which we denote by $(-L^{\sharp}, D(L^{\sharp}))$.

Proof We first note that, for a fixed $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$, there exist $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$ and an interval [a, b] with $0 < a < b < \infty$ such that the functions

$$\widehat{X} \ni (x,s) \mapsto \nabla_x F(\eta + s\delta_x), \quad \widehat{X} \ni (x,s) \mapsto \frac{d}{ds} F(\eta + s\delta_x)$$

vanish outside the set $A \times [a, b]$. Let $\sharp =$ int and let $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$. Using Lemma 4.2 and integrating by parts in the *x* variable, we get

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \, \frac{c(s)}{s^2} \big(-\Delta_x F(\eta + s\delta_x) \big) G(\eta + s\delta_x). \tag{39}$$

Note that, for F of the form (19), we have

$$(\Delta_{x}F)(\eta + s\delta_{x})$$

$$= \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}\partial_{j}g) (\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle + \varphi_{1}(x, s), \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle + \varphi_{N}(x, s))$$

$$\times \langle \nabla_{x}\varphi_{i}(x, s), \nabla_{x}\varphi_{j}(x, s) \rangle_{X}$$

$$+ \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\partial_{i}g) (\langle\!\langle \varphi_{1}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle + \varphi_{1}(x, s), \dots, \langle\!\langle \varphi_{N}, \eta \rangle\!\rangle + \varphi_{N}(x, s)) \Delta_{x}\varphi_{i}(x, s).$$
(40)
$$(40)$$

Hence, the function under the sign of integral on the right hand side of (39) is integrable. By Corollary 3.2, (35), (36), (39), and (41), we get

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) = \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} d\mathcal{G}(\eta) \int_{\widehat{X}} d\eta(x) \frac{c(s(x))}{s(x)^2} (-\Delta_x^X F)(\eta, x) G(\eta)$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} (-L^{\text{int}} F)(\eta) G(\eta) \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta).$$
(42)

By (35) and the local boundedness of the function *c*, there exist $C_3 > 0$ and $A \in \mathcal{B}_c(X)$ such that

$$\frac{c(s(x))}{s(x)^2} |(\Delta_x F)(\eta)| \le C_3 \chi_A(x), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X), \ x \in \tau(\eta).$$

Hence, by (17) and (36), we get $L^{\text{int}}F \in L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$. Thus, the bilinear form $(\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}, \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)))$ has L^2 -generator. Hence, the statement of the proposition regarding $\sharp = \text{int holds}$.

The proof for $\sharp = \text{ext}$ (and so also for $\sharp = \mathbb{M}$) is similar. \Box

Remark 4.6 Let us quickly note some natural choices of the coefficient function c(s). Choosing c(s) = 1, the intrinsic Dirichlet form becomes the closure of the bilinear form

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) := \int_{\mathbb{K}(X)} \langle (\nabla^{\text{int}}F)(\eta), (\nabla^{\text{int}}G)(\eta) \rangle_{T^{\text{int}}_{\eta}(\mathbb{K})} \, d\mathcal{G}(\eta).$$

The choice of c(s) = s yields, in fact, the Dirichlet form which is associated with a diffusion process on $\mathbb{K}(X)$ of the type $\eta(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} s_i \delta_{x_i(t)}$, where $(x_i(t))_{i=1}^{\infty}$ are independent Brownian motions on X, see [5]. When we choose $c(s) = s^2$, the generator of the intrinsic Dirichlet form becomes (see (36))

$$(L^{\rm int}F)(\eta) = \int_X d\eta(x) \, (\Delta_x^X F)(\eta).$$

Below we denote by $\mathcal{F}C_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$ the set of the functions on $\mathbb{K}(X)$ which are restrictions of functions from $\mathcal{F}C_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{M}(X))$ to $\mathbb{K}(X)$, i.e., they have the form (8) with $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$. We note that $\mathcal{F}C_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$ is a dense subset of $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mu)$ for any probability measure μ on $\mathbb{K}(X)$ (see [7, Corollary 6.2.8] for a proof of this rather obvious statement). In particular, $\mathcal{F}C_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$ is dense in $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$. We finish this section with the following proposition.

Proposition 4.7 Assume that the function c satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^*_+} c(s)e^{-s}\,ds < \infty. \tag{43}$$

For \ddagger = int, ext, \mathbb{M} , *we have*

$$\mathcal{FC}_{h}^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X),\mathbb{K}(X))\subset D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}),$$
(44)

and for any $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$, $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F, G)$ is given by the respective formula in (26), (27), and (28).

Proof For $F \in D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})$, denote $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F) := \mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F, F)$. On $D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})$ we consider the norm

$$\|F\|_{D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})} := \mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F)^{1/2} + \|F\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X),\mathcal{G})}.$$
(45)

Let $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$, and for simplicity of notation, assume that *F* is of the form $F(\eta) = g(\langle f, \eta \rangle)$, where $g \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and $f \in \mathcal{D}(X)$. For each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we fix any function $u_n \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\chi_{[1/n,\infty)} \le u_n \le \chi_{[1/(2n),\infty)} \tag{46}$$

and

$$|u'_{n}(t)| \le 4n \,\chi_{[1/(2n), \, 1/n]}(t), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(47)

For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let $v_n \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ be such that

$$\chi_{(-\infty,n+1]} \le v_n \le \chi_{(-\infty,n+2]} \tag{48}$$

and

$$|v'_{n}(t)| \le 2 \chi_{[n+1,n+2]}(t), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(49)

We define

$$h_n(s) := su_n(s)v_n(s), \quad s \in \mathbb{R}^*_+, \ n \in \mathbb{N},$$
(50)

and

$$\varphi_n(x,s) := f(x)h_n(s), \quad (x,s) \in \widehat{X}, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(51)

Note that $h_n \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^*_+)$ and $\varphi_n \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$. Let

$$F_n(\eta) := g(\langle\!\langle \varphi_n, \eta \rangle\!\rangle), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X), \ n \in \mathbb{N},$$
(52)

each F_n being an element of $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$. For each $\eta \in \mathbb{K}(X)$,

$$\langle\!\langle \varphi_n, \eta \rangle\!\rangle = \sum_{x \in \tau(\eta)} f(x) s(x) u_n(s(x)) v_n(s(x)) \to \langle f, \eta \rangle \quad \text{as } n \to \infty.$$
(53)

Hence, by the dominated convergence theorem, $F_n \to F$ in $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$. Note that

$$F_n(\eta + s\delta_x) = g(\langle\!\langle \varphi_n, \eta \rangle\!\rangle + \varphi_n(x, s)), \quad \eta \in \mathbb{K}(X), \ (x, s) \in \widehat{X}.$$
(54)

Using Lemma 4.2 and formulas (46), (47), (48), (49), (50), (51), (52), (53), and (54), one can easily show that

$$\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F_n - F_m) \to 0 \quad \text{as } n, m \to \infty.$$
 (55)

Since $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$ is a closed bilinear form on $L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$, we therefore have $F \in D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})$, and furthermore $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F_{n}) \to \mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F)$ as $n \to \infty$. From here, analogously to the proof of (55), we conclude that $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F)$ is given by the respective formula in (26), (27), and (28) with G = F.

The statement of the proposition about $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F,G)$ for general $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}_{b}^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$ follows from the above statement about $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F)$ and the polarization identity. \Box

Remark 4.8 Let $\sharp = \text{int}, \text{ext}, \mathbb{M}$. For $\sharp = \text{int}, \mathbb{M}$, assume that condition (43) is satisfied and the dimension *d* of the underlying space *X* is ≥ 2 . In the forthcoming paper [5], for $\sharp = \text{int}, \text{ext}, \mathbb{M}$, we will prove the existence of a conservative diffusion process on $\mathbb{K}(X)$ (i.e., a conservative strong Markov process with continuous sample paths in $\mathbb{K}(X)$) which is properly associated with the Dirichlet form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$, see [18] for details on diffusion process is \mathcal{G} -symmetric and has \mathcal{G} as an invariant measure.

Remark 4.9 Let $\sharp = \text{int, ext, }\mathbb{M}$. Consider the Dirichlet form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D_1(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$ which is defined as the closure of the bilinear form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X)))$. By Proposition 4.7, the Dirichlet form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$ is an extension of the Dirichlet form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D_1(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$, i.e., $D_1(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}) \subset D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})$. So, there is a natural question whether these Dirichlet forms coincide, i.e., $D_1(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}) = D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})$, or, equivalently, whether the set $\mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(X), \mathbb{K}(X))$ is dense in the space $D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp})$ equipped with norm (45). We do not expect a positive answer to this question. Furthermore, we do not expect the existence of a conservative diffusion process on $\mathbb{K}(X)$ which is properly associated with the Dirichlet form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D_1(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$.

5 Essential Self-Adjointness of the Generators

In this section, for $\sharp = \text{int}$, ext, \mathbb{M} , we will discuss the essential self-adjointness of the operator $(L^{\sharp}, D(L^{\sharp}))$ on the domain $\mathcal{FC}_{b}^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$.

Theorem 5.1 Let $\sharp = \text{int}, \text{ext}, \mathbb{M}$. Let the function $c : \mathbb{R}^*_+ \to [0, \infty)$ be measurable and locally bounded. For $\sharp = \mathbb{M}$, assume additionally that

$$c(s) = a_1 s + a_2 s^2 + a_3 s^3 \tag{56}$$

for some $a_i \geq 0$, i = 1, 2, 3, $\max\{a_1, a_2, a_3\} > 0$. Then the operator $(L^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X)))$ is essentially self-adjoint on $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$.

Proof Fix any $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ and $\gamma \in \Gamma(\widehat{X})$. Consider the function

$$X \setminus \gamma \ni (x, s) \mapsto F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)})$$

It is evident that this function admits a unique extension by continuity to the whole space \widehat{X} . We denote the resulting function by $F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)})$, although $\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}$ is not necessarily an element of $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$. Note that $F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)})$ is a smooth functions of $(x, s) \in \widehat{X}$.

We preserve the notation $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$ for the realization of the respective Dirichlet form on $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})$. Thus, $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$ is the closure of the bilinear form

$$(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}_{h}^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X})))$$

on $L^2(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \pi)$. Furthermore, by the counterpart of Lemma 4.2 for the domain $\mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_b(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \mathbb{K}(X))$, we get, for any $F, G \in \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_b(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X}))$,

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) = \int_{\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \, \frac{c(s)}{s^2} \langle \nabla_x F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}), \nabla_x G(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) \rangle_X,$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{ext}}(F,G) = \int_{\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \left(\frac{d}{ds} F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) \right) \left(\frac{d}{ds} G(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) \right),$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\mathbb{K}}(F,G) = \mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) + \mathcal{E}^{\text{ext}}(F,G).$$
(57)

We keep the notation $(L^{\sharp}, D(L^{\sharp}))$ for the generator of the closed bilinear form $(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}))$ on $L^{2}(\Gamma_{pf}, \pi)$. We easily conclude from Proposition 4.5 that

 $\mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X})) \subset D(L^{\sharp})$

and for each $F \in \mathcal{FC}_b^{\infty}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X}))$ and $\gamma \in \Gamma(\widehat{X})$

$$(L^{\text{int}}F)(\gamma) = \int_{\widehat{X}} d\gamma(x,s) \, \frac{c(s)}{s} \, (\Delta_x^X F)(\gamma), \tag{58}$$

$$(L^{\text{ext}}F)(\gamma) = \int_{\widehat{X}} d\gamma(x,s) \, s \, (\Delta_x^{\mathbb{R}^+}F)(\gamma), \tag{59}$$

$$(L^{\mathbb{K}}F)(\gamma) = (L^{\text{int}}F)(\gamma) + (L^{\text{ext}}F)(\gamma),$$
(60)

with

$$(\Delta_x^X F)(\gamma) := \Delta_y \big|_{y=x} F(\gamma - \delta_{(x,s)} + \delta_{(y,s)}),$$

$$(\Delta_x^{\mathbb{R}^*_+} F)(\gamma) := \left(\frac{d^2}{du^2} - \frac{d}{du}\right) \big|_{u=s} F(\gamma - \delta_{(x,s)} + \delta_{(x,u)}).$$

We equivalently have to prove that the symmetric operator $(L^{\sharp}, \mathcal{FC}^{\infty}_{b}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \Gamma(\widehat{X})))$ is essentially self-adjoint on $L^{2}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \pi)$. Denote by $(H^{\sharp}, D(H^{\sharp}))$ the closure of this symmetric operator on $L^{2}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \pi)$. So we have to prove that the operator $(H^{\sharp}, D(H^{\sharp}))$ is self-adjoint.

It is not hard to check by approximation that, for each $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $F = \langle \varphi, \cdot \rangle^n \in D(H^{\ddagger})$ and $(H^{\ddagger}F)(\gamma)$ is given by the right hand sides of formulas (58), (59), and (60), respectively. Hence, by the polarization identity (e.g. [3, Chap. 2, formula (2.17)]), we have

$$\langle \varphi_1, \cdot \rangle \cdots \langle \varphi_n, \cdot \rangle \in D(H^{\sharp}), \quad \varphi_1, \dots, \varphi_n \in \mathcal{D}(X), \ n \in \mathbb{N},$$
 (61)

and again the action of H^{\sharp} onto a function *F* as in (61) is given by the right hand side of formulas (58), (59), and (60), respectively. Let \mathcal{P} denote the set of all functions on $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$ which are finite sums of functions as in (61) and constants. Thus, \mathcal{P} is a set of polynomials on $\Gamma(\widehat{X})$, and $\mathcal{P} \subset D(H^{\sharp})$. Furthermore,

$$(-H^{\sharp}F,G)_{L^{2}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}),\pi)} = \mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F,G), \quad F,G \in \mathcal{P}, \ \sharp = \text{int, ext, } \mathbb{M}.$$
(62)

In formula (62), $\mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(F, G)$ is given by formulas (57).

For a real separable Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , we denote by $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ the symmetric Fock space over \mathcal{H} . Thus, $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ is the real Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H}) = \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{F}^{(n)}(\mathcal{H}),$$

where $\mathcal{F}^{(0)}(\mathcal{H}) := \mathbb{R}$, and for $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\mathcal{F}^{(n)}(\mathcal{H})$ coincides with $\mathcal{H}^{\odot n}$ as a set, and for any $f^{(n)}, g^{(n)} \in \mathcal{F}^{(n)}(\mathcal{H})$

$$(f^{(n)}, g^{(n)})_{\mathcal{F}^{(n)}(\mathcal{H})} := (f^{(n)}, g^{(n)})_{\mathcal{H}^{\odot n}} n!.$$

Here \odot stands for symmetric tensor product.

Recall the measure \varkappa on \widehat{X} defined by formulas (12) and (13). Let

$$I: L^{2}(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \pi) \to \mathcal{F}(L^{2}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa))$$
(63)

denote the unitary isomorphism which is derived through multiple stochastic integrals with respect to the centered Poisson random measure on \widehat{X} with intensity measure \varkappa , see e.g. [26]. Denote by $\widetilde{\mathcal{P}}$ the subset of $\mathcal{F}(L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa))$ which is the linear span of vectors of the form

$$\varphi_1 \odot \varphi_2 \odot \cdots \odot \varphi_n, \quad \varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n \in \mathcal{D}(X), \ n \in \mathbb{N}$$

and the vacuum vector $\Psi = (1, 0, 0, ...)$. For any $\varphi \in D(\widehat{X})$, denote by M_{φ} the operator of multiplication by the function $\langle \varphi, \cdot \rangle$ in $L^2(\Gamma(\widehat{X}), \pi)$. Using the representation of the operator $IM_{\varphi}I^{-1}$ as a sum of creation, neutral, and annihilation operators in the Fock space (see e.g. [26]), we easily conclude that $I\mathcal{P} = \tilde{\mathcal{P}}$.

We define a bilinear form $(\tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\sharp}, \tilde{\mathcal{P}})$ by

$$\tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\sharp}(f,g) := \mathcal{E}^{\sharp}(I^{-1}f, I^{-1}g), \quad f,g \in \tilde{\mathcal{P}}$$

on $\mathcal{F}(L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa))$.

For each $(x, s) \in \widehat{X}$, we define an annihilation operator at (x, s) as follows:

$$\partial_{(x,s)}: \tilde{\mathcal{P}} \to \tilde{\mathcal{P}}$$

is the linear map given by

$$\partial_{(x,s)}\Psi := 0, \quad \partial_{(x,s)}\varphi_1 \odot \varphi_2 \odot \cdots \odot \varphi_n := \sum_{i=1}^n \varphi_i(x,s)\varphi_1 \odot \varphi_2 \odot \cdots \odot \check{\varphi_i} \odot \cdots \odot \varphi_n,$$
(64)

where $\check{\varphi}_i$ denotes the absence of φ_i . We will preserve the notation $\partial_{(x,s)}$ for the operator $I\partial_{(x,s)}I^{-1}$: $\mathcal{P} \to \mathcal{P}$. This operator admits the following explicit representation:

$$\partial_{(x,s)}F(\gamma) = F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) - F(\gamma)$$
for π -a.a. $\gamma \in \Gamma(\widehat{X})$, see e.g. [10, 20]. Note that

$$\nabla_x F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) = \nabla_x \big(F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) - F(\gamma) \big),$$

$$\frac{d}{ds} F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) = \frac{d}{ds} \big(F(\gamma + \delta_{(x,s)}) - F(\gamma) \big).$$

Hence, by (57), for any $F, G \in \mathcal{P}$,

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) = \int_{\Gamma(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \, \frac{c(s)}{s^2} \langle \nabla_x \, \partial_{(x,s)} F(\gamma), \nabla_x \, \partial_{(x,s)} G(\gamma) \rangle_X,$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\text{ext}}(F,G) = \int_{\Gamma(\widehat{X})} d\pi(\gamma) \int_{\widehat{X}} dx \, ds \, e^{-s} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s} \, \partial_{(x,s)} F(\gamma)\right) \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s} \, \partial_{(x,s)} G(\gamma)\right),$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(F,G) = \mathcal{E}^{\text{int}}(F,G) + \mathcal{E}^{\text{ext}}(F,G).$$

Hence, for any $f, g \in \tilde{\mathcal{P}}$,

$$\tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\text{int}}(f,g) = \int_{\widehat{X}} d\varkappa(x,s) \, \frac{c(s)}{s} \sum_{i=1}^{d} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}} \, \partial_{(x,s)} f, \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{i}} \, \partial_{(x,s)} g \right)_{\mathcal{F}(L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa))},$$

$$\tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\text{ext}}(f,g) = \int_{\widehat{X}} d\varkappa(x,s) \, s \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s} \, \partial_{(x,s)} f, \frac{\partial}{\partial s} \, \partial_{(x,s)} g \right)_{\mathcal{F}(L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa))},$$

$$\tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\mathbb{M}}(f,g) = \tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\text{int}}(f,g) + \tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\text{ext}}(f,g).$$
(65)

Consider the bilinear forms

$$\mathfrak{E}^{\text{int}}(\varphi,\psi) := \int_{\widehat{X}} d\varkappa(x,s) \, \frac{c(s)}{s} \langle \nabla_{x}\varphi(x,s), \nabla_{x}\psi(x,s) \rangle_{X},$$

$$\mathfrak{E}^{\text{ext}}(\varphi,\psi) := \int_{\widehat{X}} d\varkappa(x,s) \, s\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\varphi(x,s)\right) \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\psi(x,s)\right),$$

$$\mathfrak{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(\varphi,\psi) := \mathfrak{E}^{\text{int}}(\varphi,\psi) + \mathfrak{E}^{\text{ext}}(\varphi,\psi), \quad \varphi,\psi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}),$$
(66)

on $L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$. We easily calculate the L^2 -generators of these bilinear forms:

$$\mathfrak{E}^{\sharp}(\varphi,\psi) = \left(-\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp}\varphi,\psi\right)_{L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa)}, \quad \varphi,\psi\in\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}), \tag{67}$$

where for $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$

$$(\mathfrak{L}^{int}\varphi)(x,s) = \frac{c(s)}{s} \Delta_x \varphi(x,s),$$

$$(\mathfrak{L}^{ext}\varphi)(x,s) = s\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial s^2} - \frac{\partial}{\partial s}\right)\varphi(x,s),$$

$$\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi = \mathfrak{L}^{int}\varphi + \mathfrak{L}^{ext}\varphi = \frac{c(s)}{s} \Delta_x \varphi(x,s) + s\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial s^2} - \frac{\partial}{\partial s}\right)\varphi(x,s).$$
(68)

Let us now recall the notion of a differential second quantization. Let $(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{D})$ be a densely defined symmetric operator in a real, separable Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . We denote by $\mathcal{F}_{alg}(\mathcal{D})$ the subset of the Fock space $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ which is the linear span of the vacuum vector Ψ and vectors of the form $\varphi_1 \odot \varphi_2 \odot \cdots \odot \varphi_n$, where $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_n \in \mathcal{D}$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$. The differential second quantization $d \operatorname{Exp}(\mathcal{A})$ is defined as the symmetric operator in $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ with domain $\mathcal{F}_{alg}(\mathcal{D})$ which acts as follows:

$$d \operatorname{Exp}(\mathcal{A})\Psi := 0,$$

$$d \operatorname{Exp}(\mathcal{A})\varphi_1 \odot \varphi_2 \odot \cdots \odot \varphi_n := \sum_{i=1}^n \varphi_1 \odot \varphi_2 \odot \cdots \odot (\mathcal{A}\varphi_i) \odot \cdots \odot \varphi_n.$$
(69)

By e.g. [3, Chap. 6, subsec. 1.1], if the operator $(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{D})$ is essentially self-adjoint on \mathcal{H} , then the differential second quantization $(d \operatorname{Exp}(\mathcal{A}), \mathcal{F}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\mathcal{D}))$ is essentially self-adjoint on $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$.

Now, we note that $\tilde{\mathcal{P}} = \mathcal{F}_{alg}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}))$. By (64), (65), (66), (67), (68), and (69) (see also [3, Chap. 6, Sect. 1]), an easy calculation shows that

$$\tilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\sharp}(f,g) = (d \operatorname{Exp}(-\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp})f,g)_{\mathcal{F}(L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa))}, \quad f,g \in \tilde{\mathcal{P}}, \ \sharp = \operatorname{int}, \operatorname{ext}, \mathbb{M}.$$

Hence, by (62),

$$\widetilde{H}^{\sharp}f = d\operatorname{Exp}(\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp})f, \quad f \in \widetilde{\mathcal{P}}, \ \sharp = \operatorname{int}, \operatorname{ext}, \mathbb{M}.$$
(70)

Here $\widetilde{H}^{\sharp} := IH^{\sharp}I^{-1}$. To prove the theorem, it suffices to show that the operator $(H^{\sharp}, \mathcal{P})$ is essentially self-adjoint on $L^2(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G})$, or equivalently the operator $(\widetilde{H}^{\sharp}, \widetilde{\mathcal{P}})$ is essentially self-adjoint on $\mathcal{F}(L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa))$. By (70), the theorem will follow from the lemma below. \Box

Lemma 5.2 Under the assumptions of Theorem 5.1, the operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp}, \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}))$ is essentially self-adjoint on $L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa), \sharp = \text{int, ext, } \mathbb{M}.$

Proof We will only discuss the hardest case $\sharp = \mathbb{M}$. We denote by $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}))$ the closure of the symmetric operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}))$ on $L^{2}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$. We denote by $\mathcal{S}(X)$

the Schwartz space of real-valued, rapidly decreasing functions on *X* (see e.g. [23, Sect. V.3]).

Claim. For each $f \in \mathcal{S}(X)$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$, the function $\varphi(x, s) = f(x)s^k$ belongs to $D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}})$, and $\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi$ is given by the right hand side of (68).

Indeed, for any functions $f \in \mathcal{D}(X)$ and $g \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^*_+)$, we have $f(x)g(s) \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}) \subset D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{K}})$. Hence, by approximation, we can easily conclude that, for any functions $f \in \mathcal{S}(X)$ and $g \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^*_+)$, we have $f(x)g(s) \in D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{K}})$.

Fix any function $u \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\chi_{[1,\infty)} \leq u \leq \chi_{[1/2,\infty)}$. Let

$$C_4 := \max_{t \in [1/2, 1]} \max\{ |u'(t)|, |u''(t)| \} < \infty$$

For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, let $u_n(t) := u(nt), t \in \mathbb{R}$. Then

$$\chi_{[1/n,\infty)} \le u_n \le \chi_{[1/(2n),\infty)} \tag{71}$$

and

$$|u'_{n}(t)| \leq C_{4} n \chi_{[1/(2n), 1/n]}(t), \quad |u''_{n}(t)| \leq C_{4} n^{2} \chi_{[1/(2n), 1/n]}(t), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(72)

We also fix any function $v \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\chi_{(-\infty, 1]} \leq v \leq \chi_{(-\infty, 2]}$. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, set $v_n(t) := v(t-n), t \in \mathbb{R}$. Hence

$$\chi_{(-\infty,n+1]} \le v_n \le \chi_{(-\infty,n+2]},\tag{73}$$

and for some $C_5 > 0$

$$\max\{|v'_{n}(t)|, |v''_{n}(t)|\} \le C_{5} \chi_{[n+1, n+2]}, \quad t \in \mathbb{R}, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(74)

We fix any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and set

$$g_n(s) := s^k u_n(s) v_n(s), \quad s \in \mathbb{R}^*_+, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(75)

Clearly, $g_n \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^*_+)$. We fix $f \in \mathcal{S}(X)$ and set

$$\varphi_n(x,s) := f(x)g_n(s), \quad (x,s) \in \widehat{X}, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(76)

Thus, $\varphi_n \in D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{K}})$. By the dominated convergence theorem,

$$\varphi_n(x,s) \to \varphi(x,s) := f(x)s^k \quad \text{in } L^2(\widehat{X},\varkappa) \text{ as } n \to \infty.$$
 (77)

We fix any $\psi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$. Then

$$\left(-\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi_{n},\psi\right)_{L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa)}=\mathfrak{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(\varphi_{n},\psi),\quad n\in\mathbb{N}.$$
(78)

It is easy to see that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathfrak{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(\varphi_n, \psi) = \mathfrak{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(\varphi, \psi).$$
(79)

In (78) and (79), $\mathfrak{E}^{\mathbb{M}}(\cdot, \cdot)$ is given by the formulas in (66). Hence

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} (\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi_n, \psi)_{L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)} = (\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi, \psi)_{L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)}.$$
(80)

We stress that, in (80), the function $\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi \in L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$ is given by formulas in (68), however we do not yet state that $\varphi \in D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}})$.

By using (71), (72), (73), (74), (75), and (76), it can be easily shown that

$$\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\left\|\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi_{n}\right\|_{L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa)}<\infty.$$

Hence, by the Banach–Alaoglu and Banach–Saks theorems (see e.g. [18, Appendix, Sect. 2]), there exists a subsequence $(\varphi_{n_j})_{j=1}^{\infty}$ of $(\varphi_n)_{n=1}^{\infty}$ such that the sequence $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\xi_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$ converges in $L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$. Here

$$\xi_i := \frac{1}{i} \sum_{j=1}^i \varphi_{n_j}, \quad i \in \mathbb{N}.$$

We note that, for each $i \in \mathbb{N}$, $\xi_i \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$, and by (77)

$$\xi_i \to \varphi \quad \text{in } L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa) \text{ as } i \to \infty.$$
 (81)

Furthermore, by (80),

$$\lim_{i\to\infty} (\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\xi_i,\psi)_{L^2(\widehat{X},\varkappa)} = (\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi,\psi)_{L^2(\widehat{X},\varkappa)}, \quad \psi\in\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}).$$

Hence

$$\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\xi_i \to \mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi \quad \text{in } L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa) \text{ as } i \to \infty.$$
 (82)

By (81) and (82), we conclude that $\xi_i \to \varphi$ in the graph norm of the operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}))$. Thus, the claim is proven.

We next note that

$$L^{2}(\widehat{X},\varkappa) = L^{2}(X,dx) \otimes L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{*}_{+},\lambda)$$
(83)

(recall (12)). Evidently, S(X) is a dense subset of $L^2(X, dx)$. Furthermore, the functions $\{s^k\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$ form a total set in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+, \lambda)$ (i.e., the linear span of this set is

dense in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+, \lambda)$). Indeed, consider the unitary operator

$$L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+,\lambda) \ni g(s) \mapsto \frac{g(s)}{s} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+, se^{-s} ds).$$

Under this unitary operator, the set $\{s^k\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$ goes over into the set $\{s^k\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$. But the measure $\chi_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}(s)se^{-s} ds$ on $(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}))$ has Laplace transform which is analytic in a neighborhood of zero, hence the set of polynomials is dense in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+, se^{-s} ds)$. Therefore, the set

$$\Upsilon := 1. \, \mathrm{s.} \{ f(x) s^k \mid f \in \mathcal{S}(X), \, k \in \mathbb{N} \}$$

is dense in $L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$. Here l. s. denotes the linear span. By the Claim, the set Υ is a subset of $D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}})$. Note also that the operator $\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}$ maps the set Υ into itself.

Since the symmetric operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}))$ is an extension of the operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, \Upsilon)$, to prove that $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, D(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}))$ is a self-adjoint operator, it suffices to prove that the operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}, \Upsilon)$ is essentially self-adjoint.

We denote by $L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$ the complex Hilbert space of all complex-valued \varkappa -square-integrable functions on \widehat{X} . Let $\Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}}$ denote the complexification of Υ , i.e., the set of all functions of the form $\varphi_1 + i\varphi_2$, where $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \Upsilon$. Analogously, we define $L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(X, dx)$ and $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{C}}(X)$, the Schwartz space of complex-valued, rapidly decreasing functions on X. We extend the operator $\mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}}$ by linearity to $\Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}}$.

Recall that the Fourier transform determines a unitary operator

$$\mathfrak{F}: L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(X, dx) \to L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(X, dx).$$

This operator leaves the Schwartz space $S_{\mathbb{C}}(X)$ invariant, and furthermore

$$\mathfrak{F}: \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{C}}(X) \to \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{C}}(X)$$

is a bijective mapping. Under \mathfrak{F} , the Laplace operator Δ goes over into the operator of multiplication by $-||x||_X^2$, see e.g. [24, Sect. IX.1]. Using (83), we obtain the unitary operator

$$\mathfrak{F} \otimes \mathbf{1} : L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa) \to L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa).$$

Here 1 denotes the identity operator. Clearly $\mathfrak{F} \otimes 1 : \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}} \to \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}}$ is a bijective mapping. We define an operator $\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}} : \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}} \to \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}}$ by

$$\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}} := (\mathfrak{F} \otimes \mathbf{1}) \mathfrak{L}^{\mathbb{M}} (\mathfrak{F} \otimes \mathbf{1})^{-1}.$$

Explicitly, for each $\varphi \in \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}}$,

$$(\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) = -\frac{c(s)}{s} \|x\|_X^2 \varphi(x,s) + s\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial s^2} - \frac{\partial}{\partial s}\right)\varphi(x,s).$$
(84)

It suffices to prove that the operator $(\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}}, \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}})$ is essentially self-adjoint on $L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$.

Since the operator $(\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}}, \Upsilon_{\mathbb{C}})$ is non-positive, by the Nussbaum theorem [21], it suffices to prove that, for each function

$$\varphi(x,s) = f(x)s^k \tag{85}$$

with $f \in \mathcal{D}(X)$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \| (\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}})^n \varphi \|_{L^2_{\mathbb{C}}(\widehat{X}, x)}^{-1/2n} = \infty.$$
(86)

For a function $\varphi(x, s)$ of the form (85), by virtue of (56) and (84), we get

$$\begin{aligned} (\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) \\ &= -(a_1s^k + a_2s^{k+1} + a_3s^{k+2}) \|x\|_X^2 f(x) + (k(k-1)s^{k-1} - ks^k) f(x) \\ &= (\mathfrak{R}_{-1}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) + (\mathfrak{R}_0^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) + (\mathfrak{R}_1^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) + (\mathfrak{R}_2^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s). \end{aligned}$$
(87)

Here

$$(\mathfrak{R}_{-1}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) = k(k-1)s^{k-1}f(x),$$

$$(\mathfrak{R}_{0}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) = (-a_{1}\|x\|_{X}^{2} - k)s^{k}f(x),$$

$$(\mathfrak{R}_{1}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) = -a_{2}\|x\|_{X}^{2}s^{k+1}f(x),$$

$$(\mathfrak{R}_{2}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi)(x,s) = -a_{3}\|x\|_{X}^{2}s^{k+2}f(x).$$
(88)

For $l \in \mathbb{N}$, denote

$$m_{l} := \int_{\mathbb{R}^{*}_{+}} s^{l} d\lambda(s) = \int_{0}^{\infty} s^{l-1} e^{-s} ds.$$
(89)

Since the Laplace transform of the measure $\chi_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}(s)e^{-s} ds$ on \mathbb{R} is analytic in a neighborhood of zero, there exists a constant $C_6 \ge 1$ such that

$$m_l \le C_6^l \, l! \,, \quad l \in \mathbb{N}. \tag{90}$$

Consider a product $\mathfrak{R}_{i_1}^{\mathbb{M}} \cdots \mathfrak{R}_{i_n}^{\mathbb{M}} \varphi$, where $i_1, \ldots, i_n \in \{-1, 0, 1, 2\}$. Denote by l_j the number of the $\mathfrak{R}_j^{\mathbb{M}}$ operators among the operators $\mathfrak{R}_{i_1}^{\mathbb{M}}, \ldots, \mathfrak{R}_{i_n}^{\mathbb{M}}$. Thus, $l_{-1} + l_0 + l_1 + l_2 = n$. Note that the function f(x) has a compact support in X, hence the function $||x||_X^2$ is bounded on supp(f). Recall also the estimate

$$(2j)! \le 4^j (j!)^2, \quad j \in \mathbb{N}.$$
 (91)

Hence, by (87), (88), (89), (90), and (91), we get:

$$\|\mathfrak{R}_{i_1}^{\mathbb{M}}\cdots\mathfrak{R}_{i_n}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi\|_{L^2(\widehat{X},\varkappa)} \le C_7^n(k-l_{-1}+l_1+2l_2)!\,(k-l_{-1}+l_1+2l_2)^{2l_{-1}+l_0}$$
(92)

for some constant $C_7 > 0$ which is independent of l_{-1} , l_0 , l_1 , l_2 , n. Since $j! \le j^j$, we get from (92)

$$\begin{split} \|\mathfrak{R}_{i_{1}}^{\mathbb{M}}\cdots\mathfrak{R}_{i_{n}}^{\mathbb{M}}\varphi\|_{L^{2}(\widehat{\chi},\varkappa)} &\leq C_{7}^{n}(k-l_{-1}+l_{1}+2l_{2})^{k-l_{-1}+l_{1}+2l_{2}+2l_{-1}+l_{0}} \\ &= C_{7}^{n}(k-l_{-1}+l_{1}+2l_{2})^{k+l_{-1}+l_{0}+l_{1}+2l_{2}} \\ &\leq C_{7}^{n}(k+2n)^{k+2n}. \end{split}$$

Therefore,

$$\|(\mathfrak{R}^{\mathbb{M}})^{n}\varphi\|_{L^{2}_{\mathbb{C}}(\widehat{X},\varkappa)} \leq (4C_{7})^{n}(k+2n)^{k+2n}.$$

From here (86) follows. \Box

Let us recall the notion of a second quantization in a symmetric Fock space. Let \mathcal{H} be a real separable Hilbert space, and let $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ be the symmetric Fock space over \mathcal{H} . Let B be a bounded linear operator in \mathcal{H} , and assume that the operator norm of B is ≤ 1 . We define the second quantization of B as a bounded linear operator Exp(B) in $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$ which satisfies $\text{Exp}(B)\Psi := \Psi$ (Ψ being the vacuum vector in $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{H})$) and for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the restriction of Exp(B) to $\mathcal{F}^{(n)}(\mathcal{H})$ coincides with $B^{\otimes n}$.

Let the conditions of Theorem 5.1 be satisfied. For $\sharp = \text{int}$, ext, \mathbb{M} , recall the nonpositive self-adjoint operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp}, \mathcal{D}(\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp}))$ in $L^{2}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa)$. By Lemma 5.2, this operator is essentially self-adjoint on $\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$ and, for each $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})$, $\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp}\varphi$ is given by (68). Recall the unitary operator *I* in formula (63). In view of the bijective mapping \mathcal{R} : $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X}) \to \mathbb{K}(X)$, we can equivalently treat the operator *I* as a unitary operator

$$I: L^{2}(\mathbb{K}(X), \mathcal{G}) \to \mathcal{F}(L^{2}(\widehat{X}, \varkappa))$$
(93)

(recall that the Poisson measure π is concentrated on $\Gamma_{pf}(\widehat{X})$).

Corollary 5.3 Let the conditions of Theorem 5.1 be satisfied. Then, for \ddagger = int, ext, \mathbb{M} , we have

$$Ie^{tL^{\sharp}}I^{-1} = \operatorname{Exp}(e^{t\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp}}), \quad t \ge 0,$$

i.e., under the unitary isomorphism (93), the semigroup $(e^{t\mathcal{L}^{\sharp}})_{t\geq 0}$ with generator $(L^{\sharp}, [1]D(L^{\sharp}))$ goes over into the semigroup $(\operatorname{Exp}(e^{t\mathcal{L}^{\sharp}}))_{t\geq 0}$ —the second quantization of the semigroup $(e^{t\mathcal{L}^{\sharp}})_{t\geq 0}$ with generator $(\mathcal{L}^{\sharp}, D(\mathcal{L}^{\sharp}))$.

Proof It follows from the proof of Theorem 5.1 that

$$IL^{\sharp}I^{-1}f = d\operatorname{Exp}(\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp})f, \quad f \in \mathcal{F}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X})),$$

and the operator $d \operatorname{Exp}(\mathfrak{L}^{\sharp})$ is essentially self-adjoint on $\mathcal{F}_{\operatorname{alg}}(\mathcal{D}(\widehat{X}))$. From here the result immediately follows (cf. e.g. [3, Chap. 6, subsec. 1.1]). \Box

Remark 5.4 Consider the operator $(\mathfrak{L}^{ext}, D(\mathfrak{L}^{ext}))$. We define the linear operator

$$\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}^{\text{ext}}u(s) := s\left(\frac{\partial^2}{\partial s^2} - \frac{\partial}{\partial s}\right)u(s), \quad u \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^*_+).$$

It follows from the proof of Lemma 5.2 that this operator is essentially self-adjoint on $L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+, \lambda)$, and we denote by $(\mathfrak{L}^{\text{ext}}_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}, D(\mathfrak{L}^{\text{ext}}_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}))$ the closure of this operator. Recall that $L^2(\widehat{X}, \varkappa) = L^2(X, d\varkappa) \otimes L^2(\mathbb{R}^*_+, \lambda)$. Using (68), it is easy to show that

$$\mathfrak{L}^{\mathrm{ext}} = \mathbf{1} \otimes \mathfrak{L}^{\mathrm{ext}}_{\mathbb{R}^{*}_{+}}$$

Using e.g. [25, Chap. XI], we easily conclude that $(\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}^{\text{ext}}, D(\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbb{R}^*_+}^{\text{ext}}))$ is the generator of the Markov process Y(t) on $\mathbb{R}_+ = [0, \infty)$ given by the following space-time transformation of the square of the 0-dimensional Bessel process Q(t):

$$Y(t) = e^{-2t}Q((e^{2t} - 1)/2).$$

Note that, for each starting point s > 0, the process Y(t) is at 0 (so that it has exited \mathbb{R}^*_+) with probability $\exp(-s/(1 - e^{-t}))$, and once Y(t) reaches zero it stays there forever (i.e., does not return to \mathbb{R}^*_+).

Acknowledgements The authors acknowledge the financial support of the SFB 701 "Spectral structures and topological methods in mathematics" (Bielefeld University) and the Research Group "Stochastic Dynamics: Mathematical Theory and Applications" (Center for Interdisciplinary Research, Bielefeld University). AV acknowledges the financial support of the grant RFBR 14-01-00373.

References

- Albeverio, S., Kondratiev, Yu.G., Röckner, M.: Analysis and geometry on configuration spaces. J. Funct. Anal. 154, 444–500 (1998)
- Albeverio, S., Kondratiev, Yu.G., Röckner, M.: Analysis and geometry on configuration spaces: the Gibbsian case. J. Funct. Anal. 157, 242–291 (1998)
- Berezansky, Y.M., Kondratiev, Y.G.: Spectral Methods in Infinite-Dimensional Analysis, vol. 1, 2. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht (1995)
- 4. Bogachev, V.I.: Gaussian Measures. American Mathematical Society, Providence (1998)
- Conache, D., Kondratiev, Y., Lytvynov, E.: Equilibrium diffusion on the cone of discrete Radon measures. Potential Anal. 44, 71–90 (2016)
- Gel'fand, I.M., Graev, M.I., Vershik, A.M.: Models of representations of current groups. Representations of Lie groups and Lie algebras (Budapest, 1971), pp. 121–179, Akad. Kiadó, Budapest (1985)

- Hagedorn, D.: Stochastic analysis related to gamma measures—Gibbs perturbations and associated diffusions. PhD Thesis, University of Bielefeld (2011). Available at http://pub.unibielefeld.de/publication/2452008
- Hagedorn, D., Kondratiev, Y., Pasurek, T., Röckner, M.: Gibbs states over the cone of discrete measures. J. Funct. Anal. 264, 2550–2583 (2013)
- 9. Hida, T., Kuo, H.H., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: White Noise. An Infinite-Dimensional Calculus. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht (1993)
- Ito, Y., Kubo, I.: Calculus on Gaussian and Poisson white noises. Nagoya Math. J. 111, 41–84 (1988)
- 11. Kallenberg, O.: Random Measures. Akad.-Verl., Berlin (1983)
- 12. Kondratiev, Y.G., Lytvynov, E.W.: Operators of gamma white noise calculus. Infin. Dimens. Anal. Quantum Probab. Relat. Top. **3**, 303–335 (2000)
- Kondratiev, Y., Lytvynov, E., Vershik, A.: Laplace operators on the cone of Radon measures. J. Funct. Anal. 269, 2947–2976 (2015)
- Kondratiev, Y.G., da Silva, J.L., Streit, L., Us, G.: Analysis on Poisson and gamma spaces. Infin. Dimens. Anal. Quantum Probab. Relat. Top. 1, 91–117 (1998)
- Lifshits, M.A., Shmileva, E.Yu.: Poisson measures that are quasi-invariant with respect to multiplicative transformations. Theory Probab. Appl. 46, 652–666 (2003)
- 16. Lytvynov, E.: Polynomials of Meixner's type in infinite dimensions—Jacobi fields and orthogonality measures. J. Funct. Anal. **200**, 118–149 (2003)
- Lytvynov, E.: Orthogonal decompositions for Lévy processes with an application to the gamma, Pascal, and Meixner processes. Infin. Dimens. Anal. Quantum Probab. Relat. Top. 6, 73–102 (2003)
- Ma, Z.M., Röckner, M.: Introduction to the Theory of (Nonsymmetric) Dirichlet Forms. Universitext. Springer, Berlin (1992)
- Ma, Z.-M., Röckner, M.: Construction of diffusions on configuration spaces. Osaka J. Math. 37, 273–314 (2000)
- Nualart, D., Vives, J.: Anticipative calculus for the Poisson process based on the Fock space. In: Azéma, J., Meye, P. A., Yor, M. (eds.) Séminaire de Probabilités, XXIV, 1988/89. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1426, pp. 154–165. Springer, Berlin (1990)
- 21. Nussbaum, A.E.: A note on quasi-analytic vectors. Studia Math. 33, 305-309 (1969)
- 22. Osada, H.: Dirichlet form approach to infinite-dimensional Wiener process with singular interactions. Commun. Math. Phys. **176**, 117–131 (1996)
- 23. Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of modern mathematical physics. I. Functional analysis. Academic Press, New York/London (1972)
- Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of modern mathematical physics. II. Fourier analysis, selfadjointness. Academic Press, New York/London (1975)
- 25. Revuz, D., Yor, M.: Continuous Martingales and Brownian Motion. Springer, Berlin (1991)
- Surgailis, D.: On multiple Poisson stochastic integrals and associated Markov semigroups. Probab. Math. Statist. 3, 217–239 (1984)
- 27. Tsilevich, N., Vershik, A., Yor, M.: An infinite-dimensional analogue of the Lebesgue measure and distinguished properties of the gamma process. J. Funct. Anal. **185**, 274–296 (2001)
- Vershik, A.M.: Does a Lebesgue measure in an infinite-dimensional space exist? Proc. Steklov Inst. Math. 259, 248–272 (2007)
- Vershik, A.M., Gel'fand, I.M., Graev, M.I.: Representation of *SL*(2, *R*), where *R* is a ring of functions. Russian Math. Surveys 28, 83–128 (1973). [English translation in "Representation Theory." London Mathematical Society lecture note series, vol. 69, pp. 15–60, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1982)]
- 30. Vershik, A.M., Gel'fand, I.M., Graev, M.I.: Commutative model of the representation of the group of flows $SL(2, \mathbf{R})^X$ connected with a unipotent subgroup. Funct. Anal. Appl. **17**, 80–82 (1983)
- Yoshida, M.W.: Construction of infinite-dimensional interacting diffusion processes through Dirichlet forms. Probab. Theory Relat. Fields 106, 265–297 (1996)

38 Years with Professor Ludwig Streit

Takeyuki Hida

Abstract This paper focuses on the 38 years of research which Prof. Streit dedicated to the development of the theory of Feynman path integrals, by using the techniques of White Noise Analysis. This paper aims at giving an introductory overview of his achievements.

Keywords white noise • Feynman integral

AMS Subject Classification 60H40 White Noise Theory

1 Introduction

I. A brief interpretation of the theory of the White Noise Analysis.

Let $\dot{B}(t)$ be the white noise which is realized as the time derivative of a Brownian motion $B(t), t \in \mathbb{R}^1$. The collection $\{\dot{B}(t), t \in \mathbb{R}^1\}$ is a system of idealized elementar random variables, the probability distribution μ of which is a Gaussian measure on the space E^* of generalized functions. To fix the idea the space E^* is taken to be the dual space of a countably-Hilbert nuclear space E dense in $L^2(\mathbb{R}^1)$.

The white noise analysis is the calculus of functionals, the domain of which is the measure space (E^*, μ) .

The variables of the functional in question are denoted by $\varphi(x), x \in E^*$, where x is viewed as a sample function of the \dot{B} .

The variable is a generalized function, even random, and φ is nonlinear in general, so we meet a lot of difficulty. However, the analysis, that is, the white noise analysis, is much interesting and has surprisingly many significant applications.

T. Hida (🖂)

Professor Emeritus at Nagoya University, Nagoya, Japan e-mail: takeyuki@math.nagoya-u.ac.jp

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_8

- II. Professor Ludwig Streit and White Noise.
 - 1. I first met Professor Streit in 1975 at Kyoto, where an international conference was held and he was an invited participant.
 - 2. Quantum theory due to Streit in terms of white Noise : We discussed various problems in this direction at ZiF Bielefeld.
 - 3. We also discussed our formulation of the Feynman path integrals at Bielefeld.
 - 4. There have been further developments in the present line. We have had very good collaboration either in Europe or in Nagoya.

2 Some Background

I. What is White Noise Analysis.

At the beginning of white noise theory we used to give a naive interpretation in terms of Gaussian white noise $\dot{B}(t)$, the time derivative of a Brownian motion B(t). At present, having had fruitful results, we can now state the *récit* of the study in the following manner.

We are interested in the study of "random" complex phenomena. Each of them should be represented by a system of random vaiables defined on a certain probability space that we construct. For a mathematical study of those random variables, we propose a approach. First form a system of **indepedent** random variables having the same information as the variables in question. Then, we are given a system of random functions of those independent variables. The functions of independent random variables are much easier to deal with, compared to the functions of dependent random variales. This step is the so-called **reduction**, see [15].

The typical system of independent random variables, actually idealized random variables, is the Gaussian white noise $\{\dot{B}(t), t \in R^1\}$.

II. Notes.

Next, there arises a question: what are the possible, in fact acceptable, cardinal numbers of the system of independent variables. The case of finite or countably infinite number of independent random variables is easy to deal with, but it is not interesting. Whereas the case of continuously many independent random variables is important and much more interesting. There arises, however, a serious problem, that is, a system of continuously many independent *ordinary* random variables has non-separable probability distributions. To avoid this difficulty, we have the idea of taking the time-derivative of an additive process, in particular, a Lévy process, say $\dot{Z}(t)$ where Z(t) is some Lévy process. As for the separability, there is no problem, see [8]. However, we have to pay a price, namely, each $\dot{Z}(t)$ is no longer an ordinary random variable, but an idealized variable.

Professor John R. Klauder has kindly suggested to me to call $\dot{Z}(t)$ an *idealized elementar random variable* (i.e.r.v.). It is often simply called a *noise*.

There is one more remark. A noise is usually parametrized by time or space. For example, $\dot{B}(t)$ or the Poisson noise $\dot{P}(t)$, which is the time derivative of a Poisson process P(t), depends on time; while another noise $P'(\lambda)$ depends on a space variable λ .

[Remark] Concerning the noise, we often use a phrase, in fact, after Streit, **Raum**, **Zeit, Rauschen**, cf. H. Weyl, Raum, Zeit, Materie, [24].

3 Quantum Theory in Terms of White Noise

The first joint work with Professor Streit is related to Euclidean fields. The Gaussian case is of particular interest. For example, we see that a multiple Markov Gaussian process has good connection with quantum theory, even in the case where σ -Markov property holds. (See [13].) Further the T-positivity problem can be discussed in this line.

It is to be noted that we have not yet used the space of ordinary white noise functionals.

4 Path Integrals

1. The idea for the path integral.

The basic idea of our approach to the path integrals in quantum dynamics is to apply the *white noise analysis* to the construction of the *quantum mechanical propagators*.

In fact, an attempt to give a correct interpretation to the Feynman integral, which had only formal significance before, was one of the motivation of proposing the white noise analysis using **generalized white noise functionals**, or **Hida distributions** named by Streit.

Actually, there were two problems for us. One is how to realize a "flat" measure on a function space, where the function space itself should be clarified. The other is how to understand the exponential functional of an action.

The path integral method is, as is well known, viewed as a third method of quantization, which is different from the formulation by W. Heisenberg and another one by E. Schrödinger. Our method of path integral, within the framework of white noise analysis, follows mainly Feynman's method [5] in spirit, see also [11]. However, some other basic quantum mechanical considerations are taken into account.

While we are working on the problem in question, we have come to realize that we should consider Dirac's ideas, which are mainly found in his textbook [4].

- 2. We shall quickly explain our approach step by step.
 - (i) What does a path mean in quantum dynamics?

In quantum dynamics, following the Lagrangian dynamics theory, there are many possible paths, that is, trajectories of a particle, where each trajectory may be viewed as a sum of the classical one and fluctuations. The classical path, denoted by *y*, is of course uniquely determined by the Lagrangian (with boundary values).

The so-called possible trajectories x in quantum dynamics can be expressed in the form

$$x = y + z,$$

where z is the fluctuation. See [6].

Our first question is to determine the fluctuation z. We propose that z is a Gaussian Markov process, more precisely a Brownian bridge which is a linear function of a Brownian motion B(t). In the next section, we shall explain why a Brownian bridge is fitting for a realization of fluctuation.

(ii) To obtain Feynman's expression of propagator, we first meet the action integral

$$A(t) = \int^t L(x, \dot{x}) ds$$

The integrand involves a term $\dot{B}(s)^2$ to express the kinetic energy. The $\dot{B}(s)^2$ is not an ordinary random function. To come to the propagator we even have to exponentiate the action.

Thus, we shall be concerned with the analysis of generalized functions, actually functionals of $\dot{B}(t)$'s, that is, *white noise functionals*. The book [16] and [12] provides the background for the study of generalized functionals of white noise.

(iii) Integration over the function space $X = \{x\}$, the space of trajectories, can be defined smoothly. To this end, we must specify a measure on X, which is now obvious, since we have taken a white noise, whose probability distribution μ has automatically been introduced.

There is one problem to be reminded. We expect the integration to be done with respect to the uniform measure on X. This problem can be solved in Sect. 6.

- (iv) With these background we can come to the actual computation of the propagators. This can be done by using the white noise theory.
- (v) We can recognize that our approach can be applied to a pretty large class of Lagrangians.
- (vi) Our method of integration on function space can further be applied to other problems in physics as we shall see in the last two sections.

5 Brownian Bridge and a Setup for the Propagator

First we have to explain why the Brownian bridge is involved in the class of quantum mechanical possible trajectories.

In [4] §32, Action principle, there is a statement that $B(t, s) = \int_t^s L(u) du$ satisfies a chain rule, by which we may imagine as the formula for the transition probabilities of a Markov process.

To fix the idea, we consider the case where the time interval is taken to be [0, T]. Now the term *z* that expresses the quantity of fluctuation can be a Markov process $X(t), 0 \le t \le T$. Further assumptions on X(t) can be made as follows.

- (1) X(t) is a Gaussian process, since it is a sort of noise.
- (2) As a usual requirement, the Gaussian process satisfies E(X(t)) = 0 and has the canonical representation by Brownian motion [10], namely

$$X(t) = \int_0^t F(t, u) \dot{B}(u) du.$$

and X(0) = X(T) = 0 (bridged).

- (3) X(t) is a Gaussian 1-ple Markov process.
- (4) The normalized process Y(t) enjoys the projective invariance under timechange.

Theorem 5.1 *The Brownian bridge* X(t) *over the time interval* [0, T] *is character-ized by the above conditions* (1)–(4)*.*

This theorem have been proved before and the proof is omitted here. We only note that the canonical representation of X(t) is given by

$$X(t) = (T-t) \int_0^t \frac{1}{T-u} \dot{B}(u) du,$$

and the covariance $\Gamma(t, s)$ is

$$\Gamma(t,s) = \sqrt{\frac{s(T-t)}{t(T-s)}}, s \le t$$

Namely,

$$\Gamma(t,s) = \sqrt{(0,T;s,t)}, s \le t,$$

where $(\cdot, \cdot; \cdot, \cdot)$ is the anharmonic ratio.

Remark In 1981 at the Berlin Conference on Math-Phys, we proposed a white noise approach to path integrals to have quantum mechanical propagators (see [14]; see also [22]). We had, at that time, some idea in mind for the use of a Brownian bridge, and we had many practically good examples of integrand with various kinds of potentials, and satisfactory results have been obtained.

With this background we are ready to propose how to form quantum mechanical propagators.

The possible quantum mechanical trajectories $x(t), t \in [0, T]$ are expressed in the form

$$x(t) = y(t) + \sqrt{\frac{\hbar}{m}}X(t),$$

where X(t) is a Brownian bridge over the time interval [0, T]. The fluctuation z in the earlier expression is now taken to be a Brownian bridge.

Recall that the classical trajectory $y(t), t \in [0, T]$, is uniquely determined by the variational principle for the action

$$A[x] = \int_0^T L(x, \dot{x}) dt,$$

where the Lagrangian $L(x, \dot{x})$ in question is assumed to be of the form

$$L(x, \dot{x}) = \frac{1}{2}m(\dot{x})^2 - V(x).$$

The potential V(x) is usually assumed to be regular, but later we can extend the theory to the case where V has certain singularity, even time-dependent (mainly done by the Streit school).

The actual expression and computations of the propagator are given successively as follows:

We follow the Lagrangian dynamics. The possible trajectories are sample paths $y(s), s \in [0, t]$, expressed in the form

$$y(s) = x(s) + \sqrt{\frac{\hbar}{m}}B(s), \tag{1}$$

where the B(t) is an ordinary Brownian motion. Hence the action S is expressed in the form in terms of the quantum trajectory y:

$$A = \int_0^t L(y(s), \dot{y}(s)) ds.$$

Note that the effect of forming a bridge is given by putting the delta-function $\delta_0(y(t) - y_2)$ as a factor of the integrand, where $y_2 = x(t)$.

Now we set

$$S(t_0, t_1) = \int_{t_0}^{t_1} L(t) dt.$$
 (2)

and set

$$\exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar}\int_{t_0}^{t_1}L(t)dt\right] = \exp\left[\frac{i}{\hbar}S(t_0,t_1)\right] = B(t_0,t_1).$$

Then, we have , for $0 < t_1 < t_2 < \cdots < t_n < t$,

$$B(0, t) = B(0, t_1) \cdot B(t_1, t_2) \cdots B(t_n, t).$$

Theorem 5.2 The quantum mechanical propagator $G(0, t; y_1, y_2)$ is given by the following average

$$G(0,t;y_1,y_2) = \left\langle N e^{\frac{i}{\hbar} \int_0^t L(y,\dot{y}) ds + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^t \dot{B}(s)^2 ds} \delta_o(y(t) - y_2) \right\rangle, \tag{3}$$

where N is the amount of multiplicative renormalization. The average $\langle \rangle$ is understood to be the integral with respect to the white noise measure μ .

6 Generalized White Noise Functionals Revisited

It is well-known that there are two classes of generalized white noise functionals; $(L^2)^-$ and $(S)^*$. We use them without discrimination except it is necessary to choose one of them specifically.

It seems better to explain the concept of "renormalization" which makes formal but important basic functionals of the $\dot{B}(t)$'s to be acceptable as generalized white noise functionals. To save time we refer the interpretation to the literature (see [9, 16] and [21]).

We should note that there are generalized white noise functionals involved in the expectation in Theorem 5.2. For instance, the Donsker's delta function $\delta_o(y(t) - y_2)$ is a generalized white noise functional.

There is a Gauss kernel of the form $\exp[c \int_0^t \dot{B}(s)^2 ds]$, where the classical case is $c = -\frac{1}{2}$. In general, we assume $c \neq \frac{1}{2}$, and the Gaussian kernel can be a generalized functional after the multiplication renormalization. Now it seems we have the exceptional case, but it can be treated by combining it with another factor coming from the exponential term. In reality, we combine it with the term that comes from the kinetic energy.

The factor $\exp[\frac{1}{2}\int_0^t \dot{B}(s)^2 ds]$ serves as the *flattening effect* of the white noise measure. One may ask why the functional does so. An intuitive answer to this question is as follows: If we write a Lebesgue measure (exists only virtually) on E^* by dL, the white noise measure μ may be expressed in the form $\exp[-\frac{1}{2}\int_0^t \dot{B}(s)^2 ds] dL$. Hence the factor in question is put to make the measure μ to be a flat measure dL. In fact, this makes sense eventually.

Returning to the average (3) (in Theorem 5.2), which is an integral with respect to the white noise measure μ , it is important to note that the integrand (i.e. the inside of the angular bracket) is "integrable". In other words, the average (3) is a bilinear form of a generalized functional and a test functional.

To be reminded, there are short notes to follow. These are rather crucial. The formula (3) involves a product of functionals of the form like $\varphi(x) \cdot \delta(\langle x, f \rangle - a), f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}), a \in \mathbb{C}$. To give a correct interpretation to the expectation of (3) with this choice, it should be checked that it can be regarded as a bilinear form of a pair of a test functional and a generalized functional. The following theorem provides answers to this question.

Theorem 6.1 (Streit et al. [23]) Let $\varphi(x)$ be a generalized white noise functional. Assume that the \mathcal{T} -transform $(\mathcal{T}\varphi)(\xi), \xi \in E$, of φ is extended to a functional of f in $L^2(\mathbb{R})$, in particular a function of $\xi + \lambda f$, and that $(\mathcal{T}\varphi)(\xi - \lambda f)$ is an integrable function of λ for any fixed ξ . If the transform of $(\mathcal{T}\varphi)(\xi - \lambda f)$ is a U-functional, then the pointwise product $\varphi(x) \cdot \delta(\langle x, f \rangle - a)$ is defined and is a generalized white noise functional.

Proof First a formula for the δ -function is provided.

$$\delta_a(t) = \delta(t-a) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{ia\lambda} e^{-i\lambda x} d\lambda$$
 (in distribution sense).

Hence, for $\varphi \in (S)^*$ and $f \in L^2(R)$ we have the \mathcal{T} -transform

$$\mathcal{T}(\varphi(x)\delta(\langle x,f\rangle - a))(\xi) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{ia\lambda} e^{-i\lambda\langle x,f\rangle} e^{i\langle x,\xi\rangle} \varphi(x)d\mu(x)d\Lambda$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{ia\lambda} (\mathcal{T}\varphi)(\xi - \lambda f)d\lambda. \tag{4}$$

By assumption this determines a *U*-functional, which means the product $\varphi(x) \cdot \delta(\langle x, f \rangle - a)$ makes sense and the product is a generalized white noise functional. \Box

Example 6.2 The above theorem can be applied to a Gauss kernel $\varphi_c(x) = N \exp[c \int x(t)^2 dt]$, with $c \neq \frac{1}{2}$. In particular:

(i) The case where c is real and c < 0. We have

$$(\mathcal{T}\varphi)(\xi - \lambda f) = \exp\left[\frac{c}{1 - 2c} \int (\xi(t) - \lambda f(t))^2 dt\right]$$
$$= \exp\left[\frac{c}{1 - 2c} (\|\xi\|^2 - 2\lambda(\xi, f) + \lambda^2 \|f\|^2]\right)$$

This is an integrable function of real λ . Hence, by the above Theorem 6.1, we have a generalized white noise functional.

(ii) The case where $c = \frac{1}{2} + ia$, $a \in R - \{0\}$. The same expression as in (i) holds.

Example 6.3 In the following cases, exact values of the propagators can be obtained and, of course, they agree with the known results.

- (i) Free particle
- (ii) Harmonic oscillator.
- (iii) Potentials which are Fourier transforms of measures.

7 Some of Further Developments and Related Topics

[I] In addition to Example 6.3, we have some more interesting potentials, including some which are more singular and time depending. There are satisfactory results in the recent developments.

Example 7.1 Streit et al. [7] have obtained explicit formulae in the following cases:

(1) a time depending Lagrangian of the form

$$L(x(t), \dot{x}(t), t) = \frac{1}{2}m(t)\dot{x}(t)^2 - k(t)^2x(t)^2 - \dot{f}(t)x(t),$$

where m(t), k(t) and f(t) are smooth functions.

(2) A singular potential V(x) of the form

$$V(x) = \sum_{n} c^{-n^2} \delta_n(x), \quad c > 0,$$

and others.

[II] The Hopf equation.

There are many approaches to the Navier-Stokes equation.

$$u_{\alpha,t}+u_{\beta}u_{\alpha,\beta}=-p_{\alpha}+\mu u_{\alpha,\beta\beta},$$

where α , $\beta = 1, 2, 3$, and where the following notations are used:

$$f_{\alpha,t} = \frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial t}$$
$$f_{\alpha,\beta} = \frac{\partial f_{\alpha}}{\partial x_{\beta}}$$

and

$$f_{\alpha,\beta\gamma} = \frac{\partial^2 f_\alpha}{\partial x_\beta \partial x_\gamma}.$$

There is an approach to this equation by using the characteristic functional Φ of the measure $P^t(du)$ defined on the phase space $\{u = (u_1, u_2, u_3)\}$:

$$\Phi(\xi,t) = \int e^{i < \xi, u > P^t} (du).$$

E. Hopf shows that the characteristic functional $\Phi(\xi, t)$ satisfies the following functional differential equation, called **Hopf equation** (see [17]):

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} = \int_{R} \xi_{\alpha}(x) \left[i \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\beta}} \frac{\partial^{2} \Phi}{\partial \xi_{\beta}(x) dx \partial \xi_{\alpha}(x) dx} + \mu \Delta_{x} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \xi_{\alpha}(x) dx} - \frac{\partial \Pi}{\partial x_{\alpha}} \right] dx$$

Studying this approach, we may think of two matters. One is a similarity to the Feynman integral in the sense that both cases deal with functional obtained in the form

$$E(\exp[f(u)])$$

where f(u) is a function of a path (trajectory) u. The expectation is taken with respect to the probability measure introduced on the path space.

As the second point, one may think of functionals Φ_n , $n \ge 0$, that come from the Hopf equation and the Fock space expansion of generalized white noise functionals. In this case we expect that the calculus can be done in a manner similar to the white noise calculus.

We may recall an interesting approach to the Navier-Stokes equation by A. Inoue. See [18].

[III] Towards noncommutative white noise calculus. This comes from many reasons, such as (i) noncommutative geometry, (ii) Hamiltonian dynamics using both variables, p, q. See [3, 19] and [2].

8 Concluding Remarks

(1) There appears a particular quadratic form in the white noise analysis, i.e.

$$\int :\dot{B}(t)^2:dt.$$

There is a somewhat general quadratic form

$$\int f(t) : \dot{B}(t)^2 : dt + \int \int F(u,v) : \dot{B}(u)\dot{B}(v) : dudv$$

which is called *normal functional*, the first term being the singular part and the second term the regular part. The two terms can be characterized from our viewpoint and play significant roles, respectively. Recall the role of the singular part in the path integral.

- (2) Our method of path integrals enables us to deal with the case of very irregular potentials in the propagator (by L. Streit and others).
- (3) Some other approaches: A significant result is by C. C. Bernido and M. V. Carpio Bernido [1]. They are using our method of path integral to investigate the entanglement probabilities of two chain like macro-molecules where one polymer lies on a plane and the other perpendicular to it. The entanglement probabilities are calculated and the result shows a characteristic of the polymer.

We also should like to note that Masujima [20] has published a beautiful monograph collecting various approaches to path integrals.

References

- Bernido, C.C., Carpio-Bernido, M.V.: Whited noise functional approach to polymer entanglements. In: Proceedings of Stochastic Analysis: Classical and Quantum. World Scientific, Singapore (2005)
- 2. Bock, W., Grothaus, M.: White noise approach to phase space Feynman path integrals. Teor. Imovir. ta Matem. Statyst. **85**, 7–21 (2012)
- Daubechies, I., Klauder, J.R.: Quantum mechanical path integrals with Wiener measure for all polynomial Hamiltonians. II. J. Math. Phys. 26, 2239–2256 (1985)
- 4. Dirac, P.A.M.: The Principles of Quantum Mechanics, 4th edn. Oxford University Press, Oxford (1958). In particular, §15 the delta function, and §32 the action principle
- Feynman, R.P.: Space-time approach to non-relativistic quantum mechanics. Rev. Mod. Phys. 20, 367–387 (1948)
- Feynman, R.P., Hibbs, A.R.: Quantum Mechanics and Path Integrals. McGraw-Hill, New York (1965)
- Grothaus, M., Khandekar, D.C., da Silva, J.L., Streit, L.: The Feynman integral for timedependent anharmonic oscillators. J. Math. Phys. 38(6), 3278–3299 (1997)
- 8. Hida, T.: Stationary Stochastic Processes. Princeton University Press, Princeton (1970)
- 9. Hida, T.: Analysis of Brownian Functionals. Carleton Mathematical Lecture Notes, vol. 13. Carleton University, Ottawa (1975)
- 10. Hida, T.: Brownian Motion. Iwanami Pub. Co. (1975). English trans. Springer, Tokyo (1980)
- 11. Hida, T.: White noise approach to Feynman integrals. J. Korean Math. Soc. 38, 275–281 (2001)
- 12. Hida, T., Kuo, H.-H., Potthoff, J., Streit, L.: White Noise: An Infinite Dimensional Calculus. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht/Boston (1993)
- 13. Hida, T., Streit, L.: On quantum theory in terms of white noise. Nagoya Math. J. 68, 21–34 (1977)
- Hida, T., Streit, L.: Generalized Brownian functionals. In: VI International Conference on Mathematical Physics, Berlin (1981). Lecture Notes on Physics, vol. 153, pp. 285–287 (1982)

- 15. Hida, T., Si, S.: Innovation Approach to Random Fields: An Application of White Noise Theory. World Scientific, Singapore (2004)
- 16. Hida, T., Si, S.: Lectures on White Noise Functionals. World Scientific, Singapore (2008)
- Hopf, E.: Statistical hydromechanics and functional calculus. J. Ration. Mech. Anal. 1(1), 87– 128 (1952)
- Inoue, A.: Strong and classical solutions of the Hopf equation an example of functional derivative equation of second order. Tohoku Math. J. 39, 115–144 (1987)
- Léandre, R., Ouerdiane, H.: Connes-Hida calculus and Bismut-Quillen superconnections. Les prepub. Inst. Élie Cartan 2003/n 17
- Masujima, M.: Path Integrals and Stochastic Processes in Theoretical Physics. Feshbach Pub. LLC, Minneapolis (2007). In particular, Chapter 6
- 21. Si, S.: Introduction to Hida Distributions. World Scientific, Singapore (2011)
- 22. Streit, L., Hida, T.: Generalized Brownian functionals and the Feynman integral. Stoch. Process. Appl. 16, 55–69 (1984)
- 23. Streit, L., et al.: Feynman integrals for a class of exponentially growing potentials. J. Math. Phys. **39**, 4476–4491 (1998)
- 24. Weyl, H.: Raum, Zeit, Materie. Springer, Berlin (1918)

Quasi-analyticity and Determinacy of the Full Moment Problem from Finite to Infinite Dimensions

Maria Infusino

Abstract This paper is aimed to show the essential role played by the theory of quasi-analytic functions in the study of the determinacy of the moment problem on finite and infinite-dimensional spaces. In particular, the quasi-analytic criterion of self-adjointness of operators and their commutativity are crucial to establish whether or not a measure is uniquely determined by its moments. Our main goal is to point out that this is a common feature of the determinacy question in both the finite and the infinite-dimensional moment problem, by reviewing some of the most known determinacy results from this perspective. We also collect some properties of independent interest concerning the characterization of quasi-analytic classes associated to log-convex sequences.

Keywords Moment problem • Determinacy • Quasi-analytic class • Infinite dimensional moment problem • Realizability • Nuclear space • Convex regularization • Log-convexity

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) 44A60, 26E10, 47B25, 47A70, 28C05, 28C20

1 Introduction

Among the numerous aspects of the moment problem, the so-called *determinacy question* is certainly one of the most investigated but still far from being completely solved. The moment problem asks whether a given sequence of numbers is the sequence of moments of some non-negative measure with fixed support. If such a measure is unique, then the moment problem is said to be *determinate*. Therefore,

M. Infusino (🖂)

Fachbereich Mathematik und Statistik, Universität Konstanz, Universitätstraße, 10, Konstanz, 78457, Germany

e-mail: infusino.maria@gmail.com

Supported by a Marie Curie fellowship of the Istituto Nazionale di Alta Matematica (INdAM)

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_9

the determinacy question is to find under which conditions a non-negative measure with given support is completely characterized by its moments.

In this paper we give an overview about how the concept of quasi-analyticity enters in the study of the determinacy question. As spectral theory and moment theory developed in parallel, the determinacy proofs which can be found in literature often seem circular. We review some of them showing the essential role played by quasi-analyticity techniques.

The moment problem was originally posed in a finite-dimensional setting (see e.g. [1, 55]). More precisely, in the *multivariate power moment problem* the starting multisequence $(m_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d}$ consists of real numbers and the support of the measure is assumed to be a subset $K \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$, where $d \in \mathbb{N}$. However, at an early stage, this problem has also been generalized to the case of infinitely many variables (see e.g. [8] for more details on this topic). This abstract formulation of the moment problem is actually very useful in many applications related to the analysis of manybody systems, e.g. in statistical mechanics, spatial ecology, etc. In this setting, each m_n in the starting sequence $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is an element of the tensor product of n copies of a certain infinite-dimensional space (e.g. for each n, m_n is a generalized function of n variables in \mathbb{R}^d) and the support of the measure is assumed to be a non-linear subset of this space (examples of supports are the set of all L^2 functions, the cone of all non-negative generalized functions, the set of all signed measures).

This paper attempts to show that, regardless of the dimension of the setting in which the moment problem is posed, quasi-analyticity theory gives in some sense the best possible general sufficient determinacy conditions. In the literature, there are different approaches to the investigation of the determinacy question for concrete cases in the finite-dimensional context (see [47] for a thorough overview). For instance, the first known determinacy conditions for the one-dimensional moment problem were obtained through techniques involving continued fractions (see e.g. [30, 31, 44, 59]) or using density conditions of polynomials (see e.g. [1, 12, 13, 49, 55, 60]). The determinacy of the higher-dimensional moment problem is still less understood than the one-dimensional case. However, a number of sufficient multivariate determinacy conditions were developed by using polynomial and rational approximation (see e.g. [11, 27, 40, 45, 46]).

The link between quasi-analyticity and determinacy has been known since the early days of the moment theory. In 1926, Carleman first applied quasianalyticity to the study of the determinacy of the univariate moment problem (see [18]). More precisely, he proved that if the moment sequence $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ of a non-negative measure μ supported on \mathbb{R} fulfills the so-called *Carleman condition*, i.e. $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} m_{2n}^{-\frac{1}{2n}} = \infty$, then there is no other measure having the same moment sequence as μ . His main idea was to exploit the quasi-analyticity of a certain integral transform, which intrinsically contains the moment data, to get the determinacy of the classical Hamburger moment problem (c.f. Theorem 3.5).

The concept of quasi-analytic function was first introduced by Borel, who observed that there is a larger class of functions, than merely the analytic functions, having the property to be completely determined only by their value and the values of their derivatives at a single point (see e.g. [17]). Motivated by the theory of partial differential equations, Hadamard proposed the problem to give necessary and sufficient conditions bearing on a sequence $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ such that the class of all infinitely differentiable functions whose n-th derivative is bounded by m_n , for each $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$, is quasi-analytic, [29]. Denjoy was the first to provide sufficient conditions [23] and then Carleman, generalizing Denjoy's theorem, gave necessary and sufficient conditions. Carleman's treatise [18] threw a new light on the theory of quasi-analytic functions, revealing its important role in the study of the moment problem. His ideas inspired a large series of subsequent works about quasi-analyticity criteria for functions in one variable (see e.g. [2, 20, 38, 43]) and for multivariate functions (see e.g. [14, 15, 25]).

Both in the higher-dimensional case and in the infinite-dimensional one, the operator theoretical approach is a powerful method to get not only determinacy conditions but also to guarantee the existence of a solution to the moment problem. Actually, there has always been a mutual exchange between spectral theory and moment problem, since the results in moment theory often served as a starting point for new advances in the theory of operators. The quasi-analyticity again enters in a crucial way in the analysis of the moment problem from the operator theoretical point of view.

For the one-dimensional moment problem the basic ideas developed with the traditional methods of continued fractions and orthogonal polynomials can be rederived by means of the spectral theory of self-adjoint extensions (see e.g. [1, Chapter 4]). In particular, the classical Hamburger and Stieltjes existence theorems and the relative uniqueness results due to Carleman can be obtained using this approach (see [58]). Note that, in the one-dimensional moment problem, the theory of quasi-analytic functions only appears in the uniqueness part via the concept of quasi-analytic vector for an operator.

In contrast to the one-dimensional case, in higher dimensions, one does not know how to prove existence without uniqueness. In fact, in dimension $d \ge 2$, we need to use the spectral theorem for several essential self-adjoint operators and this requires that the involved operators strongly commute (i.e. their resolutions of identity commute). In [42, Theorem 6], Nussbaum proved that the strong commutativity and the essential self-adjointness can actually be derived using again the concept of quasi-analytic vectors. The so-called *multivariate Carleman condition* gives a condition for the existence of a total subset of quasi-analytic vectors for the considered operators directly in terms of the starting multisequence. This yields the existence of a unique measure solving the given moment problem (see [42, Theorem 10]). Other similar but slightly weaker results were proved before Nussbaum's theorem, using the determinacy of certain 1—sequences derived from the starting positive semidefinite d—sequence (see e.g. [24, 26, 55]). For more recent results about partial determinacy see [47, Section 5].

Despite of the fact that it is unknown how to prove the existence of a solution to the moment problem on \mathbb{R}^d with $d \ge 2$ without involving its determinacy, it is instead possible to use partial determinacy to conclude the determinacy of a moment d-sequence. Petersen actually proved a general result of this kind, showing

that if all the *d* marginal measures of a measure μ on \mathbb{R}^d are determinate then μ is determinate, too (see Theorem 3.10). Another determinacy result not involving existence is due to De Jeu, who has recently proved the uniqueness part of the moment problem on \mathbb{R}^d and on the positive octant \mathbb{R}^d_+ by following Carleman's path without using spectral theory, [21].

The operator theoretical approach is also applicable to the infinite-dimensional moment problem. In fact, several infinite-dimensional moment problems have been investigated using the theory of generalized eigenfunction expansion for self-adjoint operators (see e.g. [4, 5, 7–9, 35, 57]). This approach is well developed for nuclear spaces in [5, Chapter 8] and [8, Vol. II, Chapter 5], and it is a generalization of the method presented by Krein in [36, 37]. In these works, Krein used the so-called method of directed functionals for self-adjoint operators instead of the spectral projection theorem for an infinite family of strongly commuting self-adjoint operators given in [8, Vol. I, Chapter 3, Section 2]. Further different methods to solve the moment problem on nuclear spaces were introduced in 1975 in [16] and in [19] (see also [32] and [51, Section 12.5]). These approaches are essentially based on Choquet theory and decompositions of positive definite functionals on a commutative nuclear *-algebras into pure states.

We describe in this paper the infinite-dimensional moment problem on the dual Ω' of a nuclear space Ω , showing that the proof scheme used to get the existence of a unique solution to the moment problem on \mathbb{R}^d can be carried over in this case. In fact, thanks to a certain *determining condition*, it is possible to show that the family of operators associated to the starting positive semidefinite sequence has a total subset of quasi-analytic vectors. Hence, they admit unique strongly pairwise commuting self-adjoint extensions by Nussbaum's result. Therefore, by the spectral theorem for infinitely many unbounded self-adjoint operators, there exists a unique measure on $\mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{N}_0}$ representing those operators. It remains to show that this measure is actually concentrated on Ω' . Note that the determining condition is the correspondent of the multivariate Carleman condition in the infinite-dimensional case. However, the infinite-dimensionality involves additional layers such as the uniformity in the index, regularity properties and growth restrictions on the moments as functions.

Let us outline the contents of this paper.

In Sect. 2, we recall the notion of quasi-analytic class of infinitely differentiable functions on \mathbb{R} and we introduce the famous Denjoy-Carleman theorem. We also review some different versions of the Carleman condition known in literature, pointing out the role of the log-convexity in the proof of these results. In particular, we recall the technique of the convex regularization by means of the logarithm, which is important in solving the problem of the equivalence of quasi-analytic classes. In this context, we propose a proof of the Denjoy-Carleman theorem due to Mandelbrojt, which we found interesting since it is based on completely different methods than the classical ones employing holomorphic function theory.

In Sect. 3, we aim to show how quasi-analytic classes enter in the determinacy of the finite-dimensional moment problem. In Sect. 3.2, we give an alternative and

simple proof of the Carleman uniqueness results for the Hamburger and the Stieltjes one-dimensional moment problems, which exploits the quasi-analyticity of a certain Fourier-Stieltjes transform (see proof of Theorem 3.5). Moreover, we recall the importance of the geometry of the support *K* in the determinacy of the *K*-moment problem. In Sect. 3.3, we focus on the determinacy of the *d*-dimensional moment problem with $d \ge 2$. We first introduce the so-called multivariate Carleman condition (10) and show that it is sufficient for the determinacy of the Hamburger *d*-dimensional moment problem by using a result due to Petersen. Then we sketch the proof of a recent version of the Denjoy-Carleman theorem for quasi-analytic functions in several variables, which can be used to give an alternative proof of the uniqueness result. Finally, we outline the operator theoretical approach to the Hamburger *d*-dimensional moment problem developed by Nussbaum, stressing the points where quasi-analyticity is fundamental to prove not only the uniqueness but also the existence of the solution. We also mention a uniqueness result for the *d*-dimensional version of the Stieltjes moment problem.

In Sect. 4, we present the moment problem on conuclear spaces. We first introduce a sufficient condition for the determinacy of the analogue of the Hamburger moment problem in this infinite-dimensional setting and we prove this uniqueness result without using spectral theoretical tools. Then we review the main results by Berezansky, Kondratiev and Šifrin about the existence and the uniqueness of a solution for the analogues of the Hamburger and the Stieltjes moment problems on conuclear spaces. We point out that, as in the finite-dimensional case, the existence of a solution cannot be proved without using the determinacy of the moment problem and we sketch the steps of this proof where quasi-analyticity enters.

In the appendix, we prove some results about log-convex sequences, which are useful in relation to the quasi-analyticity of the associated classes of functions.

2 Characterization of Quasi-analytic Classes of Functions on \mathbb{R}

Let us recall the basic definitions and state some preliminary results concerning the theory of quasi-analytic functions on \mathbb{R} . In the following, we denote by \mathbb{N}_0 the set of all non-negative integers and by $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(X)$ the space of all infinitely differentiable real valued functions on the topological space *X*.

Definition 2.1 (The class $C\{M_n\}$) Given a sequence of positive real numbers $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$, we define the class $C\{M_n\}$ as the set of all functions $f \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\|D^n f\|_{\infty} \le \beta_f B^n_f M_n, \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}_0$$

where $D^n f$ is the *n*-th derivative of f, $||D^n f||_{\infty} := \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} |D^n f(x)|$, and β_f , B_f are positive constants only depending on f.

Definition 2.2 (Quasi-analytic class) The class $C\{M_n\}$ of functions on \mathbb{R} is said to be quasi-analytic if the conditions

$$f \in C\{M_n\}, (D^n f)(0) = 0, \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}_0$$

imply that f(x) = 0 for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

The definition above can be given replacing $(D^n f)(0)$ with $(D^n f)(x_0)$, where x_0 is any other given point in the domain of the function f. Note that the analytic functions on \mathbb{R} correspond to the class $C\{n!\}$. It is obvious from the previous definitions that the following holds.

Proposition 2.3 Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a sequence of positive real numbers. $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic if and only if for any positive constant δ the class $C\{\delta M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic.

Recall that $C\{M_n\}$ and $C\{M'_n\}$ are said to be *equivalent* if there exist two constants a, b > 0 such that $a^n M_n \le M'_n \le b^n M_n$ for any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$. This means that every function of either of these two classes belongs also to the other. The problem of constructing a sequence $(M'_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ in a simple relationship with a given starting sequence $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ such that the corresponding classes of functions are equivalent has extensively been studied (for more details see [39]). In particular, we introduce here the so-called *convex regularization of by means of the logarithm*.

Definition 2.4 (Log-convexity) A sequence of positive real numbers $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is said to be log-convex if and only if for all $n \ge 1$ we have that $M_n^2 \le M_{n-1}M_{n+1}$.

Definition 2.5 (Convex regularization by means of the logarithm) Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence of positive real numbers with $\liminf_{n \to \infty} M_n^{\frac{1}{n}} = \infty$. Define for any $r \ge 1$ the function $T(r) := \max_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{r^n}{M_n}$. The *convex regularization of* $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by means of the *logarithm* is the sequence $(M_n^c)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ defined by

$$\ln(M_n^c) := \sup_{t \ge 0} \left(nt - \ln(T(e^t)) \right), \tag{1}$$

or equivalently, $M_n^c := \sup_{t \ge 0} \frac{e^{tn}}{T(e^t)} = \sup_{r \ge 1} \frac{r^n}{T(r)}.$

Note that (1) means that for any $t \ge 0$ the line $x \mapsto tx - \ln(T(e^t))$ is not above any of the points $(\ln(M_n^c))_{1 \le n < e^t}$. The convex regularized sequence by means of the logarithm is indeed the largest convex minorant (i.e. the convex envelope) of the function $n \mapsto \ln(M_n)$. This means that $(M_n^c)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is a log-convex sequence and that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $M_n^c \le M_n$. Clearly, if $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is log-convex then $M_n^c \equiv M_n$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. This procedure allows to explicitly construct, starting from any sequence $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of positive real numbers with $\liminf_{n \to \infty} M_n^{1/n} = \infty$, a log-convex sequence $(M_n^c)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ such that the classes $C\{M_n\}$ and $C\{M_n^c\}$ are equivalent (see [39, Theorem 6.5.III]). Therefore, if $\liminf_{n \to \infty} M_n^{1/n} = \infty$, then the class $C\{M_n\}$ is quasianalytic if and only if $C\{M_n^c\}$ is quasi-analytic.

Remark 2.6 When we deal with quasi-analytic classes the assumption that $\liminf_{n\to\infty} M_n^{\frac{1}{n}} = \infty$ is not restrictive, but actually gives the only interesting case. In fact, if $\liminf_{n\to\infty} M_n^{\frac{1}{n}} = 0$, then $C\{M_n\}$ is equivalent to $C\{0\}$ (which contains only the constants) and if $0 < \liminf_{n\to\infty} M_n^{\frac{1}{n}} < \infty$, then $C\{M_n\}$ is equivalent to $C\{1\}$ (see [39, Theorem 6.5.III]). In both cases, $C\{M_n\}$ is already quasi-analytic.

The problem to give necessary and sufficient conditions bearing on the sequence $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ such that the class $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic was proposed by Hadamard in [29]. Denjoy was the first to provide sufficient conditions for the quasi-analyticity of a class [23], but the problem was completely solved by Carleman, who generalized Denjoy's theorem and methods giving the first characterization of quasi-analytic classes in [18]. Using the convex regularization by means of the logarithm, other conditions equivalent to Carleman's one were obtained.

Theorem 2.7 (The Denjoy-Carleman Theorem) Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a sequence of positive real numbers. Then the following conditions are equivalent

(a). $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic, (b). $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\beta_n} = \infty$ with $\beta_n := \inf_{k \ge n} \sqrt[k]{M_k}$, (c). $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_n}} = \infty$, (d). $\int_1^{\infty} \frac{\ln(T(r))}{r^2} dr = \infty$, (e). $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{n-1}^c}{M_n^c} = \infty$,

where $(M_n^c)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is the convex regularization of $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ by means of the logarithm and for any $r \ge 1$ the function T is given by $T(r) := \max_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{r^n}{M_n}$.

Condition (b) and (c) are due to Carleman, [18] (see also [20] for a simple but detailed proof). Condition (d) was instead introduced by Ostrowski in [43], who was also the first to provide a new proof of Carleman's theorem. Moreover, Condition (e) was independently given by Mandelbrojt and Bang in [38] and [2], respectively.

A very nice proof of the equivalence of the conditions (b), (c), (d) and (e) is given in [39, Theorem 1.8.VII]. For its simplicity, let us just sketch the proof that (c) and (e) are equivalent. By Proposition 2.3, we can assume w.l.o.g. $M_0 = 1$ and so easily derive from Proposition 1(b) that $M_{n-1}^c \leq (M_n^c)^{1-1/n}$. Hence, (e) implies (c). The converse follows by Carleman's inequality, that is, by using $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (a_1 \cdots a_n)^{\frac{1}{n}} \leq e \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a_n$ for $a_n := M_{n-1}^c/M_n^c$.

To complete this section, we propose the proof of the equivalence of conditions (a), (d) and (e) given by Mandelbrojt in [39] (see in particular Theorem 4.1.III). In contrast to Denjoy, Carleman and Ostrowski, Mandelbrojt's proof is not based on the theory of holomorphic functions but only on some considerations relative to the average values of a real function.

The equivalence of (d) and (e) easily follows by the following

$$\int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{\ln(T(r))}{r^2} dr = \ln(T(1)) + 1 + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_n^c}{M_{n+1}^c}.$$
 (2)

As mentioned before, a detailed proof of this equality can be found in [39, Theorem 1.8.VII]. We give here just an idea of this proof. For any $t \ge 0$, denote by N(t) the greatest $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $tn - \ln(T(e^t)) = \ln M_n$. Then one can easily see that $\ln T(e^t) - \ln T(e^{t'}) = \int_t^{t'} N(s) ds$, for any $t, t' \ge 0$. Since N is a piecewise continuous function and it is monotone increasing, we can denote by t_k the points in which the function N has a jump. Using Definition 2.5, we get that $M_n^c/M_{n+1}^c = t_k$ for any $N(t_k) \le n \le N(t_{k+1})$. Combining these two results and making some further calculations, one finally gets (2).

The main ingredient used by Mandelbrojt to prove that (d) and (e) are both necessary and sufficient for quasi-analyticity is the construction of an infinitely differentiable function with compact support which belongs to the class $C\{M_n\}$. Let us preliminarily sketch such a construction.

For a sequence $(\gamma_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of positive constants and a function *g* Lebesgue integrable on $[-\gamma, \gamma]$, we define

$$M(\gamma_1,\ldots,\gamma_n;g)(x):=\frac{1}{2^n\gamma_1\cdots\gamma_n}\int_{-\gamma_1}^{\gamma_1}\cdots\int_{-\gamma_n}^{\gamma_n}g(x+t_1+\cdots+t_n)dt_1\ldots dt_n.$$

Let $(\mu_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence of positive constants with $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mu_n =: \mu < \infty$ and let *f* be a Lebesgue integrable function supported on [a, b]. For any $n \ge 1$, we set

$$M_n(x) := M(\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_n; f)(x),$$

which is obviously zero outside the interval $I_n := [a - \sum_{i=1}^n \mu_i, b + \sum_{i=1}^n \mu_i]$ and whose value is independent of the order in which the quantities μ_1, \ldots, μ_n are taken. This definition is recursive since $M_n(x) = M(\mu_n; M_{n-1})(x)$. For any $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the function $M_n(x)$ is differentiable in I_1 with first derivative equal to

$$(DM_n)(x) = \frac{1}{2\mu_1} M(\mu_2, \dots, \mu_n; f(\cdot + \mu_1) - f(\cdot \mu_1))(x).$$

Thus, $M_n(x)$ has first derivative uniformly bounded in n and so the family $(M_n(x))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is equally graded continuous in $[a - \mu, b + \mu]$. Therefore, it tends

uniformly to a continuous function $\psi(x)$ and so for all $x \in [a - \mu, b + \mu]$

$$\psi(x) = \frac{1}{2\mu_1} \int_{-\mu_1}^{\mu_1} M(\mu_2, \dots, \mu_n, \dots; f(\cdot + t))(x) dt.$$

Hence, the function $\psi(x)$ is infinitely differentiable on $[a-\mu, b+\mu]$ and zero outside this interval.

Proof $(of(a) \Rightarrow (d))$ By Remark 2.6, we can directly assume that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} M_n^{\frac{1}{n}} = \infty$. W.l.o.g. we can take $M_0 = 1$, since $C\{M_n\}$ and $C\{\frac{M_n}{M_0}\}$ coincide by Proposition 2.3. Suppose that $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} M_n^c / M_{n+1}^c < \infty$ and repeat the construction above for $\mu_n := M_{n-1}^c / M_n^c$ and $f := \mathbb{1}_{[-\mu,\mu]}$ with $\mu := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \mu_n$. Then we get that the associated limit function ψ is infinitely differentiable on $[-2\mu, 2\mu]$ and zero outside. As a consequence, all the derivatives of the function ψ are zero at $\pm 2\mu$. Furthermore,

$$\psi(0) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{2^n \mu_1 \dots \mu_n} \int_{-\mu_1}^{\mu_1} \dots \int_{-\mu_n}^{\mu_n} \mathbb{1}_{[-\mu,\mu]}(t_1 + \dots t_n) dt_1 \dots dt_n = 1$$

and it is easy to show that

$$|(D^n\psi)(x)| \leq \frac{1}{\mu_1\dots\mu_n} = M_n^c \leq M_n.$$

In conclusion, we constructed $\psi \in C\{M_n\}$ which is not quasi-analytic.

To prove that (e) implies (a) we need the following lemma.

Lemma 2.8 Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ a sequence of positive real numbers such that $C\{M_n\}$ is not quasi-analytic. Then there exists an infinite differentiable function φ on [0, 1] such that

1. $(D^n \varphi)(0) = 0$ and $(D^n \varphi)(1) = 0$, $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}_0$. 2. $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\forall x \in [0, 1]$, $|(D^n \varphi)(x)| \le M_n$. 3. $\varphi \ge 0$ on [0, 1]. 4. $\varphi(1 - x) = \varphi(x)$, $\forall x \in [0, 1]$.

Proof Since a class of functions is invariant under rescaling an translation, we can assume w.l.o.g. that the functions in $C\{M_n\}$ are defined on the interval [0, 1]. As $C\{M_n\}$ is not quasi-analytic, there exists a non-zero function $f \in C\{M_n\}$ and a point $a \in [0, 1[$ such that f and all its derivatives vanish at a but for any $\varepsilon > 0$ the function f is not identically zero on $[a, a + \varepsilon]$. For any $0 \le \alpha < 1 - a$, let us define for $x \in [0, 1]$

$$f_1(x) := \int_0^{\alpha x + a} \int_0^t f(\tau) d\tau dt.$$

Then the function f_1 is not identically zero on [0, 1] and all its derivatives vanish at 0. Since $f \in C\{M_n\}$, there exists c > 0 such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and any $x \in [0, 1]$, $|(D^n f)(x)| \le c^n M_n$. Then $|(D^n f_1)(x)| \le \alpha^n c^{n-2} M_{n-2}$, that is, $f_1 \in C\{M_{n-2}\}$.

Let $f_2(x) := f_1(x - x^2)$, then $(Df_2)(x) = (1 - 2x)(Df_1)(x - x^2)$. By induction, it can be easily proved that for any $n \ge 2$ we have

$$|(D^{n}f_{2})(x)| \leq \sum_{k=0}^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor} \frac{n^{2k}}{k!} \sup_{y \in [0,1]} |(D^{n-k}f_{1})(y)|.$$
(3)

Using Taylor formula and the fact that all derivatives of f_1 vanish at zero, we obtain

$$(D^{n-k}f_1)(x) = \frac{1}{(k-1)!} \int_0^x (x-t)^{k-1} (D^n f_1)(t) dt.$$
(4)

By (3) and (4), we get

$$\sup_{x\in[0,1]} |(D^n f_2)(x)| \le \alpha^n c^{n-2} M_{n-2} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{n^{2k}}{(k!)^2} \le e^{2n} \alpha^n c^{n-2} M_{n-2}.$$

Hence, f_2 is in the same class of f_1 and vanishes with all its derivatives at 0 and at 1.

Let us consider the function $f_3(x) := f_2(x)^2$. We can extend f_2 to a periodic even function, using that f_2 and all its derivative coincide at the endpoints. Hence,

$$f_2(x) = \frac{d_0}{2} + \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} (-1)^q d_q \cos(2\pi qx) \text{ and } |(D^n f_2)(x)| \le (2\pi)^n \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} |d_q| q^n,$$

where $d_q := 2(-1)^q \int_0^1 f_2(x) \cos(2\pi qx) dx$. Integrating by parts *l* times, we get that

$$|d_q| \le 2(2\pi q)^{-l} e^{2l} \alpha^l c^{l-2} M_{l-2}.$$
(5)

Using the binomial formula for the derivative and the Hölder inequality, we obtain that there exists C > 0 such that

$$|(D^n f_3)(x)| \le (4\pi)^n C \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} |d_q| q^n.$$

Furthermore, by (5) for l = n + 2, we get that

$$|(D^n f_3)(x)| \leq L\left(\sum_{q=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{q^2}\right) (2c\alpha e^2)^n M_n,$$

where $L := 2C(2\pi)^{-2}(\alpha e^2)^2$. If we choose $\alpha < \frac{1}{2ce^2}$, then the function we are looking for is given by $\varphi(x) := \frac{f_3(x)}{L\left(\sum_{q=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{q^2}\right)}$.

Proof (of $(e) \Rightarrow (a)$) Let us show that if $C\{M_n\}$ is not quasi-analytic then $\int_1^\infty \frac{\ln(T(r))}{r^2} dr < \infty$. By Remark 2.6, we can again assume that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} M_n^{\frac{1}{n}} = \infty$. Let f be a function on [0, 1] as given by Lemma 2.8 and define

$$F(z) := \int_0^1 e^{-xz} f(x) dx, \quad z \in \mathbb{C},$$

which is an entire function with F(1) > 0. Using integration by parts k times and the fact that f vanishes with all its derivatives at 0 and 1, we get that $|F(z)| \le \frac{M_k}{|z|^k}$. Since this holds for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\liminf_{n \to \infty} M_n^{1/n} = \infty$, we get

$$|F(z)| \le \frac{1}{\max_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{|z|^k}{M_k}} = \frac{1}{T(|z|)}.$$
(6)

Let $0 and let us consider the circle <math>C_p$ given by the equation $\left|\frac{1-z}{z}\right| = p$. Using the Poisson integral formula and the properties of *F*, it is possible to prove that

$$\frac{1}{2p\pi} \int_{C_p} \frac{\ln |F(z)|}{|z|^2} d|z| \ge \ln |F(1)|.$$

By using (6) in the latter equation, we get that

$$\frac{1}{2p\pi} \int_{C_p} \frac{\ln(T(|z|))}{|z|^2} d|z| \le -\ln|F(1)|.$$

If we denote by C_p^t the part of C_p between the lines Im(z) = -t and Im(z) = t which contains the point $\frac{1}{p+1}$, then for large values of t we have

$$\frac{1}{2p\pi} \int_{C_p^t} \frac{\ln(T(|z|))}{|z|^2} d|z| \le -\ln|F(1)|.$$

If $p \to 1$, then C_p^t tends to the segment of the straight line $Re(z) = \frac{1}{2}$ with -t < Im(z) < t, which yields

$$\frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^t \frac{\ln(T(r))}{\frac{1}{4} + r^2} dr \le -\ln(F(1)).$$

As a consequence, the integral $\int_1^\infty \frac{\ln(T(r))}{r^2} dr < \infty$.

3 Uniqueness in the Finite-Dimensional Moment Problem

3.1 The Finite-Dimensional Moment Problem

Let $\mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]$ be the algebra of all real polynomials with d real variables and real coefficients. For $\alpha := (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d) \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$ and $\mathbf{x} := (x_1, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$, we define the following multi-index notation $\mathbf{x}^{\alpha} := x_1^{\alpha_1} \cdots x_d^{\alpha_d}$ (where $x_j^0 := 1$) and $|\alpha| := \alpha_1 + \cdots + \alpha_d$. Let $\mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ be the collection of all non-negative Borel measures on \mathbb{R}^d such that $\mathbf{x}^{\alpha} \in L^1(\mu)$ for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$.

Definition 3.1 Let $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$. The α^{th} -moment of μ is defined by

$$m^{\mu}_{\alpha} := \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \mathbf{x}^{\alpha} \, \mu(d\mathbf{x}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} x_1^{\alpha_1} x_2^{\alpha_2} \cdots x_d^{\alpha_d} \, \mu(dx_1, dx_2, \dots, dx_d)$$

The multisequence $(m_{\alpha}^{\mu})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_{\alpha}^{d}}$ is called *moment sequence of* μ .

Note that the set $\mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ exactly consists of all the non-negative Borel measures on \mathbb{R}^d with finite moments of all orders. Given a closed subset $K \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$, we denote by $\mathcal{M}^*(K)$ the set of all measures in $\mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ having support contained in *K*.

The *K*-moment problem asks to determine when a given multisequence is actually the moment sequence of some measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(K)$.

Problem 3.2 (Full *K*-**moment problem**) Let $m = (m_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_{0}^{d}}$ be a multisequence of real numbers and let $K \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{d}$ be closed. Find a measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^{*}(K)$ such that $m_{\alpha} = m_{\alpha}^{\mu}$ for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_{0}^{d}$.

If such a measure μ does exists we say that the sequence *m* is *realized* by μ on *K* and the measure μ is called *realizing measure* on *K*. Note that we refer to this moment problem as *finite-dimensional* since the dimension of the supporting set *K* is finite. Recall that if *m* is a finite sequence then the *K*-moment problem is called *truncated*.

The statement of Problem 3.2 includes all the classical one-dimensional cases. In fact, if d = 1, then we get

- The Hamburger moment problem for $K = \mathbb{R}$.
- The *Stieltjes moment problem* for $K = \mathbb{R}_+$.
- The Hausdorff moment problem for K = [0, 1].

It is easy to see that the *K*-moment problem can be restated in terms of integral representation of linear functionals by introducing the so-called *Riesz functional*.

Definition 3.3 (Riesz' functional) Given $m = (m_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d}$, we define the associated Riesz functional L_m on $\mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]$ by $L_m(\mathbf{x}^{\alpha}) := m_{\alpha}, \ \alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$.

A necessary condition for a sequence of real numbers to be the moment sequence of some measure in $\mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is the following.

Definition 3.4 (Positive semidefinite sequence) A sequence $m = (m_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d}$ of real numbers is said to be *positive semidefinite* if for any $n \in \mathbb{N}, \alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$ and $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_n \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\sum_{j,l=1}^n m_{\alpha_j+\alpha_l}\xi_j\xi_l\geq 0,$$

or equivalently, for any $h \in \mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}], L_m(h^2) \ge 0$.

In the case of the Hamburger moment problem, i.e. when d = 1 and $K = \mathbb{R}$, the positive semidefiniteness is also sufficient, but this is not true when $K = \mathbb{R}^d$ with $d \ge 2$.

A measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(K)$ is called *determinate* if any other measure $\nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(K)$ having the same moment sequence as μ is equal to μ . Equivalently, a sequence of real numbers is called *determining* on K if there exists a unique non-negative measure in $\mathcal{M}^*(K)$ realizing m. In this case, the K-moment problem is also addressed as determinate.

3.2 Determinacy Conditions in the One-Dimensional Case

As far as we know, Carleman was the first to approach the determinacy question with methods involving quasi-analyticity theory. In fact, in his famous work of 1926, he proposed the following result which gives a sufficient condition for the uniqueness of the solution to the Hamburger moment problem (see [18, Chapter VIII]).

Theorem 3.5 Let $\mu, \nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R})$ have the same moment sequence $m = (m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$. If *m* is such that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[2n]{m_{2n}}} = \infty,$$
(7)

then $\mu = \nu$.

The original proof by Carleman makes use of the Cauchy transform of the two given measures. Here, we decided to propose a slightly different proof that uses the Fourier-Stieltjes transform but maintains the same spirit of Carleman's proof. In fact, the essential strategy of both proofs is to consider the transform of the difference of the two given measures and show that it belongs to the class $C\{\sqrt{m_{2n}}\}$, which can be proved to be quasi-analytic thanks to (7). This directly leads to the fact that the two original measures coincide and so to the determinacy of the Hamburger moment problem for *m*. Before giving our proof of Theorem 3.5, let us observe a useful property of the moment sequences.

Remark 3.6 The log-convexity (see Definition 2.4) is a necessary condition for a sequence of positive numbers to be the absolute moment sequence of some non-negative measure defined on \mathbb{R} . More precisely, if $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R})$, then the sequence $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ of all its absolute moments, i.e. $M_n = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |x|^n \mu(dx)$, is log-convex. In fact, by Cauchy-Schwarz's inequality, we have that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$M_n^2 \leq \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} |x|^{n-1} \mu(dx)\right) \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} |x|^{n+1} \mu(dx)\right) = M_{n-1}M_{n+1}.$$

It directly follows that the sequence of all even moments of a measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R})$, i.e. $m_{2n} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} x^{2n} \mu(dx) = M_{2n}$, is also log-convex.

Proof (of Theorem 3.5) W.1.o.g. assume that all even moments of μ are positive. In fact, if $m_{2n} = 0$ for some $n \ge 1$ then $supp(\mu) \subseteq \{x \in \mathbb{R} : x^{2n} = 0\} = \{0\}$ and thus, the unique realizing measure is $\mu = m_0\delta_0$. By Remark 3.6, the sequence of all even moments $(m_{2n})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is log-convex. Hence, the sequence $(\sqrt{m_{2n}})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is also log-convex and by assumption it satisfies (7), which can be rewritten as

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{\sqrt{m_{2n}}}} = \infty.$$

Then, by Denjoy-Carleman's Theorem 2.7, the class $C\{\sqrt{m_{2n}}\}$ is quasi-analytic.

Let us consider the Fourier-Stieltjes transforms of μ and ν , i.e.

$$F_{\mu}(t) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-ixt} \mu(dx) \quad \text{and} \quad F_{\nu}(t) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-ixt} \nu(dx), \quad t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

The function $(F_{\mu} - F_{\nu}) \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ belongs to $C\{\sqrt{m_{2n}}\}$. In fact, since

$$\frac{d^n}{dt^n}F_{\mu}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} (-ix)^n e^{-ixt}\mu(dx) \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{d^n}{dt^n}F_{\nu}(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} (-ix)^n e^{-ixt}\nu(dx),$$

we get

$$\left|\frac{d^n}{dt^n}(F_{\mu}-F_{\nu})(t)\right| \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}} |x|^n \mu(dx) + \int_{\mathbb{R}} |x|^n \nu(dx) \leq (c_{\mu}+c_{\nu})\sqrt{m_{2n}}$$

where $c_{\mu} := \sqrt{\mu(\mathbb{R})}$, $c_{\nu} := \sqrt{\nu(\mathbb{R})}$. Moreover, since μ and ν have the same moments, we easily get that $\frac{d^{n}}{dt^{n}}(F_{\mu} - F_{\nu})(0) = 0$. Then the quasi-analyticity of the class $C\{\sqrt{m_{2n}}\}$ implies that the function $F_{\mu} - F_{\nu}$ is identically zero on \mathbb{R} . Consequently, by the injectivity of the Fourier-Stieltjes transform, we have that $\mu = \nu$.

Carleman's condition guarantees that the Hamburger moment problem is determinate unless the even moments tend to infinity quite rapidly. However, this criterion has the disadvantage to only give a sufficient condition for the moment problem to be determinate on \mathbb{R} . Indeed, there exist Hamburger moment sequences $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ such that $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\frac{2n}{\sqrt{m_{2n}}}} < \infty$ but the correspondent moment problem is determinate (see e.g. [61] for examples).

When we consider a Stieltjes moment sequence, we need to be careful in distinguishing the determinacy in the sense of Stieltjes from the one in the sense of Hamburger. Obviously, an indeterminate Stieltjes moment problem is also an indeterminate Hamburger moment problem. However, there are determinate Stieltjes moment problems which are indeterminate in the sense of Hamburger. Regarding the determinacy of the Stieltjes moment problem, we have the following sufficient criterion (see [18, Chapter VIII]).

Theorem 3.7 Let $m = (m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be the moment sequence of $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}_+)$. If

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[2n]{m_n}} = \infty, \tag{8}$$

then μ is the unique measure in $\mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}_+)$ realizing m.

Condition (8) is well-know as *Stieltjes' condition* since it is sufficient for the determinacy of the Stieltjes moment problem.

Proof Let us consider the measure ν defined on \mathbb{R} as follows

$$d\nu(x) := \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathbb{1}_{[0,+\infty)}(x) d\mu(x^2) + \mathbb{1}_{(-\infty,0]}(x) d\mu(x^2) \right).$$

Then we have that $v \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R})$ and its moment sequence $q = (q_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is such that $q_{2n} = m_n$ and $q_{2n+1} = 0$, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$. The conclusion follows by Theorem 3.5 applied to the sequence q.

This demonstrates that in the general *K*-moment problem, the geometry of *K* deeply influences its determinateness. Another example is when *K* is compact. In fact, if two measures $\mu, \nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R})$ have both compact support *K* and the same moment sequence *m*, then by the Stone-Weirstrass theorem we directly get $\mu = \nu$. However, if only one of the two measures has compact support *K*, then we can still conclude that the correspondent *K*-moment problem for *m* is determinate, using Carleman's Theorem 3.5 and the following inequality

$$m_{2n} = \int_{K} x^{2n} \mu(dx) \le \mu(K) \max_{x \in K} x^{2n}, \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}_{0}.$$

The impact of the geometry of the support on the uniqueness of the realizing measure has been extensively treated in [46], where the authors proved that if K is one-dimensional and virtually compact then every K-moment problem is determinate (see [50] and [46, Remark 3.4] for the notion of virtually compact set and recall that such a set is not necessarily compact [46, Example 6.3]). On the other hand, they showed that there exists a large class of non-virtually compact sets
of dimension one which support indeterminate moment sequences. However, as far as we know, it is still open the question if for any K not virtually compact it is possible to construct an indeterminate K-moment problem.

The quasi-analyticity plays also a fundamental role in the analysis of the moment problem from an operator theoretical point of view. The uniqueness results given in this section for the one-dimensional moment problem follow indeed from the quasi-analytic vectors theorem. A comprehensive exposition about the classical Hamburger and Stieltjes moment problems via methods from the self-adjoint extension theory of symmetric operators is given by Simon in [58]. In this paper, we will describe the operator theoretical approach only for the higher-dimensional moment problem, because for $d \ge 2$ the quasi-analyticity is already essential to prove the existence of a solution and not only its uniqueness.

3.3 Determinacy Conditions in the Multidimensional Case

The determinacy of the *d*-dimensional moment problem for $d \ge 2$ is a more delicate question, but thanks to quasi-analyticity it is possible to get interesting results also in this case. For a detailed review about this topic, see the comprehensive work of Putinar and Schmüdgen [47]. The quasi-analyticity of functions in several variables has been already treated in [14, 15, 25]. However, we introduce here the analogue of Theorem 2.7 for quasi-analytic classes of functions on \mathbb{R}^d , proposing a recent proof due to de Jeu (see [22, Theorem B.1]).

Theorem 3.8 For j = 1, ..., d, let $(M_j(n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a sequence of positive real numbers with

$$\forall j \in \{1, \dots, d\}, \quad \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\beta_j(n)} = \infty \text{ with } \beta_j(n) := \inf_{k \ge n} \sqrt[k]{M_j(k)}. \tag{9}$$

Let $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and assume that there exist $A, B \ge 0$ such that for any $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d) \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$

$$\|D^{\alpha}f\|_{\infty} \leq AB^{|\alpha|} \prod_{j=1}^{d} M_j(\alpha_j),$$

where $D^{\alpha}f$ denotes the partial derivative $\frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}}{\partial x_1^{\alpha_1} \cdots \partial x_d^{\alpha_d}}f$, $|\alpha| := \sum_{i=1}^d \alpha_i$ and $||(D^{\alpha}f)||_{\infty} := \sup_{\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d} |D^{\alpha}f(\mathbf{x})|$. If $(D^{\alpha}f)(0) = 0$, $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d$, then $f \equiv 0$ on \mathbb{R}^d .

Remark 3.9 Note that (9) is equivalent to require that, for each fixed $j \in \{1, ..., d\}$, any of the conditions (a), (c), (d), (e) in Theorem 2.7 is fulfilled by $(M_j(n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$.

Proof For d = 1, the result reduces to Theorem 2.7. Assume that Theorem 3.8 holds for the dimension d - 1. For any $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{d-1} \in \mathbb{N}_0$, let $\phi_{\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{d-1}} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ be defined by

$$\phi_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_{d-1}}(b) := \frac{\partial^{\alpha_1+\cdots+\alpha_{d-1}}}{\partial x_1^{\alpha_1}\cdots \partial x_{d-1}^{\alpha_{d-1}}} f(0,\ldots,0,b), \quad \forall b \in \mathbb{R}$$

Then, all the derivatives of $\phi_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_{d-1}}$ vanish at $0 \in \mathbb{R}$ by assumption. Moreover, for any $\alpha_d \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and any $b \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\left|\frac{d^{\alpha_d}}{dx_d^{\alpha_d}}\phi_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_{d-1}}(b)\right| \le \left(A B^{(\alpha_1+\dots+\alpha_{d-1})} \prod_{j=1}^{d-1} M_j(\alpha_j)\right) B^{\alpha_d} M_d(\alpha_d)$$

Then by Theorem 2.7, we have that $\phi_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_{d-1}}$ is identically zero on \mathbb{R} , for arbitrary $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{d-1} \in \mathbb{N}_0$. For each $b \in \mathbb{R}$, define the function $\psi_b : \mathbb{R}^{d-1} \to \mathbb{R}$ as $\psi_b(x_1, \ldots, x_{d-1}) := f(x_1, \ldots, x_{d-1}, b)$, for any $(x_1, \ldots, x_{d-1}) \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1}$. The previous argument shows that ψ_b fulfills all the assumptions of Theorem 3.8 for d-1. By inductive assumption, for all $b \in \mathbb{R}$ we have therefore that ψ_b is identically zero on \mathbb{R}^{d-1} . Hence, f is identically zero on \mathbb{R}^d .

Let us come back to the determinacy question for the higher-dimensional version of the classical Hamburger moment problem. Namely, we ask whether a measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$, with $d \ge 2$, is uniquely determined by its moments without any restriction on its support. A fundamental sufficient criterion for uniqueness in this case was obtained by Petersen in [45].

Theorem 3.10 Let $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with $d \ge 2$. For $j = 1, \ldots, d$, let $\pi_j : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ be given by $\pi_j(x_1, \ldots, x_d) := x_j$ and denote by μ_{π_j} the *j*-th marginal measure of μ , i.e. the image measure of μ under the mapping π_j . If all the marginal measures $\mu_{\pi_1}, \ldots, \mu_{\pi_d}$ are determinate, then μ is determinate.

Petersen proved this result by density arguments on polynomials and he also showed that the converse is not true (see [45] for a simple example of determinate measure for which not all marginal measures are determinate). Using Theorems 3.10 and 3.5, we easily get the following.

Theorem 3.11 Let $\mu, \nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ have the same moment sequence $m = (m_\alpha)_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^d_0}$. *If*

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} L_m(x_j^{2n})^{-\frac{1}{2n}} = \infty, \quad \forall j = 1, \dots, d,$$
(10)

then $\mu = \nu$.

An alternative proof of Theorem 3.11 has been recently provided by de Jeu in [21, Theorem 2.3], using Theorem 3.8 and the observation that (10) implies (9) for the

sequence $(\sqrt{M_j(2n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ given by $M_j(h) := L_m(x_j^h)$ for any $h \in \mathbb{N}_0$. The proof by de Jeu is very close to the one of Theorem 3.5.

Condition (10) is well-known as *multivariate Carleman's condition* and it is a sharp determinacy condition for the multivariate moment problem in the following sense.

Theorem 3.12 Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a log-convex sequence of positive real numbers with $M_0 = 1$. Then the following are equivalent.

- 1. The class $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic.
- 2. For any $\mu, \nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ having the same moment multisequence and such that there exists a positive constant *c* for which

$$\max\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \|\mathbf{x}\|^{2n} \, \mu(d\mathbf{x}), \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \|\mathbf{x}\|^{2n} \, \nu(d\mathbf{x})\right) \leq c \, M_{2n}, \quad \forall \, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

we have that $\mu = \nu$. (Note that $\|\cdot\|$ denotes the Euclidean norm on \mathbb{R}^d .)

From Theorems 2.7, 3.11 and Lemma 3, it easily follows that (1) implies (2) in Theorem 3.12. The converse is instead due to Belislé et al. in [3] and we sketch here the main scheme of their proof for d = 1.

Proof $(of(2) \Rightarrow (1)$ *in Theorem 3.12*) Suppose that $C\{M_n\}$ is not quasi-analytic and let us take $\varphi \in C\{M_n\}$ as given by Lemma 2.8. W.l.o.g. we can assume that the support of φ is contained in [a, b] with 0 < a < b. For any $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}$, let us define

$$\omega(A) := \int_A Re(\mathcal{F}(\varphi)^2(x)) dx$$

where $\mathcal{F}(\varphi)$ denotes the Fourier transform of φ . Then it is easy to show that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$,

$$\int x^n d\omega(x) = D^n \mathcal{F}\omega(0) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \int x^{2n} |\omega| (dx) \le \|\varphi\|_{L^1} M_{2n}.$$

By taking $\mu := \omega^+$, $\nu := \omega^-$ and $c := \|\varphi\|_{L^1}$, the previous relations respectively give that μ and ν have the same moments and the following holds

$$\max\left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} x^{2n} \,\mu(dx), \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} x^{2n} \,\nu(dx)\right) \leq \int x^{2n} d|\omega|(x) \leq c \, M_{2n}.$$

After Petersen, many other sufficient criteria for the multivariate determinacy were developed using polynomial and rational approximation (see e.g. [11, 27, 46, 47]). All these results use that partial determinacy guarantees the uniqueness of the solution of the multidimensional Hamburger moment problem. However, partial

determinacy can be used to prove also the existence part of the moment problem. The first results in this direction were proved by Shohat and Tamarkin in [55], by Devinatz in [24] and by Èskin in [26]. In these works, the authors showed how the determinacy of certain 1-sequences derived from a semidefinite d-sequence m ensures both the existence and the uniqueness of a realizing measure for m. Nussbaum in [42] not only reproved these results with different methods, but also gave the following stronger theorem, which we present here in the form given by Berg in [10].

Theorem 3.13 Let $d \geq 2$ and let $m = (m_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d}$ be a positive semidefinite multisequence fulfilling the multivariate Carleman condition (10), then there exists a unique non-negative Borel measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d)$ realizing m.

The proof of this result uses the theory of self-adjointness extensions and makes clear that the multivariate Carleman condition is essential not only for the determinacy but also for the existence of the realizing measure. In fact, as we already mentioned above, the condition of positive semidefiniteness of *m* solely does not imply the existence of a realizing measure on \mathbb{R}^d when $d \ge 2$ (see Example 6 in [52]). In other words, we will see that we cannot prove an equivalent of Hamburger's existence theorem for higher dimensions without assuming a further condition which guarantees that certain finitely many symmetric self-adjoint operators pairwise strongly commute.

Before proving Theorem 3.13, let us recall some preliminary notions and results from spectral theory. In the following, for an unbounded operator T on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , we will denote by $\mathcal{D}(T)$ its domain, which we will suppose to be a dense linear subspace of \mathcal{H} . For the classical definitions of symmetric, self-adjoint and essentially self-adjoint operators see for example [48, Vol. I, Chapter VIII]. The main tool used by Nussbaum in his proof is the concept of quasi-analytic vector that is intimately related, as we will see, to the multivariate Carleman condition and so to the quasi-analyticity of functions on \mathbb{R}^d . From now on we denote by $\mathcal{D}^{\infty}(T) :=$ $\bigcap_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{D}(T^n)$ and by $\mathcal{D}^{qa}(T)$ the set of all quasi-analytic vectors for T, i.e. all vectors $v \in \mathcal{D}^{\infty}(T)$ such that $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} ||T^n v||^{-\frac{1}{n}} = \infty$. The motivation of \mathbb{R}^d .

The motivation of Nussbaum in [42] was to generalize the classical analytic vectors theorem due to Nelson (see [41]) to the setting of quasi-analytic vectors. Indeed, he managed to prove this result reducing the situation to Theorem 3.5. Let us restate here for convenience Nussbaum's quasi-analytic vectors theorem (see [42, Theorem 2] and [53, Theorem 7.14]).

Theorem 3.14 Let T be a symmetric operator on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} and suppose that its domain $\mathcal{D}(T)$ contains a total set \mathcal{D} of quasi-analytic vectors, i.e. $\mathcal{D} \subseteq \mathcal{D}^{qa}(T)$ and $\operatorname{span}(\mathcal{D}) = \mathcal{H}$. Then T is essentially self-adjoint.

However, to solve the multidimensional moment problem we need more, namely the strong commutativity of a pair of operators (see [42, Theorem 6] and [53, Theorem 7.18]).

Theorem 3.15 Let A and B be two symmetric operators on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . Let \mathcal{D} be a set of vectors in \mathcal{H} which are quasi-analytic for both A and B and such that $A\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}, B\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}, AB\phi = BA\phi$, for all $\phi \in \mathcal{D}$. If \mathcal{D} is total in \mathcal{H} , then the closures \overline{A} and \overline{B} are strongly commuting self-adjoint operators. Namely, for all $s, t \in \mathbb{R}$, $e^{is\overline{A}}e^{it\overline{B}} = e^{it\overline{A}}e^{is\overline{B}}$.

Remark 3.16 The hypotheses $A\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}$ and $B\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}$ guarantee that $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{D}(A^n B^m)$ for any $n, m \in \mathbb{N}_0$. Then it is easy to see, by induction, that the assumption $AB\phi = BA\phi$ for all $\phi \in \mathcal{D}$ implies

$$A^m B^n \phi = B^n A^m \phi, \quad \forall m, n \in \mathbb{N}_0, \ \forall \phi \in \mathcal{D}.$$

However, this is not sufficient to conclude the strong commutativity of \overline{A} and \overline{B} (c.f. [48, Section VIII.5, Example 1]).

Proof (of Theorem 3.15) Since $\mathcal{D} \subseteq \mathcal{D}^{qa}(A)$, $\mathcal{D} \subseteq \mathcal{D}^{qa}(B)$ and \mathcal{D} is total in \mathcal{H} , by Theorem 3.14, the operators A and B are both essentially self-adjoint, i.e. their closures \overline{A} and \overline{B} are self-adjoint. In order to show that these operators also strongly commute, we need to use quasi-analyticity of functions in two variables.

Given $\phi \in \mathcal{D}$, let us consider the functions

$$F_1: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{C}$$
$$(a,b) \mapsto \langle e^{ib\overline{B}}\phi, e^{-ia\overline{A}}\phi \rangle$$

and

$$F_2: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{C}$$
$$(a,b) \mapsto \langle e^{ia\overline{A}}\phi, e^{-ib\overline{B}}\phi \rangle.$$

It is easy to show that $F_1, F_2 \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Moreover, for all $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{N}_0$

$$\frac{\partial^{\alpha_2}}{\partial b^{\alpha_2}} \frac{\partial^{\alpha_1}}{\partial a^{\alpha_1}} F_1(a,b) = i^{\alpha_2 + \alpha_1} \langle \overline{B}^{\alpha_2} e^{ib\overline{B}} \phi, \overline{A}^{\alpha_1} e^{-ia\overline{A}} \phi \rangle$$

and

$$\frac{\partial^{\alpha_2}}{\partial b^{\alpha_2}}\frac{\partial^{\alpha_1}}{\partial a^{\alpha_1}}F_2(a,b) = i^{\alpha_2 + \alpha_1} \langle \overline{A}^{\alpha_1} e^{ia\overline{A}}\phi, \overline{B}^{\alpha_2} e^{-ib\overline{B}}\phi \rangle$$

Hence, by Remark 3.16 we get that

$$\frac{\partial^{\alpha_2}}{\partial b^{\alpha_2}} \frac{\partial^{\alpha_1}}{\partial a^{\alpha_1}} F_1(0,0) = \frac{\partial^{\alpha_2}}{\partial b^{\alpha_2}} \frac{\partial^{\alpha_1}}{\partial a^{\alpha_1}} F_2(0,0).$$
(11)

For all $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{N}_0$, we also have that

$$\left|\frac{\partial^{\alpha_2}}{\partial b^{\alpha_2}}\frac{\partial^{\alpha_1}}{\partial a^{\alpha_1}}\left(F_1 - F_2\right)(a, b)\right| \le 2M_1(\alpha_1)M_2(\alpha_2),\tag{12}$$

where we set for any $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$

$$M_1(k) := ||\overline{A}^k \phi||$$
 and $M_2(k) := ||\overline{B}^k \phi||.$

Both $(M_1(k))_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ and $(M_2(k))_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ are log-convex because they are defined by norms. The quasi-analyticity of ϕ for both *A* and *B* implies that

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[k]{M_1(k)}} = \infty \quad \text{and} \quad \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[k]{M_2(k)}} = \infty.$$
(13)

Therefore, by Theorem 3.8, the relations (11), (12) and (13) imply that the function $F_1 - F_2 \equiv 0$ on \mathbb{R}^2 . Then

$$\langle e^{ib\overline{B}}\phi, e^{-ia\overline{A}}\phi \rangle = \langle e^{ia\overline{A}}\phi, e^{-ib\overline{B}}\phi \rangle, \quad \forall a, b \in \mathbb{R}, \ \forall \phi \in \mathcal{D},$$

which also holds for all $\phi \in \mathcal{H}$, since \mathcal{D} is total in \mathcal{H} and the operators $e^{ia\overline{A}}$ and $e^{ia\overline{B}}$ are continuous. Then the conclusion follows by polarization identity.

Proof (of Theorem 3.13 for d = 2) Let L_m be the Riesz functional on $\mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}] = \mathbb{R}[x_1, x_2]$ associated to the sequence *m* (see Definition 3.3). We will apply to this functional the well-known Gelfand-Naimark-Segal (GNS) construction and then we will use the spectral theorem for pairwise strongly commuting self-adjoint extensions of the multiplication operators defined on the Hilbert space given by the GNS-construction.

Since *m* is a positive semidefinite sequence, the bilinear form given by $\langle f, g \rangle := L_m(fg)$ is a quasi-inner product on $\mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]$ and by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality it follows that the subset $N := \{h \in \mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}] : L_m(h^2) = 0\}$ is an ideal of the algebra of polynomials $\mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]$. Let \mathcal{H}_m be the completion of the pre-Hilbert space $\mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]/N$ equipped with the inner product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. For j = 1, 2, we introduce the operator $X_j : \mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]/N \to \mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]/N$ defined by

$$X_j(h(x_1, x_2)) := x_j h(x_1, x_2), \text{ for any } h \in \mathbb{R}[\mathbf{x}]/N.$$

Then X_1, X_2 and $\mathcal{D} := \{x_1^s x_2^n | s, n \in \mathbb{N}_0\}$ fulfill all the assumptions of Theorem 3.15. We only show that \mathcal{D} is a set of quasi-analytic vectors for both X_1 and X_2 . Let us fix $s, n \in \mathbb{N}_0$, then by Cauchy-Schwarz's inequality we get that for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$

$$||X_1^k x_1^s x_2^n||^2 \le \left(L_m(x_1^{4k+4s})\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(L_m(x_2^{4n})\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
(14)

Now, let us define the sequence $M_j(k) := L_m(x_j^k)$ for j = 1, 2. The log-convexity of the sequence $(M_1(k))_{k \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ easily follows by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality for the inner product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. By Theorem 2.7 and Lemma 3, the multivariate Carleman condition (10) for j = 1 guarantees that the class $C\{M_1(k)\}$ is quasi-analytic. By Lemma 5, we get that for the fixed $s \in \mathbb{N}_0$ the class $C\{M_1(k+s)\}$ is also quasianalytic. Then, by Lemma 3, the class $C\{\sqrt[4]{M_1(4k+4s)}\}$ is quasi-analytic. Since $M_2(4n)$ is constant in k, Proposition 2.3 guarantees that $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\frac{4k}{M_1(4k+4s)M_2(4n)}} = \infty$. This together with (14) implies that $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} ||X_1^k x_1^s x_2^n||^{-\frac{1}{k}} = \infty$, i.e. $x_1^s x_2^n$ is a quasi-

This together with (14) implies that $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} ||X_1^k x_1^s x_2^n||^{-\frac{1}{k}} = \infty$, i.e. $x_1^s x_2^n$ is a quasianalytic vector for X_1 . The same proof applies to X_2 .

Theorem 3.15 guarantees that the closures $\overline{X_1}$ and $\overline{X_2}$ of X_1 and X_2 , respectively, are strongly commuting self-adjoint operators. By applying the spectral theorem to $\overline{X_1}$ and $\overline{X_2}$, we get that there exists a unique non-negative measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^2)$ such that for any $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{N}_0$

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} x_1^{\alpha_1} x_2^{\alpha_2} \mu(dx_1, dx_2) = \langle 1, \overline{X_1} \cdots \overline{X_1} \overline{X_2} \cdots \overline{X_2} \cdot 1 \rangle.$$
(15)

On the other hand, we have that for any $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{N}_0$

$$\langle 1, \underbrace{\overline{X_1} \cdots \overline{X_1}}_{\alpha_1 \text{ times}} \underbrace{\overline{X_2} \cdots \overline{X_2}}_{\alpha_2 \text{ times}} \cdot 1 \rangle = \langle 1, (X_1^{\alpha_1} X_2^{\alpha_2})(1) \rangle = L_m(x_1^{\alpha_1} x_2^{\alpha_2}) = m_{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)}.$$
(16)

By (15) and (16), we conclude that $\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \mathbf{x}^{\alpha} \mu(d\mathbf{x}) = m_{\alpha}$ for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^2$, i.e. the sequence *m* is realized on \mathbb{R}^2 by the measure μ . Moreover, since *m* fulfills (10) by assumption, Theorem 3.11 for n = 2 guarantees that μ is the unique measure realizing *m* on \mathbb{R}^2 .

Concerning the Stieltjes moment problem in higher dimensions, it is possible to obtain sufficient determinacy conditions using the quasi-analyticity of the Fourier-Laplace transform of a measure supported on \mathbb{R}^d_+ . This technique is used in [47, Section 2.4], where the authors proved different determinacy conditions corresponding to the different quasi-analyticity criteria given in [15] and [14]. Following the proof in the one-dimensional case (see Theorem 3.7), it is possible to derive from Theorem 3.11 the following sufficient condition for the determinacy of the multidimensional Stieltjes moment problem (see [21] for a detailed proof of this result).

Theorem 3.17 Let $m = (m_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^d}$ be the moment sequence of a measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\mathbb{R}^d_+)$. If

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} L_m(x_j^k)^{-\frac{1}{2k}} = \infty, \quad \forall j = 1, \dots, d,$$

then μ is the unique measure realizing m on \mathbb{R}^d_+ .

183

As well as in the one-dimensional case, the geometry of the support of a measure on \mathbb{R}^d with $d \ge 2$ can be used to derive other determinacy conditions. First of all, the compactness of $K \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ guarantees the determinacy of the multivariate *K*-moment problem for any $d \in \mathbb{N}$ (the considerations made at the end of Sect. 3.2 can be straightforwardly generalized to higher dimensions). Moreover, in [46, Section 3] the authors showed higher-dimensional determinacy criteria based on the geometry of the support and provided examples of non-compact higher-dimensional sets which support determinate measures (see also [47, Section 9] for a summary of the results in [46]). Another powerful method to study the determinacy of the multidimensional moment problem is to use disintegration techniques. In particular, Putinar and Schmüdgen have recently proved through such techniques a general result which reduces the determinacy question to lower dimensions and it has a very broad class of applications, [47, Section 8].

4 Uniqueness in the Infinite-Dimensional Moment Problem

4.1 The Moment Problem on Conuclear Spaces

In the following we are going to introduce an infinite-dimensional version of the moment problem, in particular we will consider the moment problem on conuclear spaces. For simplicity, from now on, all the spaces are assumed to be separable and real.

Let us consider a family $(H_k)_{k \in K}$ of Hilbert spaces (*K* is an index set containing 0) which is directed by topological embedding, i.e.

$$\forall k_1, k_2 \in K \exists k_3 : H_{k_3} \subseteq H_{k_1}, H_{k_3} \subseteq H_{k_2}.$$

We assume that each H_k is topologically embedded into H_0 . Let Ω be the projective limit of the family $(H_k)_{k \in K}$ endowed with the associated projective limit topology and let us assume that Ω is nuclear, i.e. for each $k_1 \in K$ there exists $k_2 \in K$ such that the embedding $H_{k_2} \subseteq H_{k_1}$ is quasi-nuclear.

Let us denote by Ω' the topological dual space of Ω . We control the classical rigging by identifying H_0 and its dual H'_0 . With this identification one can define the duality pairing between elements in H_k and in its dual $H'_k = H_{-k}$ using the inner product in H_0 . For this reason, in the following we will denote by $\langle f, \eta \rangle$ the duality pairing between $\eta \in \Omega'$ and $f \in \Omega$ (see [6, 8] for more details).

Consider the *n*-th ($n \in \mathbb{N}_0$) symmetric tensor power $\Omega^{\otimes n}$ of the space Ω which is defined as the projective limit of all $H_k^{\otimes n}$; for n = 0, $H_k^{\otimes 0} = \mathbb{R}$. Then its dual space is

$$\left(\Omega^{\otimes n}\right)' = \bigcup_{k \in K} \left(H_k^{\otimes n}\right)' = \bigcup_{k \in K} (H_k')^{\otimes n} = \bigcup_{k \in K} H_{-k}^{\otimes n},\tag{17}$$

which we can equip with the weak topology.

A generalized process μ is a finite measure defined on the Borel σ -algebra on Ω' . Moreover, we say that a generalized process μ is *concentrated on* a measurable subset $S \subseteq \Omega'$ if $\mu(\Omega' \setminus S) = 0$.

Definition 4.1 (Finite *n*-**th local moment)** Given $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a generalized process μ on Ω' has *finite n*-*th local moment* (or local moment of order *n*) if for every $f \in \Omega$ we have

$$\int_{\Omega'} |\langle f, \eta \rangle|^n \mu(d\eta) < \infty.$$

Definition 4.2 (*n*-**th generalized moment function**) Given $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a generalized process μ on Ω' has *n*-th generalized moment function in the sense of Ω' if μ has finite *n*-th local moment and if the functional $f \mapsto \int_{\Omega'} |\langle f, \eta \rangle|^n \mu(d\eta)$ is continuous on Ω . In fact, by the Kernel Theorem, for such a generalized process μ there exists a symmetric functional $m_{\mu}^{(n)} \in (\Omega^{\otimes n})'$, which will be called the *n*-th generalized moment function in the sense of Ω' , such that for any $f^{(n)} \in \Omega^{\otimes n}$ we have

$$\langle f^{(n)}, m^{(n)}_{\mu} \rangle = \int_{\Omega'} \langle f^{(n)}, \eta^{\otimes n} \rangle \mu(d\eta).$$

By convention, $m^{(0)}_{\mu} := \mu(\Omega')$.

In analogy to the finite-dimensional case, we will denote by $\mathcal{M}^*(S)$ the collection of all generalized processes concentrated on a measurable subset S of Ω' with generalized moment functions (in the sense of Ω') of any order. Moreover, let us simply denote by $\mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ the collection of all infinite sequences $(m^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ such that each $m^{(n)} \in (\Omega^{\otimes n})'$ is a symmetric functional, namely the tensor product $(\Omega')^{\otimes n}$ is considered to be symmetric.

The full moment problem, which in this infinite-dimensional context is often called the *full realizability problem*, addresses exactly the following question.

Problem 4.3 (Full realizability problem on $S \subseteq \Omega'$) *Let* S *be a measurable subset of* Ω' *and let* $m = (m^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$. Find a generalized process μ *with generalized moments (in the sense of* Ω') *of any order and concentrated on* S *such that* $m^{(n)} = m_{\mu}^{(n)}$ *for all* $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$, *i.e.* $m^{(n)}$ *is the* n-*th generalized moment function of* μ *for any* $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$.

If such a measure μ does exist we say that *m* is *realized* by μ on S. Note that the statement of the problem requires that one finds a measure concentrated on S and not only on Ω' .

An obvious positivity property which is necessary for an element in $\mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ to be the moment sequence of some measure on Ω' is the following.

Definition 4.4 (Positive semidefinite sequence) A sequence $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ is said to be *positive semidefinite* if for any $f^{(j)} \in \Omega^{\otimes j}$

$$\sum_{j,l=0}^{\infty} \langle f^{(j)} \otimes f^{(l)}, m^{(j+l)} \rangle \ge 0.$$

This is a straightforward generalization of the classical notion of positive semidefiniteness considered in the finite-dimensional moment problem (see Definition 3.4). Note that, as we work with real spaces, we choose the involution on Ω considered in [8] to be the identity.

A measure $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(S)$ is called *determinate* on S if any other measure $\nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(S)$ having the same generalized moment functions as μ is equal to μ .

4.2 Determinacy Condition for the Realizability Problem on Conuclear Spaces

As well as for the *d*-dimensional moment problem with $d \ge 2$, the role of quasi-analyticity in the infinite-dimensional moment problem is fundamental not only to develop sufficient determinacy conditions but also to obtain the existence of a solution. The following notion is the crucial element to get analogues of Theorems 3.11 and 3.13 for the realizability problem.

Definition 4.5 (Determining sequence) Let $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ and let *E* be a countable total subset of Ω , i.e. the linear span of *E* is dense in Ω . Let us define the sequence $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ as follows

$$m_0 := \sqrt{|m^{(0)}|} \text{ and } m_n := \sqrt{\sup_{f_1,\dots,f_{2n} \in E} |\langle f_1 \otimes \dots \otimes f_{2n}, m^{(2n)} \rangle|}, \forall n \ge 1.$$
(18)

The sequence *m* is said to be *determining* if and only if there exists a countable total subset *E* of Ω such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $m_n < \infty$ and the class $C\{m_n\}$ is quasi-analytic (see Definition 2.2 and Theorem 2.7).

Note that from (17) it follows that for any sequence $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ there exists a sequence $(k^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} \subset K$ s.t. for any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ we have $m^{(n)} \in H^{\otimes n}_{-k^{(n)}}$. If we denote by

$$d(k^{(n)}, E) := \sup_{f \in E} \|f\|_{H_{k^{(n)}}},$$
(19)

then for the m_n 's defined in (18) we have

$$m_n \leq (d(k^{(2n)}, E))^n ||m^{(2n)}||_{H^{\otimes 2n}_{-k^{(2n)}}}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

Hence, we can see that a preferable choice for *E* is the one for which the sequence $(d(k^{(2n)}, E))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ grows as little as possible. For instance, in [34, Lemma 4.5] we proved that it is possible to explicitly construct such a set *E* in the case when Ω is the space of all infinitely differentiable functions with compact support in \mathbb{R}^d . This explicit construction is based on quasi-analyticity theory and uses a technique similar to the one of [28, Chapter 4, Section 9].

Let us prove now the correspondent of Theorem 3.11 for Problem 4.3 in the case $S = \Omega'$ (c.f. [8, Vol. II, Theorem 2.1] and [9]). Before stating the theorem, we need some preliminary considerations.

Let $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ be the moment sequence of a measure μ on Ω' . For any $\varphi \in \Omega$ and any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$, we define

$$m_{\varphi,n} := \langle \varphi^{\otimes n}, m^{(n)} \rangle.$$

Therefore, we have

$$m_{\varphi,n} = \int_{\Omega'} \langle \varphi, \eta \rangle^n \mu(d\eta) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} t^n \mu_{\pi_{\varphi}}(dt),$$

where $\pi_{\varphi}(\eta) := \langle \varphi, \eta \rangle$ for all $\eta \in \Omega'$ and $\mu_{\pi_{\varphi}}$ is the image measure of μ under π_{φ} . Note that the sequence $(m_{\varphi,n})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is a log-convex sequence of real numbers and if μ is a probability then $m_{\varphi,0} = 1$.

Theorem 4.6 Let Ω' be a Suslin space and let $\mu, \nu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\Omega')$ have the same generalized moment sequence $m = (m^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$. If there exists a countable total subset E of Ω such that for all $\varphi \in E$ the class $C\{m_{\varphi,n}\}$ is quasi-analytic, then $\mu = \nu$. In particular, if m is determining, then the conclusion holds.

Proof Since for any $\varphi \in E$ the class $C\{m_{\varphi,n}\}$ is quasi-analytic and the sequence $(m_{\varphi,n})_{n\in\mathbb{N}_0}$ is log-convex, by Lemma 3 and Theorem 3.5, it follows that $\mu_{\pi_{\varphi}} = \nu_{\pi_{\varphi}}$ on \mathbb{R} . To show that $\mu = \nu$ on Ω' , it is enough to prove that μ and ν coincide on all the cylindrical sets

$$C(f_1,\ldots,f_n;B) := \{\eta \in \Omega' : (\langle f_1,\eta \rangle,\ldots,\langle f_n,\eta \rangle) \in B\},\$$

with $n \in \mathbb{N}, f_1, \ldots, f_n \in E$ and B in the Borel σ -algebra $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ on \mathbb{R}^n . In fact, since E is total in Ω and Ω' is Suslin, a theorem due to Fernique (see [54, Lemma 18]) guarantees that the Borel σ -algebra on Ω' is generated by all the cylinders above.

Since for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and for any $f_1, \ldots, f_n \in E$, we have already proved that $\mu_{\pi_{f_j}} = \nu_{\pi_{f_j}}$ on \mathbb{R} for all $j \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$, Petersen's Theorem 3.10 implies that $\mu(C(f_1, \ldots, f_n; B)) = \nu(C(f_1, \ldots, f_n; B))$ for any $B \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

In particular, if *m* is determining then there exists a countable total subset *E* of Ω such that $C\{m_n\}$ is quasi-analytic, where m_n is defined as in (18). Then for any $\varphi \in E$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ we get $\sqrt{m_{\varphi,2n}} \leq m_n$, which implies that $C\{\sqrt{m_{\varphi,2n}}\}$ is quasi-analytic. Hence, by Lemma 3, $C\{m_{\varphi,n}\}$ is quasi-analytic. Then the conclusion follows by the first part of this proof.

Let us state now the analogue of Theorem 3.13 for Problem 4.3 in the case $S = \Omega'$ (see [8, Vol. II, Theorem 2.1] and [9]).

Theorem 4.7 Let Ω' be a Suslin space. If $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ is a positive semidefinite sequence which is also determining, then there exists a unique non-negative generalized process $\mu \in \mathcal{M}^*(\Omega')$ such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and for any $f^{(n)} \in \Omega^{\otimes n}$

$$\langle f^{(n)}, m^{(n)} \rangle = \int_{\Omega'} \langle f^{(n)}, \eta^{\otimes n} \rangle \mu(d\eta).$$

The original proof of Theorem 4.7 in [8] uses a slightly less general definition of determining sequence. Indeed, the authors require that the class

$$C\left\{d(k^{(2n)}, E)^n \left\|m^{(2n)}\right\|_{H^{\otimes 2n}_{-k^{(2n)}}}^{1/2}\right\}$$

is quasi-analytic, which in turn implies that $C\{m_n\}$ is also quasi-analytic. Nevertheless, their proof also works using just the bound given by Definition 4.5. The latter has actually the advantage to guarantee that, whenever *m* is realizable on Ω , the sequence $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is log-convex. This is an essential property to obtain necessary and sufficient conditions for the realizability problem on semi-algebraic sets (see [34] for more details on this topic).

Proof (Sketch) The general scheme of the proof of Theorem 4.7 is very similar to the one of Theorem 3.13. As in the finite-dimensional case, the GNS construction is used to define a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_m associated to the starting positive semidefinite sequence $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$, which is now a sequence of functionals and no more of real numbers. Consider the set $\mathscr{P}_{\Omega}(\Omega')$ of all polynomials on Ω' of the form

$$P(\eta) := \sum_{j=0}^{N} \langle f^{(j)}, \eta^{\otimes j} \rangle,$$
(20)

where $f^{(0)} \in \mathbb{R}$ and $f^{(j)} \in \Omega^{\otimes j}$, j = 1, ..., N with $N \in \mathbb{N}$. Let us define the Riesz functional L_m associated to $m \in \mathcal{F}(\Omega')$ as

$$L_m: \qquad \mathscr{P}_{\Omega}(\Omega') \qquad \to \mathbb{R}$$
$$P(\eta) = \sum_{n=0}^N \langle p^{(n)}, \eta^{\otimes n} \rangle \mapsto L_m(P) := \sum_{n=0}^N \langle p^{(n)}, m^{(n)} \rangle.$$

Since *m* is positive semidefinite, the bilinear form given by $\langle P, Q \rangle := L_m(PQ)$ is a quasi-inner product on $\mathscr{P}_{\Omega}(\Omega')$. After the factorization of $\mathscr{P}_{\Omega}(\Omega')$ with respect to $N := \{P \in \mathscr{P}_{\Omega}(\Omega') : L_m(P^2) = 0\}$ and the subsequent completion of this quotient space, we obtain a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_m .

For any $e \in E$, let us introduce the multiplication operator A_e on \mathcal{H}_m defined by

$$A_e P := \sum_{j=0}^{N} \langle e \otimes f^{(j)}, \eta^{\otimes (j+1)} \rangle, \text{ for any } P \in \mathscr{P}_{\Omega} \left(\Omega' \right) \text{ as in } (20).$$

Thanks to the determining condition, it is possible to show that the domain of each of these operators contains a countable total subset of quasi-analytic vectors, namely, the set all the polynomials $P_k(\eta) := \langle f_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes f_k, \eta^{\otimes k} \rangle$ with $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $f_1, \ldots, f_k \in E$. Indeed, for any $e \in E$ and any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ we have that $P_k \in \bigcap_{n=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{D}(A_e^n)$. Moreover, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we get

$$\begin{split} \|A_e^n P_k\| &= \langle A_e^n P_k, A_e^n P_k \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} = L_m(\langle f_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes f_k \otimes \underbrace{e \otimes \cdots \otimes e}_{n \text{ times}}, \eta^{\otimes (k+n)} \rangle^2)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \langle f_1^{\otimes 2} \otimes \cdots \otimes f_k^{\otimes 2} \otimes \underbrace{e \otimes \cdots \otimes e}_{2n \text{ times}}, m^{(2(k+n))} \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} \le m_{k+n}. \end{split}$$

By Definition 4.5, the class $C\{m_n\}$ is quasi-analytic and the sequence $(m_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is log-convex. Then, by Lemma 5, the class $C\{m_{k+n}\}$ is also quasi-analytic. Hence, the previous estimate shows that each P_k is a quasi-analytic vector for A_e . As in the finite-dimensional case, it is possible to show that these operators admit unique self-adjoint extensions, which are pairwise strongly commuting. Therefore, by the spectral theorem for infinitely countable many unbounded self-adjoint operators (see [8, Vol. I, Section 2]), there exists a unique measure representing those operators. Hence, this spectral measure μ realizes m on \mathbb{R}^E .

The final part of the proof consists in showing that the spectral measure is actually supported on Ω' . Moreover, since *m* is determining by assumption, Theorem 4.6 also guarantees that the measure μ is the unique measure realizing *m* on Ω' .

Remark 4.8 The *d*-dimensional moment problem on \mathbb{R}^d is a special case of Problem 4.3 for $\Omega = H_0 = \mathbb{R}^d$. Hence, an analogue of Theorem 4.7 can be proved also in the finite-dimensional case, where the condition $m := (m^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0} \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ holds for any multisequence of real numbers. In fact, if $\{e_1, \ldots, e_d\}$ denotes the canonical basis of \mathbb{R}^d then we have that for each $n \in \mathbb{N}_0$,

$$m^{(n)} := \sum_{\substack{n_1,\dots,n_d \in \mathbb{N}_0 \\ n_1 + \dots + n_d = n}} m^{(n)}_{(n_1,\dots,n_d)} \underbrace{e_1 \otimes \dots \otimes e_1}_{n_1 \text{ times}} \otimes \dots \otimes \underbrace{e_d \otimes \dots \otimes e_d}_{n_d \text{ times}} \in \mathbb{R}^{dn}.$$

The determining condition on *m* reduces to the requirement that the class

$$C\left\{ \sqrt{\frac{\max_{\substack{n_1,\dots,n_d \in \mathbb{N}_0\\n_1+\dots+n_d=2n}} |m_{n_1,\dots,n_d}^{(2n)}|} \right\}$$
(21)

is quasi-analytic. This follows by taking $E := \{e_1, \ldots, e_d\}$ in Definition 4.5. Note that the quasi-analyticity of the class (21) implies the multivariate Carleman condition. Hence, Theorem 4.7 gives here a slightly weaker version than Theorem 3.13, but it is now clear that it is the quasi-analyticity the key stone on which both results are based. Let us also underline that, whenever the starting sequence *m* is realizable on \mathbb{R}^d , the sequence in (21) is log-convex.

The infinite-dimensional analogue of the Stieltjes moment problem was considered by Šifrin in [56], where he develops the analysis of the infinite-dimensional moment problem on dual cones in conuclear spaces. In particular, applying Šifrin's result to a generating cone \mathcal{K} of a nuclear space Ω as before, it is possible to obtain a version of Theorem 4.7 for the realizability problem on the dual cone of such a \mathcal{K} , but with the difference that the determining condition is replaced by the requirement that the class $C\{\sqrt{m_n}\}$ is quasi-analytic where the m_n 's are defined as in Definition 4.5. This condition is slightly more general than the one given by Šifrin in [56], which can be rewritten as

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[4n]{d(k^{(2n)}, E)^{2n} \|m^{(2n)}\|_{H^{\bigotimes_{2n}}_{-k^{(2n)}}}}} = \infty,$$
(22)

where $d(k^{(2n)}, E)$ is defined as in (19) and E is total in Ω . Condition (22) is called *generalized Stieltjes' condition*. In fact, it is easy to see that the difference between (22) and the original determining condition given by Berezansky and Kondratiev, i.e.

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[2n]{d(k^{(2n)}, E)^{2n} \|m^{(2n)}\|_{H^{\otimes 2n}_{-k^{(2n)}}}}} = \infty,$$

is the same as the difference between Stieltjes' condition (8) and Carleman's condition (7) in the one-dimensional case.

As in the finite-dimensional case, the geometry of the support S again allows to get easier conditions for realizability (see [33] for some examples).

Appendix: Log-Convexity and Quasi-analyticity

We conclude this paper with some properties of log-convex sequences which are useful in relation to the quasi-analyticity of the associated classes of functions. **Proposition 1** For a sequence of positive real numbers $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ the following are equivalent

(a). $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is log-convex. (b). $\left(\frac{M_n}{M_{n-1}}\right)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is monotone increasing. (c). $(\ln(M_n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is convex.

Proof The conditions (a) and (b) are obviously equivalent. If (c) holds, then

$$2\ln M_n \leq \ln M_{n+1} + \ln M_{n-1},$$

which implies (a). Let us assume (b), then for any $n, m, k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $n \le k \le m$ we have

$$\frac{1}{k-n}\sum_{j=n+1}^{k}\ln\left(\frac{M_{j}}{M_{j-1}}\right) \le \frac{1}{m-k}\sum_{j=k+1}^{m}\ln\left(\frac{M_{j}}{M_{j-1}}\right),$$
(23)

where we used the fact that the denominators of the pre-factors are equal to the number of summands in both sums. The inequality (23) is equivalent to

$$(m-n)\ln M_k \le (k-n)\ln M_m + (m-k)\ln M_n,$$

which gives the convexity of the sequence $(\ln(M_n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ and so (c).

Corollary 2 If a sequence of positive real numbers $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is log-convex with $M_0 = 1$, then $(\sqrt[n]{M_n})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is monotone increasing.

Proof From (b) in Proposition 1, it follows that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$M_n=rac{M_n}{M_0}=\prod_{j=1}^nrac{M_j}{M_{j-1}}\leq \left(rac{M_n}{M_{n-1}}
ight)^n,$$

which gives $M_{n-1}^n \leq M_n^{n-1}$, or equivalently, $M_{n-1}^{1/n-1} \leq M_n^{1/n}$.

Lemma 3 Assume that $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is a log-convex sequence of positive real numbers. $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic if and only if for some (and hence for any) $j \in \mathbb{N}$ the class $C\{\sqrt[j]{M_{jn}}\}$ is quasi-analytic.

Proof W.l.o.g. we can assume that $M_0 = 1$. (In fact, if $M_0 \neq 1$ then one can always apply the following proof to the sequence $(\frac{M_n}{M_0})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ by Proposition 2.3.)

Let us first note that, by Theorem 2.7, it is enough to prove $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_n}} = \infty$ if and only if for some $j \in \mathbb{N}$, $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_{j_n}}} = \infty$. By Corollary 2, we have

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_n}} = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left(\frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_{jn}}} + \dots + \frac{1}{\frac{j_{n+(j-1)}}{\sqrt[n]{M_{jn+j-1}}}} \right) + \sum_{n=1}^{j-1} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_n}}$$
$$\leq j \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_{jn}}} + \sum_{n=1}^{j-1} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_n}},$$

which gives the necessity part. On the other hand, if $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_{jn}}}$ diverges for some $j \in \mathbb{N}$, then also $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[n]{M_n}}$ diverges since it contains more summands than the former series.

Lemma 4 Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a sequence of positive real numbers. Then, for any $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{n+k-1}}{M_{n+k}} = \infty$ if and only if $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{n-1}}{M_n} = \infty$.

Proof These two series differ only by a finite number of positive summands. \Box

Lemma 5 Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a log-convex sequence of positive real numbers. $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic if and only if for some (and hence for any) $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ the class $C\{M_{n+k}\}$ is quasi-analytic.

Proof By Theorem 2.7 and Lemma 4, $C\{M_n\}$ is quasi-analytic if and only if

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{n+k-1}}{M_{n+k}} = \infty.$$
 (24)

Note that the sequence $(M_{n+k})_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ is also log-convex. Hence, by Theorem 2.7, (24) is equivalent to the quasi-analyticity of the class $C\{M_{n+k}\}$.

Theorem 6 Let $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ be a log-convex sequence of positive real numbers. If we have $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\frac{2n}{M_{2n}}} = \infty$, then $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\frac{2n}{M_{2n+h}}} = \infty$ for any $h \in \mathbb{N}_0$.

Proof By Proposition 2.3, we can assume w.l.o.g. that $M_0 = 1$. Let us consider separately the cases when *h* is even or odd.

If *h* is even, then the conclusion directly follows by applying Lemma 5.

If *h* is odd, then we need some more considerations. Let us first note that for bounded $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$, the result is obvious. Suppose $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ diverges, then there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$

such that for any $n \ge N$ we have that $M_n \ge 1$. Hence, for any $n \ge N$, we get that

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt[2n-1]{M_{2n-1}}} \le \frac{1}{\sqrt[2n]{M_{2n-1}}}.$$
(25)

Moreover, by Corollary 2, we have that $\frac{1}{\frac{2n}{\sqrt{M_{2n}}}} \leq \frac{1}{2n-\frac{1}{\sqrt{M_{2n-1}}}}$, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Hence, since $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\frac{2n}{\sqrt{M_{2n}}}} = \infty$, also $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\frac{2n-\frac{1}{\sqrt{M_{2n-1}}}}} = \infty$. This together with (25) gives that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt[2n]{M_{2n-1}}} = \infty.$$
 (26)

Let us consider the sequence $B_n := \sqrt{M_{2n-1}}$ for $n \ge 1$. The log-convexity of $(M_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}_0}$ implies that $(B_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is also log-convex. Then (26) is equivalent to the quasi-analyticity of the class $C\{B_n\}$ by Theorem 2.7. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$ be such that h = 2k-1, then by applying Lemma 5 to the sequence $(B_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$, we get that $C\{B_{n+k}\}$ is quasi-analytic which proves our conclusion.

Acknowledgements The author would like to thank Tobias Kuna and Konrad Schmüdgen for helpful discussions and comments on the manuscript.

References

- 1. Akhiezer, N.I.: The Classical Moment Problem and Some Related Questions in Analysis. Translated by Kemmer, N. Hafner Publishing Co., New York (1965)
- 2. Bang, T.: Om quasi-analytiske Funktioner. Thesis, University of Copenhagen (1946)
- Bélisle, C., Massé, J.-C., Ransford, Th.: When is a probability measure determined by infinitely many projections? Ann. Probab. 25(2), 767–786 (1997)
- Berezansky, Y.M.: On an eigenfunction expansion for self-adjoint operators. Ukrain. Mat. Ž. 11, 16–24 (1959)
- Berezansky, Y.M.: Expansions in Eigenfunctions of Selfadjoint Operators. Translated from the Russian by Bolstein, R., Danskin, J.M., Rovnyak, J., Shulman, L. Translations of Mathematical Monographs, vol. 17. American Mathematical Society, Providence (1968)
- Berezansky, Y.M.: Selfadjoint Operators in Spaces of Functions of Infinitely Many Variables. Volume 63 of Transactions of the American Mathematical Society. American Mathematical Society, Providence (1986)
- 7. Berezansky, Y.M.: Some generalizations of the classical moment problem. Integral Equations Operator Theory **44**(3), 255–289 (2002)
- Berezansky, Y.M., Kondratiev, Y.G.: Spectral Methods in Infinite-Dimensional Analysis. Naukova Dumka, Kiev (1988). In Russian. English translation: Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht (1995)
- Berezansky, Y.M., Šifrin, S.N.: The generalized degree symmetric moment problem. Ukrain. Mat. Ž. 23, 291–306 (1971)
- Berg, C.: The multidimensional moment problem and semi-groups. Proc. Symp. Appl. Math. 37, 110–124 (1987)

- Berg, C.: Recent results about moment problems. In: Probability Measures on Groups and Related Structures, XI (Oberwolfach, 1994), pp. 1–13. World Science Publisher, River Edge (1995)
- Berg, C.: Moment problems and polynomial approximation. Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (6), 9–32 (1996). 100 ans après Th.-J. Stieltjes. Special issue
- 13. Berg, C., Christensen, J.P.R.: Density questions in the classical theory of moments. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) **31**(3):vi, 99–114 (1981)
- Bochner, S.: Quasi-analytic functions, Laplace operator, positive kernels. Ann. Math. (2) 51, 68–91 (1950)
- 15. Bochner, S., Taylor, A.E.: Some theorems on quasi-analyticity for functions of several variables. Am. J. Math. **61**(2), 303–329 (1939)
- Borchers, H.J., Yngvason, J.: Integral representations for Schwinger functionals and the moment problem over nuclear spaces. Commun. Math. Phys. 43(3), 255–271 (1975)
- Borel, E.: Leçons sur les fonctions monogènes uniformes d'une variable complexe. Collection de monographies sur la théorie des fonctions publiée sous la direction de M. E. Borel. Gauthier-Villars, Paris (1917)
- 18. Carleman, T.: Les fonctions quasi-analytiques. Volume 7 of Collection de monographies sur la théorie des fonctions publiée sous la direction de M. E. Borel. Gauthier-Villars, Paris (1926)
- Challifour, J.L., Slinker, S.P.: Euclidean field theory. I. The moment problem. Commun. Math. Phys. 43, 41–58 (1975)
- 20. Cohen, P.J.: A simple proof of the Denjoy-Carleman theorem. Am. Math. Mon. **75**(1), 26–31 (1968)
- 21. de Jeu, M.: Determinate multidimensional measures, the extended Carleman theorem and quasi-analytic weights. Ann. Probab. **31**(3), 1205–1227 (2003)
- 22. de Jeu, M.: Subspaces with equal closure. Constr. Approx. 20(1), 93-157 (2004)
- Denjoy, A.: Sur les fonctions quasi-analytiques de variable réelle. C.R. Acad. Sci. Paris 173, 1329–1331 (1921)
- 24. Devinatz, A.: Two parameter moment problems. Duke Math. J. 24, 481-498 (1957)
- 25. Ehrenpreis, L.: Fourier Analysis in Several Complex Variables. Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. XVII. Wiley-Interscience Publishers A Division of John Wiley & Sons, New York/London/Sydney (1970)
- 26. Eskin, G.I.: A sufficient condition for the solvability of a multi-dimensional problem of moments. Soviet Math. Dokl. 1, 895–898 (1960)
- 27. Fuglede, B.: The multidimensional moment problem. Expo. Math. 1(1), 47–65 (1983)
- 28. Gel'fand, I.M., Shilov, G.E.: Generalized Functions, vol. 2. Academic [Harcourt Brace Jovanovich Publishers], New York (1968) [1977]. Spaces of fundamental and generalized functions, Translated from the Russian by Friedman, M.D., Feinstein, A., Peltzer, C.P.
- Hadamard, J.: Sur la généralisation de la notion de fonction analytique. C.R. Séances Soc. math. Fr. 40 (1912)
- Hamburger, H.: Beiträge zur Konvergenztheorie der Stieltjesschen Kettenbrüche. Math. Z. 4(3– 4), 186–222 (1919)
- Hamburger, H.: Über die Konvergenz eines mit einer Potenzreihe assoziierten Kettenbruchs. Math. Ann. 81(1), 31–45 (1920)
- 32. Hegerfeldt, G.C.: Extremal decomposition of Wightman functions and of states on nuclear *-algebras by Choquet theory. Commun. Math. Phys. **45**(2), 133–135 (1975)
- 33. Infusino, M., Kuna, T.: The full moment problem on subsets of probabilities and configurations (in preparation)
- Infusino, M., Kuna, T., Rota, A.: The full infinite dimensional moment problem on semialgebraic sets of generalized functions. J. Funct. Anal. 267(5), 1382–1418 (2014)
- Kostyučenko, A.G., Mityagin, B.S.: Positive definite functionals on nuclear spaces. Sov. Math. Dokl. 1, 177–180 (1960)
- Krein, M.G.: On a general method of decomposing Hermite-positive nuclei into elementary products. C. R. (Dokl.) Acad. Sci. URSS (N.S.) 53, 3–6 (1946)

- Krein, M.G.: On Hermitian operators with directed functionals. Akad. Nauk Ukrain. RSR. Zbirnik Prac' Inst. Mat. 1948(10), 83–106 (1948)
- Mandelbrojt, S.: Analytic functions and classes of infinitely differentiable functions. Rice Inst. Pamphlet 29(1), 142 (1942)
- Mandelbrojt, S.: Séries adhérentes, régularisation des suites, applications. Gauthier-Villars, Paris (1952)
- Naimark, M.A.: On extremal spectral functions of a symmetric operator. C. R. (Dokl.) Acad. Sci. URSS (N.S.) 54, 7–9 (1946)
- 41. Nelson, E.: Analytic vectors. Ann. of Math. (2) 70, 572-615 (1959)
- 42. Nussbaum, A.E.: Quasi-analytic vectors. Ark. Mat. 6, 179-191 (1965)
- Ostrowski, A.: Über quasianlytische Funktionen und Bestimmtheit asymptotischer Entwickleungen. Acta Math. 53(1), 181–266 (1929)
- 44. Perron, O.: Die Lehre von den Kettenbrüchen, 2nd edn. Chelsea Publishing Co., New York (1950)
- Petersen, L.C.: On the relation between the multidimensional moment problem and the onedimensional moment problem. Math. Scand. 51(2), 361–366 (1983, 1982)
- Putinar, M., Scheiderer, C.: Multivariate moment problems: geometry and indeterminateness. Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5) 5(2), 137–157 (2006)
- Putinar, M., Schmüdgen, K.: Multivariate determinateness. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 57(6), 2931– 2968 (2008)
- Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, vols. I and II. Academic, New York/London (1975)
- 49. Riesz, M.: Sur le problème de moments: Troisième note, vol. 17. Arkiv för matematik, Astronomi och Fysik (1923)
- 50. Scheiderer, C.: Sums of squares on real algebraic curves. Math. Z. 245(4), 725–760 (2003)
- 51. Schmüdgen, K.: Unbounded operator algebras and representation theory. In: Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, vol. 37. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel (1990)
- Schmüdgen, K.: On the moment problem of closed semi-algebraic sets. J. Reine Angew. Math. 558, 225–234 (2003)
- Schmüdgen, K.: Unbounded Self-Adjoint Operators on Hilbert Space. Graduate Texts in Mathematics 265, Springer, Dordrecht (2012)
- 54. Schwartz, L.: Radon measures on arbitrary topological spaces and cylindrical measures. Published for the Tata Institute of Fundamental Research, Bombay by Oxford University Press, London (1973)
- 55. Shohat, J.A., Tamarkin, J.D.: The Problem of Moments. American Mathematical Society Mathematical Surveys, vol. I. American Mathematical Society, New York (1943)
- Šifrin, S.N.: Infinite-dimensional symmetric analogues of the Stieltjes problem of moments. Ukrain. Mat. Ž. 26, 696–701, 718 (1974)
- Šifrin, S.N.: An infinite-dimensional smooth symmetric power problem of moments on nuclear spaces. Ukrain. Mat. Ž. 28(6), 793–802, 862 (1976)
- Simon, B.: The classical moment problem as a self-adjoint finite difference operator. Adv. Math. 137(1), 82–203 (1998)
- 59. Stieltjes, T.J.: Recherches sur les fractions continues. Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Sci. Math. Sci. Phys. 8(4), J1–J122 (1894)
- 60. Stone, M.H.: Linear Transformations in Hilbert Space. Volume 15 of American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications. American Mathematical Society, Providence (1990). Reprint of the 1932 original
- Stoyanov, J.M.: Counterexamples in Probability. Dover Books on Mathematics, 3rd edn. Dover Publications, New York (2013)

Elements for the Retrieval of the Solar Spectrum on the Surface of Mars from an Array of Photodiodes

Salvador Jiménez and Luis Vázquez

To Prof. Ludwig Streit in his 75th birthday

Abstract We present some elements concerning the retrieval of the Solar irradiance spectrum on the surface of Mars, from data collected by arrays of photodiodes, such as those aboard the "Curiosity" MSL-rover and other missions currently under design.

Keywords Solar irradiance spectrum • Retrieval • Planet mars

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) Primary 65D05; Secondary 65R32

1 Introduction: Solar Irradiance Sensors

Several probes that have been sent to Mars or are under consideration to be sent in the future to study the atmosphere and the general conditions on the surface of the planet, carry a Solar irradiance sensor (SIS) composed of several photodiodes that measure radiation intensity in different bands.

Measuring the Solar irradiance on the surface of a celestial body is an important step in order to determine the feasibility of human habitability. Also, it is important in order to determine whether Earth-like life could be found.

S. Jiménez (🖂)

L. Vázquez

Dept. Matemática Aplicada, E.T.S.I. Telecomunicación, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Avenida Complutense 30, 28040-Madrid, Spain e-mail: s.jimenez@upm.es

Dept. Matemática Aplicada, Facultad de Informática, Universidad Complutense de Madrid, Calle Profesor José García Santesmases, s/n, 28040-Madrid, Spain e-mail: lvazquez@fdi.ucm.es

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_10

The Solar spectrum can be measured on Earth with different instruments. Typically, this is achieved using a spectrometer: a device that measures intensity for a specific wavelength, that can be then tuned to sample the whole range under consideration in a detailed way and establish the experimental dependence of the intensity versus the wavelength.

Unfortunately, the restrictions of present spatial probes on size and weight of the payload they can carry as well as on the needs of power supply do not allow such instruments to qualify for a mission. Instead, instruments with arrays of photodiodes are preferred due to their robustness as well as their size, weight and power requirements. Contrarily to a spectrometer, that can measure intensity corresponding to a single wavelength (up to some precision), photodiodes measure over extended intervals of wavelength values. In that sense, their measure can be considered as an integrated value.

The corresponding ranges can be either narrow, around a specific wave length, or extended over a wider span. For instance, REMS-MSL[1–3] carries 6 photodiodes that cover different ranges over the ultra-violet (UV) region of the spectrum, with photodiodes devoted to each of three bands, UV-A, UV-B and UV-C:

No.	Range
1	Global UV: 200–370 nm
2	UV-A: 320–370 nm
3	UV-B: 280–320 nm
4	UV-C: 220–280 nm
5	Ozone absorption: 230–290 nm
6	Complementary range: 300–350 nm

Note that photodiodes 2–6 have intersecting ranges and fill-in in a complementary way the spectral range covered by photodiode 1.

METSIS[4, 5] has an array of eleven different photodiodes, some are duplicated on the different faces of the instrument. They cover not only the UV region but also the near infra-red (IR), the visible spectrum (VIS), some specific bands related to the expected dust absorption wavelengths, the water absorption wavelength (H₂O), as well as some other bands related to the Ozone. Some of the ranges are limited on purpose around specific values (those related to the dust can be considered as having only an 8 nm span) but other cover practically the whole region under observation:

No.	Range
1	Total luminosity reference: 230–1200 nm
2	UV-A: 315–400 nm
3	UV-B: 280–315 nm
4	Hartley Band: 200-310 nm
5	Huggins Band: 300-345 nm
6	Dust Optical Depth: 440 nm
7	Dust Optical Depth: 600 nm
8	IR: 700–1100 nm
9	VIS: 400–700 nm
10	UV MRO: 245–290 nm
11	H ₂ O: 930–950 nm

SISDREAMS[6], due to some limitations in the design, will carry three different photodiodes, one on the top face, the other two being duplicated on the three lateral faces of the instrument.

No.	Range
1	UV-A: 315–400 nm
2	IR: 700–1100 nm
3	Total luminosity reference: 220–1100 nm

2 Mathematical Models

The challenge associated to the use of photodiodes is to reconstruct the dependence of the intensity versus the wavelength from the measures of the intensity accumulated over the different ranges.

In this sense, we can ideally consider that we have for a given photodiode measuring all wavelength contributions from λ_{\min} to λ_{\max} a value M_{ideal} given by:

$$M_{\rm ideal} = \int_{\lambda_{\rm min}}^{\lambda_{\rm max}} I(\lambda) \, d\lambda \,, \tag{1}$$

where $I(\lambda)$ is the intensity corresponding to wavelength λ . Our goal is to estimate a suitable function $I(\lambda)$. We call this an "ideal" measure since we will see later how to take into account more realistic situations.

To achieve our goal, we suppose that we have the measures from *n* ideal photodiodes M_j , with j = 1, ..., n, each covering a wave range given by $[\alpha_j, \beta_j]$:

$$M_j = \int_{\alpha_j}^{\beta_j} I(\lambda) \, d\lambda \,, \quad j = 1, \dots, n \,. \tag{2}$$

These ranges are not necessarily disjoint and some overlapping may occur among them.

We suppose $I(\lambda)$ exists and is integrable over the different ranges and call $F(\lambda)$ a primitive. We have then

$$M_j = F(\beta_j) - F(\alpha_j), \quad j = 1, \dots, n.$$
(3)

We suppose, furthermore, that we may approximate $F(\lambda)$ in some vector space, in principle with infinite dimension, with orthonormal base functions $\phi_k(\lambda)$, $k = 1, ..., \infty$, such that the orthogonal projection of F on that space is a Fourier series of the form:

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} a_k \phi_k(\lambda) \,. \tag{4}$$

We suppose that this series converges uniformly to F and that a good approximation is obtained when we truncate the series keeping only the first n terms.

Of these last two hypothesis, the first one is reasonable but the second one is not necessarily guaranteed if n is small.

Assuming all of the above, we can reconstruct approximatively F as

$$F(\lambda) \approx \sum_{k=1}^{n} a_k \phi_k(\lambda),$$
 (5)

while *I* is then approximated by

$$I(\lambda) \approx \sum_{k=1}^{n} a_k \phi'_k(\lambda) , \qquad (6)$$

where $\phi'_k(\lambda)$ are the derivatives of the base functions. The coefficients a_k are determined solving (3) which corresponds to the linear system:

$$\forall j = 1, \dots, n, M_j = \sum_{k=1}^n a_k \big[\phi_k(\alpha_j) - \phi_k(\beta_j) \big].$$
(7)

This is the approach used in [7]. Due to the fact that for all three configurations (MSL, METSIS and SISDREAMS) there is a global sensor with a range that overlaps all other ranges, the linear system (7) can present equations that are close to linear combinations of some of the others and we may expect to have a large condition number.

Conversely to the previous process, one may start approximating I in the base of orthonormal functions and consider

$$I(\lambda) \approx \sum_{k=1}^{n} c_k \phi_k(\lambda) \tag{8}$$

instead of (6), and determine the coefficients solving now:

$$\forall j = 1, \dots, n, \ M_j = \sum_{k=1}^n c_k \big[\Phi_k(\alpha_j) - \Phi_k(\beta_j) \big], \tag{9}$$

where, for each *k*, $\Phi_k(\lambda)$ is a primitive of $\phi_k(\lambda)$.

A way to discriminate both possibilities is to construct matrices A and C, associated respectively to (7) and (9), given by:

$$A_{jk} = \phi_k(\alpha_j) - \phi_k(\beta_j), \qquad C_{jk} = \Phi_k(\alpha_j) - \Phi_k(\beta_j), \tag{10}$$

compute their condition number, and choose the method that gives a smaller value, since that approach would be less sensitive to errors.

As an illustration we present some results in the cases of METSIS and SIS-DREAMS. We reconstruct the irradiance spectrum of the black body radiation, considering what would be the ideal values measured by the corresponding array of photodiodes. We have used as base functions Chebyshev polynomials, with a change of variables to adjust the whole range to the usual interval for those polynomials. We represent the results for METSIS in Fig. 1. We have also computed the irradiance spectrum allowing a 1 % error in all data, which should be within the characteristics of the actual sensors, with no significant variation of the results. A more thorough analysis, using the stochastic ideas in [8] is under consideration.

The case for SISDREAMS is different since from the three values we can only fit a parabola, which is poorly adapted to represent the general shape of the black body radiation. To overcome this limitation, we include an extra measure, that of a "virtual sensor", with an arbitrary value that we adjust in order to minimize the integral of the resulting third degree polynomial. We represent the results in Fig. 2.

3 Responsivities

A real photodiode does not provide the same response to all wavelengths inside the nominal range it covers. Some responsivity function r that depends on λ has to be taken into account. We may understand that a more realistic measure can be represented, instead of by (1), by:

$$M = \int_{\lambda_{\min}}^{\lambda_{\max}} I(\lambda) r(\lambda) \, d\lambda \,. \tag{11}$$



Fig. 1 Approximation of the spectrum of the black body using METSIS photodiodes



Fig. 2 Approximation of the spectrum of the black body using SISDREAMS photodiodes and a virtual one

The values of the responsivity function $r(\lambda)$ for a specific photodiode can be tabulated by experimental measures on the laboratory with sufficient precision. In this sense the presence of r would not suppose a significant difference in the approach, but some other factors have to be considered: from missions to Mars [9],

it is known that dust will deposit erratically on all exposed surfaces, including those of the photodiodes, reducing in this case their sensibility. But it is also known [9] that winds that can remove a large part of the dust and cleanse the devices, allowing them to recover part of their lost sensitivity. Also, the response of the photodiodes can be degraded due to exposition to the radiation itself, especially to the most energetic one as well as to high energy protons from the Solar wind.

We may use the tabulated values of r as a primer but we devise an iterative process to approximate the actual values.

For each photodiode *j*, we start considering a first approximation to the mean value of the responsivity in the corresponding range defined as:

$$\bar{r}_j^0 = \frac{1}{\beta_j - \alpha_j} \int_{\alpha_j}^{\beta_j} r_j(\lambda) \, d\lambda \,, \quad j = 1, \dots, n \,. \tag{12}$$

We consider that the measures M_i given by the photodiodes correspond to

$$M_j = \int_{\alpha_j}^{\beta_j} I(\lambda) r_j(\lambda) d\lambda , \quad j = 1, \dots, n.$$
 (13)

In order to approximate $I(\lambda)$, we define $I^0(\lambda)$ such that

$$\int_{\alpha_j}^{\beta_j} I^0(\lambda) \, d\lambda = \frac{M_j}{\bar{r}_j^0}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n \,, \tag{14}$$

and construct it through the interpolation process as in the previous section. Once we have it, we estimate a new set of average values

$$\bar{r}_{j}^{1} = \frac{\int_{\alpha_{j}}^{\beta_{j}} I^{0}(\lambda) r_{j}(\lambda) d\lambda}{\int_{\alpha_{j}}^{\beta_{j}} I^{0}(\lambda) d\lambda} = \frac{\bar{r}_{j}^{0}}{M_{j}} \int_{\alpha_{j}}^{\beta_{j}} I^{0}(\lambda) r_{j}(\lambda) d\lambda, \quad j = 1, \dots, n.$$
(15)

From here, we define $I^1(\lambda)$ such that

$$\int_{\alpha_j}^{\beta_j} I^1(\lambda) \, d\lambda = \frac{M_j}{\bar{r}_j^1}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n,$$
(16)

and construct it. We then iterate this process, defining further approximations \bar{r}_j^p and $I^p(\lambda), p = 2, ...,$ until achieving convergence [10].

In this way we can take into account deviations of the responsivity from the nominal values.

As an illustration, we present in Figs. 3 and 4 the retrieved irradiance for a Hamamatsu deuterium (D_2) lamp both in vacuum and with some ozone, with the photodiodes corresponding to the REMS settings with filters that modify the responsivity. The algorithm converges in five iterations to values with an error less



than 0.6% [10]. As we see, we can discriminate accurately both cases: with and without the presence of ozone.

A more realistic approach should take into account that the photodiodes response depend on the angle θ of the light coming directly from the Sun with the normal to their surface:

$$M = \int_{\lambda_{\min}}^{\lambda_{\max}} I(\lambda) \, r(\lambda, \theta) \, d\lambda \,, \tag{17}$$

where the responsivity function depends now both on λ and on θ . An iterative method similar to the previous one can be used, starting with the values of *r* tabulated for different angles from calibrations in the laboratory.

4 Radiative Transfer

The real emission from the Sun is not that of black body but has some irregularities. Furthermore, the presence of dust, concentration of water vapour and ozone etc., on the atmosphere alter in a characteristic way the radiation that reaches the surface of the planet. From Radiative Transfer techniques it is possible to have information on these different possible scenarios. Also, other instruments on board the same probe can give an idea of the atmosphere situation at the precise time of the measurements. This is useful to adapt the interpolation techniques to try and match the measures of some of these cases, in order to identify more precisely the actual irradiance.

For instance, in [7] we used a combination of approximation by rational functions and polynomials to reproduce the expected curve in the UV region, from 220 to 400 nm. We used a linear combination of the polynomial $Q(\lambda)$ given by the right handside of (6) with Gauss-Legendre polynomials as base functions and the rational function approximation $R(\lambda)$, choosing the coefficients in a way to minimize the total integral.

As another option, we have used natural cubic spline intepolation plus conditions on the spectrum provided by the Radiative Transfer models to retrieve the spectrum in a scenario of a Martian atmosphere with high dust concentration. The result can be seen in Fig. 5. The retrieval is qualitatively correct and a good quantitatively approximation.



Fig. 5 Approximation in the lower part of the spectrum by natural splines with additional conditions determined by Radiative Transfer

Acknowledgements This work has been partially supported by the Spanish Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación under grant AYA2011-29967-C05-02.

References

- 1. http://msl-scicorner.jpl.nasa.gov/Instruments/REMS/
- Gómez-Elvira, J., Armiens, C., Castañer, L., Domínguez, M., Genzer, M., Gómez, F., Haberle, R., Harri, A.M., Jiménez, V., Kahanpää, H., Kowalski, L., Lepinette, A., Martín, J., Martínez-Frías, J., McEwan, I., Mora, L., Moreno, J., Navarro, S., de Pablo, M.A., Peinado, V., Peña, A., Polkko, J., Ramos, M., Renno, N.O., Ricart, J., Richardson, M., Rodríguez-Manfredi, J., Romeral, J., Sebastián, E., Serrano, J., de la Torre Juárez, M., Torres, J., Torrero, F., Urquí, R., Vázquez, L., Velasco, T., Verdasca, J., Zorzano, M.P., Martín-Torres, J.: REMS: the environmental sensor suite for the Mars Science Laboratory rover. Space Sci. Rev. 170, 583–640 (2012)
- 3. http://mars.jpl.nasa.gov/msl/
- Arruego, I., Díaz-Michelena, M., Jiménez, J.J., Martínez, J., Apéstigue, V., González-Guerrero, M., Azcue, J., Valverde, A., de Manuel, V., Domínguez, J.A., Martín, I., Martín, B., Álvarez, J., Álvarez, M., Hernando, C., Cerdán, M.F., Ruiz de Galarreta, C., Sánchez, J., Martínez, G., Vázquez, L., Guerrero, H.: Development of miniaturized instrumentation for Planetary Exploration and its application to the Mars MetNet Precursor Mission. In: Proceeding of the European Geosciences Union – 7th General Assembly, EGU2010, Vienna. Geophysical Research Abstracts, vol. 12, 02–07 May 2010. http://meetingorganizer.copernicus.org/ EGU2010/EGU2010-13330.pdf
- 5. See: http://metnet.fmi.fi
- 6. Esposito, F., Debei, S., Bettanini, C., Molfese, C., Arruego Rodríguez, I., Colombatti, G., Harri, A.-M., Montmessin, F., Wilson, C., Aboudan, A., Zaccariotto, M., Abaki, S., Bellucci, G., Berthelier, J.-J., Brucato, J.R., Calcutt, S.B., Cortecchia, F., Cucciarrè, F., Di Achille, G., Ferri, F., Forget, F., Friso, E., Genzer, M., Gilbert, P., Goutail, J.-P., Haukka, H., Jiménez, J.J., Jiménez, S., Josset, J.-L., Karatekin, O., Landis, G., Lorentz, R., Marthy, L., Martinez, J., Mennella, V., Möhlmann, D., Palomba, E., Patel, M., Pommereau, J.-P., Popa, C.I., Rafkin, S., Rannou, P., Renno, N.O., Schipani, P., Schmidt, W., Segato, E., Simoes, F., Spiga, A., Valero, F., Vázquez, L., Vivat, F., Witasse, O., Yahi, S., Mugnuolo, R., Pirrotta, S.: DREAMS for the ExoMars 2016 Mission: A Suite of Sensors for the Characterization of Martian environment. EPSC Abstracts, vol. 8, EPSC2013-815. European Planetary Science Congress. http://meetingorganizer.copernicus.org/EPSC2013/EPSC2013-815.pdf (2013)
- Vázquez, L., Zorzano, M.P., Jiménez, S.: Spectral information retrieval from integrated broadband photodiode Martian ultraviolet measurements. Opt. Lett. 32, 2596–2598 (2007)
- 8. Vázquez, L., Pascual, P.J.: Motion of a charge in a stochastic uniform magnetic field. BiBos 224/86, Universität Bielefeld (1986)
- Squyres, S.W., Arvidson, R.E.: The spirit Rover's athena science investigation at Gusev Crater, Mars. Science 305(5685), 794–799 (2004)
- Zorzano, M.P., Vázquez, L., Jiménez, S.: Retrieval of ultraviolet spectral irradiance from filtered photodiode measurements. Inverse Probl. 25, 115023 (2009)

Stochastic Processes on Ends of Tree and Dirichlet Forms

Witold Karwowski

Abstract We present main ideas and compare two constructions of stochastic processes on the ends (leaves) of the trees with varying numbers of edges at the nods. In one of them the trees are represented by spaces of numerical sequences and the processes are obtained by solving a class of Chapman-Kolmogorov Equations. In the other the trees are described by the set of nodes and edges. To each node there is naturally associated a finite dimensional function space and the Dirichlet form on it. Having a class of Dirichlet forms at the nodes one can under certain conditions build a Dirichlet form on L^2 space of functions on the ends of the trees. We show that the state spaces of two approaches are homeomorphic but the second yields larger class of processes.

Keywords p-adics • Trees • Stochastic processes • Jump processes • Ultrametric spaces

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) Primary 60J75; Secondary 05C05, 31C25

1 Introduction

The physicists became interested in ultrametric spaces in mainly two contexts. In 1980s of the last century it had been conjectured that at high energy collisions when dynamics at Planck distances had to be taken into account the structure of space-time was no longer that of a real linear space but might have a non-Archimedean metric. The p-adic numbers [20] turned out to be natural object to be implemented in the theory. The expected physical applications prompted research leading to formulation and studies of p-adic analogs of Quantum Mechanics and Quantum Field Theory [4–6, 19, 23]. Another contact point of Physics and ultrametric spaces was the theory of spin glasses. It has been observed that relaxation in a large system

W. Karwowski (🖂)

Institute of Pysics, Opole University, Opole, Poland e-mail: witoldkarwowski@o2.pl

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_11

of interacting spins is (below certain temperature) not exponential but proportional to $t^{-\alpha}$, $\alpha, t > 0$. It has been explained roughly speaking by assuming hierarchical structure of dynamics and modelled by random processes on hierarchical spaces. Again p-adics were the natural mathematical objects for constructing the physical models [22]. Independently the studies of random processes on p-adics appeared in mathematical literature. Aldous and Evans [8, 10] constructed and discussed spherically symmetric processes in terms of Lèvy–Khinchin formula. Albeverio and Karwowski [1] constructed the same class [7] of processes on p-adics by solving Chapman-Kolmogorov equations and computing transition functions of the processes. They found explicit formulas for the Dirichlet forms and generators. They also gave complete spectral description of the generators. Yasuda [24] extended their method to local fields.

The method of constructing stochastic processes by solving Chapman-Kolmogorov equations was independent of algebraic structure but relied on non-Archimedean metric space properties of p-adics. Exploiting this property Karwowski and Vilela Mendes [16] constructed a class of processes without spherical and translation symmetry. Such processes were required for some physical applications [21]. Further studies of [16] processes were carried out in [3] and [7]. Next generalizations of [1] processes went beyond the state space of p-adics. While p-adic numbers considered as a metric space can be identified with leaves of a tree having p + 1 edges at every node Albeverio and Karwowski [2] constructed a class of processes on leaves of the trees with varying number of edges attached to a node. Similarly as in [1] they provided formulas for transition function, the Dirichlet form and the generator of the process.

Due to well known correspondence between regular Dirichlet forms and Markov processes [11, 12] one may first define a Dirichlet form and then obtain the process. Such approach has been successfully used in study of random processes on hierarchical spaces. Before listing some examples we remark that the Dirichlet forms for the processes discussed in [16] and [3] could have been obtained by multiplicative functional transformation of the spherically symmetric Dirichlet forms yielding spatially inhomogeneous processes. In this class there were forms which could not have been obtained by multiplicative functional transformation of the spherically symmetric forms which could not have been obtained by multiplicative functional transformation of the spherically symmetric forms.

Using the method of Dirichlet forms Karwowski and Yasuda [15, 17] studied processes of diffusion in \mathbb{R} and \mathbb{R}^2 consisting of diffusion and jumps on some fractal subsets. They characterized class of admissible jump parts in terms of Haussdorff dimension of the fractal.

Recently Kaneko [14] introduced a new class of processes on leaves of multibranching trees. Let \mathbb{S}_B stands for the non-Arhimedean space of the leaves and μ for the ambient measure on \mathbb{S}_B . Given a Dirichlet form on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ put H for the generator of the corresponding transition semigroup. Then according to property of the balls for any node V of the tree there corresponds a finite dimensional eigenspace \mathcal{H}_V of H and $\bigoplus_V \mathcal{H}_V = L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. Let H_V be a positive Hermitean matrix in \mathcal{H}_V . Then there is a positive self-adjoint operator \tilde{H} with $D(\tilde{H})$ dense in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ such that $\tilde{H} \upharpoonright \mathcal{H}_V = H_V$. The question arises. What are the conditions for a given family of operators H_V so that \tilde{H} is the generator of a Hunt process in \mathbb{S}_B ? Kaneko has formulated the problem in terms of Dirichlet forms and found sufficient conditions. He provided examples which went beyond the scope of Ref. [2].

In this note we present and compare the classes of Markov processes discussed in references [2] and [14].

We prove that although the state spaces are defined in different manners they are essentially identical. More precisely they are homeomorphic under a map preserving their tree structures. We also show that for any Radon measure μ on the state space \mathbb{S}_B with $\sup \mu = \mathbb{S}_B$ there is an orthogonal system $e_{\alpha,M}^k$ assigned to any node $\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}, \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B, M \in \mathbb{Z}, k = 1, 2, \dots, s_{\alpha,M}$. The total system of the vectors corresponding to all nodes in \mathbb{S}_B is complete in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ if $\mu(\mathbb{S}_B) = \infty$. If $\mu(\mathbb{S}_B) =$ 1 then this system and a non-zero constant function form an orthogonal basis in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. It will also be evident that the class of processes discussed in [14] is wider than that of [2]. In Sect. 2 we introduce the state spaces \mathbb{S}_B of Ref.[2] and Σ^+ of Ref. [14] and show their equivalence. We continue the presentation using \mathbb{S}_B as the state space. In Sect. 3 we briefly present the main facts about the constructions of the processes according to [2] (Sect. 3.1) and [14] (Sect. 3.3). In Sect. 3.2 we provide main information on the Dirichlet form and the transition semigroup generators for the processes obtained in Sect. 3.1.

2 The State Space

Let as usual \mathbb{Z} , \mathbb{N} and \mathbb{N}_0 stand for the sets of integers, positive integers and nonnegative integers respectively. For any $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ let S_k be the family of all sequences $\{\alpha_i\}_{i \leq k}$ such that $\alpha_i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and $\alpha_i = 0$ for all $i \leq N$ for some $N \leq k, N \in \mathbb{Z}$. Put

$$S=\bigcup_{k\in\mathbb{Z}}S_k.$$

To simplify notations we put

$$\{\alpha\}_k := \{\alpha_i\}_{i < k}.$$

If $\alpha_i = 0$ for all $i \le k$ then we write $\{\alpha\}_k = \{0\}_k$.

Definition 2.1 Let B_{α_k} be a function defined on *S* with values in $\mathbb{N} \setminus \{1\}$. We say that $\{\alpha\}_k \in S_B \subset S$ iff $0 \le \alpha_{i+1} \le B_{\alpha_k} - 1$ for every i < k.

Clearly $\{0\}_k \in S_B$ for any $k \in \mathbb{Z}$.

Definition 2.2 We say that a sequence $\{\alpha_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}}$ belongs to the set \mathbb{S}_B iff $\{\alpha\}_k \in S_B$ for all $k \in \mathbb{Z}$.

To simplify notations we write

$$\alpha := \{\alpha_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}}.$$
 (1)

Let q be a real number, q > 1. For any pair $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{S}_B$ we define

$$\rho_q(\alpha, \alpha) = 0$$

$$\rho_a(\alpha, \beta) = q^{-i_0},$$
(2)

where i_0 is such that $\alpha_{i_0} \neq \beta_{i_0}$ and $\alpha_i = \beta_i$ if $i < i_0$.

Proposition 2.3 ρ_q is a metric on \mathbb{S}_B satisfying the non-Archimedean triangle inequality

$$\rho_q(\alpha,\beta) \le \max\{\rho_q(\alpha,\gamma), \rho_q(\gamma,\beta)\}.$$
(3)

It is clear that for any q, q' > 1 the metrics ρ_q and $\rho_{q'}$ are equivalent. Thus we fix a real number q > 1 throughout the paper and drop the subscript q. Set

$$\mathbb{S}_B^k := \{ \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B; \alpha_i = 0 \text{ for } i \ge k \},$$
(4)

and

$$\mathbb{S}_{B,0} := \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{S}_B^k.$$
⁽⁵⁾

Proposition 2.4 [2] \mathbb{S}_B equipped with the metric ρ is a complete metric space and $\mathbb{S}_{B,0}$ is a dense subset of it.

Given $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $N \in \mathbb{Z}$ the set

$$K(\alpha, q^N) = \{\beta \in \mathbb{S}_B; \rho(\alpha, \beta) \le q^N\}$$
(6)

will be called a ball of radius q^N centered at α . The following facts are the consequences of (3):

If β ∈ K(α, q^N) then K(β, q^N) = K(α, q^N).
 If α, β ∈ S_B then the balls K(α, q^N), K(β, q^N) are either disjoint or identical.
 If α ∈ S_B and α_i = 0 for i < -N, then K(α, q^N) = K(0, q^N).

It follows from (6) that $K(\alpha, q^N)$ is uniquely defined by $\{\alpha\}_{-(N+1)}$ and thus we can identify

$$\{\alpha\}_{-(N+1)} = K(\alpha, q^N).$$
(7)

It will be convenient to introduce following notation:

Definition 2.5

1. We say that $\{\alpha\}_{k+1}$ is the *B*-product of $\{\alpha\}_k$ and $\{\alpha_{k+1}\}$ iff

$$\{\alpha\}_{k+1} = \{\alpha\}_k \times \{\alpha_{k+1}\} \tag{8}$$

and

$$0 \le \alpha_{k+1} \le B_{\{\alpha\}_k} - 1.$$
(9)

2. We say that $\{\alpha\}_{k+l}, l \in \mathbb{N}$ is the *B*-product of $\{\alpha\}_k$ and the ordered l-tuple $\{\alpha_{k+1}, \ldots, \alpha_{k+l}\}$

$$\{\alpha\}_{k+l} = \{\alpha\}_k \times \{\alpha_{k+1}, \ldots, \alpha_{k+l}\}$$

iff

$$\{\alpha\}_{k+l} = (\dots ((\{\alpha\}_k \times \{\alpha_{k+1}\}) \times \{\alpha_{k+2}\}) \times \dots \times \{\alpha_{k+l}\}), \tag{10}$$

where all products are *B*-products in the sense of 1. We then write

$$\{\alpha\}_{k+l} = \{\alpha\}_k \times \{\alpha_{k+1}\} \times \dots \times \{\alpha_{k+l}\}.$$
(11)

Remark 2.6 Whenever we write a formula like the right side of (11) we always mean the *B*-product. \Box

With this notation one easily sees that

$$K(\alpha, q^{N+1}) = \{\alpha\}_{-(N+2)} = \bigcup_{\gamma} \{\alpha\}_{-(N+2)} \times \{\gamma\},$$
(12)

where the union is taken over the values of γ satisfying:

 $0 \le \gamma \le B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(N+2)}} - 1$. Thus the ball $K(\alpha, q^{(N+1)})$ is the union of $B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(N+2)}}$ disjoint balls of radius q^N . Take $N, M \in \mathbb{Z}, N > M$. Iterating formula (12) we find a family of disjoint balls of radius q^M such that $K(\alpha, q^N)$ can be expressed as their union. Once the function $B_{\{\alpha\}_k}$ is defined, this family depends on $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and the numbers N, M. We denote this family by $\mathcal{K}(\alpha, N, M)$ and by $n(\alpha, N, M)$ the number of balls in it. Note that $\mathcal{K}(\alpha, N, M) \subsetneq \mathcal{K}(\alpha, N + 1, M)$. Consequently $n(\alpha, N, M)$ increases to infinity as N varies from M + 1 to $+\infty$. Let $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ be given. Then according to property 3 of the balls for any $\beta \in \mathbb{S}_B$ there is N > M such that $\beta \in K(0, q^N)$. Thus

$$\mathbb{S}_B = \bigcup_{N > M} K(0, q^N).$$
⁽¹³⁾

On the other hand $\beta \in K(0, q^N)$ implies that β belongs to one of the balls in the family $\mathcal{K}(0, N, M)$. Set

$$\mathcal{K}(M) := \bigcup_{N > M} \mathcal{K}(0, N, M).$$
(14)

Then $\mathcal{K}(M)$ is a countable family of disjoint balls of radius q^M

$$\mathcal{K}(M) = \{K_i^M\}_{i \in \mathbb{N}},\tag{15}$$

where K_i^M is a ball of radius q^M and $K_i^M \cap K_j^M = \emptyset$ iff $i \neq j$. As a consequence of (12), (13) we have

$$\mathbb{S}_B = \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} K_i^M. \tag{16}$$

Let *p* be a prime number. Put $B_{\{\alpha\}_k} = p$ for all $\{\alpha\}_k \in S$. Then \mathbb{S}_B can be identified with the set of *p*-adic numbers \mathbb{Q}_p . If in addition q = p, then the \mathbb{S}_B metric coincides with that of \mathbb{Q}_p . We also have

Proposition 2.7 [2] A ball in \mathbb{S}_B is both open and compact.

In contrast with the above description of the trees and their leaves Kaneko [14] following Kigami [18] used different formulation. We shall briefly describe his approach and show that two formulations are equivalent.

Let a countably infinite set *T* and a map $\mathcal{A} : T \times T \to \{0, 1\}$ be given. In what follows we always assume $\mathcal{A}(x, x) = 0$ and $\mathcal{A}(x, y) = \mathcal{A}(y, x)$. The elements of *T* are called nodes and the pairs $x, y \in T$ with $\mathcal{A}(x, y) = 1$ are called wedges. A sequence $a_i \in T$, i = 0, 1, ..., n is called a path if $\mathcal{A}(a_i, a_{i+1}) = 1$, i = 0, 1, ..., n - 1. If $i \neq j \Rightarrow a_i \neq a_j$ the path is called simple. If $(a_0, ..., a_n)$ is a simple path then *n* is called the length of the path. If for any pair $x, y \in T$ there is a path $a_i \in T$, i = 0, 1, ..., n with $a_0 = x$, $a_n = y$ then (T, \mathcal{A}) is called a nondirected tree. Put $V(x) = \{y; \mathcal{A}(x, y) = 1\}$. The class of non-directed trees admitted in [14] is limited by following requirements

- (i) for any $x \in T$ the set V(x) is finite and $\#V(x) \ge 3$,
- (ii) (T, \mathcal{A}) does not admit any path $(a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_{n-1}, a_n)$ with $a_0 = a_n$ and distinct edges $(a_0, a_1), (a_1, a_2), \ldots, (a_{n-1}, a_n)$.

Lemma 2.8 (Kaneko, private comm) The condition (ii) is equivalent to the following; If (a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_n) and $(a_{n-1}, a_n, \ldots, a_{n+m})$ are simple paths then (a_0, \ldots, a_{n+m}) is a simple path.

The condition (ii) eliminates trees with cycles from the consideration. An infinite sequence $a_i \in T$, $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ is called a geodesic ray if for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the sequence

 a_i , i = 0, ..., n is a simple path. Put \mathcal{R} for the set of all geodesic rays in the tree $\{T, \mathcal{A}\}$ and define an equivalence relation "~" on \mathcal{R} by

Definition 2.9 $(a_0, a_1, \ldots) \sim (b_0, b_1, \ldots)$ if there is $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $a_{k+m} = b_m$ for any $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$.

We denote the quotient space \mathcal{R}/\sim by Σ and call its elements the ends of the tree. Let $\Delta \in \Sigma$ be fixed and denote $\Sigma^+ = \Sigma \setminus \Delta$. Let $(\delta_0, \delta_1, \ldots)$ be a representative sequence for Δ then to any $x \notin (\delta_0, \delta_1, \ldots)$ and $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ there is a simple path (a_0, \ldots, a_n) with $a_0 = x$ and $a_n = \delta_i$. In particular there is $i_x \in \mathbb{N}_0$ such that the length of (a_0, \ldots, a_n) is minimal. We denote the minimal length by $\ell(x)$ and define the map $\pi : T \to T$ by

$$\pi(x) = \begin{cases} a_1 \text{ if } x \notin \{\delta_0, \delta_1 \dots\},\\ \delta_{i+1} \text{ if } x = \delta_i \text{ for some } i \ge 0. \end{cases}$$
(17)

Put $T_m = \{x \in T | \ell(x) - i_x = m\}$ for $m \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then $m \neq m' \Rightarrow T_m \cap T_{m'} = \emptyset$ and $T = \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} T_m$.

Now we are going to demonstrate that the above description of trees is equivalent to that in terms of numerical sequences as formulated in [2]. Let \mathbb{S}_B be given. Take S_B for the set *T* of nodes. Define the function \mathcal{A} as follows: If $\{\alpha\}_k \in S_B$ and $0 \le \gamma \le B_{\{\alpha\}_k} - 1$ then

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{A}(\{\alpha\}_{k-1}, \{\alpha\}_k) = \mathcal{A}(\{\alpha\}_k, \{\alpha\}_k \times \gamma) = 1, \\ \mathcal{A}(\{\alpha\}_k, \cdot) = 0 \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(18)

Hence

$$V(\{\alpha\}_k) = \{\{\alpha\}_{k-1}, \{\alpha\}_{k+\gamma}\},\tag{19}$$

where $0 \le \gamma \le B_{\{\alpha\}_k} - 1$ and

$$\sharp V(\{\alpha\}_k) = B_{\{\alpha\}_k} + 1 \ge 3.$$
(20)

Let $\{\alpha\}_k, \{\beta\}_l \in S_B$ and $\{\alpha\}_k \neq \{\beta\}_l$. Then there is $N \leq \min\{l, k\}$, such that $\{\alpha\}_N = \{\beta\}_N$. Take the maximal N with this property and define the sequence of nods

$$a_i = \{\alpha\}_{k-i}, \ 0 \le i \le k - N$$

and

$$a_i = \{\beta\}_{2N-k+i}, k-N+1 \le i \le n = k+l-2N$$
Then (a_0, \ldots, a_n) is a simple path and $a_0 = \{\alpha\}_k$, $a_n = \{\beta\}_l$. Hence (T, \mathcal{A}) is a non-directed tree. By Definition 2.1 the condition (i) is satisfied. Conditions (ii) is also easily verified.

By definition of \mathbb{S}_B the sequences $a_{\pm i} \in S_B$, $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ are the geodesic rays iff there is $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $a_{\pm i} = \{\alpha\}_{n \pm i}$. Following Definition 2.9. we introduce the equivalence relation \sim , in the set \mathcal{R} of geodesic rays and find that to any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ there is the equivalence class α consisting of geodesic rays

$$A_{\alpha,n} = \{\{\alpha\}_{n+k} \ k \in \mathbb{N}, \ n \in \mathbb{Z}\}.$$
(21)

Moreover there is the equivalence class Δ consisting of the geodesic rays $O_{\alpha,n} = \{\{\alpha\}_{n-k}, k \in \mathbb{N}\}, n \in \mathbb{Z}, \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B\}$. We denote the set of all equivalence classes $\{\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B, \Delta\}$ by Σ and put $\Sigma^+ = \Sigma \setminus \Delta$. Thus \mathbb{S}_B can be identified with Σ^+ . We summarise our discussion in following theorem.

Theorem 2.10 Given S_B and the map $\mathcal{A} : S_B \times S_B \to \{0, 1\}$ defined by (18). Then $(\mathbb{S}_B, \mathcal{A})$ is a non-directed tree satisfying conditions (i), (ii). Put $\Delta = \{O_{\alpha,n}\}_{\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B, n \in \mathbb{Z}}$. Then (21) defines a one to one correspondence between \mathbb{S}_B and Σ^+ . \Box

Let now a tree (T, A) satisfying the conditions (i), (ii) be given. Choose $\Delta \in \Sigma$. We shall define a function $G: T \to S$ in an infinite sequence of steps.

Step 0. Let $(\delta_0, \delta_1, ...)$ be a representative sequence for Δ . For every $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ define $G\delta_i = \{0\}_i$.

We apply following inductive procedure. In step $n, n \in \mathbb{N}$ we first specify a set $T^{(n)} \subset T$ by the property that for any $y \in T^{(n)}$ the map $G\pi(y)$ has already been defined. Put $T_x^{(n)} = \{y \in T^{(n)}; \pi(y) = x\}$. We have $Gx = \{\alpha\}_k$ for some $\{\alpha\}_k \in S_k$. Then for $y \in T^{(n)}$ we define $Gy = \{\alpha\}_k \times \gamma$, so that $0 \le \gamma \le \sharp V(x) - 2$ and the *G* is one to one.

Step 1. Set $T^{(1)} = V(\delta_0) \setminus \{\delta_1\}$ and define Gy for $y \in T^{(1)}$. **Step 2**. Set

$$T^{(2)} = [V(\delta_1) \setminus \{\delta_2, \delta_0\}\}] \cup \{y \in T; \pi(y) \in T^{(1)}],\$$

and define Gy for $y \in T^{(2)}$. Step n. Set

$$T^{(n)} = [V(\delta_{n-1}) \setminus \{\delta_n, \delta_{n-2}\}] \cup \{y \in T; \pi(y) \in T^{(n-1)}\}$$

and define Gy for $y \in T^{(n)}$.

If $y = \delta_i$, $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$ then Gy is defined in step 0. If $y \notin \{\delta_0, \delta_1, \ldots\}$ then there is i_y and l(y) so that $\pi^{l(y)}(y) = \delta_{i_y}$. If i_y is the minimal number with this property then $y \in T^{(n)}$ where $n = l(y) + i_y$. Observing that $\sharp T^{(n)} < \infty$ we conclude that for every $y \in T$ the element Gy is defined in finite number of steps. Let $Gy = {\alpha}_k$. Denote $B_{{\alpha}_k} = V(y) - 1$. Then we have

$$GT = S_B. \tag{22}$$

Let the sequence $(a_{-i}, a_{-i+1}, ...)$, where $a_{-i} = \delta_i$, $i \le 0$ be a geodesic ray. Define $b_k = a_k$ if $k \ge -i$ and $b_k = \delta_{-k}$ if k < i. Then

$$\{(b_k, b_{k+1}, \ldots), k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$$
 (23)

is a class of equivalence of geodesic rays. The class (23) defines the sequence $\beta = \{\beta_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}}$ such that $\{\beta\}_k = Gb_k$ and $\{\beta\}_k \in S_k$. Hence $\beta \in \mathbb{S}_B$. Thus we have proved

Theorem 2.11 Let (T, \mathcal{A}) be a non-directed tree satisfying conditions (i), (ii). Then there is a space S_B , the corresponding space \mathbb{S}_B and a one to one map G of T onto S_B such that if $(\delta_0, \delta_1, ...)$ is a given representative sequence of Δ then $G\delta_i = \{0\}_i$, $i \in \mathbb{N}_0$, and for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$, $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ there is $B_{\{\alpha\}_k} = V(y) - 1$, where $\{\alpha\}_k = Gy$. The map G determines a one to one correspondence between Σ^+ and \mathbb{S}_B . \Box

For any $x \in T$ define $S_x = \{y \in T | \pi^k(y) = x \text{ for some non-negative integer } k\}$ and $\Sigma_x = \{\xi \in \Sigma^+ | \xi \text{ admits a geodesic ray } (a_0, a_1, \ldots), a_0, a_1, \ldots \in S_x \text{ as a representative sequence of } \xi\}$. Taking the family $\Sigma_S^+ = \bigcup_{x \in S \subset T} \Sigma_x^+$ for the family of open sets defines a topology in Σ^+ . However if $x \in T_{-(M+1)}$ then $x \leftrightarrows \{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \in S_B$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $\Sigma_x^+ \leftrightarrows K(\alpha, q^M)$. Thus Σ^+ and \mathbb{S}_B are homeomorphic.

3 Stochastic Processes on \mathbb{S}_B

3.1 Chapman-Kolmogorov Equation Method

In this section we present main ideas of the construction of stochastic processes on \mathbb{S}_B developed in Ref. [2]. We begin by constructing Markov processes on $\mathcal{K}(M)$. Let $\alpha^i \in K_i^M$, $i \in \mathbb{N}$. Then according to (7)

$$K_i^M = K(\alpha^i, q^M) = \{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+1)}.$$
(24)

Put $P_{\{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+1)}\{\alpha^j\}_{-(M+1)}}(t), t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ for the transition probability from K_i^M to K_j^M in time t. We shall temporally use the simplified notation

$$P_{ij} := P_{\{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+1)}\{\alpha^j\}_{-(M+1)}}(t).$$
(25)

Thus the forward and backward Chapman-Kolmogorov equations read:

$$\dot{P}_{ij}(t) = -\tilde{a}_j P_{ij}(t) + \sum_{\substack{l=1\\l \neq j}}^{\infty} \tilde{u}_{lj} P_{il},$$
(26a)

$$\dot{P}_{ij}(t) = -\tilde{a}_j P_{ij}(t) + \sum_{\substack{l=1\\l \neq j}}^{\infty} \tilde{u}_{il} P_{lj},$$
 (26b)

 $i, j \in \mathbb{N}$. We impose the initial condition

$$P_{ij}(0) = \delta_{ij}.\tag{27}$$

The coefficients \tilde{a}_j and \tilde{u}_{lj} will be defined according to the following intuitive requirements. If at time *t* the process is in the ball $K(\alpha, q^N)$, then the probability that at time $t + \Delta t > t$ the process is outside of $K(\alpha, q^N)$ is set equal to $a(\alpha, N)\Delta t$. We call $a(\alpha, N)$ the intensity of the state $K(\alpha, q^N)$ and assume

(i) The intensity of the state $K(\alpha, q^N)$ depends only on the radius of the ball, i.e. on N, and is independent of α . Hence

$$P\left(X_{t+\Delta t} \in (\mathbb{S}_B - K(\alpha, q^N)) | X_t \in K(\alpha, q^N)\right) = a(N)\Delta t.$$

- (ii) The Probability that during a short time Δt the process jumps over a distance q^N and reaches a state in $K(\alpha, q^{N'})$ is the same as the probability to reach a state in $K(\beta, q^{N'})$ where $M \leq N' < N$ and $\rho(\alpha, \beta) = q^{N'+1}$.
- (iii) The coefficients \tilde{a}_i satisfy the following relation:

$$\tilde{a}_j = \sum_{\substack{l=1\\l\neq j}}^{\infty} \tilde{u}_{jl}.$$
(28)

To meet requirement (i) we proceed as follows. We define a sequence $a(N), N \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that

$$a(N) \ge a(N+1) \tag{29a}$$

and

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} a(N) = 0, \lim_{N \to -\infty} a(N) = W,$$
(29b)

where W is either a positive real number or $+\infty$. Put

$$U(N+1) = a(N) - a(N+1).$$
(30)

We interpret $U(N + 1)\Delta t$ as the probability that the process leaves a ball $K(\alpha, q^N)$ but stays in the ball $K(\alpha, q^{N+1})$ i.e. it jumps to one of the balls

$$\{\alpha\}_{-(N+2)} \times \{\gamma\}, \ \gamma = 0, \dots, B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(N+2)}} - 1, \ \gamma \neq \alpha_{-(N+1)}.$$
(31)

Let $\rho(\alpha^l, \alpha^j) = q^{N+m}, m \in \mathbb{N}$. Define

$$B(\alpha^{J}, m, M) = (B_{\{\alpha^{j}\}-(M+m+1)} - 1)B_{\{\alpha^{j}\}-(M+m)} \cdots B_{\{\alpha^{j}\}-(M+2)}$$
(32)

Set

$$u(\alpha^{j}, m, M) := B^{-1}(\alpha^{j}, m, M)U(M+m).$$
(33)

It follows from (i), (ii) that $u(\alpha^j, m, M)\Delta t$ is the probability that the process jumps from $\{\alpha^l\}_{-(M+1)}$ to $\{\alpha^j\}_{-(M+1)}$ during the time Δt . Thus we define

$$\tilde{u}_{lj} = u(\alpha^{j}, m, M). \tag{34}$$

To underline the fact that the elementary balls have radius q^M we write

$$\tilde{a}_j = \tilde{a}_j(M). \tag{35}$$

Lemma 3.1

$$\tilde{a}_i(M) = a(M). \tag{36}$$

Specifying the coefficients in equations (26a) as defined by (34) and (35) the solution satisfying initial conditions (27) is found to be given by

$$P_{ii} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(B_{\{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+n+2)}} \cdots B_{\{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+2)}} \right)^{-1} \left(B_{\{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+n+2)}} - 1 \right)$$
$$\exp\left\{ - \left(a(M+n) + u(\alpha^i, 1, M+n) \right) t \right\}.$$
(37)

If $\rho(\alpha^i, \alpha^j) = q^{M+k}, k \in \mathbb{N}$ then

$$P_{ij}(t) = B^{-1}(\alpha^{j}, k, M) \left(P_{ij}^{M,M+k} - P_{ij}^{M,M+k-1} \right)$$
$$= B^{-1}(\alpha^{j}, k, M) B^{-1}_{\{\alpha^{i}\}-(M+k+1)} \left(B_{\{\alpha^{i}\}-(M+k+1)} - 1 \right)$$

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(B_{\{\alpha^{i}\}-(M+k+n+2)} \cdots B_{\{\alpha^{i}\}-(M+k+2)} \right)^{-1} \left(B_{\{\alpha^{i}\}-(M+k+n+2)} - 1 \right)$$

$$\exp \left\{ - \left(a(M+k+n) + u(\alpha^{i}, 1, M+k+n) \right) t \right\}$$

$$- \exp \left\{ - \left(a(M+k-1) + u(\alpha^{i}, 1, M+k-1) \right) t \right\} \right].$$
(38)

Formulas (37), (38) give the explicit form of the transition functions for a class of processes on $\mathcal{K}(M)$. The next step of our discussion is to construct the transition functions on \mathbb{S}_B .

Let $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{S}_B$. Then $\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} = \{\alpha^i\}_{-(M+1)}$ and $\{\beta\}_{-(M+1)} = \{\alpha^j\}_{-(M+1)}$ for some $i, j \in \mathbb{N}$. Recall that in the extended notation we had $P_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\{\beta\}_{-(M+1)}}(t) = P_{ij}(t)$. Thus

$$P_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}(t)} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+n+2)}} \cdots B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}} \right)^{-1} \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+n+2)}} - 1 \right) \\ \times \exp\left\{ - \left(a(M+n) + u(\alpha, 1, M+n) \right) t \right\}$$
(39)

and

$$P_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\{\beta\}_{-(M+1)}}(t) = B^{-1}(\beta, k, M)B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+1)}}^{-1} \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+1)}} - 1\right)$$

$$\left[\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+n+2)}} \cdots B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(m+k+2)}}\right)^{-1} \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+n+2)}} - 1\right) \times \exp\left\{-\left(a(M+k+n) + u(\alpha, 1, m+k+n)\right)t\right\} - \exp\left\{-\left(a(M+k-1) + u(\alpha, 1, M+k-1)\right)t\right\}\right], \quad (40)$$

when $\rho(\alpha, \beta) = q^{M+k}$. Let $M, N \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $M \leq N$. Then $\{\beta\}_{-(N+1)}$ is an union of the balls of radius q^M i.e.

$$\{\beta\}_{-(N+1)} = \bigcup_{\gamma} \{\beta\}_{-(N+1)} \times \{\gamma_{-N}\} \times \dots \{\gamma_{-(M+1)}\},$$
(41)

where the union runs over all B-products of $\{\beta\}_{-(N+1)}$ and the (N - M)-tuples γ . Then we define

$$P_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\{\beta\}_{-(N+1)}}(t) = \sum_{\gamma} P_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\{\beta\}_{-(N+1)} \times \{\gamma_{-N}\} \times \dots \times \{\gamma_{-(M+1)}\}}(t).$$
(42)

It can be shown that the function (42) does not depend on *M* provided $M \le N$. Since $\alpha = \bigcap_{M \le N} {\{\alpha\}}_{-(M+1)}$ we set

$$P(\alpha, \{\beta\}_{-(N+1)}, t) = P_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\{\beta\}_{-(N+1)}}(t)$$
(43)

We shall show in the next subsection that (43) defines the transition function for a stochastic process on \mathbb{S}_B .

3.2 Markovian Semigroup and Its Generator

We begin by defining a Borel measure on \mathbb{S}_B . Recall that $\mathcal{K}(M)$ defined by (14) is the family of all disjoint balls of radius q^M . Then

$$\mathcal{K} := \bigcup_{M \in \mathbb{Z}} \mathcal{K}(M)$$

is the family of all balls in \mathbb{S}_B . Set

$$\mu(\{0\}_{-1}) = 1, \tag{44}$$

and

$$\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}) = B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-M})$$
(45)

for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $M \in \mathbb{Z}$.

Equation (44) and multiple application of (45) define a set function on \mathcal{K} . Note that by (45) the numbers $\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)\times\{\gamma\}})$, $0 \le \gamma \le B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}} - 1$ are equal. By standard arguments [9] μ can be extended to a Borel measure on \mathbb{S}_B . Similarly for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and t > 0, $P(\alpha, \{\beta\}_{-(k+1)}, t)$ defines a set function on \mathcal{K} and can be extended to a Borel measure on \mathbb{S}_B . Given a ball $\{\beta\}_{-(k+1)}$ and t > 0, then $P(\alpha, \{\beta\}_{-(k+1)}, t)$ is a function of $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and by (43) it is constant on every ball $\{\alpha\}_{-(k+1)}$. It follows that for any Borel set $A \subset \mathbb{S}_B$, $P(\alpha, A, t)$ is a μ -measurable function. Thus $P(\alpha, A, t)$ is a family of positive integral kernels. For a real valued Borel function u on \mathbb{S}_B put $p_t u(\eta) = \int_{\mathbb{S}_B} P(\eta, d\xi, t)u(\xi)$ whenever the integral makes sense. It is shown in reference [2] that p_t defines a strongly continuous self-adjoint Markovian semigroup T_t , t > 0 in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.

Hence it has the representation

$$T_t = e^{-Ht}, t \ge 0$$

where *H* is a non-negative self-adjoint operator acting in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. Then by definition

$$(Hf)(\eta) = \lim_{t \downarrow 0} t^{-1} \left[f(\eta) - (T_t f)(\eta) \right] = \lim_{t \downarrow 0} t^{-1} \left[f(\eta) - \int_{\mathbb{S}_B} f(\xi) P(\eta, d\xi, t) \right]$$

whenever the strong limit exists. By direct computation one checks that the characteristic function of any ball in \mathbb{S}_B belongs to the domain D(H) of H. For any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ we have

$$H\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}(\eta) = \begin{cases} a(M) \text{ if } \eta \in \{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}, \\ -B^{-1}(\alpha, k, M) (a(M+k-1) - a(M+k)) \\ \text{ if } \rho(\eta, \alpha) = q^{M+k}. \end{cases}$$
(46)

The spectral properties of H are described by

Theorem 3.2 Let -H denote the generator of the strongly continuous semigroup T_t with the kernel defined by (43). Then

(a). To any $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that a(M) > 0 and $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ there corresponds an eigenvalue $h_{M,\alpha}$ of H given by

$$h_{M,\alpha} = \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}} - 1\right)^{-1} \left(B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}}a(M) - a(M+1)\right)$$
(47)

and a $B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}} - 1$ dimensional eigenspace spanned by vectors of the form

$$e_{M,\alpha} = \sum_{\gamma=0}^{s} b_{\gamma} \chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)} \times \{\gamma\}},\tag{48}$$

where

$$\sum_{\gamma=0}^{s} b_{\gamma} = 0 \text{ and } s = B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}} - 1.$$
(49)

If a(M) = 0 then $\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}$ is an eigenvector of H to the eigenvalue 0. (b). The linear hull spanned by the vectors $e_{M,\alpha}$, $M \in \mathbb{Z}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ is dense in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.

Put D_0 for the linear hull spanned by all functions $\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}, \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $M \in \mathbb{Z}$. Since $\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}} \in D(H)$ we have $D_0 \subset D(H)$.

By Theorem 3.2 (a), the eigenfunctions $e_{M,\alpha}^k \|e_{M,\alpha}^k\|^{-1}$ of *H* are defined as linear combinations of the characteristic functions for the balls and thus belong to D_0 .

Hence by Theorem 3.2 (b) D_0 is dense in D(H) in the graph norm. As the result we have

Corollary 3.3 D_0 is an operator core for H in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.

Since -H is the generator of the strongly continuous Markov semigroup T_t , t > 0 constructed above, the quadratic form

$$\mathcal{E}(f,g) = \left(H^{\frac{1}{2}}f, H^{\frac{1}{2}}g\right)$$

defined for all $f, g \in D[\mathcal{E}] = D(H^{\frac{1}{2}})$ is according to [11, 12] a closed, symmetric Markovian quadratic form i.e. a Dirichlet form in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. Since D_0 is a core for H it is also a core for $H^{\frac{1}{2}}$ i.e.

- (a). D_0 is dense in $D[\mathcal{E}]$ in the norm $(\mathcal{E}_1(\cdot, \cdot))^{\frac{1}{2}} = [\mathcal{E}(\cdot, \cdot) + (\cdot, \cdot)]^{\frac{1}{2}}$. Put $C_0(\mathbb{S}_B)$ for the space of real valued continuous functions of compact support on \mathbb{S}_B . Then by the Weierstrass-Stone theorem
- (b). D_0 is dense in $C_0(\mathbb{S}_B)$ in the uniform norm topology.

In the Fukushima terminology a set $D_0 \subset D[\mathcal{E}] \cap C_0(\mathbb{S}_B)$ satisfying (a) and (b) is called a core for \mathcal{E} and a Dirichlet form which has a core is called regular. The regular Dirichlet forms can be expressed uniquely in terms of the Beurling-Deny representation which in our case reads

$$\mathcal{E}(u,v) = \int_{\mathbb{S}_B \times \mathbb{S}_B \setminus d} (u(\eta) - u(\xi))(v(\eta) - v(\xi))J(d\eta, d\xi)$$
(50)

for $u, v \in D[\mathcal{E}] \cap C_0(\mathbb{S}_B)$.

Here $J(d\eta, d\xi)$ is a symmetric positive Borel measure on $\mathbb{S}_B \times \mathbb{S}_B$ off the diagonal d. Let $\rho(\alpha, \beta) = q^{M+k}$, $M \in \mathbb{Z}$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$. By direct computations one gets

$$J(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)},\{\beta\}_{-(M+1)}) = \frac{1}{2}\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)})$$
$$\times B^{-1}(\beta,k,M)(a(M+k+1) - a(M+k))$$
(51)

which determines the measure J uniquely.

Remark The formula (51) seems to contradict the symmetry of *J*. However a direct computation shows that

$$\mu\left(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}\right)B^{-1}(\beta,k,M) = \mu\left(\{\beta\}_{-(M+1)}\right)B^{-1}(\alpha,k,M)$$

so that after all J is symmetric.

3.3 The Dirichlet Forms Method

Let μ be a Radon measure on \mathbb{S}_B with $\operatorname{supp} \mu = \mathbb{S}_B$. Recall that for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ the sequence $\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}$ determines the ball $K(\alpha, q^M)$. If $s = B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}} - 1$ then

$$\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} = \bigcup_{\gamma=0}^{s} \{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \times \gamma.$$

Denote the characteristic function of the ball $\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \times \gamma$ by $\chi_{\alpha,M,\gamma}$. The linear hull spanned by $\chi_{\alpha,M,\gamma}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$, $M \in \mathbb{Z}$, $0 \le \gamma \le B_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}} - 1 \equiv s_{\alpha,M}$ is identical with D_0 and so it is dense in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. Put $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ for the subspace of $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ spanned by the functions $\chi_{\alpha,M,\gamma}$, $0 \le \gamma \le s_{\alpha,M}$. Let $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$ be the orthogonal complement of $\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}$ in $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$. Then the functions

$$e_{\alpha,M}^{k} = \sum_{\gamma=0}^{s_{\alpha,M}} b_{\gamma}^{k} \chi_{\alpha,M,\gamma}$$

form an orthogonal basis in $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$ iff the coefficients b_{γ}^{k} satisfy

$$\sum_{\gamma=0}^{s_{\alpha,M}} b_{\gamma}^k \mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \times \gamma) = 0$$

and

$$\sum_{\gamma=0}^{s_{\alpha,M}} b_{\gamma}^k b_{\gamma}^{k'} \mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \times \gamma) = \delta_{kk'}.$$

Note that $e_{\alpha,M}^k$, $e_{\alpha',M'}^{k'}$ are orthogonal unless M = M', $\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} = \{\alpha'\}_{-(M+1)}$, k = k'. Hence

$$E = \{ e_{\alpha,M}^k | \ \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B, \ M \in \mathbb{Z}, \ 1 \le k \le s_{\alpha,M} \}$$
(52)

is an orthonormal system in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. Note that $E \subset D_0$. Next theorem is a generalization of Theorem 3.1 in [3].

Theorem 3.4

- (a) If $\mu(\mathbb{S}_B) = \infty$ then the orthonormal system (52) is a basis in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.
- (b) If $\mu(\mathbb{S}_B) = 1$ then the orthonormal system (52) and the identity function form a basis in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.

Proof Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ be orthogonal to the system (52). In particular $f \perp \mathcal{H}_{\beta,N}^{\perp}, \{\beta\}_{-(N+1)} \subset \{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}$ implies $f(x) \equiv C \in \mathbb{R}$ for $x \in \{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}$ i.e. $\int_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}} f(x)\mu(dx) = C\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)})$. Similarly, if $f \perp \mathcal{H}_{\beta,N}^{\perp}, \{\beta\}_{-(N+1)} \subset \{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}$ then f(x) = C' and $\int_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}} f(x)\mu(dx) = C'\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)})$. Since $\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \subset \{\alpha\}_{-(M+2)}$ we have C = C'. Taking $M \to \infty$ we obtain $f(x) \equiv C$ for $x \in \mathbb{S}_B$. If $\mu(\mathbb{S}_B) = \infty$ then $f \in L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ implies C = 0. If $\mu(\mathbb{S}_B) = 1$ then $f(x) \equiv 1$ completes the system (52) to orthonormal basis for $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.

The situation described in Theorem 3.4 has already occured, when we discussed spectral property of the generator *H*. The eigenspaces of *H* were the examples of the spaces $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$.

Let *U* be a finite set of disjoint balls K_i , i = 1, 2, ..., n in \mathbb{S}_B and \mathcal{E} a symmetric bilinear form on the real linear space *C* spanned by the functions χ_{K_i} , i = 1, 2, ..., n. Thus $C \ni u = \sum_i u_i \chi_{K_i}$. The pair (\mathcal{E}, C) is called a Dirichlet space if

- (i) $\mathcal{E}(u, u) \ge 0$ for any $u \in C$,
- (ii) $\mathcal{E}(\chi_{K_i}, \chi_{K_i}) \leq 0$ if $i \neq j$,
- (iii) If v = 1 on every K_i i = 1, 2, ..., n then $\mathcal{E}(u, v) = 0$ for every $u \in C$.

If (\mathcal{E}, C) is a Dirichlet space then there is a matrics A_{ij} , i, j = 1, 2, ..., n such that $\mathcal{E}(u, v) = \sum_{i,j} A_{ij} u_i v_j$. Then $A_{ij} = A_{ji}$ and $\sum_j A_{ij} = 0$. Alternatively we have the representation $\mathcal{E}(u, v) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j} A_{ij} (u_i - u_j) (v_i - v_j)$. A symmetric bilinear form \mathcal{E} on *C* satisfying (i) is called non-negative.

In particular we can take $C = \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$.

Presently we address the following problem elaborated by Kaneko [14]. Given a Dirichlet form \mathcal{E} in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. When does it induce "local" Dirichlet forms on the $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ spaces. Conversely, given a family of Dirichlet forms on the $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ spaces, when does it determine a Dirichlet form on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$.

Let a Dirichlet space $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ be such that $D_0 \in \mathcal{F}$. Define

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(u,v) = \mathcal{E}(u,v) - (u)_{\alpha,M}(v)_{\alpha,M}\mathcal{E}(\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}},\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}})$$
(53)

where $(u)_{\alpha,M} = \mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)})^{-1} \int_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}} u(\eta)\mu(d\eta)$ and put $P_{\alpha,M}$ for the orthogonal projection onto $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$.

Proposition 3.5 If $\mathcal{E}(P_{\alpha,M}u, \chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}) = 0$ for any $u \in L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $M \in \mathbb{Z}$, then $(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}, \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M})$ is a Dirichlet space.

Remark 3.6 Let -H be the generator of a strongly continuous Markovian semigroup T_t , t > 0 constructed in Sects. 3.1, 3.2 and

$$\mathcal{E}(f,g) = (H^{1/2}f, H^{1/2}g), f, g \in D(H^{1/2})$$

the corresponding Dirichlet form. It can be shown that then

$$\mathcal{E}(P_{\alpha,M}u,\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+l)}})=0$$
(54)

for any $u \in L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$, $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $l \ge 1$. Hence in particular the assumptions of Proposition 3.5 are satisfied and $(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}, \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M})$ is a Dirichlet space.

Remark 3.7 If \mathcal{E} is a regular Dirichlet form on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ with vanishing killing measure, then its Beurling-Deny representation reads

$$\mathcal{E}(u,v) = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{S}_B \times \mathbb{S}_B \setminus d} (u(\xi) - u(\eta))(v(\xi) - v(\eta)) J(d\xi, d\eta)$$

 $u, v \in \mathcal{F}.$

Theorem 3.8 Given a regular Dirichlet space $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ such that $\mathcal{E}(P_{\alpha,M}u, \xi_{\{\alpha\}_{(M+b)}}) = 0, l \ge 0$. The following conditions are equivalent:

- (1) If $u \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$, $v \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha',M'}$ and $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M} \neq \mathcal{H}_{\alpha',M'}$ then $\mathcal{E}(u,v) = 0$.
- (2) The measure J(dξ, dη) is absolutely continuous with respect to the product measure μ(dξ)μ(dη) and the density function is constant at every direct product of the balls {..., α_{M+2}, α_{M+1}, γ} × {..., α_{M+2}, α_{M+1}, γ'}, γ ≠ γ'.

Given a sequence $\{(\mathcal{E}_k, \mathcal{F}_k)\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ of Dirichlet spaces on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$. If $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha, M} \in \mathcal{F}_k$ then we put

$$\mathcal{E}_{k,\alpha,M} = \mathcal{E}_k(P_{\alpha,M}u, P_{\alpha,M}v), \ u, v \in \mathcal{F}_k.$$

Definition 3.9 If a sequence $\{(\mathcal{E}_k, \mathcal{F}_k)\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ of Dirichlet spaces on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ is such that $\mathcal{F}_k \subset \mathcal{F}_{k+1}$ for any $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, and for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$, $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $u, v \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ the condition $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M} \in \mathcal{F}_k$ implies $\mathcal{E}_{k,\alpha,M}(u, v) = \mathcal{E}_{k+1,\alpha,M}(u, v)$ then the sequence $\{(\mathcal{E}_k, \mathcal{F}_k)\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ is called nodewise consistent.

Put $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^k$ for the linear space spanned by $\bigcup_{l=0}^k \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M+l}$. From now on we shall make following

Assumption 3.10 *For any* $\alpha \in S_B$ *and* $M \in \mathbb{Z}$ *the inequality*

$$\sup\{\lambda | \mathcal{E}(u, u) = \lambda(u, u); u \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha, M+k} \setminus \{0\}, k \in \mathbb{N}_0\} < \infty$$

Proposition 3.11 If $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ is a regular Dirichlet space and condition (1) of theorem (3.8) holds, then for any pair (α, M) the symmetric bilinear form

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}^{k}(u,v) := \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(u,v) + \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M+1}(u,v) + \ldots + \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M+k}(u,v)$$

with domain $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^k$ is a Dirichlet space and the sequence $\{(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}^k, \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^k)\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ of the Dirichlet spaces is nodewise consistent. \Box

According to the last proposition any Dirichlet space $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ satisfying Assumption 3.10 defines for any pair (α, M) a sequence of nodewise consistent Dirichlet spaces. We shall now proceed in opposite direction. In our discussion the crucial

role will be played by the concept of admissible family of the Dirichlet spaces. Let

$$\{(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M},\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}), \ \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B, \ M \in \mathbb{Z}\}$$
(55)

be a family of Dirichlet spaces in $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ with vanishing killing measure and such that $u \perp \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$, $v \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$ implies $\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(u, v) = 0$.

The family (55) is called admissible if the symmetric bilinear form

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}^k(u,v) := \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(u,v) + \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M+1}(u,v) + \ldots + \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M+k}(u,v)$$

with domain $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^k$ satisfies $\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}^k(\chi_{\{\alpha\}-(M+1)\times\gamma},\chi_{\{\alpha\}-(M+1)\times\gamma'})\leq 0$ for any $\gamma\neq\gamma'$.

Lemma 3.12 If the family (55) is admissible then

- (i) $(\mathcal{E}^{k}_{\alpha M}, \mathcal{H}^{k}_{\alpha M})$ is a Dirichlet space for any (α, M) and $k \in \mathbb{N}_{0}$,
- (ii) the sequence $\{(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}^k, \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^k)\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ of Dirichlet spaces is nodewise consistent.

Chose $m \ge -(M+1)$. Put Γ_k for the set of all *B*-products $\{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)} \times \gamma_1 \times \gamma_2 \times \dots \times \gamma_{m+M+k+1}\}, k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and define

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}^{(m)} := \sum_{g \in \Gamma_i(k)} \mathcal{E}_g \tag{56}$$

and

$$\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{(m)} := \bigoplus_{g \in \Gamma_l(k)} \mathcal{H}_g, \tag{57}$$

where i(k) = m + M + k + 1. Define the map $\Pi : \mathbb{S}_B \times \mathbb{S}_B \setminus \{ diagonal \} \to S_B \times S_B$ as follows: If $\xi, \eta \in \mathbb{S}_B, \ \xi \neq \eta$ then $\Pi(\xi, \eta) = (\{\xi\}_{-(N+1)}, \{\eta\}_{-(N+1)})$, where $N \in \mathbb{Z}$ is such that $\{\xi\}_{-(N+2)} = \{\eta\}_{-(N+2)}$. and $\{\xi\}_{-(N+1)} \neq \{\eta\}_{-(N+1)}$. Finally we put $I_{\alpha,M+k} = \{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+1)} \times \{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+1)} \setminus \bigcup_{g \in \Gamma_{i(k)}} g \times g$. Note that $(\xi, \eta) \in I_{\alpha,M+k}$ iff $\{\xi\}_{-(M+k+1)} = \{\eta\}_{-(M+k+1)} = \{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+1)}$ and $-(m+1) < N \leq M + k$.

With this notation we have

Proposition 3.13 If a family (55) is admissible then the sequence

$$\{\mathcal{E}^{(m)}_{\alpha,M+k},\mathcal{H}^{(m)}_{\alpha,M+k}\}_{k\in\mathbb{N}_0}$$

is nodewise consistent and for any $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ and $u, v \in \mathcal{H}^{(m)}_{\alpha,M+k}$ the quadratic form $\mathcal{E}^{(m)}_{\alpha,M+k}(u,v)$ admits representation

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M+k}^{(m)}(u,v) = \frac{1}{2} \int \int_{I_{\alpha,M+k}} (u(\xi) - u(\eta))(v(\xi) - v(\eta)) K_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+k+1)}} \times (\Pi(\xi,\eta)) \mu(d\xi) \mu(d\eta).$$
(58)

where $K_{\{\alpha\}(M+k+1)}(\{\xi\}_{-(N+1)},\{\eta\}_{-(N+1)}) = (\mu(\{\xi\}_{-(N+1)})\mu(\{\eta\}_{-(N+1)}))^{-1}$ $\mathcal{E}^{M+k-N-1}_{\alpha,M+k}(\chi_{\{\xi\}_{-(N+1)}},\chi_{\{\eta\}_{-(N+1)}}).$ Put

$$\mathcal{H}_{*}^{(m)} = \{ u \in \bigcup_{k=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M+k}^{(m)} | \lim_{k \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M+k}^{(m)}(u,u) < \infty \}$$
(59)

and

$$\mathcal{E}_*^{(m)} = \lim_{k \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\alpha, M+k}^{(m)}.$$
(60)

Then we have

Proposition 3.14 If a family (55) of Dirichlet spaces is admissible then the family $\{\mathcal{E}^{(m)}_*, \mathcal{H}^{(m)}_*\}$ of the symmetric bilinear forms satisfies

$$\mathcal{E}^{(m+1)}_*(u,v) = \mathcal{E}^{(m)}_*(u,v)$$

for any $u, v \in \mathcal{H}^{(m)}_*$ and $m \ge -(M+1)$.

Note that $\mathcal{H}_*^{(m)}$, $\mathcal{E}_*^{(m)}$ and $\bigcup_{m=-(M+1)}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}_*^{(m)}$ are independent of α and M. Put

$$\mathcal{H}_* = \bigcup_{m=-(M+1)}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}_*^{(m)}$$

In virtue of Proposition 3.14 we can define following quadratic form with domain \mathcal{H}_{\ast}

$$\mathcal{E}_*(u,v) = \mathcal{E}_*^{(m)}(u,v), \ u,v \in \mathcal{H}_*$$
(61)

where *m* is such that $u, v \in \mathcal{H}_*^{(m)}$. The form (61) with domain \mathcal{H}_* is not closed but is closable. Its closure is characterise by following theorem

Theorem 3.15 If a family (55) of the Dirichlet forms is admissible and $\lim_{k\to\infty} \mathcal{E}^k_{\alpha,M}(\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}},\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}) < \infty \text{ for any } \alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B, M \in \mathbb{Z}, \text{ then there}$ exists a regular Dirichlet space $(\mathcal{E},\mathcal{F})$ on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B,\mu)$ such that $\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(u,v) = \mathcal{E}(u,v) - (u)_{\alpha,M}(v)_{\alpha,M}\mathcal{E}(\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}},\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}})$ for any $u, v \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$.

When discussing special cases of the Dirichlet forms $(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}, \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M})$ it is convenient to have a sufficient conditions for the assumptions of Theorem 3.15 to hold which can be directly verified. We shall formulate below a result in this direction. If $(\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}, \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M})$ is a Dirichlet space then the corresponding matrix denoted $H_{i,j}^{\alpha,M}$ is real symmetric and non-positive defined. Hence there is $s_{\alpha,M} + 1$ dimensional orthogonal basis of its eigenfunctions in $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ and the condition $\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(\chi_{\{\alpha\}-(M+1)}, u) = 0$ for

any $u \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ implies that $\chi_{\{\alpha\}_{-(M+1)}}$ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue 0. We chose the system (52) so that $e_{\alpha,M}^k$ are eigenfunctions for $H_{i,j}^{\alpha,M}$ and put $\lambda_{\alpha,M}^k$ for the corresponding eigenvalues. We also set $\lambda_{\alpha,M} = \max_k \lambda_{\alpha,M}^k$. The sufficient condition we mentioned is given in terms of a sequence $\{I^M\}_{M\in\mathbb{Z}}$ of the functions defined by

$$I^{M}(\xi,\xi') = \frac{1}{2} (H^{\alpha,M-1}_{\gamma,\gamma'} - \sum_{i=1}^{i=\infty} \lambda_{\alpha,M+i} (\frac{1}{\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+i)})} - \frac{1}{\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M+i+1)})}))$$

if $\xi^{(\prime)} = {\alpha}_{-(M+1)} \times \gamma^{(\prime)}$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$ and $\gamma \neq \gamma'$.

$$I^{M}(\xi,\xi') = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\lambda_{\alpha,M-l}}{\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M-l)})} - \sum_{i=1}^{i=\infty} \lambda_{\alpha,M-l+i} \left(\frac{1}{\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M-l+i-1)})} - \frac{1}{\mu(\{\alpha\}_{-(M-l+i)})} \right) \right)$$

if $\xi^{(\prime)} = \{\alpha\}_{-(M+-l)} \times \gamma^{(\prime)}$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$, $l \leq 0$ and $\gamma \neq \gamma'$. Otherwise $I^M(\xi, \xi') = 0$. Then we have

Theorem 3.16 If every function in $\{I^M\}_{M \in \mathbb{Z}}$ is real and non-negative, then there exists a regular Dirichlet space $(\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{F})$ on $L^2(\mathbb{S}_B, \mu)$ such that

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha,M}(u,v) = \mathcal{E}(u,v) - (u)_{\alpha,M}(v)_{\alpha,M}\mathcal{E}(\chi_{\{\alpha\}-(M+1)},\chi_{\{\alpha\}-(M+1)})$$

for any $u, v \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}$ and any $\alpha \in \mathbb{S}_B$, $M \in \mathbb{Z}$.

To summarise the discussion presented in this note we compare classes of the processes obtained in references [2] and [14]. Although the methods are different the results are finally formulated in terms of Dirichlet forms and the semigroup generators. In [2] the measure μ is determined by the structure of \mathbb{S}_B . The process obtained is determined by the sequence $\{a_M\}_{M\in\mathbb{Z}}$. Any $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$ is an eigenspace of the generator corresponding to one eigenvalue $\lambda_{\alpha,M}$. The formulation of [14] is more general. Given \mathbb{S}_B the measure μ is merely assumed to be Radon. The sequence $\{a_M\}_{M\in\mathbb{Z}}$ is not explicite introduced. Any $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha,M}^{\perp}$ is spanned by eigenfunctions of the generator but the eigenvalues do not have to be equal.

References

- 1. Albeverio, S., Karwowski, W.: A random walk on p-adics the generator and its spectrum. Stoch. Process. Appl. **53**, 1–22 (1994)
- Albeverio, S., Karwowski, W.: Jump processes on leaves of multibranching trees. J. Math. Phys. 49, 093503, 20 (2008)
- Albeverio, S., Karwowski, W., Zhao, X.: Asymptotic and spectral results for random walks on p-adics. Stoch. Process. Appl. 83, 39–59 (1999)
- Albeverio, S., Khrennikov, Yu., Shelkovich, V.M.: Associated homogeneous p-adic distibutions. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 313, 64–83 (2006)

П

- 5. Albeverio, S., Khrennikov, Yu., Shelkovich, V.M.: p-adic Colombeau-Egorov type theory of generalized functions. Math. Nachr. **278**, 3–16 (2005)
- Albeverio, S., Khrennikov, Yu., Shelkovich, V.M.: Nonlinear problems in p-adic analysis: associative algebras of p-adic distributions. Izviestia Akad. Nauk Ser. Math. 69, 221–263 (2005)
- 7. Albeverio, S., Zhao, X.: A remark on the relations between different constructions of random walks on *p*-adics. Markov Process. Relat. Fields **6**, 239–256 (2000)
- Aldous, D., Evans, S.: Dirichlet forms on totally disconnected spaces and bipartite Markov chains. J. Theor. Prob. 12, 839–857 (1999)
- 9. Bourbaki, N.: Eléments de Mathématique Livre VI Intégration. Hermann, Paris VI (1969)
- Evans, S.N.: Local properties of Levy processes on totally disconnected groups. J. Theor. Prob. 2, 209–259 (1989)
- Fukushima, M.: Dirichlet Forms and Markov Processes. North Holland/Kodansha, Amsterdam/Tokyo (1980)
- Fukushima, M., Oshima, Y., Takeda, M.: Dirichlet Forms and Symmetric Markov Processes. De Gruyter, Berlin (1994)
- Kaneko, H.: A class of spatially inhomogeneous Dirihlet spaces on the p-adic number field. Stoch. Process. Appl. 88, 161–174 (2000)
- 14. Kaneko, H.: A Dirichlet space on ends of tree and Dirichlet forms with a node wise orthogonal property. Potential Anal. doi:10.1007/s11118-013-9372-7
- 15. Karwowski, W.: Diffusion processes with ultrametric jumps. Rep. Math. Phys. 60, 221–235 (2007)
- Karwowski, W., Vilela Mendes, R.: Hierarchical structures and asymmetric processes on p-adics and adeles. J. Math. Phys. 35, 4637–4650 (1994)
- 17. Karwowski, W., Yasuda, K.: Dirichlet forms for diffusion in \mathbb{R}^2 and jumps on fractals. The regularity problem. p-Adic Numbers Ultrametric Anal. Appl. **2**, 341–359 (2010)
- Kigami, J.: Transitions on a noncompact Cantor set and random walks on its defining trees. Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaé, Probabilités et Statistiques 49, 1013–1129 (2013)
- 19. Khrennikov, A.: *p*-adic valued distributions in mathematical physics. Kluver Academic, Dordreht (1994)
- 20. Koblitz, N.: *p*-Adic Numbers, *p*-Adic Analysis and Zeta Functions, 2nd edn. Springer, New York (1984)
- 21. Lima, R., Vilela Mendes, R.: Stochastic processes for the turbulent cascade. Phys. Rev. E 53, 3536–3540 (1996)
- Rammal, R., Toulouse, G., Virasoro, M.A.: Ultrametricity for physicists. Rev. Mod. Phys. 58, 765–788 (1986)
- 23. Vladimirov, V., Volovich, I., Zelnov, E.: p-adic analysis in mathematical physics. World Scientific, Singapore (1994)
- 24. Yasuda, K.: Additive processes on local fields. J. Math. Sci. Univ. Tokyo 3, 629-654 (1996)

Completing Canonical Quantization, and Its Role in Nontrivial Scalar Field Quantization

John R. Klauder

Abstract The process of canonical quantization is redefined so that the classical and quantum theories coexist when $\hbar > 0$, just as they do in the real world. This analysis not only supports conventional procedures, it also reveals new quantization procedures that, among several examples, permit nontrivial quantization of scalar field models such as ϕ_n^{\hbar} for every spacetime dimension $n \ge 2$.

Keywords Enhanced quantization procedures • Model problem solutions

1 Conventional & Enhanced Quantization

1.1 Conventional Canonical Quantization

The standard recipe for canonical quantization is simply stated. For a single degree of freedom, one version reads:

Classical Theory: Choose canonically conjugate, classical phase space coordinates p and q, along with a classical Hamiltonian $H_c(p,q)$, and adopt dynamical equations, i.e., Hamilton's equations of motion, that follow from the stationary variation of a classical (C) action functional given by

$$A_C \equiv \int_0^T [p(t)\dot{q}(t) - H_c(p(t), q(t))] dt .$$
 (1)

Quantum Theory: Promote the phase space coordinates to Hermitian operators, $p \rightarrow P$ and $q \rightarrow Q$, that satisfy Heisenberg's commutation relation $[Q, P] = i\hbar \mathbb{1}$. Choose a Hermitian Hamiltonian operator $\mathcal{H}(P, Q)$, with dynamical equations, i.e., Schrödinger's equation and its adjoint, that follow from the stationary variation of a

Based on two separate lectures presented at the conference "Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis", Bielefeld, Germany, June 2013.

J.R. Klauder

Department of Physics and Department of Mathematics, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL 32611-8440, USA

e-mail: klauder@phys.ufl.edu

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_12

quantum (Q) action functional given by

$$A_{Q} \equiv \int_{0}^{T} \langle \psi(t) | [i\hbar (\partial/\partial t) - \mathcal{H}(P, Q)] | \psi(t) \rangle dt , \qquad (2)$$

where $|\psi\rangle$ —and its adjoint $\langle\psi|$ —denote vectors in a complex Hilbert space.

Comments: Clearly, the classical and quantum theories have several fundamental differences: For a single degree of freedom, classical phase space is two dimensional, while in quantum theory the Hilbert space is infinite dimensional. In the classical theory, one chooses $\hbar = 0$, while in the quantum theory $\hbar \simeq 10^{-27}$ erg·s as determined by experimental measurement. To relate the classical and quantum models, it is traditional to choose $\mathcal{H}(P,Q) = H_c(P,Q)$, modulo possible $\mathcal{O}(\hbar)$ corrections. While covariance under canonical coordinate transformations leads to many possible choices of coordinates, quantization results are generally better [1] if the original coordinates *p* and *q* are chosen as "Cartesian coordinates"—despite the fact that classical phase space is *not* endowed with a metric structure that would permit the identification of such coordinates.

Although canonical quantization as sketched above is highly successful, there are certain cases where the so-defined quantum theory is less than satisfactory. We claim that the triviality of ϕ^4 scalar field models in high enough spacetime dimensions are such cases. We aim to overcome that triviality.

1.2 Enhanced Canonical Quantization

In the real world $\hbar > 0$, and so there must be a formulation of the classical theory that accepts that fact [2]. The action functional for the quantum theory assumes that general variations of the Hilbert space vectors are possible. But suppose that is not the case, and we are able to vary only certain Hilbert space vectors that can be varied *without* disturbing the system. One such variation involves translating the system to a new position, but according to Galilean covariance we can move the observer a corresponding amount instead of moving the system. Likewise we can imagine putting the system into uniform motion with a constant velocity, but again Galilean covariance asserts we can get the same result by putting the observer into uniform motion instead of the system. Thus if we assume that some normalized reference state $|\eta\rangle$ is relevant for our problem, e.g., under appropriate conditions, the ground state for our system, then we can imagine that we can vary the set of states denoted by

$$|p,q\rangle \equiv e^{-iqP/\hbar} e^{ipQ/\hbar} |\eta\rangle , \qquad (3)$$

a set of states recognized as *canonical coherent states* [3], which offer translation of $|\eta\rangle$ to a new position by q as well as to a new velocity as represented by a new momentum p. Here the operators P and Q, which (for the present) we assume to be

irreducible, obey the usual commutation relation $[Q, P] = i\hbar \mathbb{1}$, and, moreover, are chosen as *self adjoint*—a stronger condition than simply being Hermitian—which is necessary to generate unitary transformations that preserve the normalization of $|\eta\rangle$. It is convenient to choose $|\eta\rangle$ such that $\langle \eta | P | \eta \rangle = \langle \eta | Q | \eta \rangle = 0$, called "physical centering", in which case $\langle p, q | P | p, q \rangle = p$ and $\langle p, q | Q | p, q \rangle = q$, two equations that determine the physical meaning of p and q. Armed with this set of states, we declare as a classical observer that we can only vary p and q in the limited set of states { $|p,q\rangle$ }, and thus we are led to a restricted (R) quantum action functional given by

$$A_{Q(R)} \equiv \int_0^T \langle p(t), q(t) | [i\hbar (\partial/\partial t) - \mathcal{H}(P, Q)] | p(t), q(t) \rangle dt$$

= $\int_0^T [p(t)\dot{q}(t) - H(p(t), q(t))] dt$, (4)

where $\langle p, q | i\hbar (\partial/\partial t) | p, q \rangle = \langle \eta | [(P + p \mathbf{1})\dot{q} - Q\dot{p}] | \eta \rangle = p \dot{q}$. Here we have introduced the important relation that

$$H(p,q) \equiv \langle p,q | \mathcal{H}(P,Q) | p,q \rangle$$

= $\langle \eta | \mathcal{H}(P+p\mathbf{1}, Q+q\mathbf{1}) | \eta \rangle$
= $\mathcal{H}(p,q) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar; p,q)$. (5)

Observe that the restricted quantum action functional $A_{Q(R)}$ resembles the classical action functional and differs from it only by the fact that $\hbar > 0$. The conventional classical Hamiltonian may be obtained as

$$H_c(p,q) \equiv \lim_{\hbar \to 0} H(p,q) , \qquad (6)$$

but that limit may change the character of H(p,q) in unphysical ways. The additional term $\mathcal{O}(\hbar; p, q)$ in (5) depends on the choice of $|\eta\rangle$, and generally would change if $|\eta\rangle$ is changed. This is to be expected since our limited set of states $\{|p,q\rangle\}$ involves *projections* in Hilbert space, and different choices of $|\eta\rangle$ lead to different projections.

Classical mechanics also involves canonical coordinate transformations which relate new canonical coordinates (\tilde{p}, \tilde{q}) to our present coordinates (p, q) by means of the one form

$$p \, dq = \tilde{p} \, d\tilde{q} + d\widetilde{G}(\tilde{p}, \tilde{q}) \,. \tag{7}$$

We define the coherent states to transform as scalars under such coordinate transformations such that $|p,q\rangle = |p(\tilde{p},\tilde{q}),q(\tilde{p},\tilde{q})\rangle \equiv |\tilde{p},\tilde{q}\rangle$, so that the restricted

quantum action functional becomes

$$I_{Q(R)} = \int_0^T \langle \tilde{p}(t), \tilde{q}(t) | [i\hbar (\partial/\partial t) - \mathcal{H}(P, Q)] | \tilde{p}(t), \tilde{q}(t) \rangle dt$$

= $\int_0^T [\tilde{p}(t)\dot{\tilde{q}}(t) + \dot{\tilde{G}}(\tilde{p}(t), \tilde{q}(t)) - \widetilde{H}(\tilde{p}(t), \tilde{q}(t))] dt$, (8)

where $\widetilde{H}(\widetilde{p}, \widetilde{q}) \equiv H(p, q)$, and which leads to the proper enhanced classical equations of motion without changing the quantum operators in any way.

Next, let us return to the original coordinates (p, q) and observe that in these canonical coordinates the relation (5) has *exactly* the feature characterized by the choice of p and q as "Cartesian coordinates". And indeed, we can now show that these are Cartesian coordinates after all. The Hilbert space norm generates a metric for vectors determined by $d(|\psi\rangle, |\phi\rangle)^2 = ||\psi\rangle - |\phi\rangle||^2$. However, in quantum theory the overall phase of a vector carries no physics and we can instead consider the ray (R) metric determined by $d_R(|\psi\rangle, |\phi\rangle)^2 = \min_{\alpha} ||\psi\rangle - e^{i\alpha} |\phi\rangle||^2$. If we evaluate a rescaled version of the ray metric for two coherent states that are infinitesimally close to each other, we obtain (a.k.a., the Fubini-Study metric)

$$d\sigma_{R}(p,q)^{2} \equiv (2\hbar) [\|d\|p,q\rangle \|^{2} - |\langle p,q|d|p,q\rangle |^{2}]$$

= $(2/\hbar) [\langle Q^{2}\rangle dp^{2} + \langle PQ + QP\rangle dp dq + \langle P^{2}\rangle dq^{2}],$ (9)

where here $\langle (\cdot) \rangle \equiv \langle \eta | (\cdot) | \eta \rangle$. For a general choice of $|\eta \rangle$, the two-dimensional space $\{p, q\}$ is always flat, and up to a linear coordinate transformation, this metric involves Cartesian coordinates. Specifically, for the common choice where $(\omega Q + iP) |\eta \rangle = 0$, i.e., an oscillator ground state, then

$$d\sigma_R(p,q)^2 = \omega^{-1}dp^2 + \omega dq^2, \qquad (10)$$

and p and q are indeed Cartesian coordinates according to the Hilbert space metric. Of course, we can now assign that metric to the classical phase space if so desired. It is in this sense that the coordinates p and q are Cartesian.

Conventional canonical quantization is confirmed! It is important to appreciate that what has been shown so far is equivalent to the standard canonical quantization procedure! Specifically, we have identified phase-space coordinates p and q that are indeed Cartesian coordinates and the quantum Hamiltonian operator is indeed the same function of the variables as is the classical Hamiltonian, modulo terms of order \hbar .

However, there is more to the story.

Reducible Canonical Operators

Let us consider the example with a classical Hamiltonian given by

$$H_c(\overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q}) = \frac{1}{2}(\overrightarrow{p}^2 + m_0^2 \overrightarrow{q}^2) + \lambda(\overrightarrow{q}^2)^2, \qquad (11)$$

where $\overrightarrow{p} = \{p_1, p_2, \dots, p_N\}$, and $\overrightarrow{q} = \{q_1, q_2, \dots, q_N\}$, with $N \leq \infty$. Here, $\overrightarrow{p}^2 \equiv \sum_{n=1}^N p_n^2$, $\overrightarrow{q}^2 \equiv \sum_{n=1}^N q_n^2$, and for $N = \infty$ we require that $\overrightarrow{p}^2 + \overrightarrow{q}^2 < \infty$. It is clear that this model is invariant under orthogonal rotations $\overrightarrow{p} \to O\overrightarrow{p}$, $\overrightarrow{q} \to O\overrightarrow{q}$, where $O \in \mathbf{O}(N, \mathbb{R})$, and such models are called *Rotationally Symmetric* models [4]. As a consequence of rotational invariance, every solution is equivalent to a solution for N = 1 if $\overrightarrow{p} \parallel \overrightarrow{q}$ at time t = 0, or to a solution for N = 2 if $\overrightarrow{p} \not\parallel \overrightarrow{q}$ at time t = 0. Moreover, solutions for $N = \infty$ may be derived from those for $N < \infty$ by the limit $N \to \infty$, provided we maintain $\overrightarrow{p}^2 + \overrightarrow{q}^2 < \infty$.

A conventional canonical quantization begins with $\overrightarrow{p} \to \overrightarrow{P}$, $\overrightarrow{q} \to \overrightarrow{Q}$, which are irreducible operators that obey $[Q_l, P_n] = i\hbar\delta_{l,n}\mathbb{1}$ as the only non-vanishing commutation relation. For a free model, with mass *m* and $\lambda = 0$, the quantum Hamiltonian $\mathcal{H}_0 = \frac{1}{2} : (\overrightarrow{P}^2 + m^2 \overrightarrow{Q}^2)$; where : (·) : denotes normal ordering, has the feature that the Hamiltonian operator for $N = \infty$ is obtained as the limit of those for which $N < \infty$. Moreover, with the ground state $|0\rangle$ of the Hamiltonian operator chosen as the fiducial vector for canonical coherent states, namely,

$$|\overrightarrow{p},\overrightarrow{q}\rangle = \exp[-i\overrightarrow{q}\cdot\overrightarrow{P}/\hbar] \exp[i\overrightarrow{p}\cdot\overrightarrow{Q}/\hbar]|0\rangle , \qquad (12)$$

it follows that

$$\langle \overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q} | \frac{1}{2} : (\overrightarrow{P}^2 + m^2 \overrightarrow{Q}^2) : | \overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q} \rangle = \frac{1}{2} (\overrightarrow{p}^2 + m^2 \overrightarrow{q}^2) = H(\overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q})$$
(13)

as desired, for all $N \leq \infty$.

However, canonical quantization of the interacting models with $\lambda > 0$ leads to trivial results for $N = \infty$. To show this we assume that the Schrödinger representation of the ground state of an interacting model is real, unique, and rotationally invariant. As a consequence, the characteristic function (i.e., the Fourier transform) of the ground-state distribution has the form (note: $|f|^2 \equiv \sum_{n=1}^N f_n^2$ and $r^2 \equiv \sum_{n=1}^N x_n^2$)

$$C_{N}(\vec{f}) = \int e^{i\sum_{n=1}^{N} f_{n}x_{n}/\hbar} \Psi_{0}(r)^{2} \Pi_{n=1}^{N} dx_{n}$$

$$= \int e^{i|f|r} \cos(\theta)/\hbar \Psi_{0}(r)^{2} r^{N-1} dr \sin(\theta)^{N-2} d\theta d\Omega_{N-3}$$

$$\simeq M' \int e^{-|f|^{2}r^{2}/2(N-2)\hbar^{2}} \Psi_{0}(r)^{2} r^{N-1} dr d\Omega_{N-3}$$

$$\to \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-b|f|^{2}/\hbar} w(b) db$$
(14)

assuming convergence, where a steepest descent integral has been performed for θ , and in the last line we have taken the limit $N \to \infty$. Additionally, $w(b) \ge 0$, and $\int_0^\infty w(b) db = 1$. This is the result based on symmetry. Uniqueness of the ground state then ensures that $w(b) = \delta(b - 1/4\tilde{m})$, for some $\tilde{m} > 0$, implying

that the quantum theory is that of a free theory, i.e., *the quantum theory is trivial! In addition, the classical limit of the resultant quantum theory is a free theory, which differs from the original, nonlinear classical theory.*

The way around this unsatisfactory result is to let the representations of \overrightarrow{P} and \overrightarrow{Q} be *reducible*. The weak correspondence principle, namely $H(\overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q}) \equiv \langle \overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q} | \mathcal{H} | \overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q} \rangle$, ensures that the enhanced classical Hamiltonian depends only on the proper variables. A detailed study [4] of the proper reducible representation, still in accord with the argument above that limits the ground-state functional form to a Gaussian, leads to the following formulation. Let \overrightarrow{R} and \overrightarrow{S} represent a new set of operators, independent of the former operators, and which obey the commutation relation $[S_l, R_n] = i\hbar \delta_{l,n} \mathbb{1}$. We introduce two Hamiltonian operators:

$$\mathcal{H}_{0PQ} \equiv \frac{1}{2} : (\overrightarrow{P}^2 + m^2(\overrightarrow{Q} + \zeta \overrightarrow{S})^2) : ,$$

$$\mathcal{H}_{0RS} \equiv \frac{1}{2} : (\overrightarrow{R}^2 + m^2(\overrightarrow{S} + \zeta \overrightarrow{Q})^2) : , \qquad (15)$$

where $0 < \zeta < 1$. These two operators have a common, unique, Gaussian ground state $|0, 0; \zeta\rangle$. Let new coherent states, which span the Hilbert space of interest, be defined with this ground state as the fiducial vector, as given by

$$|\overrightarrow{p},\overrightarrow{q}\rangle \equiv \exp[-i\overrightarrow{q}\cdot\overrightarrow{P}/\hbar]\exp[i\overrightarrow{p}\cdot\overrightarrow{Q}/\hbar]|0,0;\zeta\rangle$$
, (16)

and it follows that

$$\langle \overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q} | \mathcal{H}_{0PQ} + \mathcal{H}_{0RS} + 4v : \mathcal{H}_{0RS}^{2} : | \overrightarrow{p}, \overrightarrow{q} \rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} [\overrightarrow{p}^{2} + m^{2} (1 + \zeta^{2}) \overrightarrow{q}^{2}] + v \zeta^{4} m^{4} (\overrightarrow{q}^{2})^{2}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} (\overrightarrow{p}^{2} + m_{0}^{2} \overrightarrow{q}^{2}) + \lambda (\overrightarrow{q}^{2})^{2}$$

$$(17)$$

as required. This example shows that enhanced quantization techniques that make use of reducible kinematical operator representations can lead to a nontrivial and fully satisfactory solution to certain problems.

The next section illustrates yet another procedure that serves to generalize canonical quantization.

1.3 Enhanced Affine Quantization

Affine Variables and Their Algebra

We return to the study of a single degree of freedom. Importantly, the canonical operators *P* and *Q*, which have the whole real line for their spectrum and satisfy the Heisenberg commutation rule $[Q, P] = i\hbar \mathbb{1}$, imply a second commutation relation

as well. If we multiply the Heisenberg commutator by Q, we find $i\hbar Q = [Q, P]Q = [Q, PQ]$, and finally the Lie algebra

$$[Q, D] = i\hbar Q, \qquad D \equiv \frac{1}{2}(PQ + QP). \tag{18}$$

The variables D and Q are called *affine coordinates* and the commutation relation (18) is called an *affine commutation relation*. Clearly D has the dimensions of \hbar , and we will find it convenient to choose Q as dimensionless (or consider Q/q_0 and choose units so that $q_0 = 1$). If the representation for P and Q is *irreducible*, then the representation for D and Q is *reducible*. The irreducible sub-representations of D and Q are one where Q > 0 and a similar, second one where Q < 0; a third representation with Q = 0 is less important. Initially, let us consider the irreducible representation where Q > 0.

If Q > 0 is a self-adjoint operator, then it follows that P, although Hermitian, can never be self adjoint. Thus, P can not serve as the generator of unitary transformations, so canonical coherent states do not exist in this case. However, although P can not be self adjoint, the operator D can be self adjoint; hence we choose a different algebra made from the affine variables. We choose a new normalized fiducial vector $|\eta\rangle$ and introduce a set of *affine coherent states* [3], which are defined by

$$|p,q\rangle \equiv e^{ipQ/\hbar} e^{-i\ln(q)D/\hbar} |\eta\rangle , \qquad (19)$$

for all $(p,q) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^+$, i.e., q > 0. While a self-adjoint *P* serves to *translate Q*, e.g., $e^{iqP/\hbar} Q e^{-iqP/\hbar} = Q + q \mathbf{1}$, it follows that a self-adjoint *D* serves to *dilate Q*, e.g., $e^{i\ln(q)D/\hbar} Q e^{-i\ln(q)D/\hbar} = qQ$; as already partially noted, it is useful to treat *q* and *Q* as dimensionless. If we choose $|\eta\rangle$ so that $[\tilde{\beta}(Q-1)+iD]|\eta\rangle = 0$ —a rough analog of $(\omega Q + iP)|\eta\rangle = 0$ for the Heisenberg algebra—it follows that $\langle \eta |Q|\eta\rangle = 1$ and $\langle \eta |D|\eta\rangle = 0$. Moreover, $\langle p, q|Q|p, q\rangle = q$ as well as $\langle p, q|D|p, q\rangle = p q$.

It is also important to consider reducible affine operator representations as well. In this case, we introduce a fiducial vector $|\eta\rangle = |\eta_+\rangle \oplus |\eta_-\rangle$ and $Q = Q_+ \oplus Q_-$, where $\langle \eta_{\pm} | Q_{\pm} | \eta_{\pm} \rangle = \pm 1$. We introduce reducible affine coherent states given by

$$|p,q\pm\rangle \equiv |p,q_{+}\rangle \oplus |p,q_{-}\rangle, \qquad (20)$$

where $p \in \mathbb{R}, \pm q_{\pm} > 0, \pm Q_{\pm} > 0$, and

$$|p,q_{\pm}\rangle \equiv e^{ipQ_{\pm}/\hbar} e^{-i\ln(|q|)D/\hbar} |\eta_{\pm}\rangle .$$
⁽²¹⁾

In particular, with the indicated choice of the fiducial vector, the coherent state overlap function is given, for separate \pm in each vector, by

$$\langle p', q' \pm | p, q \pm \rangle$$

= $\theta(q'q) \left[\frac{1}{2} (\sqrt{q'/q} + \sqrt{q/q'}) + i \frac{1}{2} \sqrt{q'q} (p'-p) / \tilde{\beta} \right]^{-2\tilde{\beta}/\hbar}$, (22)

where $\theta(y) \equiv 1$ if y > 0 and $\theta(y) \equiv 0$ if y < 0.

Affine Quantization as Canonical Quantization

Given a quantum action functional, once again we assume that we can only vary a subset of Hilbert space vectors, in particular, either the irreducible affine coherent states $\{|p, q\pm\rangle\}$ or the reducible affine coherent states $\{|p, q\pm\rangle\}$. This leads to two versions of the restricted quantum action functional:

$$A_{Q(R)} = \int_0^T \langle p(t), q(t) | [i\hbar(\partial/\partial t) - \mathcal{H}'(D, Q)] | p(t), q(t) \rangle dt$$

=
$$\int_0^T [-q(t)\dot{p}(t) - H(p(t), q(t))] dt , \qquad (23)$$

in which q(t) > 0, as well as, for identical \pm in both vectors,

$$A_{Q(R\pm)} = \int_{0}^{T} \langle p(t), q(t) \pm | [i\hbar(\partial/\partial t) - \mathcal{H}'(D,Q)] | p(t), q(t) \pm \rangle dt$$

= $\int_{0}^{T} [-q(t)\dot{p}(t) - H(p(t),q(t))] dt$, (24)

where now |q(t)| > 0. Note that this latter case is especially useful if the Hamiltonian has a singularity at q = 0. However, the important point is: The restricted quantum action functional, based on affine coherent states, is again identical to the form of a canonical classical system, enhanced, because in these equations, $\hbar > 0$! Stated otherwise, enhanced affine quantization effectively serves as enhanced canonical quantization.

To complete the story we observe that

$$H(p,q) \equiv \langle p,q \pm | \mathcal{H}'(D,Q) | p,q \pm \rangle$$

= $\langle \mathcal{H}'(D+p|q|Q,|q|Q) \rangle = \mathcal{H}'(pq,q) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar;p,q),$ (25)

as well as

$$H(p,q) \equiv \langle p,q \pm | \mathcal{H}(P,Q) | p,q \pm \rangle$$

= $\langle \mathcal{H}(P/|q| + p, |q|Q) \rangle = \mathcal{H}(p,q) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar;p,q).$ (26)

It is important to appreciate that the coordinates (p, q) used in the affine coherent states can be changed to a new set of coordinates (\tilde{p}, \tilde{q}) in the very same manner as was the case for the coordinates used in the canonical coherent states. While the phase-space geometry induced by the canonical coherent states (9) led to a flat space, the Fubini-Study metric for the affine coherent states, given by

$$d\sigma_R(p,q)^2 = \tilde{\beta}^{-1} q^2 dp^2 + \tilde{\beta} q^{-2} dq^2 , \qquad (27)$$

corresponds to a different phase-space geometry, namely, a space of constant negative curvature, $-2/\tilde{\beta}$. However, this difference in induced phase-space geometry does not affect the suitability of enhanced affine quantization to serve as enhanced canonical quantization.

A Simple Example

A simple example serves to illustrate the power of enhanced affine quantization. As the classical Hamiltonian, we choose $H_c(p,q) = p^2/2m - e^2/|q|$, which we call a one-dimensional 'hydrogen atom' problem. Classical solutions fall into the singularity in a finite time. For the Hamiltonian operator we choose $\mathcal{H} = P^2/2m - e^2/|Q|$, and thus the enhanced affine classical Hamiltonian is given by

$$H(p,q) = p^2/2m - C/|q| + C'/q^2, \qquad (28)$$

where $C \equiv e^2 \langle |Q|^{-1} \rangle \propto e^2$ and $C' \equiv \langle P^2 \rangle / 2m \propto \hbar^2 / m$. Observe that $C' \simeq \hbar^2 / (me^2)C$, a ratio that is seen to be the Bohr radius!. Thus we see that the enhanced affine classical Hamiltonian prevents all singularities and has a stable minimum at a distance from the singularity of approximately the Bohr radius. Since $\hbar > 0$ in the real world, we are led to claim that the enhanced classical Hamiltonian is 'more physical' than the conventional classical Hamiltonian with which we started, for which $\hbar = 0$. It would be hard to achieve the same features from an enhanced canonical quantization.

It is important to emphasize that for enhanced affine quantization of Hamiltonians of the general form $P^2 + V(Q)$, the enhanced classical Hamiltonian always contains a term of the form q^{-2} with a coefficient proportional to \hbar^2 . This fact anticipates the naturalness of an actual term proportional to \hbar^2 and involving inverse squared operators in the quantum Hamiltonian of other models, suggesting that it may not be out of place.

These musings provide an important clue for the next topic of discussion.

2 Scalar Field Quantization Without Divergences

We next consider a special class of infinitely-many degrees-of-freedom problems associated with a covariant scalar field. For ϕ_n^4 models, standard canonical quantization procedures have obtained self-consistent solutions for spacetime dimensions n = 2, 3, e.g., [5], but those same methods have failed to provide suitable results for n > 4, leading instead to trivial quantum solutions equivalent to (generalized) free theories. It is our believe that for higher spacetime dimensions $(n \ge 4)$, we can find nontrivial solutions by choosing affine quantization procedures, and that this technique also leads to new solutions for n = 2, 3 as well, which exhibit compatibility for 'mixed models' in ways we will describe. The reason behind this believe is based on the form of the ground-state distribution we are led to, which has integrable singularities when certain field values are zero. As we shall see, this particular form of the ground-state distribution has the decided advantage that a perturbation series for the interaction does not exhibit divergences! Our groundstate wave function with square-integrable singularities when certain fields vanish leads to terms in the quantum Hamiltonian proportional to \hbar^2 , and in our case involve inverse squared field operators. Although an affine quantization is in order, the insight outlined above for these models means that we can proceed to develop the theory in a more direct manner [6].

2.1 Free vs. Pseudofree Models

It is self evident that $\lim_{g\to 0} (A_0 + gA_I) = A_0$, except when it is false. Consider the action functional for an anharmonic oscillator given by

$$A_g = \int_0^T \left\{ \frac{1}{2} [\dot{y}(t)^2 - y(t)^2] - gy(t)^w \right\} dt , \qquad (29)$$

and the domain of functions allowed by this expression. If the exponent w = +4, then the limit as $g \to 0$ leads to the free action $A_0 = \int_0^T \frac{1}{2} [\dot{y}(t)^2 - y(t)^2] dt$, but if w = -4 that is *not* the case. Instead, when w = -4, the limit as $g \to 0$ is $A'_0 \equiv \int_0^T \frac{1}{2} [\dot{y}(t)^2 - y(t)^2] dt$ supplemented with the requirement that $\int_0^T y(t)^{-4} dt < \infty$, which is a fundamentally different domain from that of the free action functional. We refer to the theory described by A'_0 as a *pseudofree theory*. A pseudofree theory is the one that is continuously connected to the interacting theories. The pseudofree theory may coincide with the usual free theory, as is the case when w = +4, but when w = -4, the pseudofree and the free theories are different. This distinction applies to the quantum theories as well. In particular, the free and pseudofree quantum theories are identical for w = +4 and distinct for w = -4. If one considered making a perturbation analysis of the interacting theory, one would have to start with the pseudofree theory and *not* with the free theory when these two theories differ. A rather similar situation applies to scalar fields. Consider the classical action given by

$$A_{g_0} = \int (\frac{1}{2} \{ [\partial_\mu \phi(t, x)]^2 - m_0^2 \phi(t, x)^2 \} - g_0 \phi(t, x)^4) \, dt \, d^s x \,, \tag{30}$$

where $x \in \mathbb{R}^s$, $s \ge 1$. Provided $m_0 > 0$ and $g_0 > 0$, a multiplicative inequality [7, 8] implies, for n = s + 1, and now where $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, that

$$\{g_0 \int \phi(x)^4 \, d^n x\}^{1/2} \le C'' \int \{ [\nabla \phi(x)^2] + m_0^2 \phi(x)^2 \} \, d^n x \,, \tag{31}$$

where $C'' = (4/3)[g_0^{1/2} m_0^{(n-4)/2}]$ if $n \le 4$, while $C'' = \infty$ if $n \ge 5$, which in the latter case means that there are fields for which the left side of (31) diverges, but the right side is finite. [Remark: The divergent cases are *exactly* the *non*-renormalizable models when quantized—and that fact holds true for all the non-renormalizable models of the form ϕ_n^p as well [8]!] Thus, when $n \ge 5$, (31) ensures that the classical pseudofree model is different from the classical free model; and thus we expect that the quantum pseudofree and quantum free models are also different. We will be guided in choosing the pseudofree model by the requirement that it connects smoothly with the interacting models.

2.2 Choosing the Pseudofree Model

Formally, the action functional determines the quantum Hamiltonian, which, in turn, determines the ground-state wave function. The reverse of this ordering is also formally true, so let us start with a study of the lattice regularized form of the presumptive ground-state wave function, $\tilde{\Psi}_0(\phi) \equiv \exp[-U(\phi)/2]$, where, as usual, $U(\phi)$ is determined by the 'large-field' behavior of the potential, and thus $U(\phi)$ is well behaved when ϕ is 'small'. On the lattice, $\{\phi(x)\}$, at t = 0, is replaced by $\{\phi_k\}$, where $k \in \mathbb{Z}^s$ labels the site on a (spatial) hypercubic, periodic, lattice with lattice spacing a > 0 and a total number of (spatial) sites $L^s \equiv N' < \infty$. The continuum limit arises when $a \to 0$, $L \to \infty$, but $(La)^s = N' a^s$ is fixed and finite, at least initially. Many moments of the ground-state distribution diverge in the continuum limit, such as

$$\int \left[\Sigma'_k \phi_k^2\right]^p e^{-U(\phi)} \Pi'_k d\phi_k = \mathcal{O}(N'^p) , \qquad (32)$$

where the estimated value arises because there are N'^p terms each of $\mathcal{O}(1)$, and as $N' \to \infty$, divergences arise, for all $p \ge 1$. [Remark: In (32) Σ'_k and Π'_k denote a sum and product over all sites in a single spatial slice.] These divergences seem to arise from the fact that the continuum limit involves an infinite number of integration variables, but the continuum limit need not lead to divergences. To understand this remark, let us first change the integration variables from "Cartesian coordinates" to

"hyperspherical coordinates" by the transformation $\phi_k \equiv \kappa \eta_k$, where $\kappa^2 \equiv \Sigma'_k \phi_k^2$, $1 \equiv \Sigma'_k \eta_k^2$, $0 \leq \kappa < \infty$, and $-1 \leq \eta_k \leq 1$, for all *k*. In the new variables, (32) becomes

$$\int [\kappa^2]^p e^{-U(\kappa \eta)} \kappa^{N'-1} d\kappa \, 2\delta(1 - \Sigma'_k \eta_k^2) \, \Pi'_k d\eta_k \,. \tag{33}$$

No longer do we have N'^p terms of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$, but it is the power N' - 1 of the hyperspherical radius κ that leads to divergences as $N' \to \infty$. Moreover, a steepest descent analysis as $N' \to \infty$ —which makes the support of the measure in (33) *disjoint*, at least partially, for a change of parameters in *U*—leads to divergences in any perturbation analysis. However, if the ground-state distribution contained an additional factor, namely, $\kappa^{-(N'-R)}$, where R > 0 is fixed and finite, it would effectively change the κ -factor from $\kappa^{N'-1}$ to κ^{R-1} —a procedure we call *measure mashing*—and, as a result, the divergences would disappear as $N' \to \infty$! Stated otherwise, measure mashing would nullify the steepest descent argument, and thus a perturbation analysis would not involve divergences. In summary, the "trick" in securing a finite version of scalar field quantization—one that also smoothly passes to its own pseudofree theory—is a direct result of mashing the measure.

To achieve measure mashing, we now assume the ground-state distribution has the form

$$\Psi_0(\phi)^2 \equiv \{\Pi'_k[\Sigma'_l J_{k,l} \phi_l^2]^{-(1-2ba^s)/2}\} e^{-U'(\phi)} , \qquad (34)$$

where $J_{k,l} \equiv 1/(2s + 1)$ for l = k and for l equal to each site of the 2s spatially nearest neighbors of k; $J_{k,l} \equiv 0$ otherwise. Specifically, $R \equiv 2ba^s N'$, where b > 0 has the dimensions of $(\text{length})^{-s}$ to make R dimensionless. In turn, the functional form of the lattice ground state determines the functional form of the lattice-regularized Hamiltonian operator. Roughly speaking, the denominator term fixes the small-field dependence of the potential, while $U'(\phi)$ leads to the large-field behavior of the potential. However, to fix the Hamiltonian, we let the chosen denominator (involving $J_{k,l}$) of the ground-state wave function determine the small-field potential, but for the large-field behavior, we specify the form of the Hamiltonian itself. This leads us to the lattice regularized form of the quantum Hamiltonian operator given by

$$\mathcal{H} = -\frac{1}{2}a^{-2s}\hbar^{2}\sum_{k}'\frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial\phi_{k}^{2}}a^{s} + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{k,k^{*}}'(\phi_{k^{*}} - \phi_{k})^{2}a^{s-2} + \frac{1}{2}m_{0}^{2}\sum_{k}'\phi_{k}^{2}a^{s} + g_{0}\sum_{k}'\phi_{k}^{4}a^{s} + \frac{1}{2}\hbar^{2}\sum_{k}'\mathcal{F}_{k}(\phi)a^{s} - E_{0}, \qquad (35)$$

where k^* denotes each of the *s* nearest neighbors to *k* in the positive sense, and the all-important counterterm $\mathcal{F}_k(\phi)$ is given by

$$\mathcal{F}_{k}(\phi) = \frac{1}{4} (1 - 2ba^{s})^{2} a^{-2s} \left(\sum_{t}' \frac{J_{t,k} \phi_{k}}{[\Sigma'_{m} J_{t,m} \phi_{m}^{2}]} \right)^{2} \\ - \frac{1}{2} (1 - 2ba^{s}) a^{-2s} \sum_{t}' \frac{J_{t,k}}{[\Sigma'_{m} J_{t,m} \phi_{m}^{2}]} \\ + (1 - 2ba^{s}) a^{-2s} \sum_{t}' \frac{J_{t,k}^{2} \phi_{k}^{2}}{[\Sigma'_{m} J_{t,m} \phi_{m}^{2}]^{2}} .$$
(36)

Although $\mathcal{F}_k(\phi)$ does not depend only on ϕ_k , it nevertheless becomes a local potential in the formal continuum limit. The constant E_0 is chosen to ensure that $\mathcal{H}\Psi_0(\phi) = 0$. Note that local field powers do not involve normal ordering, but instead, they are defined by an operator product expansion, realized effectively by a multiplicative renormalization of the parameters [6].

At this point, the reader may be wondering what is the relation of enhanced quantization, the topic in the first part of this article, and the approach taken to describe scalar field quantization in the second part of this article. In the first part we introduced coherent states, both canonical and affine. Coherent states of any kind are normally based on a fiducial vector, i.e., our $|\eta\rangle$, and for a field theory with an infinite number of degrees of freedom, the usual fiducial vectors (e.g., Gaussian functions) are generally inappropriate. A safe fiducial vector to use is the ground state of the associated Hamiltonian, and for the scalar field case under discussion, the ground-state wave function, as given by the square root of (34), leads to affine coherent states being appropriate [9], and thus our scalar field analysis is a form of affine quantization.

From the Hamiltonian operator we can determine the form of the (Euclidean) lattice action functional as given by

$$I = \frac{1}{2} \Sigma_{k,k^*} (\phi_{k^*} - \phi_k)^2 a^{n-2} + \frac{1}{2} m_0^2 \Sigma_k \phi_k^2 a^n + g_0 \Sigma_k \phi_k^4 a^n + \frac{1}{2} \hbar^2 \Sigma_k \mathcal{F}_k(\phi) a^n ,$$
(37)

where n = s + 1, Σ_k signifies a sum over the entire, finite, *n*-dimensional spacetime lattice, and now k^* runs over all *n* nearest neighbors to *k* in the positive sense. The Euclidean-spacetime generating functional is given, in turn, by

$$S(h) = M \int e^{Z^{-1/2} \Sigma_k h_k \phi_k a^n / \hbar - I / \hbar} \Pi_k d\phi_k , \qquad (38)$$

where Z denotes the field-strength renormalization constant, Π_k is a product over all sites in the (finite) spacetime lattice, and M is chosen so that S(0) =1. Based on the distribution underlying this integral, preliminary Monte Carlo studies (J. Stankowicz, private communication) show a positive, non-vanishing renormalized coupling constant vs. the bare coupling constant for ϕ_4^4 . This result compares with an apparently vanishing renormalized coupling constant vs. the bare coupling constant that follows from a Monte Carlo study of conventional canonical quantization procedures [10].

2.3 Discussion of Scalar Field Quantization

The counterterm $\mathcal{F}_k(\phi)$ does not depend on g_0 and thus it remains as $g_0 \to 0$. The result of that limit is the pseudofree model, and it differs from the usual free model. This kind of interacting theory provides a valid quantization of the nonrenormalizable models such as ϕ_n^4 , $n \ge 5$. However, we can also extend the use of the new Hamiltonian operator to lower dimensions as well, even though, for the classical theory, the free and pseudofree models are the same. The purpose of extending the new form of the Hamiltonian is to ensure the uniqueness of 'mixed models'. For example, consider the case of ϕ_3^4 , which is a super-renormalizable model that has been studied perturbatively and non-perturbatively with the same self-consistent results; e.g., see [5]. But, suppose we studied the mixed model given by $g_0\phi_3^4 + g'_0\phi_3^8$, which is a sum of a super-renormalizable and a nonrenormalizable model, or the mixed model $g_0'' \phi_5^4 + g_0''' \phi_5^8$, which is the sum of two different non-renormalizable models, etc. Conventional canonical quantization procedures would not be able to make any sense of such mixed models, but the new version, which treats each ingredient of such models in the same manner, would make perfectly good sense as the coupling constants are turned on, then off, then on again, etc., in any order. In this regard we are also proposing new and different quantization procedures for models like ϕ_2^4 and ϕ_3^4 , and other super-renormalizable models. [Remark: Of course, the original solutions for super-renormalizable models have their own role to play for different physical situations.] On these grounds, we advocate accepting the lattice Hamiltonian (35) and the lattice action (37) for all $n \geq 2$.

Acknowledgements Thanks are expressed to the Zentrum für interdisziplinäre Forschung, Bielefeld University, for their support in attending the conference "Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis"; and it is a pleasure to congratulate Prof. Ludwig Streit on his 75th birthday.

References

- 1. Dirac, P.A.M.: The Principles of Quantum Mechanics, p. 114. Clarendon Press, Oxford (1947)
- Klauder, J.R.: Enhanced quantization: a primer. J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 45, 285304 (8pp) (2012). arXiv:1204.2870
- 3. Klauder, J.R., Skagerstam, B.-S.: Coherent States: Applications to Physics and Mathematical Physics. World Scientific, Singapore (1985)

- Klauder, J.R.: Rotationally-symmetric model field theories. J. Math. Phys. 6, 1666–1679 (1965); Abarbanel, H.D.I., Klauder, J.R., Taylor, J.G.: Green's functions for rotationally symmetric models. Phys. Rev. 152, 198–206 (1966)
- 5. Glimm, J., Jaffe, A.: Quantum Physics, 2nd edn. Springer Verlag, New York (1987)
- Klauder, J.R.: Scalar field quantization without divergences in all spacetime dimensions. J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 44, 273001 (30pages) (2011). arXiv:1101.1706; Klauder, J.R.: Divergences in scalar quantum field theory: the cause and the cure. Mod. Phys. Lett. A 27, 1250117 (9pp) (2012). arXiv:1112.0803
- 7. Ladyzenskaja, O.A., Solonnikov, V., Ural'ceva, N.N.: Linear and Quasi-linear Equations of Parabolic Type, vol. 23. American Mathematical Society, Providence (1968)
- Klauder, J.R.: Beyond Conventional Quantization. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2000/2005).
- Klauder, J.R.: New affine coherent states based on elements of nonrenormalizable scalar field models, vol. 2010. Adv. Math. Phys. Article ID 191529, 16p (2010). http://www.hindawi. com/journals/amp/2010/191529.html; Klauder, J.R.: The utility of affine variables and affine coherent states. J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 45, 24001 (17pp) (2012). arXiv:1108.3380
- 10. Freedman, B., Smolensky, P., Weingarten, D.: Monte Carlo evaluation of the continuum limit of ϕ_4^4 and ϕ_3^4 . Phys. Lett. B **113**, 481–486 (1982)

Stochastic Solutions of Nonlinear PDE's and an Extension of Superprocesses

Rui Vilela Mendes

Abstract Stochastic solutions provide new rigorous results for nonlinear PDE's and, through its local non-grid nature, are a natural tool for parallel computation. There are two different approaches for the construction of stochastic solutions: MacKean's and superprocesses. Here one shows how to extend the McKean construction to equations with derivatives and non-polynomial interactions. On the other hand, when restricted to measures, superprocesses can only be used to generate solutions for a limited class of nonlinear PDE's. A new class of superprocesses, namely superprocesses on signed measures and on ultradistributions, is proposed to extend the stochastic solution approach to a wider class of PDE's.

Keywords Stochastic solutions • Superprocesses

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) 60H15, 60J68, 60J85

1 Introduction: Stochastic Solutions and Measure-Valued Processes

A *stochastic solution* of a linear or nonlinear partial differential equation is a stochastic process which, starting from a point x in the domain generates after time t a boundary measure that, sampling the initial condition at t = 0, provides the solution at the point x and time t. For illustration consider the McKean [1] construction of a stochastic solution for the KPP equation

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 v}{\partial x^2} + v^2 - v \qquad \qquad v(0, x) = g(x) \tag{1}$$

e-mail: rvmendes@fc.ul.pt; rvilela.mendes@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

R.V. Mendes (🖂)

Faculdade de Ciências C6, CMAF – University of Lisbon, Campo Grande, 1749-016 Lisboa, Portugal

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_13

Fig. 1 The McKean process

Let G(t, x) be Green's operator for the heat equation $\partial_t v(t, x) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} v(t, x)$

$$G(t,x) = e^{\frac{1}{2}t\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}}$$

and write the KPP equation in integral form

$$v(t,x) = e^{-t}G(t,x)g(x) + \int_0^t e^{-(t-s)}G(t-s,x)v^2(s,x)\,ds$$
(2)

Denoting by (ξ_t, Π_x) a Brownian motion starting from time zero and coordinate *x*, Eq. (2) may be rewritten as

$$v(t,x) = \Pi_x \left\{ e^{-t}g(\xi_t) + \int_0^t e^{-(t-s)} v^2(s,\xi_{t-s}) ds \right\}$$
$$= \Pi_x \left\{ e^{-t}g(\xi_t) + \int_0^t e^{-s} v^2(t-s,\xi_s) ds \right\}$$
(3)

The stochastic solution process is a composite process: a Brownian motion plus a branching process with exponential holding time T, $P(T > t) = e^{-t}$ (Fig. 1). At each branching point the particle splits into two, the new particles going along independent Brownian paths. At time t > 0, if there are *n* particles located at $x_1(t), x_2(t), \dots x_n(t)$, the solution of (1) is obtained by

$$v(t, x) = \mathbb{E}_{x} \{ g(x_{1}(t)) g(x_{2}(t)) \cdots g(x_{n}(t)) \}$$
(4)

An equivalent interpretation, that corresponds to the second equality in (3), is of a process starting from time *t* at *x* and propagating backwards-in-time to time zero. When it reaches t = 0 the process samples the initial condition, that is, it generates a measure μ at the t = 0 boundary which yields the solution by (4).

The construction of solutions for nonlinear equations, through the stochastic interpretation of the integral equations, has become an active field in recent years, applied for example to Navier-Stokes [2–6], to Vlasov-Poisson [7–9], to Euler [10] to magnetohydrodynamics [11] and to a fractional version of the KPP equation [12]. In addition to providing new exact results for nonlinear PDE's, the stochastic solutions are also a promising tool for numerical implementation, in particular for



parallel computation using for example the recently develop probabilistic domain decomposition method [13–15]. This method decomposes the integration domain into subdomains, uses in each one a deterministic algorithm with Dirichlet boundary conditions, the values at the boundaries being obtained by a stochastic algorithm. This minimizes the time-consuming communication problem between subdomains and allows for extraordinary improvements in computer time.

There are basically two methods to construct stochastic solutions. The first method, which will be called the McKean method, as illustrated above, is essentially a probabilistic interpretation of the Picard series. The differential equations are written as integral equations which are rearranged in a such a way that the coefficients of the successive terms in the Picard iteration obey a normalization condition. The Picard iteration is then interpreted as an evolution and branching process, the stochastic solution being equivalent to importance sampling of the normalized Picard series. The second method [16, 17] constructs the boundary measures of a measure-valued stochastic process (a superprocess) and obtains the solution of the differential equation by a scaling procedure. For a detailed comparison of the two methods refer to [18].

As developed in the past, both methods lead to boundary measure-valued processes which are used to integrate a boundary function. As representations of solutions of the nonlinear equations of physical interest both methods have serious limitations. For the McKean method it is not clear how to handle nonpolynomial interaction terms and terms with derivatives. For the measure-valued superprocesses, in addition to these problems, they can only be applied to a limited class of nonlinear partial differential equations. In this paper both problems will be addressed, namely how to handle derivatives and nonpolynomial interactions in the McKean construction and how to extend superprocesses from measure-valued to ultradistribution-valued processes.

2 Stochastic Solutions with Derivatives and Non-polynomial Terms

To extend the construction of stochastic solutions to cases more general than those dealt with in the past, techniques must be developed to handle derivatives and nonpolynomial interactions. Sometimes the direct handling of derivatives may be avoided if the derivative of the propagation kernel is smooth. This is the case in the configuration space Navier-Stokes equation [5], where by an integration by parts the derivative of the heat kernel is controlled by a majorizing kernel and absorbed in the probability measure. However, in general this is not possible.

Sometimes the nonpolynomial interaction case may be reduced to the polynomial case by expanding the interaction term in a Taylor series and normalizing the coefficients to obtain a probabilistic interpretation. Again, this is not always possible.

Here the solution of both problems (derivatives and non-polynomials) is illustrated in the example of the SOLEDGE2D equations [19] which describe plasma dynamics in the scrape-off layer. Other examples and details may be found in [20]. One deals with the Cauchy problem, namely the equations are defined in the full space with initial conditions at t = 0. This is the most natural setting when the McKean approach is used. Spatial boundary conditions are easier to implement through the superprocess formulation, with or without a scaling limit (see [18]). Here the nonpolynomial and derivative terms will be treated as operator labels at the branching points of the process.

The SOLEDGE2D equations are [19]

$$\partial_t N + \frac{1}{q} \partial_\theta \Gamma + \frac{\chi}{\eta} N = D \partial_r^2 N$$
$$\partial_t \Gamma + \frac{1}{q} (1 - \chi) \partial_\theta \left(\frac{\Gamma^2}{N} + N\right) + \frac{\chi}{\eta} (\Gamma - \Gamma_0) = \nu \partial_r^2 \Gamma$$
(5)

where Γ and *N* are the dimensionless parallel momentum and density, (r, θ) are the radial and poloidal coordinates and the mask function χ equals one in a region where an obstacle is located and zero elsewhere.

To construct a stochastic representation for the solution one needs to identify a stochastic process associated to the linear component (to the full linear component or part of it) and then, through an integral equation, construct the branching mechanism representing the nonlinear part.

2.1 The $\chi = 1$ Case

In the $\chi = 1$ case the system (5) is linear

$$\partial_t N + \frac{1}{q} \partial_\theta \Gamma + \frac{1}{\eta} N = D \partial_r^2 N$$
$$\partial_t \Gamma + \frac{1}{\eta} (\Gamma - \Gamma_0) = \nu \partial_r^2 \Gamma$$
(6)

the solution being

$$\begin{pmatrix} N(t) \\ \Gamma(t) \end{pmatrix} = e^{t \left(-\frac{1}{q} C \partial_{\theta} + B \partial_{r}^{2} - \frac{1}{\eta} \right)} \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} N(0) \\ \Gamma(0) \end{pmatrix} + \int_{0}^{t} d\tau e^{-\tau \left(-\frac{1}{q} C \partial_{\theta} + B \partial_{r}^{2} - \frac{1}{\eta} \right)} \left(\frac{0}{\frac{\Gamma_{0}}{\eta}} \right) \right\}$$
(7)

with *B* and *C* the matrices

$$B = \begin{pmatrix} D & 0 \\ 0 & \nu \end{pmatrix}; \qquad C = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

2.2 The $\chi = 0$ Case

The linear part of the system for $\chi = 0$ is:

$$\partial_t N + \frac{1}{q} \partial_\theta \Gamma = D \partial_r^2 N$$

$$\partial_t \Gamma + \frac{1}{q} \partial_\theta N = \nu \partial_r^2 \Gamma$$
 (8)

Given the initial conditions at time zero $\binom{N(0, r, \theta)}{\Gamma(0, r, \theta)}$ the solution of this system is

$$\binom{N(t,r,\theta)}{\Gamma(t,r,\theta)} = \exp t \left\{ -\frac{1}{q} A \partial_{\theta} + B \partial_{r}^{2} \right\} \binom{N(0,r,\theta)}{\Gamma(0,r,\theta)}$$
(9)

A being the matrix

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

However, for the construction of a stochastic solution to the nonlinear equation, through a probabilistic interpretation of the integral equation, it is convenient to have a stochastic process that operates in a simple way on the arguments of the functions. Therefore, instead of the full linear part, only the diffusion associated to the first term in (8) will be used. It also provides an easier handling of the ∂_{θ} derivative.

For the nonlinear equations one writes

$$N(t, r, \theta) = e^{tD\partial_r^2} N(0, r, \theta) - \frac{1}{q} \int_0^t d\tau e^{\tau D\partial_r^2} \partial_\theta \Gamma(t - \tau, r, \theta)$$

$$\Gamma(t, r, \theta) = e^{t\nu\partial_r^2} \Gamma(0, r, \theta) - \frac{1}{q} \int_0^t d\tau e^{\tau\nu\partial_r^2} \partial_\theta \left\{ \frac{\Gamma^2}{N} + N \right\} (t - \tau, r, \theta)$$
(10)

Denote by $\xi_s^{(N)}$ and $\xi_s^{(\Gamma)}$ two Brownian motions in the *r*-coordinate with diffusion coefficients $\sqrt{2D}$ and $\sqrt{2\nu}$. Then the Eq. (10) may be reinterpreted as defining a

probabilistic processes for which the expectation values are the functions $N(t, r, \theta)$ and $\Gamma(t, r, \theta)$, that is

$$N(t, r, \theta) = \mathbb{E}_{(t, r, \theta)} \left[p \frac{1}{p} N\left(0, \xi_t^{(N)}, \theta\right) - \frac{t}{q (1-p)} \int_0^t \frac{1-p}{t} d\tau \partial_\theta \Gamma\left(t-\tau, \xi_\tau^{(N)}, \theta\right) \right]$$

$$\Gamma\left(t, r, \theta\right) = \mathbb{E}_{(t, r, \theta)} \left[p \frac{1}{p} \Gamma\left(0, \xi_t^{(\Gamma)}, \theta\right) - \frac{2t}{q (1-p)} \int_0^t \frac{1-p}{t} d\tau \partial_\theta \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \frac{\Gamma^2}{N} + \frac{1}{2} N \right\} \left(t-\tau, \xi_\tau^{(\Gamma)}, \theta\right) \right]$$
(11)

 $\mathbb{E}_{(t,r,\theta)}$ denotes the expectation value of a backwards-in-time stochastic process started from (t, r, θ) . The processes that construct the solution at the point (t, r, θ) are backwards-in-time processes that start from time *t* and propagate to time zero. With probability *p* the process reach time zero and the contribution to the expectation value is $\frac{1}{p}N\left(0, \xi_t^{(N)}, \theta\right)$ (or $\frac{1}{p}\Gamma\left(0, \xi_t^{(\Gamma)}, \theta\right)$). With probability (1 - p)the process is interrupted at a time τ chosen with uniform probability in the interval (t, 0). For the process associated to *N*, the process changes its nature, becomes a Γ process and picks up a factor $-\frac{t}{q(1-p)}$. For the case of the process Γ, with probability $\frac{1}{2}$, this process either changes to a *N* process or branches into a *N* and a Γ process. In both cases it picks up a factor $-\frac{2t}{q(1-p)}$.

Notice that the propagation process acts only on the *r*-coordinate. Therefore the derivative ∂_{θ} , the square in Γ^2 and the quotient in $\frac{\Gamma^2}{N}$ may all be treated as operators which are kept as labels at each branching point. When all the lines of the process reach time zero, the initial condition is sampled at the arrival r_0 -coordinate. This initial condition is not simply a number but a function of θ (Γ (0, r_0 , θ)) or N (0, r_0 , θ)). It implies that both the initial condition and all its derivatives at the argument θ must be provided. This initial functions are then backtracked throughout the sample lines, the multiplicative factors are picked up at each τ interrupt and the operators applied whenever a labelled branching point is reached. This provides the contribution of each sample path to the expectation value. Figure 2 displays an example of a sample path, where the operators picked up along the way are denoted by flags.

Notice the order of the operators at each branching point. For example, at the leftmost δ -labelled point the operation is

$$\partial_{\theta} \left\{ rac{\Gamma^2\left(0, r_0^{(1)}, \theta
ight)}{N\left(0, r_0^{(2)}, \theta
ight)}
ight\}$$




and the whole contribution of this sample path to the N-expectation value is

$$\partial_{\theta}^{2} \left\{ \left(\partial_{\theta} \left\{ \frac{\Gamma^{2}\left(0, r_{0}^{(1)}, \theta\right)}{N\left(0, r_{0}^{(2)}, \theta\right)} \right\} \right)^{2} \left\{ \partial_{\theta} \Gamma\left(0, r_{0}^{(3)}, \theta\right) \right\}^{-1} \right\}$$

times the factor $\left(\frac{1}{p}\right)^3 \frac{4t\tau_1\tau_2^2}{q^4(1-p)^4}$.

The branching, being identical to a Galton-Watson process, has a finite number of branches almost surely. Therefore, with a uniform unit bound on the quantities at each branching vertex, one obtains almost sure convergence of the expectation value. In conclusion:

Proposition 2.1 If the initial conditions $\left|\frac{\Gamma^2}{N}, N, \Gamma\right|$ and all its derivatives are bound by a constant M, the above described process provides a solution to the SOLEDGE2D equations up to time $t \leq \frac{q}{M}$ a.s.

This bound, which is obtained by a worst case analysis, is in practice too severe because the probability of the generated trees is a fast decreasing function of the number of branches.

3 Superprocesses

A superprocess describes the evolution of a population, without a fixed number of units, that evolves according to the laws of chance. Given a countable dense subset Q of $[0, \infty)$ and a countable dense subset F of a separable metric space E, the

countable set

$$M_1 = \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^n \alpha_i \delta_{x_i} : x_1 \cdots x_n \in F; \alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_n \in Q; n \ge 1 \right\}$$
(12)

is dense on the space M(E) of finite Borel measures on E (theorem 1.8 in [21]). This is at the basis of the interpretation of the limits of evolving particle systems as measure-valued superprocesses. On the other hand the representation of an evolving measure as a collection of measures with point support is also useful for the construction of solutions of nonlinear partial differential equations as scaling limits of measure-valued superprocesses.

However, as far as representations of solutions of nonlinear PDE's, superprocesses constructed in the space M(E) of finite measures have serious limitations. The set of interaction terms that can be handled is limited (essentially to $u^{\alpha}(x)$ with $\alpha \leq 2$) and derivative interactions cannot be included as well. The first obvious generalization would be to construct superprocesses on distributions of point support, because any such distribution is a finite sum of deltas and their derivatives [22]. However, because in a general branching process the number of branches is not bounded, one really needs a framework that can handle arbitrary sums of deltas and their derivatives. This requirement leads naturally to the space of ultradistributions of compact support.

Ultradistributions may be characterized as Fourier transforms of distributions of exponential type [23]. However, the representation of ultradistributions by analytical functions is actually simpler and also more convenient for practical calculations. Let S be the Schwartz space of functions of rapid decrease and $U \subset S$ those functions in S that may be extended into the complex plane as entire functions of rapid decrease on strips. U', the dual of U, is Silva's space of tempered ultradistributions [24, 25].

Let first $E = \mathbb{R}$. Define B_{η} as the complement in \mathbb{C} of the strip $Im(z) \leq \eta$

$$B_{\eta} = \{ z : Im(z) > \eta \}$$
(13)

and H_{η} the set of functions which are holomorphic and of polynomial growth in B_{η}

$$\varphi(z) \in H_{\eta} \Longrightarrow \exists M, \alpha : |\varphi(z)| < M |z|^{\alpha}, \forall z \in B_{\eta}$$
(14)

Let H_{ω} be the union of all such spaces

$$H_{\omega} = \underset{\eta \ge 0}{\cup} H_{\eta} \tag{15}$$

and in H_{ω} define the equivalence relation Π by

$$\varphi \stackrel{\Pi}{\simeq} \psi$$
 if $\varphi - \psi$ is a polynomial

Then, the space of tempered ultradistribution is

$$\mathcal{U}' = H_{\omega} / \Pi \tag{16}$$

The relation to ultradistributions as entities f(x) in \mathbb{R} is obtained by the generalized Stieltjes transform

$$\varphi(z) = \frac{p(z)}{2\pi i} \int \frac{f(x)}{p(x)(x-z)} dx + P(z)$$
(17)

p(z) being a polynomial such that $f/p \sim O(t^{-1})$ and P(z) an arbitrary polynomial. In this sense one may say that $[\varphi] \in H_{\omega}/\Pi$ is the Stieltjes image of the ultradistribution f. Operations with f(x) are performed using their analytical images. For example f is integrable in \mathbb{R} if there is an y_0 and a $\varphi(z)$ in the Stieltjes image such that $\varphi(x + iy_0) - \varphi(x - iy_0)$ is integrable in \mathbb{R} in the sense of distributions.

An ultradistribution vanishes in an open set $A \in \mathbb{R}$ if $\varphi(x + iy) - \varphi(x - iy) \to 0$ for $x \in A$ when $y \to 0$ or, equivalently, if there an analytical extension of φ to the vertical strip $Rez \in A$. The support of f is the complement in \mathbb{R} of the largest open set where f vanishes.

All these notions are easily generalized to \mathbb{R}^n [25] by considering products of semiplanes as in (13) and the corresponding polynomial bounds. For the equivalence relation Π one uses pseudopolynomials, that is, functions of the form

$$\sum_{j,k} \rho\left(z_1, \cdots, \hat{z_j}, \cdots, z_n\right) z_j^k$$

 \hat{z}_i meaning that this variable is absent from the arguments of ρ .

An ultradistribution *f* in \mathbb{R}^n has compact support if there is a disk *D* such that any φ in the Stieltjes image has an analytic extension to $(\mathbb{C}/D)^n$.

For our purposes, the most important property of ultradistributions of compact support is the fact that any such ultradistribution has a representation as a series of multipoles

$$f(x) = \sum_{r_1=0}^{\infty} \cdots \sum_{r_n=0}^{\infty} p_{r_1, \cdots, r_n} \delta^{(r_1, \cdots, r_n)} (x-a)$$

a being a point in the support of *f*. This result follows from the fact that for compact support one may apply to the Stieltjes image the Cauchy theorem over a closed contour. The space of tempered ultradistributions of compact support will be denoted as U'_0 .

Let the underlying space *E* be \mathbb{R}^n . Denote by $(X_t, P_{0,\nu})$ a branching stochastic process with values in \mathcal{U}'_0 and transition probability $P_{0,\nu}$ starting from time 0 and $\nu \in \mathcal{U}'_0$. The process is assumed to satisfy the *branching property*, that is, given $\nu = \nu_1 + \nu_2$

$$P_{0,\nu} = P_{0,\nu_1} * P_{0,\nu_2} \tag{18}$$

After the branching (X_t^1, P_{0,ν_1}) and (X_t^2, P_{0,ν_2}) are independent and $X_t^1 + X_t^2$ has the same law as $(X_t, P_{0,\nu})$. In terms of the *transition operator* V_t operating on functions on \mathcal{U} this would be

$$\langle V_t f, \nu_1 + \nu_2 \rangle = \langle V_t f, \nu_1 \rangle + \langle V_t f, \nu_2 \rangle \tag{19}$$

with V_t defined by $e^{-\langle V_t f, v \rangle} \triangleq P_{0,v} e^{-\langle f, X_t \rangle}$ or

$$\langle V_t f, \nu \rangle = -\log P_{0,\nu} e^{-\langle f, X_t \rangle}$$
⁽²⁰⁾

 $f \in \mathcal{U}, \nu \in \mathcal{U}'_0.$

Underlying the usual construction of superprocesses, in the form that is useful for the representation of solutions of PDE's, there is a stochastic process with paths that start from a particular point in E, then propagate and branch, but the paths preserve the same nature after the branching. In terms of measures it means that one starts from an initial δ_x which at the branching point originates other $\delta's$ with at most some scaling factors. It is to preserve this pointwise interpretation that, in this larger setting, one considers ultradistributions in \mathcal{U}'_0 , because, as seen above, any ultradistribution in \mathcal{U}'_0 may be represented as a multipole expansion at any point of its support. Therefore an arbitrary transition in the process X_t in \mathcal{U}'_0 may be associated to a branching of paths in E and along these new paths new distributions with point support will propagate. As a result the construction now proceeds as in the measure-valued case.

In $M = [0, \infty) \times E$ consider a set $Q \subset M$ and the associated exit process $\xi = (\xi_t, \Pi_{0,x})$ with parameter k defining the lifetime. The process starts from $x \in E$ carrying along an ultradistribution in \mathcal{U}'_0 with support on the path. At each branching point of the ξ_t -process there is a transition ruled by the P probability in \mathcal{U}'_0 leading to one or more elements in \mathcal{U}'_0 . These \mathcal{U}'_0 elements are then carried along by the new paths of the ξ_t -process. The whole process stops at the boundary ∂Q , finally defining an exit process $(X_Q, P_{0,\nu})$ on \mathcal{U}'_0 . If the initial ν is δ_x one writes

$$u(x) = \langle V_O f, \nu \rangle = -\log P_{0,x} e^{-\langle f, X_Q \rangle}$$
(21)

 $\langle f, X_Q \rangle$ being computed on the (space-time) boundary with the exit ultradistribution generated by the process.

The connection with nonlinear PDE's is established by defining the whole process to be a (ξ, ψ) –*superprocess* if u(x) satisfies the equation

$$u + G_0 \psi (u) = K_0 f \tag{22}$$

where G_Q is the Green operator,

$$G_{Q}f(r,x) = \Pi_{0,x} \int_{0}^{\tau} f(s,\xi_{s}) \, ds$$
(23)

Stochastic Solutions of Nonlinear PDE's and an Extension of Superprocesses

and K_O the Poisson operator

$$K_{Q}f(x) = \prod_{0,x} \mathbb{1}_{\tau < \infty} f(\xi_{\tau}) \tag{24}$$

 ψ (*u*) means ψ (0, *x*; *u* (0, *x*)) and τ is the first exit time from *Q*.

The superprocess is constructed as follows: Let $\varphi(s, x; z)$ be the branching function at time *s* and point *x*. Then for $e^{-w(0,x)} \stackrel{\circ}{=} P_{0,x}e^{-\langle f, X_Q \rangle}$ one has

$$P_{0,x}e^{-\langle f,X_Q \rangle} \stackrel{\circ}{=} e^{-w(0,x)} = \Pi_{0,x} \left[e^{-k\tau} e^{-f(\tau,\xi_\tau)} + \int_0^\tau ds k e^{-ks} \varphi \left(s, \xi_s; e^{-w(\tau-s,\xi_s)} \right) \right]$$
(25)

 τ is the first exit time from Q and $f(\tau, \xi_{\tau}) = \langle f, X_Q \rangle$ is computed with the exit boundary ultradistribution. For measure-valued superprocesses the branching function would be

$$\varphi(s, y; z) = c \sum_{0}^{\infty} p_n(s, y) z^n$$
(26)

with $\sum_{n} p_n = 1$ and *c* the branching intensity, but now it may be a more general function.

For the interpretation of the superprocesses as generating solutions of PDE's, an essential role is played by a transformation of Eq. (25) that uses $\int_0^{\tau} ke^{-ks}ds = 1 - e^{-k\tau}$ and the Markov property $\Pi_{0,x} \mathbf{1}_{s < \tau} \Pi_{s,\xi_s} = \Pi_{0,x} \mathbf{1}_{s < \tau}$. This is lemma 1.2 in ch.4 of Ref. [16]. Because it only depends on the Markov properties of the $(\xi_t, \Pi_{0,x})$ process it also holds in this more general context. A proof is included in the Appendix with the notations used in this paper.

Using the lemma, Eq. (25) for $e^{-w(0,x)}$ is converted into

$$e^{-w(0,x)} = \Pi_{0,x} \left[e^{-f(\tau,\xi_{\tau})} + k \int_{0}^{\tau} ds \left[\varphi \left(s, \xi_{s}; e^{-w(\tau-s,\xi_{s})} \right) - e^{-w(\tau-s,\xi_{s})} \right] \right]$$
(27)

Eq. (22) is now obtained by a limiting process. Let in (27) replace w(0, x) by $\beta w_{\beta}(0, x)$ and f by βf . β is interpreted as the mass of the particles and when the \mathcal{U}'_0 -valued process $X_Q \to \beta X_Q$ then $P_{\mu} \to P_{\frac{\mu}{a}}$.

$$e^{-\beta_{w}(0,x)} = \Pi_{0,x} \begin{bmatrix} e^{-\beta f(\tau,\xi_{\tau})} + k_{\beta} \int_{0}^{\tau} ds \left[\varphi_{\beta} \left(s, \xi_{s}; e^{-\beta_{w}(\tau-s,\xi_{s})} \right) \\ -e^{-\beta_{w}(\tau-s,\xi_{s})} \end{bmatrix}$$
(28)

Two scaling limits will be used in this paper. The first one, which is the one used in the past for superprocesses on measures, defines

$$u_{\beta}^{(1)} = \left(1 - e^{-\beta w_{\beta}}\right) / \beta \quad ; \quad f_{\beta}^{(1)} = \left(1 - e^{-\beta f}\right) / \beta \tag{29}$$

and

$$\psi_{\beta}^{(1)}\left(0,x;u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) = \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta}\left(\varphi\left(0,x;1-\beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) - 1 + \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)$$
(30)

one obtains from (28)

$$u_{\beta}^{(1)}(0,x) + \Pi_{0,x} \int_{0}^{\tau} ds \psi_{\beta}^{(1)}\left(s,\xi_{s};u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) = \Pi_{0,x} f_{\beta}^{(1)}\left(\tau,\xi_{\tau}\right)$$
(31)

that is

$$u_{\beta}^{(1)} + G_{Q}\psi_{\beta}^{(1)}\left(u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) = K_{Q}f_{\beta}^{(1)}$$
(32)

When $\beta \to 0$, $f_{\beta}^{(1)} \to f$ and if ψ_{β} goes to a well defined limit ψ then u_{β} tends to a limit *u* solution of (22) associated to a superprocess. Also one sees from (29) that in the $\beta \to 0$ limit

$$u_{\beta}^{(1)} \to w_{\beta} = -\log P_{0,x} e^{-\langle f, X_{Q} \rangle}$$
(33)

as in Eq. (21). The superprocess corresponds to a cloud of ultradistribution "particles" for which both the mass and the lifetime tend to zero.

3.1 Measure-Valued Superprocesses and Nonlinear PDE's

Here one restricts oneself to measure-valued superprocesses, that is, in terms of paths, to $\delta's$ propagating along the paths of the $(\xi_t, \Pi_{0,x})$ process and simply branching to new δ measures at each branching point. Let us construct a superprocess providing a solution to the equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} - u^{\alpha} \tag{34}$$

for $1 < \alpha \leq 2$. Comparing with (22) one should have

$$\psi\left(0,x;u\right)=u^{\alpha}$$

Then from (30) and (26), with $z = 1 - \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}$ one has

$$\varphi(0, x; z) = \sum_{n} p_{n} z^{n} = z + \frac{\beta}{k_{\beta}} u_{\beta}^{(1)\alpha} = z + \frac{\beta}{k_{\beta}} \frac{(1-z)^{\alpha}}{\beta^{\alpha}}$$
$$= z + \frac{1}{k_{\beta}\beta^{\alpha-1}} \left(1 - \alpha z + \frac{\alpha (\alpha - 1)}{2} z^{2} - \frac{\alpha (\alpha - 1) (\alpha - 2)}{3!} z^{3} + \cdots \right)$$
(3)

Choosing $k_{\beta} = \frac{\alpha}{\beta^{\alpha-1}}$ the terms in *z* cancel and for $1 < \alpha \le 2$ the coefficients of all the remaining *z* powers are positive and may be interpreted as branching probabilities. It would not be so for $\alpha > 2$. Then

$$p_0 = \frac{1}{\alpha}; \quad p_1 = 0; \quad \cdots \quad p_n = \frac{(-1)^n}{\alpha} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha \\ n \end{pmatrix} \quad n \ge 2$$
 (36)

with $\sum_{n} p_n = 1$. With this choice of probabilities p_n for branching into new δ measures and with $k_{\beta} = \frac{\alpha}{\beta^{\alpha-1}}$ and $\beta \rightarrow 0$ one obtains a superprocess which, through (21), provides a solution to the Eq. (34). $\alpha = 2$ is an upper bound for this representation, because for $\alpha > 2$ some of the $p'_n s$ would be negative and would not be interpretable as branching probabilities.

For the particular case

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} - u^2 \tag{37}$$

$$p_1 = 0; \quad p_0 = p_2 = \frac{1}{2}; \quad k_\beta = \frac{2}{\beta}$$
 (38)

When $\beta \rightarrow 0$, the solutions are given by (21) and the superprocesses correspond to the scaling limit of processes where both the mass and the lifetime of the particles tend to zero and at each bifurcation point one has probability p_0 of dying without offspring or creating *n* new δ measures with probabilities p_n .

Superprocesses are usually associated with nonlinear PDE's in the scaling limit $\beta \rightarrow 0$ of (30) and (31). However other limits may also be useful. For example with $p_n = \delta_{n,2}$, $\beta = 1$ and $k_\beta = 1$ one obtains

$$\psi_{\beta}^{(1)}\left(0,x;u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) = \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta}\left(\varphi\left(0,x;1-\beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) - 1 + \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)$$
$$= \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta}\left(\sum p_{n}\left(1-\beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)^{n} - 1 + \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)$$

5)

$$= \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta} \left(\beta^2 u_{\beta}^{(1)2} - \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)} \right)$$
$$\rightarrow u^2 - u \tag{39}$$

Therefore, in this case, one is led to the KPP equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} - u^2 + u \tag{40}$$

However in this case, because $\beta = 1$ instead of $\beta \rightarrow 0$, the solution is given by $(1 - e^{-w})$ instead of (21). Because of the natural stochastic clock provided by the linear *u* term, a stochastic solution for the Cauchy problem of the KPP equation may be constructed by the McKean method [1], as seen before. However, the interpretation as an exit measure, allows for the construction of solutions with arbitrary boundary conditions.

3.2 Superprocesses on Signed Measures and Ultradistributions

When superprocesses are generalized from measures to ultradistributions of compact support, a general aim would be, of course, to characterize all the admissible transition kernels and branching mechanisms compatible with the new formulation. I will leave this for future work and just present a few examples of transitions and branchings which provide stochastic representations for a wider class of nonlinear PDE's.

Although the scaling limit $\beta \to 0$ of measure-valued superprocesses allows the construction of solutions for equations which do not possess a natural Poisson clock, it has the severe limitation of requiring a polynomial branching function $\varphi(s, x; z)$. This automatically restricts the nonlinear terms in the PDE's to be powers of *u*. In addition, these terms must be such that all coefficients in the z^n expansion in Eq. (26) are positive to be interpretable as branching probabilities. As seen before, it was this requirement that led to the restriction $1 < \alpha \le 2$ in (34).

The variable *z* that appears in $\varphi_{\beta}(s, x; z)$ is in fact $z = e^{-\beta w(\tau - s, \xi_s)} = P_{0,x}e^{-\langle \beta f, X \rangle}$. When restricting the superprocess to measures, the delta measure, at each branching point, may at most branch into other deltas (with positive coefficients) and therefore $\varphi(s, x; z)$ must be a sum of monomials in *z*. When one generalizes to U'_0 ultradistributions of compact support, changes of sign and transitions from deltas to their derivatives are allowed. In the end, the exponential $e^{-\langle \beta f, X \rangle}$ will be computed by evaluation of the function on the ultradistribution that reaches the boundary. To find out the equation that is represented by the process one needs to compute the $\psi_{\beta}(0, x; u_{\beta})$ of Eq. (30) for the corresponding $\varphi(s, x; z)$ in the $\beta \to 0$ limit. Recalling that $\varphi(s, x; z) = \varphi_{\beta}(s, \xi_s; e^{-\beta w(\tau - s, \xi_s)})$ and $z = e^{-\beta w_{\beta}}$, one concludes that there are basically two new transitions at the branching points:

(1) A change of sign in the point support ultradistribution

$$e^{\langle \beta f, \delta_x \rangle} = e^{\beta f(x)} \to e^{\langle \beta f, -\delta_x \rangle} = e^{-\beta f(x)}$$
(41)

which corresponds to

$$z \to \frac{1}{z}$$
 (42)

and

(2) A change from $\delta^{(n)}$ to $\pm \delta^{(n+1)}$, for example

$$e^{\langle \beta f, \delta_x \rangle} = e^{\beta f(x)} \to e^{\langle \beta f, \pm \delta'_x \rangle} = e^{\mp \beta f'(x)}$$
(43)

which corresponds to

$$z \to e^{\mp \partial_x \log z} \tag{44}$$

Case (1) corresponds to an extension of superprocesses on measures to superprocesses on signed measures and the second to superprocesses in U'_0 .

How these transformations provide stochastic representations of solutions for other classes of PDE's, will be illustrated by two examples:

First, let

$$\varphi^{(1)}(0,x;z) = p_1 e^{\partial_x \log z} + p_2 e^{-\partial_x \log z} + p_3 z^2$$
(45)

This branching function means that at the branching point, with probability p_1 a derivative is added to the propagating ultradistribution, with probability p_2 a derivative is added plus a change of sign and with probability p_3 the ultradistribution branches into two identical ones. Using the transformation and scaling limit (29) one has, for small β

$$z \to e^{\mp \partial_x \log z} = e^{\mp \partial_x \log \left(1 - \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)}$$
$$= 1 \pm \beta \partial_x u_{\beta}^{(1)} + \frac{\beta^2}{2} \left\{ \left(\partial_x u_{\beta}^{(1)} \right)^2 \pm \partial_x u_{\beta}^{(1)2} \right\} + O\left(\beta^3\right)$$
(46)

$$z \to z^2 = \left(1 - \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)^2 = 1 - 2\beta u_{\beta}^{(1)} + \beta^2 u_{\beta}^{(1)2}$$
(47)

Then, computing $\psi_{\beta}\left(0, x; u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)$ with $p_1 = p_2 = \frac{1}{4}$ and $p_3 = \frac{1}{2}$ one obtains

$$\psi_{\beta}^{(1)}\left(0, x; u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) = \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta} \left(\varphi^{(1)}\left(0, x; z\right) - z\right)$$
$$= \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta} \left(\varphi^{(1)}\left(0, x; 1 - \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right) - 1 + \beta u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)$$
$$= \frac{k_{\beta}}{\beta} \left(\frac{1}{8}\beta^{2} \left(\partial_{x} u_{\beta}^{(1)}\right)^{2} + \frac{1}{2}\beta^{2} u_{\beta}^{(1)2} + O\left(\beta^{3}\right)\right)$$
(48)

meaning that, with $k_{\beta} = \frac{4}{\beta}$, the superprocess provides, in the $\beta \to 0$ limit, a solution to the equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} - 2u^2 - \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_x u\right)^2 \tag{49}$$

For the second example a different scaling limit will be used, namely

$$u_{\beta}^{(2)} = \frac{1}{2\beta} \left(e^{\beta w_{\beta}} - e^{-\beta w_{\beta}} \right) \quad ; \quad f_{\beta}^{(2)} = \frac{1}{2\beta} \left(e^{\beta f} - e^{-\beta f} \right) \tag{50}$$

Notice that, as before, $u_{\beta}^{(2)} \to w_{\beta}$ and $f_{\beta}^{(2)} \to f$ when $\beta \to 0$. In this case with $z = e^{\beta w_{\beta}}$ one has

$$z = -2\beta u_{\beta}^{(2)} + 2\sqrt{\beta^2 u_{\beta}^{(2)2} + 1}$$

= 2 - 2\beta u_{\beta}^{(2)} + \beta^2 u_{\beta}^{(2)2} + O(\beta^4) (51)

and

$$\frac{1}{z} = 2\beta u_{\beta}^{(2)} + 2\sqrt{\beta^2 u_{\beta}^{(2)2} + 1}$$
$$= 2 + 2\beta u_{\beta}^{(2)} + \beta^2 u_{\beta}^{(2)2} + O\left(\beta^4\right)$$
(52)

For the integral equation, instead of (31), one has

$$u_{\beta}^{(2)}(0,x) + \Pi_{0,x} \int_{0}^{\tau} ds \psi_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(s,\xi_{s};u_{\beta}^{(2)}\right) = \Pi_{0,x} f_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(\tau,\xi_{\tau}\right)$$
(53)

with

$$\psi_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(0,x;u_{\beta}^{(2)}\right) = k_{\beta}\left(\frac{1}{2\beta}\left(\varphi\left(0,x;z\right) - \varphi\left(0,x;\frac{1}{z}\right)\right) - u_{\beta}^{(2)}\right)$$
(54)

Stochastic Solutions of Nonlinear PDE's and an Extension of Superprocesses

Let now

$$\varphi^{(2)}(0,x;z) = p_1 z^2 + p_2 \frac{1}{z}$$
(55)

This branching function means that with probability p_1 the ultradistribution branches into two identical ones and with probability p_2 it changes its sign. Therefore, in this case, one is simply extending the superprocess construction to signed measures. Using (51) and (52) one computes $\psi_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(0, x; u_{\beta}^{(2)}\right)$ obtaining

$$\psi_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(0,x;u_{\beta}^{(2)}\right) = k_{\beta} \left\{-p_{1}8u_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(1+\frac{1}{2}\beta^{2}u_{\beta}^{(2)2}\right) + p_{2}u_{\beta}^{(2)} - u_{\beta}^{(2)} + O\left(\beta^{4}\right)\right\}$$
(56)

and with $p_1 = \frac{1}{10}$; $p_2 = \frac{9}{10}$ and $k_\beta = \frac{5}{2\beta^2}$ one obtains in the in the $\beta \to 0$ limit

$$\psi_{\beta}^{(2)}\left(0,x;u_{\beta}^{(2)}\right) \to -u_{\beta}^{(2)3}$$
(57)

meaning that this superprocess provides a solution to the equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} + u^3 \tag{58}$$

In conclusion: Extending the superprocess construction to signed measures and ultradistributions, stochastic solutions are obtained for a much larger class of partial differential equations.

4 Final Remarks

Stochastic solutions are powerful tools both to construct new exact solutions of nonlinear PDE's and to develop faster numerical algorithms for parallel computing. Two related methods are used to construct the stochastic solutions. Both use limiting processes, as in branching particle systems, to generate boundary measures which sample the initial (boundary) conditions. The limitations in the classical constructions, are the handling of derivatives, nonpolynomial terms and negative branching coefficients which cannot be interpreted as probabilities. To overcome these limitations one used either operator labels at the branching vertices or an extension of superprocesses from measures to ultradistributions. In reality these methods are closely related. In the first one keeps the propagating entities as delta measures but then has to backtrack the initial conditions from the final boundary time to apply the operators at each vertex. In the second the propagating entities are modified at each vertex, the final generated entity being directly applied to the initial conditions without any backtracking.

Notice however that there are cases where backtracking of the initial conditions through the tree is needed even in case without derivatives or nonpolynomial terms. This is, for example, the case of Navier-Stokes or magnetohydrodynamics [11], because of the Leray product at each vertex.

The simple superprocess examples treated here deal with the kind of terms that will appear in PDE's with local interactions. More general nonlocal interactions or integral equations would require a more general treatment of the ultradistribution superprocesses, where the allowed transitions are not simply changes of sign and derivatives.

Appendix: Proof of a Lemma

Let

$$u(x,t) = \Pi_{0,x} \left\{ e^{-kt} u(\xi_t, 0) + \int_0^t k e^{-ks} \Phi(\xi_s, t-s) \, ds \right\}$$
(59)

Then

$$\Pi_{0,x} \int_0^t ku \left(\xi_s, t-s\right) ds = \Pi_{0,x} \left\{ \int_0^t ke^{-k(t-s)} u \left(\xi_{s+t-s}, 0\right) ds + \int_0^t kds \int_0^{t-s} kds' e^{-ks'} \Phi \left(\xi_{s+s'}, t-s-s'\right) \right\}$$
(60)

Summing (59) and (60)

$$u(x,t) + \Pi_{0,x} \int_{0}^{t} ku(\xi_{s},t-s) ds$$

= $\Pi_{0,x} \left\{ \left(e^{-kt} + \int_{0}^{t} ke^{-k(t-s)} ds \right) u(\xi_{t},0) + k \int_{0}^{t} e^{-ks} \Phi(\xi_{s},t-s) ds + k \int_{0}^{t} ds \int_{0}^{t-s} kds' e^{-ks'} \Phi(\xi_{s+s'},t-s-s') ds' \right\}$
(61)

Changing variables in the last integral in (61) from (s, s') to $(s, \sigma = s + s')$ one obtains for the last term

$$k\int_0^t d\sigma \int_0^\sigma k ds e^{-k(\sigma-s)} \Phi\left(\xi_\sigma, t-\sigma\right) ds$$

and finally

$$u(x,t) + \Pi_{0,x}k \int_0^t u(\xi_s, t-s) \, ds$$

= $\Pi_{0,x} \left\{ u(\xi_t, 0) + k \int_0^t \Phi(\xi_s, t-s) \, ds \right\}$ (62)

References

- 1. McKean, H.P.: Application of brownian motion to the equation of Kolmogorov-Petrovskii-Piskunov. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 28, 323–331 (1975); 29, 553–554 (1976)
- LeJan, Y., Sznitman, A.S.: Stochastic cascades and 3-dimensional Navier-Stokes equations. Prob. Theory Relat. Fields 109, 343–366 (1997)
- Waymire, E.C.: Probability & incompressible Navier-Stokes equations: an overview of some recent developments. Probab. Surv. 2, 1–32 (2005)
- 4. Bhattacharya, R.N., et al.: Majorizing kernels and stochastic cascades with applications to incompressible Navier-Stokes equations. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. **355**, 5003–5040 (2003)
- 5. Ossiander, M.: A probabilistic representation of solutions of the incompressible Navier-Stokes equations in R^3 . Prob. Theory Relat. Fields **133**, 267–298 (2005)
- Orum, J.C.: Stochastic cascades and 2D Fourier Navier-Stokes equations. In: Lectures on Multiscale and Multiplicative Processes. www.maphysto.dk/publications/MPS-LN/2002/11. pdf
- Mendes, R.V, Cipriano, F.: A stochastic representation for the Poisson-Vlasov equation. Commun. Nonlinear Sci. Num. Simul. 13, 221–226 (2008/1736)
- Floriani, E., Lima, R., Mendes, R.V.: Poisson_Vlasov: stochastic representation and numerical codes. Eur. Phys. J. D 46, 295–302, 407 (2008)
- Mendes, R.V.: Poisson-Vlasov in a strong magnetic field: a stochastic solution approach. J. Math. Phys. 51, 043101 (2010)
- Mendes, R.V.: Stochastic solutions of some nonlinear partial differential equations. Stochastics 81, 279–297 (2009)
- Floriani, E., Mendes, R.V.: A stochastic approach to the solution of magnetohydrodynamic equations. J. Comput. Phys. 242, 777–789 (2013)
- 12. Cipriano, F., Ouerdiane, H., Mendes, R.V.: Stochastic solution of a KPP-type nonlinear fractional differential equation. Fract. Calc. Appl. Anal. **12**, 47–56 (2009)
- Acebrón, J.A., Rodriguez-Rozas, A., Spigler, R.: Domain decomposition solution of nonlinear two-dimensional parabolic problems by random trees. J. Comput. Phys. 228, 5574–5591 (2009)
- Acebrón, J.A., Rodríguez-Rozas, A., Spigler, R.: Efficient parallel solution of nonlinear parabolic partial differential equations by a probabilistic domain decomposition. J. Sci. Comput. 43, 135–157 (2010)

- Acebrón, J.A., Rodríguez-Rozas, A.: A new parallel solver suited for arbitrary semilinear parabolic partial differential equations based on generalized random trees. J. Comp. Phys. 230, 7891–7909 (2011)
- Dynkin, E.B.: Diffusions, Superdiffusions and Partial Differential Equations. AMS Colloquium Publications, Providence (2002)
- 17. Dynkin, E.B.: Superdiffusions and Positive Solutions of Nonlinear Partial Differential Equations. AMS, Providence (2004)
- Mendes, R.V.: Stochastic solutions of nonlinear PDE's: McKean versus superprocesses. In: Leoncini, X., Leonetti, M. (eds.) Chaos, Complexity and Transport. World Scientific, Singapore (2012). arXiv:1111.5504
- Bufferand, H., Ciraiolo, G., Isoardi, L., Chiavassa, G., Schwander, F., Serre, E., Fedorczak, N., Ghendrih, P., Tamain, P.: Applications of SOLEDGE-2D code to complex SOL configurations and analysis of Mach probe measurements. J. Nucl. Mater. (2010). doi:10.1016/j.jnucmat.2010. 11.037
- Mendes, R.V.: Stochastic solutions with derivatives and non-polynomial terms: the scrape-off layer equations. arXiv:1209.3262
- 21. Li, Z.: Measure-Valued Branching Markov Processes. Springer, Berlin (2011)
- Stein, E.M., Shakarchi, R.: Princeton Lectures in Analysis IV, Functional Analysis: Introduction to Further Topics in Analysis. Princeton University Press, Princeton (2011)
- 23. Hoskins, R.F., Pinto, J.S.: Distributions, Ultradistributions and Other Generalized Functions. Ellis Horwood, New York (1994)
- Sebastião e Silva, J.: Les fonctions analytiques comme ultra-distributions dans le calcul opérationnel. Math. Annalen 136, 58–96 (1958)
- Sebastião e Silva, J.: Les séries de multipôles des physiciens et la théorie des ultradistributions. Math. Annalen 174, 109–142 (1967)

Maximum Likelihood Drift Estimation for the Mixing of Two Fractional Brownian Motions

Yuliya Mishura

Abstract We construct the maximum likelihood estimator (MLE) of the unknown drift parameter $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ in the linear model

$$X_t = \theta t + \sigma_1 B^{H_1}(t) + \sigma_2 B^{H_2}(t), \ t \in [0, T],$$

where B^{H_1} and B^{H_2} are two independent fractional Brownian motions with Hurst indices $\frac{1}{2} \leq H_1 < H_2 < 1$. The formula for MLE is based on the solution of the integral equation with weak polar kernel.

Keywords Independent fractional Brownian motions • Linear model • Unknown drift parameter • Maximum likelihood estimator

1 Introduction: The Elements of Stochastic Calculus for fBm

Consider the continuous-time linear model

$$X(t) = \theta t + \sigma_1 B^{H_1}(t) + \sigma_2 B^{H_2}(t), \ t \in [0, T],$$

where B^{H_1} and B^{H_2} are two independent fractional Brownian motions with Hurst indices $\frac{1}{2} \leq H_1 < H_2 < 1, \sigma_1, \sigma_2 > 0$.

An adapted stochastic process $\{B^H(t), t \ge 0\}$ is the fractional Brownian motion with Hurst parameter $H \in (1/2, 1)$, if it is a centered Gaussian process with the covariance function

$$\mathsf{E}\left[B^{H}(t)B^{H}(s)\right] = \frac{1}{2}\left(t^{2H} + s^{2H} - |t-s|^{2H}\right)$$

Y. Mishura (\boxtimes)

Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv, Volodymyrska 64, 01601, Kyiv, Ukraine e-mail: yumishura@gmail.com

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_14

Denote by $L^2_H[0,T]$ the completion of the space of simple functions $f:[0,T] \to \mathbb{R}$ with respect to the scalar product

$$\langle f, g \rangle_{H}^{2} := \alpha_{H} \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{T} f(t)g(s) \left| t - s \right|^{2H-2} ds dt,$$

where $\alpha_H = H(2H - 1)$. For a step function of the form

$$f(t) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} a_k \mathbf{1}_{[t_k, t_{k+1})},$$

where $\{t_0 < t_1 < \cdots < t_n\}$ is a partition of [0, T], the integral $I^H(f)$ of f with respect to B^H is defined by

$$I^{H}(f) = \int_{0}^{T} f(t) dB^{H}(t) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} a_{k} \left(B^{H}(t_{k+1}) - B^{H}(t_{k}) \right)$$

 I^H maps isomorphically the space of step functions on [0, T] with the scalar product $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_H$ into $L^2(\Omega)$, therefore, I^H can be extended to $L^2_H[0, T]$.

Define a square integrable kernel

$$K_{H}(t,s) = \begin{cases} \beta_{H}s^{1/2-H} \int_{s}^{t} (u-s)^{H-3/2} u^{H-1/2} du, & \text{if } t > s \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where $\beta_H = \left(\frac{\alpha_H}{B(H-1/2,2-2H)}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$. The map

$$(K_{H}^{*}f)(s) = \int_{s}^{T} f(t)\partial_{t}K(t,s)dt = \beta_{H}s^{1/2-H}\int_{s}^{T} f(t)t^{H-1/2}(t-s)^{H-3/2}dt$$

is an isometry between the space of step functions and can be extended to a Hilbert space isomorphism between $L^2_H[0, T]$ and $L^2[0, T]$. This implies that the process

$$W(t) = I^{H} \left((K_{H}^{*})^{-1} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t]} \right)$$

is a standard Wiener process on [0, T], moreover, for any $f \in L^2_H[0, T]$,

$$I^{H}(f) = \int_{0}^{T} (K_{H}^{*}f)(s)dW(s).$$
(1)

In particular, putting in the last formula $f = \mathbf{1}_{[0,t]}$, one gets the following well-known representation of B^{H} :

$$B^{H}(t) = \int_0^t K_H(t,s) dW(s).$$

For these transformations, see [7].

Finally, we define the so-called fundamental martingale, or Molchan martingale M^H , for B^H . Let

$$l_H(t,s) = c_H s^{1/2-H} (t-s)^{1/2-H} \mathbf{1}_{(0,t)}(s),$$

where

$$c_{H} = \left(\frac{\Gamma(3-2H)}{2H\Gamma(\frac{3}{2}-H)^{3}\Gamma(H+\frac{1}{2})}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Consider square-integrable Gaussian martingale

$$M^{H}(t) = \int_{0}^{t} l_{H}(t,s) dB^{H}(s) = (2-2H)^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_{0}^{t} s^{1/2-H} dW(s).$$

The paper is organized as follows. In Sect. 2 we reduce the main problem to the solution of the integral equation with the weak polar kernel and establish the existence-uniqueness result for this equation. Appendix contains an auxiliary result concerning the existence and uniqueness of the solution of the corresponding integral equation of the 1st kind. We prove this fact directly, by constructing the unique solution.

Note that the elements of stochastic analysis of fBm are contained in [2, 5, 10], and the problems of statistical drift parameter estimation are treated, among others, in [1, 3, 4, 6, 11].

2 Main Problem

Now, let $\frac{1}{2} \leq H_1 < H_2 < 1$, $\{\widetilde{B}^{H_1}(t), B^{H_2}(t), t \geq 0\}$, i = 1, 2, be two processes defined on the space $(\Omega, \mathfrak{F}, (\mathfrak{F})_t)$ and P_θ be a probability measure under which \widetilde{B}^{H_1} and B^{H_2} are independent, B^{H_2} is a fractional Brownian motion with Hurst parameter H_2 , and \widetilde{B}^{H_1} is a fractional Brownian motion with Hurst parameter H_1 and with drift $\frac{d}{d_1}$, i.e.,

$$\sigma_1 \widetilde{B}^{H_1}(t) = \theta t + \sigma_1 B^{H_1}(t).$$

The probability measure P_0 corresponds to the case when $\theta = 0$. Our main problem is the construction of maximum likelihood estimator for $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ by the observations of the process $Z(t) = \theta t + \sigma_1 B^{H_1}(t) + \sigma_2 B^{H_2}(t)$, $t \in [0, T]$. However, the form of the process Z (two fBm's with different Hurst indices) does not allow to construct the estimator immediately. To simplify the construction, we apply to Z the linear transformation of the following form:

$$Y(t) = \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t,s) dZ(s) = \theta \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t,s) ds + \sigma_1 M^{H_1}(t) + \sigma_2 \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t,s) dB^{H_2}(s)$$

= $\theta c_{H_1} B \Big(\frac{3}{2} - H_1, \frac{3}{2} - H_1 \Big) t^{2-2H_1} + \sigma_1 M^{H_1}(t) + \sigma_2 \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t,s) dB^{H_2}(s).$ (2)

This process is preferable since it involves Gaussian martingale M^H .

Lemma 2.1 The linear transformation (2) is correctly defined.

Proof It is sufficient to establish the existence of the integral $\int_0^t l_{H_1}(t, s) dB^{H_2}(s)$ for any $t \in [0, T]$. But we have that for any $u, s \in [0, t]$

$$|u-s|^{2H_2-2} \le t^{2H_2-2H_1}|u-s|^{2H_1-2},$$

therefore

$$\begin{aligned} ||l_{H_1}(t,\cdot)||_{H_2}^2 &:= \alpha_{H_2} \int_0^t \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t,s) l_{H_1}(t,u) |u-s|^{2H_2-2} \, ds du \\ &\leq \alpha_{H_2} t^{2H_2-2H_1} \int_0^t \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t,s) l_{H_1}(t,u) |u-s|^{2H_1-2} \, ds du \\ &= \alpha_{H_2} t^{2H_2-2H_1} ||l_{H_1}(t,\cdot)||_{H_1}^2 = \alpha_{H_2} t^{2H_2-2H_1} E |M^{H_1}(t)|^2 \\ &= \frac{\alpha_{H_2} \gamma_{H_1}^2}{2-2H_1} t^{2H_2-4H_1+2} < \infty, \end{aligned}$$

whence the proof follows.

As it was mentioned, process *Y* is more convenient to deal with since it involves martingale with a drift. Furthermore, it follows from the next result that processes *Z* and *Y* are observed simultaneously, so, we can reduce the original problem to the equivalent problem of the construction of maximum likelihood estimator of $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ basing on the linear transformation *Y*.

Lemma 2.2 Processes Z and Y are observed simultaneously.

Proof Taking into account (2), it is enough to present *Z* via *Y*. But it follows from (2), from Fubini theorem for integrals w.r.t fBm (Theorem 2.6.5 [8]), and from elementary integral transformations, that for any $t \in [0, T]$

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t (t-s)^{H_1-\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^s l_{H_1}(s,u) dZ(u) ds &= \int_0^t u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} \int_u^t (t-s)^{H_1-\frac{3}{2}} (s-u)^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} ds dZ(u) \\ &= B \Big(H_1 - \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2} - H_1 \Big) \int_0^t u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} dZ(u) = \int_0^t (t-s)^{H_1-\frac{3}{2}} Y(s) ds \\ &= \Big(H_1 - \frac{1}{2} \Big)^{-1} \int_0^t (t-s)^{H_1-\frac{1}{2}} dY(s), \end{split}$$

whence

$$Z(t) = B\left(H_1 - \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2} - H_1\right)^{-1} \int_0^t \int_s^t (u - s)^{H_1 - 3/2} u^{H_1 - 1/2} du dY(s),$$

and the proof follows.

Denote $\gamma_{H_1} = c_{H_1}B\left(\frac{3}{2}-H_1, \frac{3}{2}-H_1\right)$. Now the main problem can be formulated as follows. Let $\frac{1}{2} \leq H_1 < H_2 < 1$, $\{\widetilde{X}_1(t) = \widetilde{M}^{H_1}(t), X_2(t) := \int_0^t l_{H_1}(t, s) dB^{H_2}(s), t \geq 0\}$, be two processes defined on the space (Ω, \mathfrak{F}) and P_θ be a probability measure under which \widetilde{X}_1 and X_2 are independent, B^{H_2} is a fractional Brownian motion with Hurst parameter H_2 , and \widetilde{X}_1 is a martingale with square characteristics

$$\langle \widetilde{X}_1 \rangle(t) = t^{2-2H_1}$$

and with drift $\frac{\theta \gamma H_1}{\sigma_1} t^{2-2H_1}$, i.e.,

$$\widetilde{X}_1(t) = \widetilde{M}^{H_1}(t) = \frac{\theta \gamma_{H_1}}{\sigma_1} t^{2-2H_1} + M^{H_1}(t).$$

Also, denote $X_1(t) = M^{H_1}(t)$. Our main problem is the construction of maximum likelihood estimator for $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ by the observations of the process

 $Y(t) = \theta \gamma_{H_1} t^{2-2H_1} + \sigma_1 X_1(t) + \sigma_2 X_2(t).$

Consider the martingale \widetilde{M}^{H_1} with a drift:

$$\widetilde{M}^{H_1}(t) = \frac{\theta \gamma_{H_1}}{\sigma_1} t^{2-2H_1} + (2-2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_0^t s^{1/2-H_1} dW(s)$$

= $\frac{\theta \gamma_{H_1}}{\sigma_1} (2-2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} (2-2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_0^t s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} ds + (2-2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_0^t s^{1/2-H_1} dW(s)$
= $(2-2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_0^t s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} d\widetilde{W}(s),$ (3)

where $\widetilde{W}(t)$ is a Wiener process with a drift defined under the measure P_{θ} by the equation:

$$d\widetilde{W}(t) := dW(t) + \theta \frac{\gamma_{H_1}(2 - 2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\sigma_1} t^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} dt.$$

By Girsanov theorem and independence of X_1 and X_2 ,

$$\begin{split} \frac{dP_{\theta}}{dP_{0}} &= \exp\left\{\theta \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}}{\sigma_{1}}(2-2H_{1})^{\frac{1}{2}}\int_{0}^{T}s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_{1}}d\widetilde{W}(s) - \frac{1}{2}\theta^{2} \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}^{2}}{\sigma_{1}^{2}}T^{2-2H_{1}}\right\} \\ &= \exp\left\{\theta \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}}{\sigma_{1}}\widetilde{X}_{1}(T) - \frac{1}{2}\theta^{2} \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}^{2}}{\sigma_{1}^{2}}T^{2-2H_{1}}\right\}. \end{split}$$

The derivative above is not the likelihood function of a parameter θ since it is not measurable with respect to the observed σ -algebra

$$\mathfrak{F}_T^Y := \sigma\{Y(t), t \in [0, T]\} = \mathfrak{F}_T^X := \sigma\{X(t), t \in [0, T]\},\$$

where $X(t) = X_1(t) + X_2(t)$.

We shall proceed as in [4]: let μ_{θ} be the probability measure induced by *Y* on the space of continuous functions with the supremum topology under probability P_{θ} . Then for any measurable set *A*:

$$\mu_{\theta}(A) = \int_{A} \Phi(x) \mu_{0} dx,$$

where $\Phi(x)$ is such measurable functional that $\Phi(X) = E_0 \left(\frac{dP_\theta}{dP_0} \middle| \mathfrak{F}_T^X\right)$. The latter means that $\mu_\theta \ll \mu_0$ for any $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$. Taking into account that $\widetilde{X}_1 = X_1$ under P_0 and the fact that the vector process (X_1, X) is Gaussian, we get that the corresponding likelihood function is given by

$$L_{T}(X,\theta) = E_{0}\left(\frac{dP_{\theta}}{dP_{0}}\Big|\mathfrak{F}_{T}^{X}\right) = E_{0}\left(\exp\left\{\theta \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}}{\sigma_{1}}X_{1}(T) - \frac{1}{2}\theta^{2} \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}^{2}}{\sigma_{1}^{2}}T^{2-2H_{1}}\right\}|\mathfrak{F}_{T}^{X}\right)$$
$$= \exp\left\{\theta \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}}{\sigma_{1}}E_{0}(X_{1}(T)|\mathfrak{F}_{T}^{X}) + \frac{1}{2}\theta^{2} \cdot \frac{\gamma_{H_{1}}^{2}}{\sigma_{1}^{2}}\left(V(T) - T^{2-2H_{1}}\right)\right\},\tag{4}$$

where $V(t) = E_0 \left(\left(X_1(t) - E_0(X_1(t) | \mathfrak{F}_t^X) \right)^2 | \mathfrak{F}_t^X \right), t \in [0, T].$

For that follows let the coefficients σ_1 and σ_2 be equal to one.

Thus, we arrive at the following problem: to find the projection $P_X X_1(T)$ of $X_1(T)$ onto $\{X(t) = X_1(t) + X_2(t), t \in [0, T]\}$. We recall from Sect. 1 that

$$W_i(t) = \int_0^t \left((K_{H_i}^*)^{-1} \mathbf{1}_{[0,t]} \right) dB^{H_i}(s), \ i = 1, 2,$$

are standard Wiener processes, which are obviously independent. Also from Sect. 1 we have

$$X_1(t) = (2 - 2H_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_0^t s^{1/2 - H_1} dW_1(s), \ B^{H_2}(t) = \int_0^t K_{H_2}(t, s) dW_2(s).$$
(5)

Then, using (1), we can write

$$X_2(t) = \int_0^t K_{H_1, H_2}(t, s) dW_2(s),$$

where

$$K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s) = \beta_{H_2} c_{H_1} s^{1/2-H_2} \int_s^t (t-u)^{1/2-H_1} u^{H_2-H_1} (u-s)^{H_2-3/2} du.$$
(6)

Similarly to (1), we have for $f \in L^2_{H_2}[0, T]$

$$\int_0^T f(s) dX_2(s) = \int_0^T (K_{H_1, H_2}^* f)(s) dW_2(s), \tag{7}$$

where

$$(K_{H_1,H_2}^*f)(s) = \int_s^T f(t)\partial_t K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s)dt.$$

The projection of $X_1(T)$ onto $\{X(t), t \in [0, T]\}$ is a centered X-measurable Gaussian random variable, therefore, it has a form

$$P_X X_1(T) = \int_0^T h_T(t) dX(t)$$

with $h_T \in L^2_{H_1}[0, T]$. Note that h_T still can be a distribution.

This projection for all $u \in [0, T]$ must satisfy

$$E_0\Big(X(u)P_XX_1(T)\Big) = E_0\Big(X(u)X_1(T)\Big).$$
(8)

Using (8) together with independency of X_1 and X_2 , we arrive at

$$E_0\Big(X_1(u)\int_0^T h_T(t)dX_1(t) + X_2(u)\int_0^T h_T(t)dX_2(t)\Big) = E_0\Big(X(u)X_1(T)\Big) = u^{2-2H_1}.$$
(9)

From (5), (6), (7), (8) and (9) we get

$$(2-2H_1)\int_0^u h_T(s)s^{1-2H_1}ds + \int_0^T h_T(s)r_{H_1,H_2}(s,u)ds = u^{2-2H_1}$$
(10)

where

$$r_{H_1,H_2}(s,u) = \int_0^{s \wedge u} \partial_s K_{H_1,H_2}(s,v) K_{H_1,H_2}(u,v) dv.$$

This kernel can be written alternatively as $r_{H_1,H_2}(t,s) = \partial_t R_{H_1,H_2}(t,s)$, where

$$R_{H_1,H_2}(t,s) = \int_0^{t\wedge s} K_{H_1,H_2}(t,u) K_{H_1,H_2}(s,u) du = \mathsf{E} \left[X_2(t) X_2(s) \right]$$
$$= \alpha_{H_2} \int_0^t \int_0^s (t-u)^{1/2-H_1} u^{1/2-H_1} (s-v)^{1/2-H_1} v^{1/2-H_1} |u-v|^{2H_2-2} dv \, du.$$

Differentiating (10) with respect to u, we arrive to

$$(2 - 2H_1)h_T(u)u^{1 - 2H_1} + \int_0^T h_T(s)k(s, u)ds = (2 - 2H_1)u^{1 - 2H_1},$$
(11)

where

$$k(s,u) = \partial_{u} r_{H_{1},H_{2}}(s,u) = \int_{0}^{s \wedge u} \partial_{s} K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(s,v) \partial_{u} K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(u,v) dv.$$
(12)

Theorem 2.3 Let $H_2 - H_1 > \frac{1}{4}$. Then there exists a sequence $T_n \to \infty$ such that integral equation (11) has unique solution h_{T_n} on any interval $[0, T_n]$ and $h_{T_n}(\cdot) \cdot \frac{1}{2} - H_1 \in L_2[0, T_n]$.

Proof We denote C_{H_1,H_2} constants which values are not so important; their values can change from line to line. At first, we can apply the changing of variables u = s + (t - s)z to (6) and transform the kernel $K_{H_1,H_2}(t, s)$ from (6) to the following form:

$$K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s) = \beta_{H_2} c_{H_1} s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_2} (t-s)^{H_2-H_1} \int_0^1 (1-z)^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} (s+(t-s)z)^{H_2-H_1} z^{H_2-\frac{3}{2}} dz.$$
(13)

Then we can differentiate (13) and after inverse changing of variables we get that

$$\partial_t K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s) = (H_2 - H_1) \left(\frac{K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s)}{t-s} + \beta_{H_2} c_{H_1} s^{\frac{1}{2} - H_2} \frac{1}{t-s} \int_s^t (t-r)^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} r^{H_2 - H_1 - 1} (r-s)^{H_2 - \frac{1}{2}} dr \right).$$
(14)

Further, we have the following bound for kernel $K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s)$ on the interval [0,T]:

$$0 \le K_{H_1,H_2}(t,s) \le \beta_{H_2} c_{H_1} B\left(\frac{3}{2} - H_1, H_2 - \frac{1}{2}\right) t^{H_2 - H_1} s^{\frac{1}{2} - H_2} (t-s)^{H_2 - H_1}, \quad (15)$$

and it follows from (14) and (15) that

$$0 \leq \partial_{t} K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(t,s) \leq \beta_{H_{2}} c_{H_{1}} s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_{2}} \left(B\left(\frac{3}{2}-H_{1},H_{2}-\frac{1}{2}\right) t^{H_{2}-H_{1}}(t-s)^{H_{2}-H_{1}-1} + B\left(\frac{3}{2}-H_{1},H_{2}+\frac{1}{2}\right) t^{H_{2}-H_{1}-1}(t-s)^{H_{2}-H_{1}} \right) \leq C_{H_{1},H_{2}} s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_{2}} t^{H_{2}-H_{1}}(t-s)^{H_{2}-H_{1}-1}.$$
(16)

Now we can substitute the bound from (16) into (12) and get that

$$0 \le k(s,u) \le C_{H_1,H_2} u^{H_2-H_1} s^{H_2-H_1} \int_0^{s \wedge u} v^{1-2H_2} (u-v)^{H_2-H_1-1} (s-v)^{H_2-H_1-1} dv.$$
(17)

Let, for example, s < u. Note that

$$(u-v)^{H_2-H_1-1} = (u-v)^{H_2+H_1-2}(u-v)^{1-2H_1} \le (u-v)^{H_2+H_1-2}(u-s)^{1-2H_1}.$$

Then it follows from (17) that

$$0 \le k(s, u) \le C_{H_1, H_2} u^{H_2 - H_1} s^{H_2 - H_1} (u - s)^{1 - 2H_1} \times \int_0^s v^{1 - 2H_2} (u - v)^{H_2 + H_1 - 2} (s - v)^{H_2 - H_1 - 1} dv.$$
(18)

In order to bound the integral in the right-hand side of (18), we apply the first statement from lemma 2.2 [9], according to which for μ , $\nu > 0$, c > 1

$$\int_0^1 t^{\mu-1} (1-t)^{\nu-1} (c-t)^{-\mu-\nu} dt = B(\mu,\nu) c^{-\nu} (c-1)^{-\mu}.$$

Therefore, with $\mu = 2 - 2H_2$, $\nu = H_2 - H_1$ and $c = \frac{u}{s}$

$$\int_{0}^{s} v^{1-2H_{2}}(u-v)^{H_{2}+H_{1}-2}(s-v)^{H_{2}-H_{1}-1}dv$$

$$= s^{-1} \int_{0}^{1} v^{1-2H_{2}} \left(\frac{u}{s}-v\right)^{H_{2}+H_{1}-2} (1-v)^{H_{2}-H_{1}-1}dv$$

$$= B(2-2H_{2}, H_{2}-H_{1})s^{-1} \left(\frac{u}{s}\right)^{H_{1}-H_{2}} \left(\frac{u}{s}-1\right)^{2H_{2}-2}$$

$$= C_{H_{1},H_{2}}s^{1-H_{2}-H_{1}}u^{H_{1}-H_{2}}(u-s)^{2H_{2}-2},$$
(19)

and it follows from (18) and (19) that for s < u

$$0 \le k(s, u) \le C_{H_1, H_2} s^{1-2H_1} (u-s)^{2H_2 - 2H_1 - 1}.$$
(20)

Evidently, for u < s

$$0 \le k(s, u) \le C_{H_1, H_2} u^{1-2H_1} (s-u)^{2H_2 - 2H_1 - 1}.$$
(21)

Now we rewrite equation (11) in the equivalent form

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} = \gamma_{H_1}^2 h(u) u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} + \int_0^T h(s) s^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} s^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} u^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} k(s, u) ds,$$
(22)

or

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} = \gamma_{H_1}^2 \tilde{h}_T(u) + \int_0^T \tilde{h}_T(s) k_1(s, u) ds,$$
(23)

where $k_1(s, u) = s^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} u^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} k(s, u)$, $\tilde{h}_T(u) = h(u) u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1}$ and it follows from (20) and (21) that for s < u

$$k_1(s, u) \le C_{H_1, H_2} u^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}s^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1}} (u - s)^{2H_2 - 2H_1 - 1}$$

and for u < s

$$k_1(s, u) \le C_{H_1, H_2} s^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} (s - u)^{2H_2 - 2H_1 - 1}$$

Therefore, taking into account that for $H_2-H_1 > \frac{1}{4}$ we have that $4H_2-4H_1-2 > -1$, it is possible to bound $L_2[0, T]^2$ – norm of the kernel:

$$\begin{aligned} \|k_1\|_{L_2[0,T]^2} &= \int_0^T \int_0^T k_1^2(s, u) ds du = \int_0^T \int_0^u k_1^2(s, u) ds du + \int_0^T \int_u^T k_1^2(s, u) ds du \\ &\leq C_{H_1,H_2} (\int_0^T \int_0^u u^{2H_1-1} s^{1-2H_1} (u-s)^{4H_2-4H_1-2} ds du \\ &+ \int_0^T \int_u^T s^{2H_1-1} u^{1-2H_1} (s-u)^{4H_2-4H_1-2} ds du) \\ &\leq C_{H_1,H_2} \Big(\int_0^T u^{4H_2-4H_1-1} du + T^{2H_1-1} \int_0^T u^{1-2H_1} (T-u)^{4H_2-4H_1-1} du \Big) \\ &\leq C_{H_1,H_2} T^{4H_2-4H_1} < \infty. \end{aligned}$$

$$(24)$$

It means that the integral operator $K_T f(u) = \int_0^T k_1(s, u) f(u) du$ is compact linear self-adjoint operator from $L_2[0, T]$ into $L_2[0, T]$ and Fredholm alternative can be applied to equation (23). To avoid the question concerning eigenvalues and eigenfunctions, we produce the following trick.

It is very easy to see that for any a > 0

$$K(ta, sa) = K(t, s)a^{\frac{1}{2} + H_2 - 2H_1}, \ \partial_t K_{H_1, H_2}(ta, sa) = \partial_t K(t, s)a^{-\frac{1}{2} + H_2 - 2H_1},$$

$$k(ta, sa) = a^{2H_2 - 4H_1}k(t, s),$$
(25)

whence

$$k_1(ta, sa) = k_1(t, s)a^{2H_2 - 2H_1 - 1}$$

Therefore we can put in equation (23) s = s'T, u = u'T and $\hat{h}_T(z) = \tilde{h}_T(Tz)$, and equation (23) will be reduced to the equivalent form (we omit superscripts)

$$(uT)^{\frac{1}{2}-H_{1}} = \hat{h}_{T}(u) + T^{2H_{2}-2H_{1}}\gamma_{H_{1}}^{-2}\int_{0}^{1}\hat{h}_{T}(s)k_{1}(s,u)ds = \hat{h}_{T}(u) + \lambda \int_{0}^{1}\hat{h}_{T}(s)k_{1}(s,u)ds,$$
(26)

with $\lambda = T^{2H_2-2H_1}\gamma_{H_1}^{-2}$. Since operator K_1 is compact linear self-adjoint operator from $L_2[0, T]$ into $L_2[0, T]$, as it was mentioned above, it has no more than countable number of eigenvalues any of them are real numbers, and with only one possible condensation point 0. Taking the sequence $T_n \to \infty$ in such a way that

$$\lambda_n = T_n^{2H_1 - 2H_2} \gamma_{H_1}^2$$

will be not an eigenvalue, we get that equation (26) with T_n as upper bound of integration has unique solution whence the proof follows.

Now we establish the form of maximum likelihood estimate.

Theorem 2.4 Let $H_2 - H_1 > \frac{1}{4}$. Then the likelihood function has a form

$$L_T(X,\theta) = \exp\{\theta\gamma_{H_1}N(T) - \frac{1}{2}\theta^2\gamma_{H_1}^2\langle N\rangle(T)\},$$
(27)

and maximum likelihood estimate has a form

$$\hat{\theta}(T) = \frac{N(T)}{\gamma_{H_1} \langle N \rangle(T)},\tag{28}$$

where $N(t) = E_0(X_1(t)|\mathfrak{F}_t^X)$ is a square integrable Gaussian \mathfrak{F}_t^X -martingale, $N(T) = \int_0^T h_T(t) dX(t)$ with $h_T(t) t^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} \in L_2[0, T]$, $h_T(t)$ be a unique solution to (11) and $\langle N \rangle(T) = (2 - 2H_1) \int_0^T h_T(t) t^{1-2H_1} dt$.

Proof We start with (4). Consider Gaussian process $N(t) = E_0(X_1(t)|\mathfrak{F}_t^X)$. Since $X_1(t)$ is \mathfrak{F}_t -martingale and $\mathfrak{F}_t^X \subset \mathfrak{F}_t$, the process N is a \mathfrak{F}_t^X -martingale with respect

to probability measure P_0 . Furthermore, we can present V(t) as

$$V(t) = E_0(X_1^2(t)|\mathfrak{F}_t^X) - N^2(t).$$

Note that $X_1^2(t) - t^{2-2H}$ is \mathfrak{F}_t -martingale. Therefore,

$$E_0 \left(N^2(t) - \left(t^{2-2H} - V(t) \right) |\mathfrak{F}_s^X \right) = E_0 \left(E_0(X_1^2(t)|\mathfrak{F}_t^X) - t^{2-2H}|\mathfrak{F}_s^X \right)$$

= $E_0 \left(X_1^2(t) - t^{2-2H}|\mathfrak{F}_s^X \right) = E_0(X_1^2(s)|\mathfrak{F}_s^X) - s^{2-2H} = N^2(s) - \left(s^{2-2H} - V(s) \right),$ (29)

therefore the quadratic variation of the martingale N equals $\langle N \rangle(t) = t^{2-2H} - V(t)$, and the likelihood ratio is reduced to

$$L_T(X,\theta) = \exp\left\{\theta\gamma_{H_1}N(T) - \frac{1}{2}\theta^2\gamma_{H_1}^2\langle N\rangle(T)\right\},\tag{30}$$

so, we get (27) and (28). Now, taking (11) into account, we get that

$$\langle N \rangle(T) = E_0(N^2(T)) = E_0 \Big(\int_0^T h_T(u) dX(u) \Big)^2$$

$$= E_0 \Big(\int_0^T h_T(u) d(X_1(u) + X_2(u))^2$$

$$= E_0 \Big(\int_0^T h_T(u) dX_1(u) \Big)^2 + E_0 \Big(\int_0^T h_T(u) dX_2(u) \Big)^2$$

$$= (2 - 2H_1) \int_0^T h_T^2(u) u^{1-2H_1} du$$

$$+ \int_0^T \int_t^T h_T(u) \partial_u K_{H_1,H_2}(u,t) du \int_t^T h_T(s) \partial_s K_{H_1,H_2}(s,t) ds dt$$

$$= (2 - 2H_1) \int_0^T h_T^2(u) u^{1-2H_1} du$$

$$+ \int_0^T h_T(u) \int_0^T h_T(s) \int_0^{s \wedge u} \partial_s K_{H_1,H_2}(s,t) \partial_u K_{H_1,H_2}(u,t) dt ds du$$

$$= \int_0^T h_T(u) \Big((2 - 2H_1) h_T(u) u^{1-2H_1} + \int_0^T h_T(s) k(s,u) ds \Big) du$$

$$= (2 - 2H_1) \int_0^T h_T(u) u^{1-2H_1} du,$$

whence the proof follows.

In what follows, saying " $T \rightarrow \infty$ " we have in mind that the corresponding property holds for any sequence $T_n \rightarrow \infty$ that has only finite common points with the sequence of eigenvalues of operator K_1 . Proof of the following result repeats the proof of the corresponding statements from [4] so is omitted.

Theorem 2.5 The estimator $\hat{\theta}_T$ is unbiased and the corresponding estimation error is normal

$$\hat{\theta}_T - \theta \sim N\Big(0, \frac{1}{\int_0^T h_T(s)s^{1-2H_1}ds}\Big).$$

Now we establish the asymptotic behavior of the estimator.

Theorem 2.6 Let $H_2 - H_1 > \frac{1}{4}$. Estimator $\hat{\theta}_T$ is strongly consistent and

$$\lim_{T \to \infty} T^{2-2H_2} E_{\theta} (\hat{\theta}_T - \theta)^2 = \frac{1}{\int_0^1 h_0(u) u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} du}.$$

Proof At first we rewrite equation (23) in the equivalent form, changing u = u'T, s = s'T and omitting superscripts:

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} T^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} = \gamma_{H_1}^2 \tilde{h}_T(uT) + T^{2H_2 - 2H_1} \int_0^1 \tilde{h}_T(sT) k_1(s, u) ds,$$
(31)

or

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} = \gamma_{H_1}^2 \tilde{h}_T(uT) T^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} + T^{2H_2 - 2H_1} \int_0^1 \tilde{h}_T(sT) T^{H_1 - \frac{1}{2}} k_1(s, u) ds, \qquad (32)$$

Denote $\mu = T^{2H_2-2H_1}$. Let $h_{\mu}(u) = \mu \tilde{h}_T(uT)T^{H_1-\frac{1}{2}}$. Then, taking into account (25), equation (31) can be rewritten as

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} = \frac{1}{\mu} \gamma_{H_1}^2 h_\mu(u) + \int_0^1 h_\mu(s) k_1(s, u) ds.$$
(33)

Note that

$$\langle N \rangle(T) = \int_0^T h_T(s) s^{1-2H_1} ds = \int_0^T \tilde{h}_T(s) s^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} ds = T^{2-2H_2} \int_0^1 h_\mu(u) u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} du.$$

Define the operator K

$$(Kf)(u) = \int_0^1 f(s)k_1(s, u)ds$$

and the scalar product $\langle f, g \rangle = \int_0^1 f(s)g(s)ds$, $f, g \in L_2[0, 1]$. Then equation (33) can be rewritten as

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} = \frac{1}{\mu} \gamma_{H_1}^2 h_\mu(u) + K h_\mu(u).$$
(34)

Note that

$$\langle Kf, f \rangle = \int_{0}^{1} (Kf)(t)f(t)dt = \int_{0}^{1} (\int_{0}^{1} f(s)k_{1}(t,s)ds)f(t)dt$$
$$= \int_{0}^{1} \int_{0}^{1} f(t)t^{H_{1}-1/2}f(s)s^{H_{1}-1/2} \int_{0}^{s \wedge t} \partial_{s}K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(s,v)\partial_{t}K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(t,v)dvdsdt$$
$$= \int_{0}^{1} dv \int_{v}^{1} \partial_{s}K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(s,v)f(s)s^{H_{1}-1/2}ds \int_{v}^{1} \partial_{t}K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(t,v)f(t)t^{H_{1}-1/2}dt \ge 0.$$
(35)

Introduce corresponding the first type auxiliary integral equation

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} = (Kh)(u). \tag{36}$$

It follows from Lemma 1 that (36) has the unique solution, say, h_0 , obviously, not depending on μ . The function $\delta_{\mu} = h_{\mu} - h_0$ satisfies two equations $K\delta_{\mu} + \frac{1}{\mu}\gamma_{H_1}^2h_{\mu} = 0$ and $K\delta_{\mu} + \frac{1}{\mu}\gamma_{H_1}^2\delta_{\mu} = -\frac{h_0}{\mu}$. Multiplying the 2nd equation by δ_{μ} and integrating, we get

$$\langle K\delta_{\mu}, \delta_{\mu} \rangle + \frac{1}{\mu} \gamma_{H_1}^2 \|\delta_{\mu}\|^2 = \frac{1}{\mu} |\langle h_0, \delta_{\mu} \rangle|, \qquad (37)$$

and it follows from (37) and (35) that $\gamma_{H_1}^2 \|\delta_{\mu}\|^2 \le |\langle h_0, \delta_{\mu} \rangle| \le \|h_0\| \|\delta_{\mu}\|$, which implies that $\|\delta_{\mu}\| \le \|h_0\|$. Multiplying the 1st equation by h_0 and integrating we get

$$\langle K\delta_{\mu}, h_0 \rangle + \frac{1}{\mu} \gamma_{H_1}^2 \langle h_{\mu}, h_0 \rangle = 0.$$

Note that inequality $\|\delta_{\mu}\| \leq \|h_0\|$ implies that

$$|\langle h_{\mu}, h_{0} \rangle| \leq |\langle \delta_{\mu}, h_{0} \rangle| + ||h_{0}||^{2} \leq 2||h_{0}||^{2} < \infty,$$

and hence

$$\gamma_{H_1}^2 |\langle \delta_{\mu}, u^{\frac{1}{2} - H_1} \rangle| = |\langle \delta_{\mu}, Kh_0 \rangle| = |\langle K\delta_{\mu}, h_0 \rangle| = \frac{1}{\mu} \gamma_{H_1}^2 |\langle h_{\mu}, h_0 \rangle| \to 0$$
(38)

as $T \to \infty$. It means that $\lim_{T\to\infty} \int_0^1 h_\mu(u) u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} du = \int_0^1 h_0(u) u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1} du$. Therefore

$$T^{2-2H_2}E_{\theta}(\hat{\theta}_T - \theta)^2 = \frac{1}{\int_0^1 h_{\mu}(u)u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1}du} \to \frac{1}{\int_0^1 h_0(u)u^{\frac{1}{2}-H_1}du},$$

whence the proof follows.

Remark 2.7 In outline, our method of proof follows the method of the corresponding result from [4], however Lemma 1 is specific to our case.

Appendix

We recall some notions from fractional calculus. For the details see [12]. Fractional integrals are defined as

$$(I_{a+}^{\alpha}f)(x) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_{a}^{x} f(t)(x-t)^{\alpha-1} dt$$

and

$$(I_{b-}^{\alpha}f)(x) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_{x}^{b} f(t)(t-x)^{\alpha-1} dt,$$

while fractional derivatives are defined as

$$(\mathcal{D}_{a+}^{\alpha}f)(x) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}\frac{d}{dx}\int_{a}^{x}f(t)(x-t)^{-\alpha}dt$$

and

$$(\mathcal{D}^{\alpha}_{b-}f)(x) = -\frac{1}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}\frac{d}{dx}\int_{x}^{b}f(t)(t-x)^{-\alpha}dt.$$

Fractional differentiation and integration are inverse operators on the appropriate functional classes. Also, we shall use the following integration by parts formula for fractional derivatives,

$$\int_{a}^{b} (\mathcal{D}_{a+f}^{\alpha})(x)g(x)dx = \int_{a}^{b} f(x)(\mathcal{D}_{b-g}^{\alpha})(x)dx$$

Lemma 1 For any constant C > 0 integral equation

$$u^{1/2-H_1} = C(Kh)(u), \ u \in (0,1]$$
(39)

of the 1st kind has the unique solution.

Proof We can present equation (39) in equivalent form

$$u^{1/2-H_1} = C \int_0^1 h(s)k_1(s,u)ds, \ u \in (0,1],$$

or

$$u^{1-2H_1} = C \int_0^1 \check{h}(s) \int_0^{s \wedge u} \partial_s K_{H_1, H_2}(s, v) \partial_u K_{H_1, H_2}(u, v) dv ds, \ u \in (0, 1],$$

where $\check{h}(s) = h(s)s^{1/2-H_1}$, or, at last,

$$u^{1-2H_1} = C \int_0^u \left(\int_v^1 \check{h}(s) \partial_s K_{H_1, H_2}(s, v) ds \right) \partial_u K_{H_1, H_2}(u, v) dv.$$
(40)

Now, taking into account the transition from equation (10) to (11) with the help of differentiation, we can perform the inverse operation and get from (40) the following equivalent equation

$$u^{2-2H_1} = C(2-2H_1) \int_0^u K_{H_1,H_2}(u,v) \left(\int_v^1 \check{h}(s)\partial_s K_{H_1,H_2}(s,v)ds\right) dv, u \in [0,1].$$
(41)

The right-hand side of equation (41) can be rewritten as

$$C(2-2H_1)\int_0^u K_{H_1,H_2}(u,v)q(v)dv,$$

where $q(v) = \int_{v}^{1} \check{h}(s) \partial_{s} K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(s, v) ds$. At first, solve the equation

$$u^{2-2H_1} = C_1 \int_0^u K_{H_1,H_2}(u,v)q(v)dv,$$

with $C_1 = C(2 - 2H_1)$. Taking into account (6), the latter equation can be rewritten in equivalent form

$$u^{2-2H_1} = C_1 \beta_{H_2} \int_0^u v^{1/2-H_2} \int_v^u (u-z)^{1/2-H_1} z^{H_2-H_1} (z-v)^{H_2-3/2} dz q(v) dv,$$

or

$$u^{2-2H_1} = C_1 \beta_{H_2} \int_0^u z^{H_2-H_1} (u-z)^{1/2-H_1} \int_0^z v^{1/2-H_2} (z-v)^{H_2-3/2} q(v) dv dz,$$

or, at last,

$$u^{2-2H_1} = C_2(I_{0+}^{3/2-H_1}p)(u),$$

where $C_2 = C_1 \beta_{H_2} \Gamma(3/2 - H_2)$ and

$$p(z) = z^{H_2 - H_1} \int_0^z v^{1/2 - H_2} (z - v)^{H_2 - 3/2} q(v) dv.$$
(42)

It means that

$$p(u) = C_2^{-1} (\mathcal{D}_{0+}^{3/2-H_1}(\cdot^{2-2H_1}))(u)$$

= $(C_2 \Gamma (H_1 - 1/2))^{-1} \Big(\int_0^u (u-t)^{H_1 - 3/2} t^{2-2H_1} dt \Big)'_u = C_3 u^{1/2-H_1},$ (43)

where $C_3 = \frac{(3/2 - H_1)B(H_1 - 1/2, 3 - 2H_1)}{C_2 \Gamma(H_1 - 1/2)}$. Furthermore, comparing (42) and (43), we get that

$$C_{3}z^{1/2-H_{2}} = \int_{0}^{z} v^{1/2-H_{2}}(z-v)^{H_{2}-3/2}q(v)dv = \Gamma(H_{2}-1/2)(I_{0+}^{H_{2}-1/2}(\cdot^{1/2-H_{2}}q))(z),$$

whence

$$v^{1/2-H_2}q(v) = C_3(\Gamma(H_2 - 1/2))^{-1}(\mathcal{D}_{0+}^{H_2 - 1/2} \cdot t^{1/2 - H_2})(v)$$

= $C_3(\Gamma(H_2 - 1/2)\Gamma(3/2 - H_2))^{-1} \Big(\int_0^v (v - t)^{1/2 - H_2} t^{1/2 - H_2} dt\Big)'_v$
= $C_4 v^{1 - 2H_2},$

where $C_4 = C_3(2 - 2H_2)(\Gamma(H_2 - 1/2)\Gamma(3/2 - H_2))^{-1}$. Obviously, $q(v) = C_4 v^{1/2-H_2}$, and we arrive at the equation

$$C_4 v^{1/2 - H_2} = \int_v^1 \check{h}(s) \partial_s K_{H_1, H_2}(s, v) ds.$$
(44)

Note that

$$\partial_{s} K_{H_{1},H_{2}}(s,v) = \beta_{H_{2}} \Gamma(3/2 - H_{1}) v^{1/2 - H_{2}} \Big(\mathcal{D}_{v+}^{H_{1}-1/2} \Big(\cdot^{H_{2}-H_{1}} (\cdot - v)^{H_{2}-3/2} \Big) \Big)(s),$$

so, with the help of integration by parts formula, equation (44) can be rewritten as

$$C_{5} = \int_{v}^{1} \check{h}(s) \left(\mathcal{D}_{v+}^{H_{1}-1/2} \left(\cdot^{H_{2}-H_{1}} \left(\cdot -v \right)^{H_{2}-3/2} \right) \right)(s) ds$$

$$= \int_{v}^{1} \left(\mathcal{D}_{1-}^{H_{1}-1/2} \check{h} \right)(s) s^{H_{2}-H_{1}} (s-v)^{H_{2}-3/2} ds$$

$$= \left(\Gamma (H_{2}-1/2) \right)^{-1} \left(I_{1-}^{H_{2}-1/2} \left(\mathcal{D}_{1-}^{H_{1}-1/2} \check{h} \right) \cdot^{H_{2}-H_{1}} \right)(v),$$
(45)

where $C_5 = C_4(\beta_{H_2}\Gamma(3/2 - H_1))^{-1}$. The latter equation means that

$$(\mathcal{D}_{1-}^{H_1-1/2}\check{h})(v)v^{H_2-H_1} = C_6(1-v)^{1/2-H_1},$$

 $C_6 = \frac{C_5 \Gamma(H_1 - 1/2)}{\Gamma(3/2 - H_1)}$. At last, we get that

$$h(v) = v^{H_1 - 1/2} \check{h}(v) = C_6 v^{H_1 - 1/2} (I_{1-}^{H_1 - 1/2} (\cdot^{H_1 - H_2} (1 - \cdot)^{1/2 - H_1}))(v),$$

and this solution of equation (39) is unique.

Acknowledgements My thanks to M. Kleptsyna for the statement of the problem and to M. Kleptsyna and G. Shevchenko for helpful discussions.

References

- 1. Bertin, K., Torres, S., Tudor, C.: Drift parameter estimation in fractional diffusions driven by perturbed random walks. Stat. Probab. Lett. **81**, 243–249 (2011)
- Biagini, F., Hu, Y., Øksendal, B., Zhang, T.: Stochastic Calculus for Fractional Brownian Motion and Applications. Springer, London (2008)
- Bishwal, J.P.N.: Parameter Estimation in Stochastic Differential Equations. Lecture Notes Mathematics, vol. 1923. Springer, Berlin (2008)
- 4. Cai, C., Chigansky, P., Kleptsyna, M.: Mixed Gaussian processes: a filtering approach. Ann. Probab. (to appear)
- Decreusefond, L., Üstunel, A.S.: Stochastic analysis of fractional Brownian motion. Potential Anal. 10, 177–214 (1999)
- Hu, Y., Nualart, D.: Parameter estimation for fractional Ornstein-Uhlenbeck processes. Stat. Probab. Lett. 8, 1030–1038 (2010)
- Jost, C.: Transformation formulas for fractional Brownian motion. Stoch. Process. Appl. 116, 1341–1357 (2006)
- Mishura, Yu.: Stochastic Calculus for Fractional Brownian Motion and Related Process. Lecture Notes Mathematics, vol. 1929. Springer, Berlin (2008)
- Norros, I., Valkeila, E., Virtamo, J.: An elementary approach to a Girsanov formula and other analytical results on fractional Brownian motions. Bernoulli 5(4), 571–587 (1999)
- Nualart, D.: Stochastic integration with respect to fractional Brownian motion and applications. Contemp. Math. 336, 3–39 (2003)
- Prakasa Rao, B.L.S.: Statistical Inference for Fractional Diffusion Processes. Wiley, Chichester (2010)
- 12. Samko, S.G., Kilbas, A.A., Marichev, O.I.: Fractional Integrals and Derivatives: Theory and Applications. Gordon and Breach Science Publishers, London (1993)

Existence of Density for Solutions of Mixed Stochastic Equations

Taras Shalaiko and Georgiy Shevchenko

Abstract We consider a mixed stochastic differential equation $dX_t = a(t, X_t)dt + b(t, X_t)dW_t + c(t, X_t)dB_t^H$ driven by independent multidimensional Wiener process and fractional Brownian motion. Under Hörmander type conditions we show that the distribution of X_t possesses a density with respect to the Lebesgue measure.

Keywords Mixed stochastic differential equations • Existence of denisty • Hörmander condition • Malliavin differentiability

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010) 60H10, 60H07, 60G22

1 Introduction

In this paper we study a so-called mixed stochastic differential equation (SDE) in \mathbb{R}^d

$$X_{t} = X_{0} + \int_{0}^{t} a(s, X_{s}) ds + \int_{0}^{t} b(s, X_{s}) dW_{s} + \int_{0}^{t} c(s, X_{s}) dB_{s}^{H}$$
(1)

driven by a multidimensional standard Wiener process and a multidimensional fractional Brownian motion (fBm) with Hurst parameter $H \in (1/2, 1)$ (see next section for precise definitions). Recently such equations gained a lot of attention thanks to their modeling features. There is already a large literature devoted to

Department of Probability Theory, Statistics and Actuarial Mathematics, Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv, Volodymyrska 64, Kyiv 01601, Ukraine

Department of Mathematical Economics II,

T. Shalaiko (🖂)

Mathematical Institute of the Manhheim University, A5, 6, D-68131 Manheim, Germany e-mail: tshalaik@mail.uni-manheim.de

G. Shevchenko

Department of Probability Theory, Statistics and Actuarial Mathematics, Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv, Volodymyrska 64, Kyiv 01601, Ukraine e-mail: zhora@univ.kiev.ua; zhoraster@gmail.com

[©] Springer International Publishing Switzerland 2016

C.C. Bernido et al. (eds.), *Stochastic and Infinite Dimensional Analysis*, Trends in Mathematics, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-07245-6_15

them; the few papers we cite here give an extensive overview of existing results. The unique solvability result in the form suitable for our needs is obtained in the paper [12]; although the result is formulated there for equations with delay, it is a fortiori valid for usual equations. The paper [11] contains useful estimates of the solution and results on its integrability. Finally, we mention the paper [13], where the Malliavin differentiability of the solution is obtained.

The main aim of this article is to provide conditions under which the solution to (1) has a density with respect to the Lebesgue measure. For Itô SDEs, such issues were addressed by many authors, see [8] and references therein. Existence and regularity of density for SDEs driven by fBm we proved in [1, 9, 10] and in [6] (in case of $H \in [1/3, 1/2]$) under Hörmander type conditions.

Equation (1) can be treated in the rough path sense by passing from an Itô integral to a Stratonovich integral and adding the correspondent correction term to a drift. Malliavin regularity and existence of a density of solutions to rough differential equations is currently an active research topic. Among the others we mention the following works: in [3] the existence of density was established for the differential equations driven by Gaussian signals with "not too rough" sample paths (such as fBm with Hurst index H > 1/3) under simplified Hörmander condition, under Hörmander condition and "non-degeneracy" of a driving Gaussian signal (this case covers the fBm with a Hurst index H > 1/4) the existence (but not a smoothness) of the density was proven in [4]; the existence and smoothness of the density were finally obtained in [7] for a general class of rough Gaussian signals, including fBm with Hurst index H > 1/4. The recent paper [2] contains a generalization of these results to equations driven by Gaussian rough paths. However, in all cited papers the authors assume that a driving signal consists of independent *identically distributed* rough paths, thus, those results can not be applied to our mixed SDE (1).

The paper is organised as follows. In Sect. 2 we introduce our notation, describe the main object and briefly discuss Malliavin calculus of variations for fractional Brownian motion. In Sect. 3, we prove that the distribution of the solution X_t , t > 0possesses density w.r.t. Lebesgue measure under a simplified version of the Hörmander condition. Section 4 contains the result on existence and smoothness of the density under a strong version of the Hörmander condition. The Appendix contains some technical lemmas and the Norris lemma for a mixed SDE.

2 Preliminaries

2.1 Definitions and Notation

Throughout the paper, $|\cdot|$ will denote the absolute value of a number, the Euclidean norm of a vector, and the operator norm of a matrix. $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ stays for the usual scalar product in the Euclidean space. We will use the symbol *C* to denote a generic constant, whose value is not important and may change from one line to another.

We will write a subscript if a constant is relevant or if its value depends on some parameters.

For a matrix $A = (a_{i,j})$ of arbitrary size, we denote by a_i its *i*-th row and by $a_{\cdot,j}$ its *j*-th column.

The classes of continuous and θ -Hölder continuous functions on [a, b] will be denoted respectively by C[a, b] and $C^{\theta}[a, b]$. For a function $f: [a, b] \to \mathbb{R}$ denote by $\|f\|_{\infty, [a, b]}$ its supremum norm and by

$$\|f\|_{\theta,[a,b]} = \sup_{a \le s < t \le b} \frac{|f(t) - f(s)|}{|t - s|^{\theta}}$$

its θ -Hölder seminorm. If there is no ambiguity, we will use the notation $||f||_{\infty}$ and $||f||_{\theta}$.

Finally, for a function $h \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d)$ denote by $\partial_x h = (\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1}h, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_d}h)$ its gradient and by $\partial_{xx}^2 h = (\frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_i \partial x_j}h)_{i,j=1,\dots,d}$ its second derivative matrix.

2.2 Main Equation and Assumptions

For a fixed time horizon T > 0, let $\{\Omega, \mathscr{F}, \mathbf{F} = (\mathscr{F}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}, \mathsf{P}\}$ be a standard stochastic basis. Equation (1) is driven by two independent sources of randomness: an *m*-dimensional **F**-Wiener process $\{W_t = (W_t^1, \ldots, W_t^m), t \in [0, T]\}$ and an *l*-dimensional fBm $\{B_t^H = (B_t^{H,1}, \ldots, B_t^{H,l}), t \ge [0, T]\}$ with Hurst index $H \in (1/2, 1)$, i.e. a centered Gaussian process having the covariance

$$\mathsf{E}\left[B_{t}^{H,i}B_{s}^{H,j}\right] = \frac{\delta_{i,j}}{2}(t^{2H} + s^{2H} - |t-s|^{2H}).$$

It is well known that the fBm B^H has a modification with γ -Hölder continuous path for any $\gamma < H$, in the following we will assume that the process itself is Hölder continuous.

Equation (1) is understood as a system of SDEs on [0, T]

$$X_t^i = X_0^i + \int_0^t a_i(s, X_s) ds + \sum_{j=1}^m \int_0^t b_{i,j}(s, X_s) dW_s^j + \sum_{k=1}^l \int_0^t c_{i,k}(s, X_s) dB_s^{H,k},$$

i = 1, ..., d, with a non-random initial condition $X_0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$. In this equation, the integral w.r.t. *W* is understood in a usual Itô sense, the one w.r.t. B^H is understood in a pathwise sense, as Young integral. More information on its definition and properties can be found in [5].

The coefficients $a_i, b_{i,j}, c_{i,k}$: $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d, i = 1, \dots, d, j = 1, \dots, m, k = 1, \dots, l$ are assumed to satisfy the following conditions.

A1 for all $t \in [0, T]$ $a(t, \cdot), b(t, \cdot) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^d), c(t, \cdot) \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d);$ A2 for all $t \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$

$$|a(t,x)| + |b(t,x)| + |c(t,x)| \le C(1+|x|);$$

- A3 for all $t \in [0, T]$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ $|\partial_x c(t, x)| \le C$;
- A4 there exists $\beta > 0$ such that for all $t, s \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$

$$|c(t,x)-c(s,x)| \leq C|t-s|^{\beta}(1+|x|), \quad |\partial_x c(t,x)-\partial_x c(s,x)| \leq C|t-s|^{\beta}.$$

The continuous differentiability implies that $a, b, \partial_x c$ are locally Lipschitz continuous. Therefore, by [12, Theorem 4.1], equation (1) has a unique solution which is Hölder continuous of any order $\theta \in (0, 1/2)$.

2.3 Ad Hoc Malliavin Calculus

Here we summarize some facts from the Malliavin calculus of variations, see [8] for a deeper exposition. Denote by S[0, T] the set the of step functions of the form $f(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} c_k \mathbf{1}_{[a_k,b_k)}(t)$ defined on [0, T]. Let $L_H^2[0, T]$ denote the separable Hilbert space obtained by completing S[0, T] w.r.t. the scalar product

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{L^2_H[0,T]} = \int_0^T \int_0^T f(t)g(s)\phi(t,s)\mathrm{d}t\mathrm{d}s,$$

where $\phi(t, s) = H(2H - 1)|t - s|^{2H-2}$.

Consider the product space

$$\mathfrak{H} = \left(L_H^2[0,T]\right)^l \times \left(L^2[0,T]\right)^m.$$

It is also a separable Hilbert space with a scalar product

$$\langle f, g \rangle_{55} = \sum_{i=1}^{l} \langle f_i, g_i \rangle_{L^2_H[0,T]} + \sum_{i=l+1}^{l+m} \langle f_i, g_i \rangle_{L^2[0,T]}.$$

The map

$$\mathscr{I}: (\mathbf{1}_{[0,t_1)}, \ldots, \mathbf{1}_{[0,t_l)}, \mathbf{1}_{[0,s_1)}, \ldots, \mathbf{1}_{[0,s_m)}) \mapsto (B_{t_1}^{H,1}, \ldots, B_{t_l}^{H,l}, W_{s_1}^1, \ldots, W_{s_m}^m)$$
can be extended by linearity to $S[0, T]^{l+m}$. It appears that for $f, g \in S[0, T]^{l+m}$

$$\mathsf{E}\left[\left\langle \mathscr{I}(f), \mathscr{I}(g) \right\rangle\right] = \langle f, g \rangle_{\mathfrak{H}},$$

so \mathscr{I} can be extended to an isometry between \mathfrak{H} and a subspace of $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{m+l})$.

For $\xi = F(\mathscr{I}(f_1), \dots, \mathscr{I}(f_n))$, where $f_1, \dots, f_n \in \mathfrak{H}$ and $f_i = (f_{i,1}, \dots, f_{i,m+l})$, $i = 1, \dots, n, F: \mathbb{R}^{n(m+l)} \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuously differentiable finitely supported function, define the Malliavin derivative $\mathsf{D}\xi$ as an element of \mathfrak{H} , whose *j*-th coordinate equal to

$$\sum_{i=1}^n \partial_{(i-1)(l+m)+j} F(\mathscr{I}(f_1),\ldots,\mathscr{I}(f_n)) f_{i,j}, j=1,\ldots,l+m.$$

Denote for $p \ge 1$ by $\mathbb{D}^{1,p}$ the closure of the space of smooth cylindrical random variables with respect to the norm

$$\|\xi\|_{\mathbb{D}^{1,p}}^{p} = \mathsf{E}\left[\|\xi\|^{p} + \|\mathsf{D}\xi\|_{\mathfrak{H}}^{p}\right]^{1/p}$$

D is closable in this space and its closure will be denoted likewise. Finally, the Malliavin derivative is a (possibly, generalized) function from [0, T] to \mathbb{R}^{l+m} , so we can introduce the notation

$$\mathsf{D}\xi = \{\mathsf{D}_{t}\xi = (\mathsf{D}_{t}^{H,1}\xi, \dots, \mathsf{D}_{t}^{H,l}\xi, \mathsf{D}_{t}^{W,1}\xi, \dots, \mathsf{D}_{t}^{W,m}\xi), t \in [0,T]\}$$

We say that $\xi \in \mathbb{D}_{loc}^{1,p}$ if exists a sequence $\{\xi_n(\omega), \Omega_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ such that $\Omega_n \subset \Omega_{n+1}$ for $n \geq 1, P\left(\Omega \setminus \left(\bigcup_{n\geq 1} \Omega_n\right)\right) = 0; \xi_n \in \mathbb{D}^{1,p}$ and $\xi|_{\Omega_n} = \xi_n|_{\Omega_n}$ for all $n \geq 1$.

For the reader convenience we state here the theorem concerning the Mallivian differentiability of the solution to (1) in the case of SDE with non-homogeneous coefficients. The proof is similar to that of [13, Theorem 2]

Theorem 2.1 Suppose that coefficients *a*, *b*, *c* of (1) satisfy the assumptions

- B1 for all $t \in [0, T]$ $a(t, \cdot), b(t, \cdot) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^d), c(t, \cdot) \in C^2(\mathbb{R}^d);$
- B2 $a, b, \partial_x a, \partial_x b, \partial_x c, \partial_{xx}^2 c$ are bounded;

12

B3 there exists $\beta > 0$ such that for all $t, s \in [0, T], x \in \mathbb{R}^d$

$$|c(t,x) - c(s,x)| \le C|t-s|^{\beta}(1+|x|), \quad |\partial_x c(t,x) - \partial_x c(s,x)| \le C|t-s|^{\beta}.$$

Then $X_t \in \bigcap_{p>1} \mathbb{D}^{1,p}$.

3 Existence of Density Under Simplified Hörmander Condition

In this section we prove that a solution to (1) possesses density of a distribution under a quite strong condition, which we call a simplified Hörmander condition. More precisely, we will assume in this section that the coefficients of (1) satisfy

$$span\{c_{,k}(0,X_0), b_{,j}(0,X_0) \mid 1 \le k \le l, 1 \le j \le m\} = \mathbb{R}^d.$$
(2)

The first step to establish the existence of density is to show the (local) Malliavin differentiability of the solution to (1).

Theorem 3.1 If the coefficients of (1) satisfy the assumptions A1–A4, then $X_t \in \bigcap_{p>1} \mathbb{D}_{loc}^{1,p}$.

Proof Define $\Omega_n = \{\omega : \|X.(\omega)\|_{\infty,[0,t]} < n\}, n \ge 1$. Obviously, $\Omega_n \subset \Omega_{n+1}, n \ge 1$ and, since $\|X.(\omega)\|_{\infty,[0,t]} < \infty$ a.s., $\bigcup_{n\ge 1} \Omega_n = \Omega$. Consider a smooth function $\psi = \psi(x), x \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

- for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$ $0 \le \psi(x) \le 1$;
- $\psi(x) = 1, x \in [-1, 1];$
- $\psi(x) = 0, x \notin [-2, 2].$

For $n \ge 1$, put $\Psi_n = \Psi_n(x_1, ..., x_d) = (\int_0^{x_1} \psi(y/n) dy, ..., \int_0^{x_d} \psi(y/n) dy)$, define $d^{(n)}(s, x) = d(t, \Psi_n(x)), d \in \{a, b, c\}$, and let $X^{(n)}$ solve

$$X_t^{(n)} = X_0 + \int_0^t a^{(n)}(s, X_s^{(n)}) \mathrm{d}s + \int_0^t b^{(n)}(s, X_s^{(n)}) \mathrm{d}W_s + \int_0^t c^{(n)}(s, X_s^{(n)}) \mathrm{d}B_s^H.$$

Since the functions a_n, b_n, c_n satisfy assumptions B1–B3, in view of Theorem 2.1, $X_t^{(n)} \in \bigcap_{p \ge 1} \mathbb{D}^{1,p}$. It is not hard to see that $X_t^{(n)}(\omega) = X_t(\omega)$ for $\omega \in \Omega_n$, which concludes the proof.

Now we are to prove the main result of this section.

Theorem 3.2 Suppose that the coefficients of (1) satisfy assumptions A1–A4 and the simplified Hörmander condition (2). Then for all t > 0 the law of X_t is absolutely continuous with respect to the Lebesgue measure in \mathbb{R}^d .

Proof By the classical condition for existence of density (see e.g. [8, Theorem 2.1.2]) and thanks to the previous theorem, it is enough to verify the non-degeneracy of the Mallivain covariation matrix $M(t) = (M_{i,j}(t))_{i,j=1,...,d}$ with $M_{i,j}(t) = \langle \mathsf{D}X_t^i, \mathsf{D}X_t^i \rangle_{\mathscr{H}}$. Define the matrix-valued process $J_{t,0} = (J_{t,0}(i,j))_{i,j=1,...,d}$

as the solution to

$$J_{t,0}(i,j) = \delta_{i,j} + \sum_{r=1}^{d} \left[\int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial a_{i}}{\partial x_{r}}(s,X_{s}) J_{s,0}(r,j) ds + \sum_{k=1}^{m} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial b_{i,k}}{\partial x_{r}}(s,X_{s}) J_{s,0}(r,j) dW_{s}^{k} + \sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial c_{i,q}}{\partial x_{r}}(s,X_{s}) J_{s,0}(r,j) dB_{s}^{H,q} \right].$$
(3)

where $\delta_{i,j} = \mathbf{1}_{i=j}$ is the Kronecker delta. The system above is linear, hence, possesses a unique solution. In view of Lemma 1, $J_{t,0}$ is non-degenerate; denoting $J_{t,s} = J_{t,0}J_{s,0}^{-1}$ and applying Lemma 2 one can write

$$M(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{m} \int_{0}^{t} (J_{t,s}b_{\cdot,k}(s,X_{s}))(J_{t,s}b_{\cdot,k}(s,X_{s}))'ds$$

+ $\sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{t} \varphi_{H}(s,u)(J_{t,s}c_{\cdot,q}(s,X_{s}))(J_{t,u}c_{\cdot,q}(u,X_{u}))'dsdu = J_{t,0}C_{t}J_{t,0}',$

where

$$C_{t} = \sum_{k=1}^{m} \int_{0}^{t} (J_{s,0}^{-1}b_{\cdot,k}(s,X_{s}))(J_{s,0}^{-1}b_{\cdot,k}(s,X_{s}))'ds$$

+ $\sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{t} \varphi_{H}(s,u)(J_{s,0}^{-1}c_{\cdot,q}(s,X_{s}))(J_{u,0}^{-1}c_{\cdot,q}(u,X_{u}))'dsdu.$

Again, due to the invertibility of $J_{t,0}$, M_t is invertible if and only if so is C_t . Assuming the contrary, there exists a non-zero vector $v \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $v'C_t v = 0$. Write

$$v'C_{t}v = \sum_{k=1}^{m} \|\langle J_{\cdot,0}b_{\cdot,k}(\cdot,X_{\cdot}),v\rangle\|_{L^{2}[0,t]}^{2} + \sum_{q=1}^{l} \|\langle J_{\cdot,0}c_{\cdot,q}(\cdot,X_{\cdot}),v\rangle\|_{L^{2}_{H}[0,t]}^{2}.$$

Since the functions

$$s \mapsto \langle J_{s,0}^{-1}b_{\cdot,k}(s,X_s), v \rangle, \ k = 1, \dots, m,$$
$$s \mapsto \langle J_{s,0}^{-1}c_{\cdot,q}(s,X_s), v \rangle, \ q = 1, \dots, l$$

are continuous, they must be equal zero for all $s \in [0, t]$. For s = 0 we get

$$\sum_{i=1}^{d} b_{i,k}(0, X_0) v_i = 0, k = 1, \dots, m;$$
$$\sum_{i=1}^{d} c_{i,q}(0, X_0) v_i = 0, q = 1, \dots, l.$$

This, however, contradicts the assumption (2). Consequently, M_t is invertible, as required.

4 Existence of Density Under Strong Hörmander Condition

In this section we consider a homogeneous version of (1):

$$X_{t} = X_{0} + \int_{0}^{t} a(X_{s}) \mathrm{d}s + \int_{0}^{t} b(X_{s}) \mathrm{d}W_{s} + \int_{0}^{t} c(X_{s}) \mathrm{d}B_{s}^{H}.$$
 (4)

In this section we assume that Hurst index $H \in (1/2, 2/3)$, and some $\theta \in ((H - 1/2)/(3 - 4H), 1/2)$ is fixed. The role of the restriction $\theta > (H - 1/2)/(3 - 4H)$ will become clear in the proof of the Norris lemma for (4) (Lemma 5). Now we just remark that the expression (H - 1/2)/(3 - 4H) is increasing for $H \in (1/2, 3/4)$ and is equal to 1/2 for H = 2/3, so the upper bound H < 2/3 arises naturally.

We impose the following condition on the coefficients of (4):

C1 $a, b, c \in C_b^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with all derivatives bounded.

Under this assumption the solution is infinitely differentiable in the Malliavin sense: $X_t \in \bigcap_{k,p=1}^{\infty} \mathbb{D}^{k,p} = \mathbb{D}^{\infty}$, which can be shown similarly to its differentiability under B1–B3.

The aim of this section is to investigate the existence of a density and properties of this density of a distribution of X_t under the strong Hörmander condition, which reads as follows.

Set $V_0 = a$, $V_j(\cdot) = b_{j}(\cdot)$ for j = 1, ..., m and $V_{j+m}(\cdot) = c_{j}(\cdot)$ for j = 1, ..., l. Using the Lie bracket $[\cdot, \cdot]$, define the set

$$\Upsilon_k = \{ [V_{i_1}, \dots, [V_{i_{k-1}}, V_{i_k}] \dots], (i_1, \dots, i_k) \in \{1, \dots, d\}^k \}.$$

It is said that the vector field $\Upsilon_0 = \{V_j\}_{j=1,...,m+l}$ satisfies the Hörmander condition at the point X_0 , if for some positive integer n_0 one has

$$\operatorname{span}\left\{V(X_0), V \in \bigcup_{k=1}^{n_0} \Upsilon_k\right\} = \mathbb{R}^d.$$
(5)

The main result of this section is the following theorem.

Theorem 4.1 Assume that coefficients of (4) satisfy assumption C1 and the Hörmander condition (5). Then the law of X_t for all t > 0 possesses a smooth density with respect to the Lebesgue measure in \mathbb{R}^d .

Proof Using the usual condition for existence of a smooth density (see e.g. [8, Theorem 2.1.4]) and taking into account that all moments of the Jacobian $J_{t,s}$ are finite, it is enough to show that the matrix inverse to the reduced Malliavin covariance matrix of X_t possesses all moments.

Recall from Theorem 3.2 that the reduced Malliavin covariance matrix of the solution to (4) can be written as

$$C(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{m} \int_{0}^{t} (J_{s,0}^{-1} b_{\cdot,k}(X_{s})) (J_{s,0}^{-1} b_{\cdot,k}(X_{s}))' ds$$

+ $\sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{t} \varphi_{H}(s, u) (J_{s,0}^{-1} c_{\cdot,q}(X_{s})) (J_{u,0}^{-1} c_{\cdot,q}(X_{u}))' ds du.$

To simplify the notation, we assume from now that t = 1. We are to prove that $\mathsf{E}[|\det C_t|^{-p}] < \infty$ for all $p \ge 1$. Due to [8, Lemma 2.3.1] it suffices to prove that the entries of C_t possess all moments and for any $p \ge 2$ there exists C_p such that for all $\varepsilon > 0$ it holds

$$\sup_{\|v\|=1} \mathsf{P}\left\{\langle v, C_1 v \rangle \le \varepsilon\right\} \le C_p \varepsilon^p.$$

Write

$$\langle v, C_1 v \rangle = \sum_{k=1}^m \left\| \langle J_{\cdot,0}^{-1} b_{\cdot,k}(X_{\cdot}), v \rangle \right\|_{L^2[0,1]}^2 + \sum_{q=1}^l \left\| \langle J_{\cdot,0}^{-1} c_{\cdot,q}(X_{\cdot}), v \rangle \right\|_{L^2_H[0,1]}.$$

It is well known that $||f||_{L^2_H[0,1]} \le ||f||_{L^2[0,1]}$. Therefore,

$$\langle v, C_1 v \rangle \ge C \sum_{k=1}^{m+l} \|G_k\|_{L^2_H[0,1]}, \text{ where } G_k = \langle J_{\cdot,0}^{-1} V_k(X_{\cdot}), v \rangle.$$

Applying [1, Lemma 4.4] we get that

$$\langle v, C_1 v \rangle \ge C \sum_{k=1}^{m+l} \frac{\|G_k\|_{\infty}^{2(3+1/\theta)}}{\|G_k\|_{\theta}^{2(2+1/\theta)}}$$

for $\theta > H - 1/2$. Thus,

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{\langle v, C_1 v \rangle \le \varepsilon\right\} \le \mathsf{P}\left\{C\sum_{k=1}^{m+l} \frac{\|G_k\|_{\infty}^{2(3+1/\theta)}}{\|G_k\|_{\theta}^{2(2+1/\theta)}} \le \varepsilon\right\}.$$

From [1, Lemma 4.5] and Theorem 5 we obtain the following estimate

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{C\sum_{k=1}^{m+l}\frac{\|G_k\|_{\infty}^{2(3+1/\theta)}}{\|G_k\|_{\theta}^{2(2+1/\theta)}} \le \varepsilon\right\} \le C\varepsilon^p + \min_{k=1,\dots,m+l}\mathsf{P}\left\{\|\langle v, J_{\cdot,0}V_k(X_{\cdot})\|_{\infty} \le \varepsilon^{\alpha}\right\}.$$

Now let V be a bounded vector field with bounded derivatives of all order. The chain rule implies

$$J_{t,0}^{-1}V(X_t) = V(X_0) + \int_0^t J_{s,0}^{-1}([V_0, V]] + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{m+l} [V_k, [V_k, V]])(X_s) ds$$

+ $\sum_{k=1}^m \int_0^t J_{s,0}^{-1}[V_k, V](X_s) dW_s + \sum_{k=m+1}^{l+m} \int_0^t J_{s,0}^{-1}[V_k, V](X_s) dB_s^H.$

Thus, applying Theorem 5 once more, we obtain

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{\left\|\left\langle v, J_{\cdot,0}V(X)\right\rangle\right\|_{\infty} < \varepsilon\right\} \le C\varepsilon^{p} + \min_{k=1,\dots,m+l} \mathsf{P}\left\{\left\|\left\langle v, J_{\cdot,0}^{-1}[V_{k},V](X)\right\rangle\right\|_{\infty} \le \varepsilon^{\alpha}\right\}.$$

Let n_0 be the integer from the Hörmander condition. Iterating our consideration above, we obtain

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{\langle v, C_1 v \rangle \le \varepsilon\right\} \le C\varepsilon^p + \min_{V \in \bigcup_{k=1}^{n_0} \Upsilon_k} \mathsf{P}\left\{\left\|\langle v, J_{\cdot,0}^{-1} V(X_{\cdot}) \rangle\right\|_{\infty} \le \varepsilon^{\alpha}\right\}$$

for all ε small enough. Since $\{V(x_0), V \in \bigcup_{k=1}^{n_0} \Upsilon_k\}$ spans \mathbb{R}^d , there exists v such that $\langle v, V(x_0) \rangle \neq 0$. Hence, there exists $\varepsilon_0(p)$ such that for all $\varepsilon < \varepsilon_0(p)$ the second term vanishes. As a result,

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{\langle v, C_1 v \rangle \le \varepsilon\right\} \le C_p \varepsilon^p$$

for all $\varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0(p)$, as required.

Appendix: Technical Lemmas

The following two lemmas concern the Jacobian of the flow generated by the solution X to equation (1). These are quite standard facts, so we just sketch the proofs.

Lemma 1 Under assumptions A1–A4 the matrix valued process $J_{t,0} = (J_{t,0}(i,j))_{i,j=1,...,d}$ given by (3) has an inverse $Z_{t,0} = (Z_{t,0}(i,j))_{i,j=1,...,d}$ for all t > 0. Moreover, $\{Z_{t,0}, t \ge 0\}$ satisfies the following system of equations

$$Z_{t,0}(i,j) = \delta(i,j) - \sum_{r=1}^{d} \left[\int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial a_{r}}{\partial x_{j}}(s,X_{s}) Z_{s,0}(i,r) ds + \sum_{k=1}^{m} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial b_{r,k}}{\partial x_{j}}(s,X_{s}) Z_{s,0}(i,r) dW_{s}^{k} + \sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial c_{r,q}}{\partial x_{j}}(s,X_{s}) Z_{s,0}(i,r) dB_{s}^{H,q} \right]$$

$$- \sum_{u=1}^{d} \sum_{v=1}^{d} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial b_{r,v}}{\partial x_{u}}(s,X_{s}) \frac{\partial b_{u,v}}{\partial x_{j}}(s,X_{s}) Z_{s,0}(i,r) ds \left].$$
(6)

Proof The equation (6) is linear, thus possesses a unique solution $Z_{t,0}$. So we need to verify that $Z_{t,0}J_{t,0} = J_{t,0}Z_{t,0} = I_d$, the identity matrix. The equality clearly holds for t = 0. To show it for t > 0, it is enough to show that the differentials of $Z_{t,0}J_{t,0}$ and of $J_{t,0}Z_{t,0}$ vanish. But this can be routinely checked using the Itô formula.

Denote for $t \ge s J_{t,s} = J_{t,0}J_{s,0}^{-1}$.

...

Lemma 2 Under assumptions A1–A4, the Malliavin derivatives of the solution to (1) are given by

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k}X_{t} = J_{t,s}b_{\cdot,k}(s, X_{s})\mathbf{1}_{s \le t}, \ k = 1, \dots, m,$$
(7)

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{H,q}X_{t} = J_{t,s}c_{\cdot,q}(s,X_{s})\mathbf{1}_{s\leq t}, \ q = 1,\ldots,l.$$
(8)

Proof The argument is exactly the same for both equations, so we prove only (7). Evidently, $D_s^{W,k}X_t = 0$ for s > t, so suppose that $s \le t$. Due to the closedness of the derivative, we can freely differentiate (1) as if the integrals were finite sums, in particular, using the chain rule, we can write for i = 1, ..., d

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} \int_{0}^{t} a_{i}(u, X_{u}) \mathrm{d}u = \int_{0}^{t} \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} a_{i}(u, X_{u}) \mathrm{d}u = \sum_{r=1}^{d} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} a_{i}(u, X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}u$$

and similarly

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} \int_{0}^{t} c_{i,q}(u, X_{u}) \mathrm{d}B_{u}^{H,q} = \sum_{r=1}^{d} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} c_{i,q}(u, X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}B_{s}^{H,q}, q = 1, \dots, l,$$

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} \int_{0}^{t} b_{i,j}(u, X_{u}) \mathrm{d}W_{u}^{j} = \sum_{r=1}^{d} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} b_{i,j}(u, X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}W_{s}^{j}, j = 1, \dots, m, j \neq k.$$

To differentiate the integral w.r.t. W^k , approximate it by an integral sum and note that we will have an extra term corresponding to the derivative of the increment of W^k on the interval containing *s*. Passing to the limit, we get

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} \int_{0}^{t} b_{i,k}(u, X_{u}) \mathrm{d}W_{u}^{k} = b_{i,k}(s, X_{s}) + \sum_{r=1}^{d} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} b_{i,k}(u, X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k} X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}W_{s}^{k}.$$

Therefore, we have for $s \le t$ the following linear equation on $\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k}X_{u}$:

$$\mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k}X_{t} = b_{\cdot,k}(s,X_{s}) + \sum_{r=1}^{d} \left[\int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} a(u,X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k}X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}u \right]$$
$$+ \sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} c_{\cdot,q}(u,X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k}X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}B_{s}^{H,q} + \sum_{j=1}^{m} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{r}} b_{\cdot,j}(u,X_{u}) \mathsf{D}_{s}^{W,k}X_{u}^{r} \mathrm{d}W_{s}^{j} \right]$$

On the other hand, from (3) we can write

$$J_{t,0} = J_{s,0} + \sum_{r=1}^{d} \left[\int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial a_{i}}{\partial x_{r}}(u, X_{u}) J_{u,0} du \right]$$
$$+ \sum_{k=1}^{m} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial b_{k}}{\partial x_{r}}(s, X_{s}) J_{u,0} dW_{u}^{k} + \sum_{q=1}^{l} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{\partial c_{q}}{\partial x_{r}}(s, X_{s}) J_{u,0} dB_{u}^{H,q} \right],$$

which, upon multiplying by $J_{s,0}^{-1}b_{,k}(s, X_s)$ on the right leads to the same equation on $J_{u,s}b_{,k}(s, X_s)$ as that on $D_s^{W,k}X_u^r$. Hence, by uniqueness, we get the desired result. \Box

Further we establish a simple estimate on the Itô integral of a Hölder continuous integrand.

Lemma 3 Let $\{f(t), t \in [0, T]\}$ be an **F**-adapted stochastic process such that $\mathsf{E}\left[\|f\|_{\theta}^{p}\right] < \infty$ for all $p \ge 1$, and $0 < \delta < \Delta \le T$. Then for all $s, t, u \in [0, T]$ such

that u < s < t, $t - s < \delta$, $t - u \le \Delta$ it holds

$$\left|\int_{s}^{t} (f(v) - f(u)) \mathrm{d} W_{v}\right| \leq \Delta^{\theta} \delta^{1/2} \xi_{\Delta,\delta},$$

where $\mathsf{E}\left[\xi_{\Delta,\delta}^{p}\right] < C_{p}\mathsf{E}\left[\|f\|_{\theta}^{p}\right]$ for all $p \geq 1$.

Proof It suffices to establish the required result for p large enough, then one can get deduce it for all $p \ge 1$ with the help of Jensen's inequality.

By the Garsia-Rodemich-Rumsey inequality, we get

$$\left|\int_{s}^{t} \left(f(v) - f(u)\right) \mathrm{d}W_{v}\right| \leq C|t - s|^{1/4} \left(\int_{s}^{t} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{|\int_{x}^{y} \left(f(v) - f(u)\right) \mathrm{d}W_{v}|^{8}}{|x - y|^{4}} \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}y\right)^{1/8}$$
$$\leq C\Delta^{\theta} \delta^{1/2} \xi_{\Delta,\delta},$$

where

$$\xi_{\Delta,\delta} = \Delta^{-\theta} \delta^{-1/4} \left(\int_{s}^{t} \int_{s}^{t} \frac{|\int_{x}^{y} (f(v) - f(u)) dW_{v}|^{8}}{|x - y|^{4}} dx dy \right)^{1/8}$$

For p > 8 the Hölder inequality entails that

$$\mathsf{E}\left[\xi_{\Delta,\delta}^{p}\right] \leq \Delta^{-\theta p} \delta^{-p/4} (t-s)^{2(p/8-1)} \int_{s}^{t} \int_{s}^{t} \mathsf{E}\left[\frac{|\int_{x}^{y} (f(v) - f(u)) \mathrm{d}W_{v}|^{p}}{|x-y|^{p/2}}\right] \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}y$$

$$\leq C_{p} \Delta^{-\theta p} \delta^{-2} \int_{s}^{t} \int_{s}^{t} \mathsf{E}\left[\frac{(\int_{x}^{y} |f(v) - f(u)|^{2} \mathrm{d}v)^{p/2}}{|x-y|^{p/2}}\right] \mathrm{d}x \mathrm{d}y$$

$$\leq C_{p} \Delta^{-\theta p} \delta^{-2} \mathsf{E}\left[\|f\|_{\theta}^{p}\right] \Delta^{p\theta} \delta^{2} = C_{p} \mathsf{E}\left[\|f\|_{\theta}^{p}\right].$$

Hence, we arrive at the desired statement.

We also need the result concerning the pathwise regularity property of X. It establishes certain exponential integrability of the Hölder seminorm of X, so it is an interesting result on its own.

Theorem 4 Let $\{X_t, t \in [0, T]\}$ be the solution to (4). Assume that a, b, c satisfy the assumption C1. Then $X \in C^{\theta}[0, T]$ for $\theta \in (0, 1/2)$ and $\mathsf{E}\left[\exp\left\{K \|X\|_{\theta}^{q}\right\}\right] < \infty$ for all $q \in (0, q^*)$, K > 0, where

$$q^* = \frac{4H}{2(H+\theta)+1} \wedge \frac{2H+1}{4H}.$$

In particular, $\mathsf{E}\left[\|X\|_{\theta}^{p} \right] < \infty$ for all p > 0.

Proof Define for $\varepsilon \in (0, T]$

$$\|X\|_{\theta,\varepsilon} = \sup_{0 \le t - \varepsilon \le s < t \le T} \frac{|X_t - X_s|}{(t - s)^{\theta}}.$$

Clearly, $||X||_{\theta} \le ||X||_{\theta,\varepsilon} + 2\varepsilon^{-\theta} ||X||_{\infty}$. It follows from [11, equation (4)] that

$$\|X\|_{\theta,\varepsilon} \leq C_1 \left(\|I^b\|_{\theta} + \Lambda_{\mu} (1 + \|X\|_{\infty} \varepsilon^{\mu-\theta}) \right),$$

for any $\varepsilon \in (0, C_2 \Lambda_{\mu}^{-1/\mu}]$ where C_1, C_2 are some positive constants, $\mu \in (1/2, H)$, $\Lambda_{\mu} = \|B_H\|_{\mu} + 1, I_t^b = \int_0^t b(X_s) dW_s$. Therefore, setting $\varepsilon = C_2 \Lambda_{\mu}^{-1/\mu}$, we obtain

$$\|X\|_{\theta} \leq C_1\left(\left\|I^b\right\|_{\theta} + \Lambda_{\mu} + 2\left\|X\right\|_{\infty}\Lambda^{\theta/\mu}\right) \leq C\left(\left\|I^b\right\|_{\theta} + \Lambda_{\mu} + \left\|X\right\|_{\infty}^{p'} + \Lambda^{q'\theta/\mu}\right),$$

where p' > 1, and q' = p'/(p' - 1) is the exponent conjugate to p'. Therefore,

$$\|X\|_{\theta}^{q} \leq C\left(\left\|I^{b}\right\|_{\theta}^{q} + \Lambda_{\mu}^{q} + \|X\|_{\infty}^{p'q} + \Lambda^{qq'\theta/\mu}\right).$$

Evidently, $q^* < 1$, so it follows from [13, Lemma 1] that $\mathsf{E}\Big[\exp\{K\|I^b\|_{\theta}^q\}\Big] < \infty$ for all K > 0. Further, Λ_{μ} is an almost surely finite supremum of a centered Gaussian family, so by Fernique's theorem $\mathsf{E}\Big[\exp\{K\Lambda_{\mu}^z\}\Big] < \infty$ for any K > 0, $z \in (0, 2)$. Finally, by [11, Corollary 4], $\mathsf{E}\Big[\exp\{K\|X\|_{\infty}^z\}\Big] < \infty$ for all K > 0, z < 4H/(2H+1). Now if p' > 1 is close to $4Hq^{-1}(2H+1)^{-1}$ (thanks to the bound on q such choice is possible) and μ is close to H, then q' is close to 4H/(4H-q(2H+1)), and $qq'\theta/\mu$ is close to $4q\theta/(4H-q(2H+1))$, which is less than 2. Indeed, the last statement is equivalent to $q(2\theta + 2H + 1) < 4H$, which is true thanks to the restriction on q. Thus, we get the desired integrability.

The following result is a Norris type lemma for mixed SDEs. It is a crucial result to prove existence of density under the Hörmander condition. Loosely speaking, this statement says that if

$$Y_t = Y_0 + \int_0^t a(s) ds + \int_0^t b(s) dW_s + \int_0^t c(s) dB_s^H,$$
(9)

 $||Y||_{\infty} = ||Y||_{\infty;[0,T]}$ is small, then $||b||_{\infty}$ and $||c||_{\infty}$ can not be large. This means that the integral w.r.t. *W* and w.r.t. *B^H* can not compensate each other well. The rigorous formulation is as follows.

Theorem 5 Assume that $H \in (1/2, 2/3)$, $\theta \in (\theta_*, 1/2)$, where

$$\theta_* = \frac{H - \frac{1}{2}}{3 - 4H}$$

and that a, b, c in (9) are **F**-adapted processes satisfying $\mathsf{E}\left[\|a\|_{\infty}^{p} + \|b\|_{\theta}^{p} + \|c\|_{\theta}^{p}\right]$ < ∞ for all $p \ge 1$. Then exists q > 0 such that for all $p \ge 1, \varepsilon > 0$

$$\mathsf{P}\{\|Y\|_{\infty} < \varepsilon \text{ and } \|b\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\infty} > \varepsilon^{q}\} \le C_{p}\varepsilon^{p}.$$

Proof Here we imitate the proof of in [1, Proposition 3.4]. For notational simplicity, we assume that T = 1. For some positive integers M and r denote $\Delta = 1/M$, $\delta = \Delta/r$ and define the following uniform partitions of [0, 1]: $T_N = N\delta$, $N = 0, \ldots, M$; $t_n = \delta n$, $n = 0, \ldots, Mr$. Further, fix some $\check{H} \in (1/2, H)$ and write for $N = 0, \ldots, M-1, n = Nr, \ldots, (N+1)r-1$ (so that $t_n \in [T_N, T_{N+1})$), $i = 1, \ldots, d$

$$\left\langle c_{i}(T_{N}), B_{t_{n+1}}^{H} - B_{t_{n}}^{H} \right\rangle + \left\langle b_{i}(T_{N}), W_{t_{n+1}} - W_{t_{n}} \right\rangle \leq |Y_{t_{n+1}}^{i} - Y_{t_{n}}^{i}| + \delta ||a||_{\infty} + \left| \int_{t_{n}}^{t_{n+1}} \left\langle b_{i}(s) - b_{i}(T_{N}), dW_{s} \right\rangle \right| + \left| \int_{t_{n}}^{t_{n+1}} \left\langle c_{i}(s) - c_{i}(T_{N}), dB_{s}^{H} \right\rangle \right|$$

$$\leq 2 ||Y||_{\infty} + \delta ||a||_{\infty} + C\Delta^{\theta} \delta^{\check{H}} ||c||_{\theta} ||B^{H}||_{\check{H}} + \Delta^{\theta} \delta^{1/2} \xi_{\Delta,\delta} =: S,$$

$$(10)$$

where in the last step we have used the Young–Love inequality (see e.g. [9, Proposition 1]) and Lemma 3.

For processes ξ , ζ denote

$$V_N(\xi,\zeta) = \sum_{n=Nr}^{(N+1)r-1} \left(\xi_{t_{n+1}} - \xi_{t_n}\right) \left(\zeta_{t_{n+1}} - \zeta_{t_n}\right);$$
(11)

we remind that the summation is in fact over $t_n \in [T_N, T_{N+1})$. Squaring the both sides of (10), summing over n = Nr, ..., (N + 1)r - 1 and then taking the square root we get

$$\left(\sum_{u,v=1}^{m} b_{i,u}(T_N)b_{i,v}(T_N)V_N(W^u,W^v) + \sum_{u,v=1}^{l} c_{i,u}(T_N)c_{i,v}(T_N)V_N(B^{H,u},B^{H,v})\right)$$
(12)

$$+\sum_{u=1}^{m}\sum_{v=1}^{l}b_{i,u}(T_N)c_{i,v}(T_N)V_N(W^u, B^{H,v})\bigg)^{1/2} \le C\Delta^{1/2}\delta^{-1/2}S.$$
(13)

Therefore,

$$\sum_{u=1}^{m} |b_{i,u}(T_N)| V_N(W^u, W^u)^{1/2} + \sum_{v=1}^{l} |c_{i,v}(T_N)| V_N(B^{H,v}, B^{H,v})$$

$$\leq C \bigg(\sum_{1 \le u < v \le m} |b_{i,u}(T_N)|^{1/2} |b_{i,v}(T_N)|^{1/2} |V_N(W^u, W^v)|^{1/2} + \sum_{1 \le u < v \le l} |c_{i,u}(T_N)|^{1/2} |c_{i,v}(T_N)|^{1/2} |V_N(B^{H,u}, B^{H,v})|^{1/2} + \sum_{u=1}^{m} \sum_{v=1}^{l} |b_{i,u}(T_N)|^{1/2} |c_{i,v}(T_N)|^{1/2} |V_N(W^u, B^{H,v})|^{1/2} + \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{-1/2} S \bigg).$$
(14)

Further, for arbitrary $f \in C^{\theta}[0, 1]$,

$$\left| \Delta \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |f(T_N)| - \|f\|_{L^1[0,1]} \right| \le \|f\|_{\theta} \, \Delta^{\theta},$$

which yields

$$\begin{split} \sum_{u=1}^{m} \|b_{i,u}\|_{L^{1}[0,1]} + \sum_{v=1}^{l} \|c_{i,v}\|_{L^{1}[0,1]} \\ &\leq \sum_{u=1}^{m} \left(\Delta^{\theta} \|b_{i,u}\|_{\theta} + \Delta \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |b_{i,u}(T_{N})| \right) + \sum_{v=1}^{l} \left(\Delta^{\theta} \|c_{i,v}\|_{\theta} + \Delta \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |c_{i,v}(T_{N})| \right) \\ &\leq \sum_{u=1}^{m} \left(\Delta^{\theta} \|b\|_{\theta} + \Delta^{1/2} \|b\|_{\infty} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |\Delta^{1/2} - V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{u})^{1/2}| \right) \\ &\quad + \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{1/2 - H} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |b_{i,u}(T_{N})| V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{u})^{1/2} \right) \\ &\quad + \sum_{v=1}^{l} \left(\Delta^{\theta} \|c\|_{\theta} + \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{1/2 - H} \|c\|_{\infty} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |\Delta^{1/2} \delta^{H-1/2} - V_{N}(B^{H,v}, B^{H,v})^{1/2}| \right) \\ &\quad + \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{1/2 - H} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} |c_{i,v}(T_{N})| V_{N}(B^{H,v}, B^{H,v})^{1/2} \right). \end{split}$$

Therefore, using (14), we arrive at

$$\begin{split} \|b\|_{L^{1}[0,1]} + \|c\|_{L^{1}[0,1]} &\leq C \bigg(\Delta^{\theta} \big(\|b\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta} \big) \\ &+ \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{1/2-H} \|b\|_{\infty} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u,v=1}^{m} \bigg| \Delta^{1/2} \delta_{u,v} - |V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{v})|^{1/2} \bigg| \\ &+ \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{1/2-H} \|c\|_{\infty} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u,v=1}^{l} \bigg| \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{H-1/2} \delta_{u,v} - \big| V_{N}(B^{H,u}, B^{H,v}) \big|^{1/2} \bigg| \\ &+ \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{1/2-H} \|c\|_{\infty}^{1/2} \|b\|_{\infty}^{1/2} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u=1}^{m} \sum_{v=1}^{l} \big| V_{N}(W^{u}, B^{H,v}) \big|^{1/2} + \delta^{-H}S \bigg) \\ &\leq C \bigg(\|b\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta} + \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{3/4-H} \|b\|_{\infty} R^{W} \\ &+ \Delta^{H-1} \delta^{1-H} \|c\|_{\infty} R^{B} + \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{(1-H)/2} (\|c\|_{\infty} + \|b\|_{\infty}) R^{W,B} + \delta^{-H}S \bigg), \end{split}$$

where

$$R^{W} = \Delta^{3/4} \delta^{-1/4} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u,v=1}^{m} \left| \Delta^{1/2} \delta_{u,v} - |V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{v})|^{1/2} \right|,$$

$$R^{B} = \Delta^{H-3/2} \delta^{1/2} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u,v=1}^{l} \left| \Delta^{1/2} \delta^{H-1/2} \delta_{u,v} - \left| V_{N}(B^{H,u}, B^{H,v}) \right|^{1/2} \right|, \quad (15)$$

$$R^{W,B} = \Delta^{3/4} \delta^{-H/2} \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u=1}^{m} \sum_{v=1}^{l} \left| V_{N}(W^{u}, B^{H,v}) \right|^{1/2}.$$

Further we use the following interpolation inequality, valid for any $f \in C^{\theta}[0, 1]$ and $\gamma < 1$:

$$\|f\|_{\infty} \leq C(\gamma \|f\|_{\theta} + \gamma^{-1/\theta} \|f\|_{L^{1}[0,1]}).$$

for any $\gamma \leq 1$. Thus,

$$\begin{split} \|b\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\infty} &\leq C(\|b\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta})\gamma + C\gamma^{-1/\theta} \Big(\big(\|b\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta} \big) \Delta^{\theta} \\ &+ (\|b\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\infty}) \Big[\Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{3/4 - H} R^{W} + \Delta^{H - 1} \delta^{1 - H} R^{B} + \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{(1 - H)/2} R^{W,B} \Big] \\ &+ \delta^{-H} \|Y\|_{\infty} + \delta^{1 - H} \|a\|_{\infty} + \Delta^{\theta} \delta^{\check{H} - H} \|c\|_{\theta} \|B^{H}\|_{\check{H}} + \Delta^{\theta} \delta^{1/2 - H} \xi_{\Delta,\delta} \Big). \end{split}$$
(16)

Now we want to put

$$\Delta^{eta} \sim arepsilon^{eta}, \delta \sim arepsilon^{lpha}, \gamma \sim arepsilon^{\eta}, lpha > eta > 0, \eta > 0,$$

so that in the right-hand side of (16), the exponents of ε are positive for all terms except $||Y||_{\infty}$. Since $(H - 1/2)/\theta \le (3 - 4H) < 1$, it is possible to take $\beta/\alpha \in ((H - 1/2)/\theta, (3 - 4H))$ so that both $\theta\beta + (1/2 - H)\alpha$ and $-\beta/4 + (3/4 - H)\alpha$ are positive. Also $(H - 1)\beta + (1 - H)\alpha = (1 - H)(\alpha - \beta) > 0$, $-\beta/4 + (1 - H)\alpha/2 > -\beta/4 + (3/4 - H)\alpha > 0$, $\theta\beta + (H - H)\alpha > \theta\beta + (1/2 - H)\alpha > 0$. Therefore, by choosing η small enough we can make all needed exponents positive.

Thus, for some $\kappa > 0$ and $C_1 > 0$ we have

$$\begin{split} \|b\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\infty} &\leq C_1 \, \|Y\|_{\infty} \, \varepsilon^{-\lambda} + C_1 \varepsilon^{\kappa} \Big((\|b\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\infty}) \big[R^W + R^B + R^{W,B} \big] \\ &+ \|b\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta} + \|a\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\theta} \, \|B^H\|_{\check{H}} + \xi_{\Delta,\delta} \Big), \end{split}$$

where $\lambda = H\alpha + \eta/\theta$. Consequently, for ε small enough

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{\|b\|_{\infty} + \|c\|_{\infty} > \varepsilon^{\kappa/2} \text{ and } \|Y\|_{\infty} < \varepsilon^{\lambda+\kappa}\right\}$$

$$\leq \mathsf{P}\left\{R^{W} \ge \varepsilon^{-\kappa/3}\right\} + \mathsf{P}\left\{R^{B} \ge \varepsilon^{-\kappa/3}\right\} + \mathsf{P}\left\{R^{W,B} \ge \varepsilon^{-\kappa/3}\right\}$$

$$+ \mathsf{P}\left\{\|b\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta} + \|c\|_{\theta} \left\|B^{H}\right\|_{\check{H}} + \xi_{\Delta,\delta} \ge \varepsilon^{-\kappa/3}\right\}.$$

Now the statement follows by applying Lemmas 3 and 6 and the Chebyshev inequality. $\hfill \Box$

Lemma 6 Let R^W , R^B and $R^{W,B}$ be given by (15) and (11). Then we have for any h > 1 the following concentration inequalities

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{R^{W} \ge h\right\} \le \frac{C}{\Delta} \exp(-Ch^{2}),\tag{17}$$

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{R^{B} \ge h\right\} \le \frac{C}{\Delta} \exp(-Ch^{2}),\tag{18}$$

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{R^{W,B} \ge h\right\} \le \frac{C}{\Delta} \exp(-Ch^2).$$
(19)

Proof By [1, Lemma 3.1] we have for h > 0

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{\left|\Delta^{1/2} - V_N(W^u, W^u)^{1/2}\right| \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{-1/4} \ge h\right\} \le C \exp\left(-Ch^2\right).$$
(20)

Further, let $u \neq v$. Since W^u and W^v are independent, and W^v has independent increments, then conditional on W^v , $V_N(W^w, W^u)\Delta^{-1/2}\delta^{-1/2}$ has a centered Gaussian distribution with the variance $V_N(W^v, W^v)\Delta^{-1}$. Therefore,

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{|V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{v})|^{1/2} \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{-1/4} \ge h\right\}$$

= $\mathsf{E}\left[\mathsf{P}\left\{|V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{v})|\Delta^{-1/2} \delta^{-1/2} \ge h^{2}\right\} | W^{v}\right] \le C \mathsf{E}\left[\exp\left\{-\frac{h^{4} \Delta}{4V_{N}(W^{v}, W^{v})}\right\}\right]$
 $\le C \exp\left\{-\frac{h^{4} \Delta}{4(\Delta^{1/2} + v)^{2}}\right\} + \mathsf{P}\left\{|\Delta^{1/2} - V_{N}(W^{v}, W^{v})^{1/2}| \ge v\right\}$
 $\le C \exp\left\{-\frac{h^{4} \Delta}{8(\Delta + v^{2})}\right\} + C \exp\left\{-C\frac{v^{2}}{\Delta^{1/2}\delta^{1/2}}\right\},$

where we have used (20). Setting $v^2 = h^2 \Delta$ and recalling that $\Delta \ge \delta$ we get

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{|V_N(W^u, W^v)|^{1/2} \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{-1/4} \ge h\right\} \le C \exp\left(-Ch^2\right).$$

Combining this with (20), we get

$$\mathsf{P} \{ R^{W} \ge h \} \le \sum_{N=0}^{M-1} \sum_{u,v=1}^{m} \mathsf{P} \{ \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{-1/4} | \Delta^{1/2} \delta_{u,v} - |V_{N}(W^{u}, W^{v})|^{1/2} | \ge hm^{2} \}$$
$$\le \frac{C}{\Delta} \exp \{ -Ch^{2} \}.$$

Using the inequalities from [1, Lemma 3.2] and repeating the last step, we get (18).

The estimate (19) is proved similarly to (17), so we omit some details. Write

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{|V_{N}(W^{u}, B^{H,v})|^{1/2} \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{-H/2} \ge h\right\}$$

$$= \mathsf{E}\left[\mathsf{P}\left\{|V_{N}(W^{u}, B^{H,v})|\Delta^{-1/2} \delta^{-H} \ge h^{2}\right\} | B^{H,v}\right] \le C \mathsf{E}\left[\exp\left\{-\frac{h^{4} \Delta \delta^{2H-1}}{4V_{N}(B^{H,v}, B^{H,v})}\right\}\right]$$

$$\le C \exp\left\{-\frac{h^{4} \Delta \delta^{2H-1}}{4(\Delta^{1/2} \delta^{H-1/2} + v)^{2}}\right\} + \mathsf{P}\left\{|\Delta^{1/2} \delta^{H-1/2} - V_{N}(B^{H,v}, B^{H,v})^{1/2}| \ge v\right\}$$

$$\le C \exp\left\{-\frac{h^{4} \Delta \delta^{2H-1}}{8(\Delta \delta^{2H-1} + v^{2})}\right\} + C \exp\left\{-C\frac{v^{2}}{4\Delta^{2H-1}\delta}\right\}.$$

Setting $v^2 = h^2 \Delta \delta^{2H-1}$ and taking into account that $\Delta \ge \delta$, we arrive at

$$\mathsf{P}\left\{|V_N(W^u, B^{H,v})|^{1/2} \Delta^{-1/4} \delta^{-H/2} \ge h\right\} \le C \exp\left\{-Ch^2\right\}.$$

From here (19) is deduced similarly to (17).

References

- 1. Baudoin, F., Hairer, M.: A version of Hörmander's theorem for the fractional Brownian motion. Probab. Theory Relat. Fields **139**, 373–395 (2000)
- Cass, T., Hairer, M., Litterer, C., Tindel S.: Smoothness of the density for solutions to Gaussian rough differential equations. ArXiv: math.PR/1209.3100
- Cass, T., Friz, P., Victoir, N.: Non-degeneracy of Wiener functionals arising from rough differential equations. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 361(6), 3359–3371 (2009)
- Cass, T., Friz, P.: Densitiies for rough differential equations under Hörmander's condition. Ann. Math. 171(3), 2115–2141 (2010)
- 5. Friz, P., Victoir, N.: Multidimensional Stochastic Processes as Rough Paths. Theory and Applications. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2010)
- Hairer, M., Pillai, N.: Regularity of laws and ergodicity of hypoelliptic SDEs driven by rough paths. Ann. Probab. 26(3), 722–749 (2013)
- Inahama, Y.: Malliavin differentiabulity of solutions of rough differential equations. ArXiv: math.PR/1312.7621v3
- Nualart, D.: The Malliavin Calculus and Related Topics, 2nd edn. Springer, Berlin/New York (2006)
- 9. Nualart, D., Saussereau, B.: Malliavin calculus for stochastic differential equations driven by a fractional Brownian motion. Stoch. Process. Appl. **119**, 391–409 (2009)
- 10. Nourdin, I., Simon, T.: On the absolute continuity of one-dimensional SDEs driven by a fractional Brownian motion. Stat. Probab. Lett. **76**, 907–912 (2006)
- Shevhcenko, G.: Integrability of solutions to mixed stochastic differential equations. Ukrainian Math. Bull. 10, 559–574 (2013)
- 12. Shevchenko, G.: Mixed stochastic delay differential equations. Teor. Imovirn. Mat. Stat. 89, 169–182 (2013)
- 13. Shevchenko, G., Shalaiko, T.: Malliavin regularity of solutions to mixed stochastic differential equations. Statist. Probab. Lett. **83**, 2638–2646 (2013)